

Office of the City Manager

PUBLIC HEARING April 30, 2019

To: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

From: Dee Williams-Ridley, City Manager

Submitted by: Timothy Burroughs, Director, Planning and Development Department

Subject: Appeal of ZAB Decisions: Denial of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 (Pardee Block Parking Lot, 2700 Tenth Street), Approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 (Medical Office Building, 1050 Parker Street), and Associated Environmental Review

RECOMMENDATION

- Adopt a resolution that adopts an Initial Study Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) that determines how potential impacts are to be mitigated, concludes that all impacts of the project known as "1050 Parker," including the medical office facility and the off-site parking lot, can be reduced to a less-than-significant level under CEQA, and adopts a Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program that ensures the mitigation measures will be implemented.
- 2. Conduct a public hearing and, upon conclusion, uphold the applicant's appeal and adopt a resolution to approve Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 (Pardee Block Parking Lot, 2700 Tenth Street) for construction of a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot based on the Findings and Conditions presented by staff to the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) on January 24, 2019. A total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided to meet a portion of the required parking for the medical office building at 1050 Parker Street (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117); and
- 3. Conduct a public hearing and, upon conclusion, uphold the applicant's appeal and adopt a resolution to approve Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 (Medical Office Building, 1050 Parker Street) to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices based on the Findings and Conditions presented by staff to the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) on January 24, 2019, for a modification to Use Permit #ZP2016-0170. Approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 is contingent on approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 for off-site parking.

FISCAL IMPACTS OF RECOMMENDATION

The medical facility could accrue increased property and business tax revenues to the City and offer additional employment opportunities for a range of staff and medical professionals.

CURRENT SITUATION AND ITS EFFECTS

On September 16, 2016, the property owner and applicant (Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group representing 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC) applied for and later obtained a Use Permit (#ZP2016-0170) for a new three-story, approximately 61,000 square foot commercial building to be occupied with about 20,500 square feet of Medical Office use in the C-W District and around 40,500 square feet of Research and Development use in the MU-LI District. Following the approval, Kaiser Permanente expressed a strong interest in leasing the entire building for a Medical Office facility, which required a general plan and zoning amendment for the western portion of the property and the provision of additional parking to conform to zoning standards for the newly proposed use. In June 2018 the applicant submitted a request to amend the approved Use Permit in order to allow the Medical Office use of the approved building and requested a new Use Permit for an off-site surface parking lot to provide for a portion of the increased required parking that could not be accommodated on-site. The City Council approved the general plan, zoning map, and zoning text amendments on December 11, 2018.

The full use of the 61,000 square foot building as a Medical Office facility requires additional parking because the ratio of required parking for Medical Offices (one space per 300 square feet of floor area) is higher than that of Research and Development (one space per 650 square feet of floor area). The applicant proposes to provide additional parking to meet the need of the Medical Office facility at the off-site surface parking lot at 2700 Tenth Street.

On January 24, 2019, the ZAB approved the use of the building as a Medical Office facility, but denied the off-site parking lot and suggested that other options should be considered for providing parking and transit solutions. The off-site parking lot would provide parking that would meet the Berkeley Municipal Code requirements and has been presented by the applicant as being necessary for the functioning of the proposed use, as set forth in the peer reviewed Parking Needs and Supply Assessment.

On February 4, 2019, the applicant filed an appeal stating that the approval of the Medical Office facility portion of the project and the denial of the off-site parking lot portion of the project does not allow the project to proceed.

On March 20, 2019, the applicant filed a revised appeal letter that requested to withdraw the appeal as it relates to the medical office facility Use Permit and the environmental review, and to only appeal the denial of the parking lot. Although the applicant/appellant requested to withdraw components of the appeal, the Zoning Ordinance does not authorize the applicant to withdraw an appeal once it is filed.

Therefore, staff address all aspects of the project in this report because the approval of the medical office facility Use Permit was stayed upon receiving the applicant's appeal letter and so is still pending as of this hearing. Furthermore, each Use Permit is contingent upon the other, so staff recommends that the Council resolve the totality of the project at this hearing.

BACKGROUND

The vacant property to be used as medical office, referred to as 1050 Parker, is located on the southwest corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue and is approximately 68,000 square feet in area. The approved Medical Office facility site at 1050 Parker would provide 115 on-site surface parking spaces primarily for visitors.

The portion of the Pardee Block to be used as a parking lot, also referred to as 2700 Tenth Street, is approximately 44,000 square feet in area, is located approximately one block to the southwest, and is occupied by several buildings totaling about 32,000 square feet. The existing buildings on the Pardee Block are either vacant or currently operating as vehicle repair services and are approximately 54,000 square feet in area, half of which would be demolished in order to facilitate construction of the surface parking lot on the northern two-thirds of the parcel.

The remainder of the Pardee Block site would include approximately 27,000 square feet of commercial buildings, which would remain intact and would continue to be leased to commercial tenants. The off-site parking lot at the Pardee Block would provide the balance of 88 required parking for the Medical Office facility to be used by employees, and an additional 35 designated parking spaces for use by the remaining 27,000 square-foot Pardee Block commercial buildings.

On December 14, 2017, the ZAB approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building with 20,370 square feet of Medical Office and 40,300 square feet of research and development uses, and a 750 square-foot quick service restaurant, with 117 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces at 1050 Parker Street. An Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was also prepared for the original project, pursuant to the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). The IS-MND was adopted by ZAB on December 14, 2017 in conjunction with the approval of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170.

During the approval process of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170, Kaiser Permanente approached the applicant to lease the entire building for Medical Office uses. In order to accommodate Medical Office use through the portions of the building that are approved for research and development, the underlying zoning of approximately two-thirds of the site needed to be changed from the MU-LI to C-W zoning district, and additional parking spaces needed to be provided based on development standards for the Medical Office use.

In December 2017, the City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider and make recommendations on the necessary rezoning of the portion of 1050 Parker previously designated MU-LI to allow for expanded Medical Office use. The Planning Commission subsequently held two public meetings, in February and April 2018, and forwarded their recommendations to the City Council.

The property owner subsequently submitted a request for a modification to the previously approved Use Permit to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for Medical Offices (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117). A new Use Permit was also requested to allow for off-site parking (Use Permit #ZP2018-0116). Approval of each use permit was to be contingent on approval of the other permit.

The applications for Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 at 2700 Tenth Street and Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 at 1050 Parker Street were considered at the October 25, 2018 ZAB hearing. The ZAB opened a public hearing and directed the applicant team to provide additional analysis and information. The following items were requested by the ZAB: (1) Parking needs of the medical facility upon occupancy; (2) Available on-street public parking supply in the surrounding neighborhood; (3) Potential for alternative off-site parking locations that would not require the demolition of existing buildings and displacement of the existing businesses; (4) Detailed explanation of the West Berkeley Shuttle service; (5) Potential for relocation assistance for the existing businesses; and (6) Potential for street trees surrounding the off-site parking lot.

The ZAB also discussed the need for the Council to take action on the proposed General Plan and Zoning Amendments for 1050 Parker Street prior to considering the Use Permits and so continued the item to the December 13, 2018 hearing. The item was continued once again on December 13, 2018 without discussion to the January 24, 2019 public hearing as the City Council had not yet acted on the General Plan and Zoning Amendments.

On December 4, 2018 the City Council conducted a public hearing regarding reclassification of the zoning as well as the General Plan and West Berkeley Plan designations of 1050 Parker Street and amending the C-W District development standards to allow for the entire previously approved building to be used as a Medical Office facility. The City Council took public testimony, discussed the resolution and ordinance and continued the public hearing to December 11, 2018. On December 11, 2018 the City Council reopened the public hearing and adopted Resolution No. 68,724–N.S. amending the General Plan land use designations for a portion of 1050 Parker Street from a Manufacturing designation to Avenue Commercial, and amending the West Berkeley Plan land use designation from Mixed Use Light Industrial to General Commercial. Additionally, the City Council introduced and adopted the first reading of Ordinance No. 7,638–N.S to rezone a portion of the project site from Mixed Use – Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W) and to amend the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story, 50-foot tall building on the subject

property. The City Council's second reading of the rezone of 1050 Parker Street was adopted on January 22, 2019.

On January 24, 2019 the ZAB conducted a public hearing, took public testimony and adopted Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 for the Medical Office facility on the 1050 Parker Site with revised conditions of approval related to exploring alternative means of providing parking, and adopted the IS-MND. [ZAB voted 6-0-1-1 (Yes: Clarke, Khan, Olson, O'Keefe, Selawsky, Pinkston; No: None; Abstain: Sheahan; Absent: Tregub).] The ZAB then denied Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 for the Pardee Block parking lot at 2700 Tenth Street because it concluded the parking lot would have detrimental impacts on the existing businesses and neighborhood and because alternative means of providing parking and transportation should be considered (see Attachment 4 for Captionor's record). [ZAB voted 5-1-1-1 (Yes: Clarke, Olson, O'Keefe, Selawsky, Pinkston; No: Khan; Abstain: Sheahan; Absent: Tregub).]

On February 4, 2019 the applicant submitted their appeal letter. The letter included appeal points regarding the conditions of approval attached to the approval of the 1050 Parker Street portion of the project and the denial of the Pardee Block Parking Lot portion of the project, as well as the CEQA review. On March 20, 2019, the applicant submitted a follow-up letter to withdraw his appeal of the 1050 Parker and Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) portions of the ZAB actions. However, the Zoning Ordinance does not authorize the applicant to withdraw an appeal once it is filed; in order to fully resolve the appeal, staff addresses the original appeal letter in its entirety.

ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY

The proposed development will meet or exceed environmental requirements for material conservation and waste diversion, energy conservation, stormwater management, transportation management and related effects, as set forth in the IS-MND.

RATIONALE FOR RECOMMENDATION

The issues raised in the appellant's letter, and staff's responses, are as follows.

<u>Appeal Issue – Initial Study Mitigated Negative Declaration</u>: The applicant did not provide any appeal points regarding the appeal of the Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND). They do take issue with the ZAB's concern about traffic and parking impacts, which were studied and mitigated in the analysis.

<u>Staff Response</u>: The City Council previously adopted the IS-MND in conjunction with the first and second readings of the General Plan and Zoning amendments. Therefore, staff recommends that the City Council uphold the findings of the IS-MND for the totality of the project. The IS-MND reflects all of the parking, traffic, and development impacts and mitigation measures to address these permits.

<u>Appeal Issue - 1050 Parker - Medical Office Project</u>: The Applicant asserts that the approval with revised Conditions of Approval adopted by ZAB for Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 "alone does not allow the medical office project to proceed because the applicant still has to provide 88 off-site [parking] spaces at a location to be determined. Assuming such spaces could be located, that process alone would add many months to the process."

<u>Staff Response</u>: At the January 24, 2019 public hearing, the ZAB discussed revised Conditions of Approval for the proposed Medical Office facility. The Medical Office facility requires a total of 203 parking spaces, 115 of which are provided on the 1050 Parker site. The ZAB's newly crafted condition provides the applicant with three options to provide documentation in order to address the additional 88 parking spaces that could not be accommodated at the 1050 Parker site. Condition of Approval 83 reads:

Prior to the issuance of any permits for this Use Permit (medical office facility), the applicant shall present documentation that the required 203 parking spaces can be accommodated in one of the following ways:

- A. All parking can be situated on the medical office building property [through the use of lifts or other suggested solutions]; or
- B. A parking lease agreement has been entered into between the medical office building property and one or more off-site parking lots to provide space for all required parking spaces which are not provided on the 1050 Parker property; or
- C. The applicant can present evidence that parking can be further reduced, and therefore accommodated by the designated on-site parking, through further enhanced transportation demand management plan mechanisms beyond those required under the conditions of approval (Transportation Demand Management COA #67).

Although Option B allows parking at an off-site parking lot and could include a lot such as the Pardee Block, the ZAB denied the Use Permit for the Pardee Block. The use of another lot at a different location would require a new Use Permit. In addition, the Pardee Block Parking Lot w has been evaluated for environmental impacts and has been found to not have a significant impact after mitigation measures are implemented. Thus, while Condition of Approval 83 does allow for the applicant to identify and use off-site parking, the applicant is correct in noting that the identification of a new location for the off-site parking will delay approval of the project.

Therefore, staff recommends that the City Council grant this appeal point and approve Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 for the Medical Office facility at 1050 Parker Street and revise the Findings and Conditions to include those previously

presented by staff that explicitly allow the use of the Pardee Block as the off-site parking lot for the Medical Office facility. The two use permits together would also satisfy the ZAB's concern about a lease agreement because the parking lot could not be converted to another use without City review and approval.

<u>Appeal Issue – 2700 Tenth - Pardee Block Parking Lot</u>: The applicant's appeal letter states that "[s]ubsequent to the January 24th meeting, the owner of the Berkeley Smog Only Test Center exercised his lease termination option, which was provided to him by Landlord, and will be leaving the Pardee Block property at the end of February 2019. Therefore, the only business that will be required to terminate its lease early on the October 31, 2019 date that we have agreed to is Titan Commercial Wraps. This tenant, which places plastic advertising wraps on commercial vehicles, has an original lease expiration date of March 31, 2020 and occupies a single approximately 2,000 square feet building in the center of the future lot. The remaining seven structures, totaling approximately 30,000 square feet, will be vacant on November 1, 2019. The detriment of removing eight old single-story industrial and storage structures on the Pardee Block site, which are at or beyond their useful life, is far exceeded by the benefit to be gained by addition [of] a Medical Office facility on [the 1050 Parker site, also known as] 2621 Tenth Street."

<u>Staff Response</u>: During the December 11, 2018 City Council hearing regarding the General Plan and Zoning amendments, the Council requested that an additional Condition of Approval be incorporated which referenced the applicant's comments that they were in agreement that the existing commercial tenants were to remain until October 31, 2019. During the January 24, 2019 ZAB hearing the applicant and various business owner tenants at the Pardee Block provided testimony regarding their leases. The captioner's record provides the following applicant statement:

The commercial wraps company's lease expires on 3/31/2020. So, they would be leaving approximately – it would be five months prior to the end of the lease anyway and they have no options to extend.

Later, during the ZAB hearing, in response to public comment from the business owners, the applicant read into the record an email correspondence with the owners of the wrap business:

This is an email from a member of my property management team prior to them executing the lease. I do not want to mislead you. I want to be forth right and forth coming [that] the Pardee Block will be developed in [the] coming years so we can't offer you a long term. To this end I have been advised to offer [a] two-year term for 1,950 square [feet] with 120-day landlord termination option. I want to bring this up to you in case the landlord exercises the option after a year in case you need to vacate. This was in March of 2018. March 2019, 120 days gets you to June. I'm bring this up in consideration for cost. That was on the 7th of February 2018. He responded 16 minutes later saying thank you very much for letting me know about the two-year lease. I think the 120-day notice will work for us.

The ZAB closed the public hearing and denied the Pardee Block Parking Lot portion of project, with findings that "the removal of existing community-serving businesses for a private surface parking lot would be detrimental to West Berkeley and the City. In addition, without compensation or relocation assistance to the existing businesses within the structures to be demolished, there would be a detriment."

Staff's analysis of the project concluded that the Pardee Block Parking Lot provided the needed parking for the proposed Medical Office facility and recommended approval of both Use Permits and the associated IS-MND, which included mitigation measures to address the potential impacts of the project on parking and circulation in the area.

In the recommendation for approval of both Use Permits, staff concluded that the overall benefits of the project outweigh the loss of the buildings to be demolished. Among other things staff considered the fact that the existing buildings are currently operating as vehicle repair and service businesses and are not used for manufacturing, warehousing, or wholesale trade, which are protected uses under the Mixed Use Residential (MU-R) Zoning District standards. Furthermore, the existing businesses were on leases that expire relatively soon, and the applicant has stated that the tenants were on notice of the applicant's plan to redevelop the property when they entered into their current leases.

The remaining 27,000 square-foot buildings on the Pardee Block currently do not have adequate parking on-site and there has been some concern expressed about the existing businesses utilizing on-street parking in the neighborhood. The 35 spaces allocated on the Pardee Block Parking Lot for use by the remaining commercial buildings will open up more on-street parking opportunities than currently exists for area residents, businesses, visitors, and employees.

On the 1050 Parker property, the applicant will provide bicycle parking spaces, and the project requires Transportation Demand Management measures, including payment towards the West Berkeley shuttle and transit pass subsidies, which have the potential to decrease the actual parking demand of the Medial Office facility. Nonetheless, upon occupancy and operation of the building, the 115 on-site surface parking spaces and the 88 spaces that would be provided on the off-site parking lot would still be needed.

The City Council has already amended the General Plan, zoning map and C-W District development standards to allow for the entire previously approved building to be used as a Medical Office facility. The off-site parking lot is needed to satisfy both the City's parking requirements for a Medical Office facility as well as the actual parking demand according to the project-specific Parking Needs and Supply Assessment. The off-site parking lot will allow the Medical Office facility to operate from the 1050 Parker location without significant parking or traffic impacts, as reflected in the Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration.

Therefore, staff recommends that Council uphold this appeal point and approve Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 for the parking lot at 2700 Tenth Street based on the findings presented by staff to the ZAB at its hearing on January 24, 2019.

ALTERNATIVE ACTIONS CONSIDERED

Pursuant to BMC Section 23B.32.060.D, the Council may also (1) affirm the ZAB's decisions, (2) remand the matters to the ZAB, or (3) reverse the ZAB's decision.

Action Deadline:

Pursuant to BMC Section 23B.32.060.G, if the disposition of the appeal has not been determined within 30 days from the date the public hearing was closed by the Council (not including Council recess), then the decision of the Board shall be deemed affirmed and the appeal shall be deemed denied.

CONTACT PERSONS

Timothy Burroughs, Director, Planning & Development Department, (510) 981-7437 Steven Buckley, Land Use Planning Manager, (510) 981-7411 Layal Nawfal, Project Planner, (510) 981-7424

Attachments:

- California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Draft Resolution Exhibit A: Initial Study and Draft Mitigated Negative Declaration Exhibit B: Responses to Comments on Draft IS-MND Exhibit C: Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program
- Draft Resolution, 1050 Parker Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 Exhibit A: Findings and Conditions Exhibit B: Project Plans
- Draft Resolution, 2700 Tenth Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 Exhibit A: Findings and Conditions Exhibit B: Project Plans

- 4. Appeal Letters, dated February 4, 2019 and March 20, 2019
- 5. ZAB Staff Reports
 - a. 1050 Parker Street, dated January 24, 2019
 - b. 2700 Tenth Street, dated January 24, 2019
- 6. Index to Administrative Record
- 7. Administrative Record
- 8. Public Hearing Notice

RESOLUTION NO. ___-N.S

ADOPT FINDINGS TO AFFIRM UNDER THE CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT A PROPOSED MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION AND A MITIGATION MONITORING AND REPORTING PROGRAM FOR THE MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING AT 1050 PARKER STREET AND THE OFF-SITE PARKING LOT AT 2700 TENTH STREET, COLLECTIVELY KNOWN AS THE "1050 PARKER STREET" PROJECT

WHEREAS, on June 4, 2018 Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group representing 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC ("applicant") filed applications (1) Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 at 2700 Tenth Street to construct a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot with a total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided to meet a portion of the required parking for the 1050 Parker Street medical office facility within the Mixed Use Residential (MUR) Zoning District and (2) Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 at 1050 Parker Street for a modification to previously approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for a medical office facility within the West Berkley Commercial (C-W) Zoning District; and

WHEREAS, on August 22, 2018, staff deemed the applications complete, and preparation of a Draft Initial Study was begun to determine potential significant effects of the project including Use Permit applications for medical office use and an off-site parking lot; and

WHERAS, on September 4, 2018, the Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt the IS-MND was published and was mailed to adjoining property owners and occupants, and to interested neighborhood organizations. In addition, the applicant filed the NOI with the County Clerk and the Draft Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was submitted to the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2018092001) for distribution to interested State and regional agencies; and

WHEREAS, on October 4, 2018, the public review period concluded and none of the comments received on the IS-MND constituted new information that warranted recirculation of the IS-MND. Comments received did not identify new impacts nor result in a substantial increase in the severity of impacts; and

WHEREAS, on October 19, 2018, a Final Mitigated Negative Declaration and Response to Comments was issued; and

WHEREAS, the potential impacts of the proposed development and the necessary General Plan, West Berkeley Plan and zoning amendments have been evaluated and can be reduced to a level of "less than significant" through the implementation of the mitigation measures and any conditions of approval that would be required for future development of the properties; and

WHEREAS, all documents constituting the record of this proceeding are and shall be retained by the City of Berkeley Planning and Development Department, Land Use Planning Division, at 1947 Center Street, Berkeley, California; and WHEREAS, on December 11, 2018 the City Council adopted the 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Mitigated Negative Declaration, which consists of the Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration and the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program in conjunction with the resolution to amend the General Plan land use designations for a portion of 1050 Parker Street / 2621 Tenth Street from a Manufacturing designation to Avenue Commercial, and amending the West Berkeley Plan land use designation from Mixed Use / Light Industrial to General Commercial and ordinance to rezone a portion of the project site from Mixed Use – Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W) and amend the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story / 50-foot tall building on the subject property; and

WHEREAS, on January 24, 2019 the Zoning Adjustments Board adopted the 1050 Parker Street Mitigated Negative Declaration, which consists of the Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration and the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program in conjunction with the approval of Use Permit ZP2018-0117 to modify Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices at 1050 Parker Street within the West Berkley Commercial (C-W) Zoning District.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Council of the City of Berkeley that after reviewing the Initial Study / Mitigated Negative Declaration, and considering all oral and written information presented at or before this hearing, the Council exercises its independent judgment to find and affirm the adoption the 1050 Parker Street Mitigated Negative Declaration as follows:

- That the 1050 Parker Street IS-MND, which consists of the Initial Study / Mitigated Negative Declaration and the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program (MMRP) attached as Exhibit C, has been completed in accordance with the requirements of CEQA statutes, the CEQA Guidelines, and City of Berkeley CEQA procedures; and
- 2. That the IS-MND constitutes an adequate, accurate, objective and complete analysis addressing all issues relevant to the approval of the project, consisting of (1) Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 at 2700 Tenth Street to construct a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot with a total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided to meet a portion of the required parking for the 1050 Parker Street medical office facility, and (2) Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 at 1050 Parker Street for a modification to previously approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for a medical office facility; and
- 3. That the IS-MND has been reviewed and considered prior to acting on the proposed project and that the IS-MND reflects the independent judgment and analysis of the City; and
- 4. That the IS-MND identifies all potentially significant adverse environmental impacts and feasible mitigation measures or standard conditions of approval that would reduce these impacts to a less-than-significant level. All of the mitigation measures

identified in the Mitigated Negative Declaration, including those in the MMRP, shall be adopted and implemented as Conditions of Approval for the Use Permits. The City finds that on the basis of the whole record before it, there is no substantial evidence that the project, as mitigated and conditioned, would have a significant impact on the environment.

5. That the monitoring and reporting of CEQA mitigation measures in connection with the project will be conducted in accordance with the attached MMRP which shall be incorporated into the Conditions of Approval for development of the project. Adoption of the MMRP constitutes fulfillment of the CEQA monitoring and/or reporting requirement set forth in Section 21081.6 of CEQA. All proposed mitigation measures are capable of being fully implemented by the efforts of the City of Berkeley, the project sponsor, or other identified public agencies of responsibility, and will reduce the environmental impacts to a less-than significant level.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City Council of the City of Berkeley readopts the Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration and the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program for the 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project, which have been completed in compliance with CEQA.

Exhibits:

- A. Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND)
- B. Responses to Comments on Draft IS-MND
- C. Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program



1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration

prepared by

City of Berkeley Department of Planning & Development, Land Use Division 1947 Center Street, 3rd Floor Berkeley, California 94704 Contact: Layal Nawfal, Project Planner, (510) 981-7424

prepared with the assistance of

Rincon Consultants, Inc. 449 15th Street, Suite 303 Oakland, California 94612

September 2018



1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration

prepared by

City of Berkeley Department of Planning & Development, Land Use Division 1947 Center Street, 3rd Floor Berkeley, California 94704 Contact: Layal Nawfal, Project Planner, (510) 981-7424

prepared with the assistance of

Rincon Consultants, Inc. 449 15th Street, Suite 303 Oakland, California 94612

September 2018



Table of Contents

Initial Stu	ıdy		
1.	Project Title	1	
2.	Lead Agency Name and Address	1	
3.	Contact Person and Phone Number	1	
4.	Project Location		
5.	Project Sponsor's Name and Address	7	
6.	Existing Setting	7	
7.	Surrounding Land Uses and Setting	8	
8.	General Plan Designation	8	
9.	Zoning	8	
10.	Site Conditions		
11.	Project History		
12.	Description of Project		
13.	Required Approvals		
14.	Other Public Agencies Whose Approval is Required		
Environm	nental Factors Potentially Affected		
Determir	nation		
Environm	nental Checklist	28	
1	Aesthetics	28	
2	Agriculture and Forest Resources	32	
2	Air Quality	34	
4	Biological Resources.		
5	Cultural Resources	46	
6	Geology and Soils	50	
7	Greenhouse Gas Emissions	54	
8	Hazards and Hazardous Materials		
9	Hydrology and Water Quality		
10	Land Use and Planning		
11	Mineral Resources		
12	Noise		
13	Population and Housing		
14	Public Services		
15	Recreation	110	
16	Transportation		
17	Tribal Cultural Resources		
18	Utilities and Service Systems		
19	Mandatory Findings of Significance		
Referenc	es	137	
Rihli	Bibliography		
List	of Prenarers	125	
LISU			

1050 Parke Use Permit	er Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170
Tables	
Table 1	Project Summary 20
Table 2	Project Vehicle and Bicycle Parking Details 23
Table 3	Landscape and Open Space Square Footage Allocation
Table 4	Federal and State Ambient Air Quality Standards
Table 5	Health Effects Associated with Non-Attainment Criteria Pollutants
Table 6	Air Quality Thresholds of Significance
Table 7	Construction Emissions (pounds/day)
Table 8	Operational Emissions (pounds/day)
Table 9	BAAQMD's GHG Significance Thresholds 57
Table 10	Estimated Construction Emissions of Greenhouse Gases
Table 11	Combined Annual Emissions of Greenhouse Gases
Table 12	Consistency with Applicable CAP and General Plan Strategies
Table 13	Berkeley Municipal Code C-W District Development Standards
Table 14	Noise Measurement Results
Table 15	City of Berkeley Noise and Land Use Compatibility Guidelines
Table 16	City of Berkeley Exterior Noise Limits
Table 17	City of Berkeley Interior Noise Limits
Table 18	City of Berkeley Construction Noise Standards
Table 19	Typical Parking Lot Noise
Table 20	Significance of Changes in Operational Roadway Noise Exposure
Table 21	Projected Change in Daily Traffic
Table 22	Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance
Table 23	Vibration Source Levels for Construction Equipment
Table 24	Noise Levels from Construction Equipment 100
Table 25	Existing Intersection Operations 115
Table 26	Estimated Project Trip Generation with Reductions 117
Table 27	Proposed Project Study Intersection LOS Summary 118

City of Berkeley

Table of Contents

Figures

Figure 1	Regional Location
Figure 2	Project Location
Figure 3	Existing Conditions of Proposed Medical Office Building Site
Figure 4	Existing Conditions of the Proposed Medical Office Building Site
Figure 5	Existing Conditions of the Proposed Surface Parking Lot Site6
Figure 6	Existing Conditions of the Proposed Surface Parking Lot Site
Figure 7	Existing Surrounding Land Uses – Medical Office Site
Figure 8	Existing Surrounding Land Uses – Pardee Block Parking Lot Site 10
Figure 9	Proposed Medical Office Site Plan 13
Figure 10	Proposed Parking Lot Site Plan 14
Figure 11	Proposed Ground Floor Plan – Medical Office Building 15
Figure 12	Proposed Second Floor Plan 16
Figure 13	Proposed Third Floor Plan 17
Figure 14	Proposed Roof Plan 18
Figure 15	Proposed Building Elevations 19
Figure 16	Medical Office Site Bicycle Parking Facilities Detail
Figure 17	Pardee Block Parking Lot Site Bicycle Parking Facilities Detail 22
Figure 18	Proposed Medical Office Site Landscape Plan 24
Figure 19	Proposed Pardee Block Parking Lot Landscape Plan 25
Figure 20	Noise Measurement Location

Appendices

Appendix AAir Quality and GHG Emissions Modeling ResultsAppendix BPreliminary Energy AnalysisAppendix CGeotechnical InvestigationAppendix DPhase I Environmental Site AssessmentsAppendix ENoise Measurements and Modeling ResultsAppendix FTransportation Impact AnalysisAppendix GHistorical Resource Evaluations

Page 19 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

This page intentionally left blank.

Initial Study

1. Project Title

Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project, Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170

2. Lead Agency Name and Address

City of Berkeley Department of Planning & Development, Land Use Division 1947 Center Street, 3rd Floor Berkeley, California 94704

3. Contact Person and Phone Number

Layal Nawfal, Associate Planner (510) 981-7424

4. Project Location

The project site is located in the city of Berkeley. The proposed medical office building (medical office) site is a vacant site bound by an adjacent commercial property and Parker Street on the north, San Pablo Avenue on the east, commercial properties on the south, and Tenth Street on the west. The medical office site comprises 1.6 acres on the following parcels:

- 1050 Parker Street, assessor's parcel number (APN) 54-1763-1-3
- 2621 Tenth Street, APN 54-1763-10
- 2612 San Pablo Avenue, APN 54-1763-3-3

The proposed parking lot (Pardee Block parking lot), approximately 500 feet southwest of the medical office site, is bound by Carleton Street to the north, Pardee Street to the south, Ninth Street to the west, and Tenth Street to the east. The Pardee Block parking lot site would comprise of 1-acre out of the following 1.6-acre parcel:

APN is 54-1745-18-4

The medical office property fronts Parker Street, Tenth Street, and San Pablo Avenue; a driveway on Parker Street provides vehicular access to the site currently. Future vehicular access would be from Tenth Street, supplemented by pedestrian access at San Pablo Avenue. The parking lot site has frontage on Ninth Street, Tenth Street, and Carleton Street; vehicle access would be from Ninth and Tenth Streets, with pedestrian gates located on Ninth, Tenth, and Carleton streets. The Pardee Block parking lot is occupied currently with multiple buildings, with vehicular access from a single driveway on Carleton Street. Figure 1 shows the location of the project site in the region. Figure 2 shows the project site in its neighborhood context. Figure 3 through Figure 6 show photographs of the existing project sites and immediate surroundings.

Page 21 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170







Figure 2 Project Location

Imagery provided by Google and its licensors © 2018.

2 Project Locati

Page 23 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170





Photo 1: Northeast view from Tenth Street.



Photo 2: Northwest view from San Pablo Avenue.

Initial Study



Figure 4 Existing Conditions of the Proposed Medical Office Building Site

Photo 3: Southeast view from Parker Street.



Photo 4: Southwest view from San Pablo Avenue.

Page 25 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Figure 5 Existing Conditions of the Proposed Surface Parking Lot Site



Photo 1: 1000-1010 Carleton Street, looking southeast. Original repair shop is at left. Storage shed at right. (Shayne Watson, 2018)



Photo 2: 2710 Tenth Street, looking southwest. (Shayne Watson, 2018)

Initial Study



Figure 6 Existing Conditions of the Proposed Surface Parking Lot Site

Photo 3: Storage shed, looking east. (Shayne Watson, 2018)

5. Project Sponsor's Name and Address

2600 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC Contact: Chris Barlow, Wareham Property Group 1120 Nye Street, Suite 400 San Rafael, California 94901

6. Existing Setting

The 68,331 square-foot (1.6-acre) medical office site is vacant, generally level, and irregular in shape. The northwest and largest parcel (1050 Parker Street, APN 54-1763-1-3) is paved and occasionally used as a surface parking lot. A smaller parcel along Tenth Street (2621 Tenth Street, APN 54-1763-10) and the parcel comprising the eastern portion of the site along San Pablo Avenue (2612 San Pablo Avenue, APN 54-1763-3-3) consist of mostly unpaved areas with non-native grasses and shrubs. There are two non-native trees on the site, one on the smaller parcel on Tenth Street and one on the parcel fronting San Pablo Avenue. Steel and chain-link fences surround the site. Figure 3 and Figure 4 shows existing conditions on the medical building site.

The 68,000 square-foot (1.56-acre) Pardee Block parking lot (APN 54-1745-18-4) is currently developed with seven existing warehouse, automobile repair, and storage structures, some of which are proposed for demolition. Figure 5 and Figure 6 shows the existing conditions of the parking lot site.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

7. Surrounding Land Uses and Setting

The project properties are located on separate sites, 500 feet apart, in an urbanized and developed area of West Berkeley.

Land uses near the medical office site, as seen in Figure 7, include the Missouri Lounge bar and three residential units above the bar on the southwest corner of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street, and a Bank of America on the north side of Parker Street beyond; a mix of retail, restaurants, and automobile services to the east along San Pablo Avenue; retail spaces and a church (Covenant Worship Center) to the south along San Pablo Avenue; a commercial office development, including a recording studio (Fantasy Studios), on the west side of Tenth Street; and light industrial and automobile services to the south along Carleton Street. Surrounding building heights vary from one to seven stories, with the majority being one to two stories. There are two street trees along the site's San Pablo Avenue frontage and two on its Tenth Street frontage.

Land uses near the Pardee Block parking lot site, as seen in Figure 8, include an industrial/commercial building at the southeast corner of Pardee and Tenth streets; a mix of retail, commercial, and residential uses, including the Berkeley Humane Society and an apartment complex, south along Ninth Street; Juan's Place restaurant and a surface parking lot north along Carleton Street; and light industrial uses east along Tenth Street. The surrounding building heights vary from one to three stories.

The medical office site abuts San Pablo Avenue, a major transit corridor in Berkeley. There are a number of Alameda-Contra Costa (AC) Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the project site, with the closest one approximately 150 feet from the project site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). Additional bus stops are situated at the intersection of Dwight Way and San Pablo Avenue, approximately one block north of the project site. There are three Bay Area Rapid Transit (BART) stations within 2.0 miles of the project site: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).

8. General Plan Designation

The project sites have three General Plan designations: APN 54-1763-1-3 (1050 Parker Street) and APN 54-1763-10 (2621 Tenth Street) are designated Manufacturing, while APN 54-1763-3-3 (2612 San Pablo Avenue) is designated Avenue Commercial. The proposed Pardee Block parking lot, APN 54-1745-18-4 (1000-1016 Carleton Street), is designated Manufacturing Mixed Use.

9. Zoning

As described in the project setting, the project site comprises three parcels on one block and one parcel on an adjacent block. The medical office site includes APN 54-1763-1-3 (1050 Parker Street) and APN 54-1763-10 (2621 Tenth Street) which are zoned Mixed Use-Light Industrial (MU-LI), and APN 54-1763-3-3 (2612 San Pablo Avenue) which is zoned West Berkeley Commercial (C-W). The Pardee Block parking lot site at APN 54-1745-18-4 (1000-1016 Carleton Street) is zoned Mixed Use-Residential (MU-R). The applicant has requested that a rezoning be processed concurrently to change the zoning designation on the two MU-LI designated parcels to C-W in order to accommodate full medical office uses on that site.



Figure 7 Existing Surrounding Land Uses – Medical Office Site

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Figure 8 Existing Surrounding Land Uses – Pardee Block Parking Lot Site



10. Site Conditions

The proposed medical office site is mostly vacant with a large paved area along the western portion of the site that is used sometimes for temporary parking. The southern and central portion of the site was leased most recently for interim use as a community garden through November 2016.

The Pardee Block parking lot property currently consists of seven light industrial structures that total approximately 27,000 square feet and are greater than 40 years old. The structures consist of a contractor's repair shop, a wooden lean-to storage shed, a machine shop, and two warehouses, plus associated outbuilding structures. Historic evaluations were conducted for all structures proposed for demolition and are included as Appendix G. Further discussion of the historical evaluations are included in the Cultural Resources section of this report.

11. Project History

On December 14, 2017, the City of Berkeley Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building with 20,370 square feet of medical office and 40,300 square feet of research and development uses, and a 750 square-foot quick service restaurant, with 117 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces.

An Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND; State Clearinghouse #2017102038) was prepared for the original project, pursuant to the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), and circulated for public review from October 12, 2017 to November 13, 2017. The IS-MND was adopted by ZAB on December 14, 2017 in conjunction with the approval of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170.

During the process of the approval of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170, a major health care organization approached the property owner seeking to lease the entire proposed 60,670 square-foot building for medical office uses. In order to accommodate medical office use through the portions of the building that are approved under Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 for research and development, the underlying zoning of approximately two thirds of the site must be modified from MU-LI to C-W and additional parking spaces need to be provided.

In December 2017, the Berkeley City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider, and make recommendations on, the necessary rezoning of the two MU-LI parcels on the site to allow expanded medical office use. The Planning Commission subsequently held two public meetings in February 2018 and April 2018 and directed City Staff to forward its recommendations for the rezone to the City Council. The final determination on the rezone is pending as of the publication of this IS-MND.

On June 4, 2018, the property owner submitted a request to the City of Berkeley for a modification to Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices. Because of the need to increase the number of parking spaces provided, the project applicant has also applied for a new Use Permit to allow for off-site parking (Use Permit #ZP2018-0116, Pardee Block parking lot).

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

12. Description of Project

Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 would allow for previously approved 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices, rather than medical office and research and development. The Berkeley Municipal Code (BMC) parking requirements for medical office uses are higher than for research and development uses; as such, the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would provide the required overflow parking to meet the full parking requirements of the medical office building. Specific changes to the previously approved building include the removal of an internal physical separation wall between the portions of the building with different underlying zoning designations and modifications to the required on-site accessible, accessible van, clean air/van pool, electric vehicle, and future electric vehicle parking spaces. This CEQA document analyzes the potential environmental impacts of both the medical office building and the additional Pardee Block parking lot.

The medical office building project would combine three parcels into one 68,331 square-foot parcel to allow the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building. The general configuration of the building would be an "L" shape, with each floor staggered in arrangement such that the second floor would contain a green roof along San Pablo Avenue. The project would also include a 750-square-foot café/retail space located along San Pablo Avenue.

Building entryways for pedestrians would be located on the ground floor along San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street. Vehicular access would be provided on Parker Street and Tenth Street. On-site parking would be located under the building and on a surrounding surface lot. On-site parking accommodations would include a total of 115 automobile parking and 46 bicycle parking spaces.

The project would include nearly 10,000 square feet of landscaped area on the ground level, including 2,150 square feet of public open space comprising two small public plazas with seating and landscaping. A 650-square-foot plaza would be located at the corner of Parker and Tenth Street and a 1,200-square-foot plaza would be located along San Pablo Avenue, adjacent to the proposed café/retail space. Approximately 4,600 square feet of private open space would be provided on a second floor terrace accessed from the third floor.

Two mechanical penthouses and an elevator penthouse would be constructed on the roof of the proposed building. The two mechanical penthouses would be 14 feet above the roof level, and the elevator penthouse would be 16 feet above the roof level. Figure 9 and Figure 10 depict the proposed building and off-site parking lot site plans. Figure 11 through Figure 15 depict floor plans and elevations. Table 1 provides project details.

Figure 9 Proposed Medical Office Site Plan



City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Figure 10 Proposed Parking Lot Site Plan



NINTH STREET

Source: Gould Evans, 2018



Figure 11 Proposed Ground Floor Plan – Medical Office Building

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170





Source: Gould Evans, 2018



Figure 13 Proposed Third Floor Plan

Source: Gould Evans 2018
City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170





Source: Gould Evans 2018



Figure 15 Proposed Building Elevations

Source: Gould Evans 2018

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Table 1 Project Summary

	P	Proposed per Block (square feet)	
Project Component	Medical Office	Surface Parking Lot	Total
Lot Area	68,331	68,000	136,331
Building Area			
First Floor	9,920		9,920
Second Floor	27,100		27,100
Third Floor	23,650		23,650
Total Gross Floor Area	60,670 (0.88 F	AR)	60,670
Rooftop Equipment	3,812		3,812
Vehicle Parking	115	123	238
Bicycle Parking	46	18	64
Landscaping			
Total Landscape Area	9,968	5,668	n/a
Total Hardscape Area	<u>+</u> 26,311	38,179	n/a

Use Permit ZP2018-0116 would allow for the construction of a new 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot on a 68,000 square-foot parcel located on an adjacent City block bounded by Carleton, Tenth, and Ninth streets. The construction of the surface parking lot would require the demolition of seven occupied structures that include warehouses, light industrial structures, auto repair and service buildings, and storage structures, plus associated outbuildings. The remainder of the Pardee Block parking lot site includes approximately 24,000 square feet of commercial buildings. These buildings, located along the southern portion of the site, would remain intact and operational.

Landscaping in the Pardee Block parking lot would include native and adaptive plantings that would incorporate trees, evergreen shrubs, perennials, and grasses to provide seasonal interest along the three street frontages. Pedestrian gates would be located along Carleton, Tenth, and Ninth Streets. Vehicular access would be gate-controlled and provided on Tenth and Ninth Streets. Pardee Block parking accommodations would include a total of 123 automobile parking and 18 bicycle parking spaces. The off-site parking lot would primarily provide employee parking to serve the project building as solely medical office use. The parking lot would include 88 parking spaces for use by the medical office staff and 35 parking spaces for use by the businesses that are to remain at the Pardee Block.

Access and Parking

Building entryways for pedestrians at the proposed medical office building would be located on the ground floor along San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street. Parking for the entire project would total 238 vehicle parking spaces and 64 bicycle spaces. Vehicular access would be provided from driveways on Parker Street and Tenth Street for the medical office site and provided from driveways on Ninth Street and Tenth Street for the off-site parking lot. An emergency vehicle-only access driveway would be provided on San Pablo Avenue for the medical office building. See Table 2 for vehicle and bicycle parking details. Figure 16 provides a detail of the medical office site bicycle parking facilities, while Figure 17 provides a detail of the Pardee Block parking lot bicycle parking facilities.



Figure 16 Medical Office Site Bicycle Parking Facilities Detail

Source: Gould Evans, 2018

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Figure 17 Pardee Block Parking Lot Site Bicycle Parking Facilities Detail



Source: Gould Evans, 2018

		Proposed per Site	
Project Component	Medical Office	Pardee Block Parking Lot	Total
Vehicle Parking			
Standard (8'x18' to 9'x18')	71	72	143
Compact (8'x16' to 9'x16')	20	31	51
			(21% of all parking)
Clean Air/Vanpool/EV (8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	10	10	20
Fuel Efficient (8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	7	7	14
ADA Accessible (9'x18')	7	3	10
Total	115	123	238
Bicycle Parking			
Short-Term	18	16	34
Long-Term (secured/lockers)	28	2	30
Total	46	18	64

Table 2 Project Vehicle and Bicycle Parking Details

Sustainability Features

The project proponent has indicated that the new building would be designed with a goal of LEED certification at a minimum Silver level. In addition to the bicycle parking as described above, sustainable features of the project would include shuttle service to the Ashby BART station, bioretention planting areas and permeable paving as part of the on-site storm water treatment, planted rooftops, energy recovery accommodations for future tenant improvement work, demand control laboratory exhaust system accommodations, and a drip irrigation system.

Construction

Construction of the proposed project is anticipated to start in 2019 and last approximately nine months. The entire 1.6-acre medical office site would be graded, which would include removing existing paving and plant material, excavating for foundations, utilities, and drainage, and importing approximately 2,100 cubic yards of fill from off site to level the grades. The proposed off-site surface parking lot would involve demolition of seven existing buildings as well as grading and paving typical of parking lot areas.

Landscape and Open Space

Landscaping and open space would constitute approximately 15 percent of the medical office project site (see Figure 18). The Pardee Block parking lot would be enhanced with landscaping in the perimeter setback areas as well as in planted medians, tree diamonds, and along on-site pedestrian circulation pathways (see Figure 19). Table 3 provides details of the landscape and open space square footage allocation for the proposed project. The proposed landscape design for the project would meet or exceed the City of Berkeley water efficient landscape ordinance.

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170



Figure 18 Proposed Medical Office Site Landscape Plan

Source: Gould Evans, 2018



Figure 19 Proposed Pardee Block Parking Lot Landscape Plan

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Table 3 Landscape and Open Space Square Footage Allocation

Project Component	Medical Office Site (sf)	Pardee Block Parking Lot (sf)
Landscaping		
Green Roof Area	4,679	
Public Plazas	2,150 (public open space)	
Lobby Plaza/ Terrace/Balconies	4,773 (private open space)	
Total Landscape Area	9,968	6,213
Total Hardscape Area	26,311	37,661
Parking Lot Shade	14,889	18,630
Percent Shade	56.5% of hardscape area	49.5% of hardscape area

13. Required Approvals

The following entitlements are required for the proposed project:

- Modification to Use Permit ZP#2016-0170 under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish medical office space of more than 5,000 square feet in the C-W District
- Modification to Use Permit ZP#2016-0170 under BMC Section 23E.64.050.B.1 to construct more than 5,000 square feet of new floor space in the C-W District
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.080.B to locate ground level parking space within 20 feet of street frontage
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23C.08.050.A to demolish a main building used for nonresidential purposes
- Use Permit under BMC Section 25E.84.030 to construct a parking lot in the MU-R District that is not exclusively for uses located in the district

14. Other Public Agencies Whose Approval is Required

The City of Berkeley is the lead agency with responsibility for approving the proposed project. Approval from other public agencies is not required.

Environmental Factors Potentially Affected Aesthetics

Environmental Factors Potentially Affected

This project would potentially affect the environmental factors checked below, involving at least one impact that is "Potentially Significant" or "Potentially Significant Unless Mitigation Incorporated" as indicated by the checklist on the following pages.

	Aesthetics	Agriculture and Forest Resources		Air Quality
	Biological Resources	Cultural Resources		Geology and Soils
	Greenhouse Gas Emissions	Hazards and Hazardous Materials	•	Hydrology/Water Quality
•	Land Use/Planning	Mineral Resources	•	Noise
	Population/Housing	Public Services		Recreation
•	Transportation/Traffic	Tribal Cultural Resources		Utilities/Service Systems

Mandatory Findings of Significance

Determination

Based on this initial evaluation:

- □ I find that the proposed project COULD NOT have a significant effect on the environment, and a NEGATIVE DECLARATION will be prepared.
- I find that although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, there will not be a significant effect in this case because revisions to the project have been made by or agreed to by the project proponent. A MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION will be prepared.
- □ I find that the proposed project MAY have a significant effect on the environment, and an ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT is required.
- I find that the proposed project MAY have a "potentially significant impact" or "potentially significant unless mitigated" impact on the environment, but at least one effect (1) has been adequately analyzed in an earlier document pursuant to applicable legal standards, and (2) has been addressed by mitigation measures based on the earlier analysis as described on attached sheets. An ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT is required, but it must analyze only the effects that remain to be addressed.
- I find that although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, because all potential significant effects (a) have been analyzed adequately in an earlier EIR or NEGATIVE DECLARATION pursuant to applicable standards, and (b) have been avoided or mitigated pursuant to that earlier EIR or NEGATIVE DECLARATION, including revisions or mitigation measures that are imposed upon the proposed project, nothing further is required.

nan

Signature 🎽

Sally Schifman

Printed Name

August 31, 2018 Date Senior Environmental Planner

Title

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Environmental Checklist

1	Aesthetics				
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Have substantial adverse effect on a scenic vista?			•	
b.	Have substantial damage to scenic resources, including but not limited to trees, rock outcroppings, and historic buildings along a state scenic highway?				•
c.	Substantially degrade the existing visual character or quality of the site and its surroundings?			•	
d.	Create a new source of substantial light or glare that would adversely affect daytime or nighttime views in the area?				

a. Would the project have a substantial adverse effect on a scenic vista?

The City's General Plan identifies significant views in the city, including those "toward the Bay, the hills, and significant landmarks such as the Campanile, Golden Gate Bridge, and Alcatraz Island" (see Policy UD-31 in the Urban Design and Preservation Element). Public views of the San Francisco Bay and hills are available from University Avenue and other major east/west streets and sidewalks, as well as some parks. Views of the Bay, bridges, and islands are available from numerous public viewing locations in the Berkeley Hills. A substantial adverse impact would occur if a scenic vista were to be blocked significantly or unreasonably interfered with, or if an objectively unattractive or incompatible use or structure were to be approved, such as an unscreened wrecking yard.

The project sites are not located on a major east/west street. Views toward the Bay are not available from San Pablo Avenue or Tenth Street, adjacent to the sites or from other points east through the site due to the relatively level topography and intervening trees and buildings (see photos in Figure 3 though Figure 6, Existing Conditions). Partial views of the Berkeley Hills are available from the site looking east from Tenth Street. The views of the hills would be blocked mostly by the proposed medical office building structure. However, these views are obstructed partially by street trees on San Pablo Avenue and by existing buildings east of the site. In addition, views of the hills would still be available looking east on Parker, Carleton, and Pardee streets at Tenth Street directly to the north and south of the site. Some of these views may still be available

Environmental Checklist Aesthetics

through the sites in the southern portion where the on-site surface parking lot for the medical office building is proposed, although it would be filtered through proposed parking lot trees. Finally, the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would improve views of the hillsides and surrounding area through the removal of seven light-industrial structures, though landscaping would also be introduced there. Thus, although the project would obscure views from a portion of Tenth Street adjacent to the proposed medical office building compared to current conditions, the impact would not be significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project have substantial damage to scenic resources, including, but not limited to, trees, rock outcroppings, and historic buildings along a state scenic highway?

There are no rock outcroppings or historic buildings on the project sites. However, two trees would be removed to accommodate the proposed medical office building.

The project sites are not located in view of a state scenic highway nor does a state scenic highway exist on-site. According to the California Department of Transportation State Scenic Highway Mapping System website (accessed July 2018), Interstate 80 (I-80) is the closest eligible scenic highway and is located approximately 2.0 miles west of the project site. Parker Street, Carleton Street, Ninth Street, Tenth Street, and San Pablo Avenue are not identified as scenic highways in the City's General Plan. Although two trees would be removed from the medical office property, implementation of the project would not damage scenic resources, including but not limited to trees, rock outcroppings, and historic buildings along a state scenic highway; there would be no impact in this regard.

NO IMPACT

c. Would the project substantially degrade the existing visual character or quality of the site and its surroundings?

The project site consists of a partially paved, but otherwise generally vacant, lot for the medical office building, and a developed site with several industrial structures for the Pardee Block parking lot. Because there are no structures and little vegetation on the medical office site, it allows for a visual "break" in the otherwise almost fully developed neighborhood. However, because of the unmaintained landscaping and paving and occasional vehicle parking, the visual quality of the site is low.

The visual character of areas surrounding the project sites varies, but can generally be characterized by a mix of residential, commercial, and industrial buildings; surface parking lots; and two to four lane streets with intermittent street trees. Surrounding building heights vary from one to seven stories. The commercial buildings along San Pablo Avenue adjacent to, across the street from, and within one block of the project site are generally one and two stories. The building on the southwest corner of San Pablo Avenue and Carleton Street, one block south of the project site, is four stories. There is a four-story apartment building fronting San Pablo approximately 250 feet northeast of the project site. There is a seven-story commercial building at 2600 Tenth Street approximately 225 feet to the west of the project site. The buildings surrounding the Pardee Block surface parking lot are one to three stories.

Construction of the medical office building would result in a substantial change in the visual character of the site, from partially paved, but otherwise vacant, to fully developed with a new three-story building and surface parking. The height and massing would be greater than that of

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

immediately adjacent buildings that are one or two stories lower, but within the range of heights found in the surrounding blocks. As detailed in Section 10, Land Use and Planning, the project would meet the height and setback standards of the underlying zoning districts. By maintaining three stories, a 44-foot maximum height, a zero-foot front setback (along San Pablo Avenue), and five-foot side and rear setbacks (along Parker Street and Tenth Street), the proposed building would be comparable in height and building setbacks to surrounding properties.

The second and third floors would be offset from each other such that the second floor roof would contain green space adjacent to San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street. The arrangement of each floor and the inclusion of second floor rooftop landscaping would soften the building mass visible from San Pablo Avenue, where the majority of buildings are two stories rather than three. The building façade of the proposed café/retail space along San Pablo Avenue would be two stories, while the third floor of medical office portion of the building would be setback nearly 50 feet from street. The 40-foot, three-story portions of the building would be situated primarily along Parker Street and Tenth Street, with the largest massing along Tenth Street. This would serve to enhance compatibility with the adjacent and surrounding development pattern on San Pablo Avenue (one- and two-story commercial buildings) and Tenth Street, where the seven-story building between Tenth and Ninth Streets is visually prominent.

Project implementation would also involve the demolition of seven light industrial-type structures on a single lot in order to construct the Pardee Block parking lot. Historical evaluations were conducted on all structures proposed for demolition. The evaluations determined that the structures were not eligible for listing on the Historical Registers nor were they eligible for consideration as a City landmark or structure (Watson 2018). As the structures are not considered architecturally significant and are not of high visual quality, their removal would not substantially degrade the visual quality of the area. The replacement of these structures with a surface parking lot would create a visual break in the developed area of the neighborhood. The proposed parking lot incorporates a six-foot aluminum rod fence and landscaping with native and adaptive plants with tree canopies, evergreen shrubs, perennials, and grasses that would provide some screening of the parking lot.

Finally, the project must obtain approval from the City's Design Review Committee. BMC §23E.08 states that the design review process is intended to ensure that new construction and alterations to existing buildings are compatible with the best elements of the existing character of the area to provide a pleasing urban environment for Berkeley residents, pedestrians, and building occupants, and to consider a project in relation to its urban context. This review would help to ensure the project would not substantially degrade the existing visual character or quality of the site and its surroundings. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Would the project create a new source of substantial light or glare that would adversely affect daytime or nighttime views in the area?

The project sites are in an urban area with relatively high levels of existing lighting. The adjacent buildings, roadway traffic, and streetlights generate light and glare at the edges of the project boundary. Primary sources of light adjacent to the project sites include those associated with the existing commercial and industrial buildings, including building-mounted lighting, and that coming from vehicle headlights on nearby streets. The primary source of glare adjacent to the project sites is the sun's reflection from metallic, glass, and light-colored surfaces on buildings and from vehicles on adjacent streets and parking areas.

Environmental Checklist Aesthetics

The medical office building would include windows and building materials that would generate additional glare in the area. The artificial lighting on the site would also increase compared to existing conditions. However, in both cases the light and glare would be commercial in nature and similar to that already generated by surrounding buildings. The Pardee Block parking lot lighting would include ten LED light poles throughout the proposed parking area. The parking lot would also produce light from vehicles, but this impact would typically occur during times of the year which have work hours extending past sunset. The project would also remove the existing lighting and glare associated with the seven structures proposed for demolition. The City's standard conditions of approval require that exterior lighting be shielded and directed downward and away from property lines to minimize illumination and glare beyond the subject property. The project would not generate glare that would significantly affect day or nighttime views in the area. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Page 51 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Forest Resources griculture and Less than Significant Potentially with Less than Significant Significant Mitigation Impact Incorporated Impact No Impact Would the project: a. Convert Prime Farmland, Unique Farmland, Farmland of Statewide Importance (Farmland), as shown on maps prepared pursuant to the Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program of the California Resources Agency, to non-agricultural use? b. Conflict with existing zoning for agricultural use or a Williamson Act contract? c. Conflict with existing zoning for or cause rezoning of forest land (as defined in Public Resources Code Section 12220(g)); timberland (as defined by Public Resources Code Section 4526); or timberland zoned Timberland Production (as defined by Government Code Section 51104(g))? d. Result in the loss of forest land or conversion of forest land to non-forest use? e. Involve other changes in the existing environment which, due to their location or nature, could result in conversion of Farmland to non-agricultural use?

a. Would the project convert Prime Farmland, Unique Farmland, Farmland of Statewide Importance (Farmland), as shown on the maps prepared pursuant to the Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program of the California Resources Agency, to non-agricultural use?

The Land Use Element of the City's General Plan does not designate land for agricultural use in Berkeley. Neither the project sites nor adjacent properties are identified as farmland under the Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program nor are they enrolled in Williamson Act contracts; the area does not support forest land or resources (Department of Conservation 2016). The proposed project would not involve development that would convert farmland to non-agricultural uses. For these reasons, the project would have no impact with respect to conversion of Prime Farmland, Unique Farmland, or Farmland of Statewide Importance (Farmland) to non-agricultural use; it would not conflict with existing agricultural zoning or a Williamson Act contract. It would not result in the loss of forest land or conversion of forest land to non-forest use; nor would it result in other conversion of farmland to non-agricultural use.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Agriculture and Forest Resources

b. Would the project conflict with existing zoning for agricultural use, or a Williamson Act contract?

Refer to discussion 2a.

NO IMPACT

c. Would the project conflict with existing zoning for, or cause rezoning of, forest land (as defined in Public Resources Code Section 12220(g)), timberland (as defined by Public Resources Code Section 4526), or timberland zoned Timberland Production (as defined by Government Code Section 51104(g))?

Refer to discussion 2a.

NO IMPACT

d. Would the project result in the loss of forest land or conversion of forest land to non-forest use?

Refer to discussion 2a.

NO IMPACT

e. Would the project involve other changes in the existing environment, which, due to their location or nature, could result in conversion of Farmland to non-agricultural use?

Refer to discussion 2a.

NO IMPACT

Page 53 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

3	Air Quality				
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Conflict with or obstruct implementation of the applicable air quality plan?			•	
b.	Violate any air quality standard or contribute substantially to an existing or projected air quality violation?			•	
C.	Result in a cumulatively considerable net increase of any criteria pollutant for which the project region is non-attainment under an applicable federal or state ambient air quality standard (including releasing emissions which exceed quantitative thresholds for ozone precursors)?				
d.	Expose sensitive receptors to substantial pollutant concentrations?			•	
e.	Create objectionable odors affecting a substantial number of people?			-	

Air Quality Standards and Attainment

The project site is in the San Francisco Bay Area Air Basin (Basin), which is under the jurisdiction of the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD). As the local air quality management agency, the BAAQMD is required to monitor air pollutant levels to ensure that State and federal air quality standards are met and, if they are not met, to develop strategies to meet the standards.

Depending on whether or not the standards are met or exceeded, the Basin is classified as being in "attainment" or "non-attainment." Under state law, air districts are required to prepare a plan for air quality improvement for pollutants for which the district is in non-compliance. The BAAQMD is in non-attainment for the federal and state ozone standards, the federal and state PM_{2.5} (particulate matter up to 2.5 microns in size) standards, and the state PM₁₀ (particulate matter up to 10 microns in size) standards and is required to prepare a plan for improvement (BAAQMD 2017a). Table 4 summarizes the National Ambient Air Quality Standards and the California Ambient Air Quality Standards for each pollutant, as well as the attainment status of the Basin.

Environmental Checklist Air Quality

		California Standards		National S	standards
			Attainment		Attainment
Pollutant	Averaging Time	Concentration	Status	Concentration	Status
Ozone	8 Hour	0.070 ppm	Ν	0.070 ppm	Ν
	1 Hour	0.09 ppm	Ν		
Carbon Monoxide	8 Hour	9.0 ppm	А	9 ppm	А
	1 Hour	20 ppm	А	35 ppm	А
Nitrogen Dioxide	1 Hour	0.18 ppm	А	0.100 ppm	U
	Annual Arithmetic Mean	0.030 ppm		0.053 ppm	A
Sulfur Dioxide	24 Hour	0.04 ppm	А	0.14 ppm	А
	1 Hour	0.25 ppm	А	0.075 ppm	А
	Annual Arithmetic Mean			0.030 ppm	A
Particulate Matter (PM_{10})	Annual Arithmetic Mean	20 μg/m ³	Ν		
	24 Hour	50 μg/m ³	Ν	150 μg/m ³	U
Particulate Matter - Fine ($PM_{2.5}$)	Annual Arithmetic Mean	12 μg/m ³	Ν	12 μg/m ³	U/A
	24 Hour			35 μg/m ³	Ν
Sulfates	24 Hour	25 μg/m ³	А		
Lead	Calendar Quarter			1.5 μg/m ³	А
	Rolling 3 Month Average			0.15 μg/m ³	
	30 Day Average	1.5 μg/m³)			А
Hydrogen Sulfide	1 Hour	0.03 ppm	U		
Vinyl Chloride (chloroethene)	24 Hour	0.010 ppm	No information available		
Visibility Reducing particles	8 Hour(10:00 to18:00 PST)		U		
A=Attainment; N=Nonat cubic meter	tainment; U=Unclassi	fied; mg/m ³ =milligrar	ns per cubic meter; ppm	n=parts per million; μg/r	n ³ =micrograms per

Table 4 Federal and State Ambient Air Quality Standards

Source: BAAQMD 2017a

The health effects associated with criteria pollutants for which the Basin is in non-attainment are described in Table 5.

City of Berkeley
1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project
Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Health Effects Associated with Non-Attainment Criteria Pollutants Table 5

Pollutant	Adverse Effects
Ozone	(1) Short-term exposures: (a) pulmonary function decrements and localized lung edema in humans and animals and (b) risk to public health implied by alterations in pulmonary morphology and host defense in animals; (2) long-term exposures: risk to public health implied by altered connective tissue metabolism and altered pulmonary morphology in animals after long-term exposures and pulmonary function decrements in chronically exposed humans; (3) vegetation damage; and (4) property damage.
Suspended particulate matter (PM_{10})	 (1) Excess deaths from short-term and long-term exposures; (2) excess seasonal declines in pulmonary function, especially in children; (3) asthma exacerbation and possibly induction; (4) adverse birth outcomes including low birth weight; (5) increased infant mortality; (6) increased respiratory symptoms in children such as cough and bronchitis; and (7) increased hospitalization for both cardiovascular and respiratory disease (including asthma).^a
Suspended particulate matter (PM _{2.5})	 (1) Excess deaths from short- and long-term exposures; (2) excess seasonal declines in pulmonary function, especially in children; (3) asthma exacerbation and possibly induction; (4) adverse birth outcomes, including low birth weight; (5) increased infant mortality; (6) increased respiratory symptoms in children, such as cough and bronchitis; and (7) increased hospitalization for both cardiovascular and respiratory disease, including asthma.^a
â	

More detailed discussions on the health effects associated with exposure to suspended particulate matter can be found in the following document: USEPA, Air Quality Criteria for Particulate Matter, October 2004.

Source: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) 2017a

Air Quality Management

The BAAQMD is primarily responsible for assuring that the national and state ambient air quality standards are attained and maintained in the Bay Area. The BAAQMD is also responsible for adopting and enforcing rules and regulations concerning air pollutant sources, issuing permits for stationary sources of air pollutants, inspecting stationary sources of air pollutants, responding to citizen complaints, monitoring ambient air quality and meteorological conditions, awarding grants to reduce motor vehicle emissions, conducting public education campaigns, as well as many other activities. The BAAQMD has jurisdiction over much of the nine-county Bay Area, including Alameda County.

The BAAQMD adopted the 2017 Clean Air Plan (2017 Plan) as an update to the 2010 Clean Air Plan. The 2017 Plan provides a regional strategy to protect public health and protect the climate. Consistent with the greenhouse gas (GHG) reduction targets adopted by the state, the 2017 Plan lays the groundwork for a long-term effort to reduce Bay Area GHG emissions to 40 percent below 1990 levels by 2030 and 80 percent below 1990 levels by 2050 (BAAQMD 2017b). To fulfill state ozone planning requirements, the 2017 control strategy includes all feasible measures to reduce emissions of ozone precursors - reactive organic gases (ROG) and nitrogen oxides (NO_x) - and reduce transport of ozone and its precursors to neighboring air basins. In addition, the 2017 Plan builds upon and enhances the BAAQMD's efforts to reduce emissions of fine particulate matter and toxic air contaminants (BAAQMD 2017b).

Air Emission Thresholds

This analysis uses BAAQMD's May 2017 CEQA Air Quality Guidelines to evaluate air quality. This update includes revisions made to the 2010 CEQA Air Quality Guidelines that address the California Supreme Court's 2015 opinion in the *Cal. Bldg. Indus. Ass'n vs. Bay Area Air Quality Mgmt. Dist., 62 Cal. 4*th 369 (BAAQMD 2017c).

Table 6 shows the significance thresholds for construction and operational-related criteria air pollutant and precursor emissions used for this analysis. These thresholds represent the levels at which a project's individual emissions of criteria air pollutants or precursors would result in a cumulatively considerable contribution to the Basin's existing air quality conditions. For this analysis, the proposed project would result in a significant impact if construction or operational emissions would exceed thresholds shown in Table 6.¹

Pollutant/Precursor	Construction Emissions (lbs/day)	Operational Emissions (lbs/day)
ROG	54	54
NO _X	54	54
PM ₁₀	82 (exhaust only)	82
PM _{2.5}	54 (exhaust only)	54
Source: BAAQMD 2017b.		

 Table 6
 Air Quality Thresholds of Significance

In addition, a significant air quality impact would occur if the project design or project construction does not incorporate control measures recommended by the BAAQMD to control emissions during construction (listed in Table 8-1 of the BAAQMD CEQA Guidelines).

a. Would the project conflict with or obstruct implementation of the applicable air quality plan?

The California Clean Air Act requires air districts to create a Clean Air Plan (CAP) that describes how the jurisdiction will meet air quality standards. These plans must be updated every three years. The BAAQMD 2017 Plan is the most recently adopted air quality plan for the district. The 2017 Plan updates the most recent Bay Area ozone plan, the 2010 CAP, pursuant to air quality planning requirements defined in the California Health & Safety Code. To fulfill state ozone planning requirements, the 2017 control strategy includes all feasible measures to reduce emissions of ozone precursors - ROGs and NO_x - and reduce transport of ozone and its precursors to neighboring air basins. In addition, the CAP builds upon and enhances the District's efforts to reduce emissions of fine particulate matter and toxic air contaminants. The 2017 Plan does not include control measures that apply directly to individual development projects. Instead, the strategy includes control measures related to stationary sources, transportation, energy, buildings, agriculture, natural and working lands, waste management, water, and super-GHG pollutants.

The 2017 CAP focuses on two paramount goals:

- Protect air quality and health and the regional and local scale by attaining all state and national air quality standards and eliminating disparities among Bay Area communities in cancer health risk from toxic air contaminants
- Protect the climate by reducing Bay Area GHG emissions to 40 percent below 1990 levels by 2030, and 80 percent below 1990 levels by 2050

 $^{^{\}rm `}$ Note the thresholds for PM $_{\rm 10}$ and PM $_{\rm 2.5}$ apply to construction exhaust emissions only.

Page 57 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Under BAAQMD's methodology, a determination of consistency with the most recently adopted clean air plan (2017 Plan) should demonstrate that a project:

- Supports the primary goals of the air quality plan
- Includes applicable control measures from the air quality plan
- Does not disrupt or hinder implementation of any air quality plan control measures

Any project that would not support the 2017 Plan's goals would not be considered consistent with the 2017 Plan. On an individual project basis, consistency with the clean air plan's goals is demonstrated through meeting the BAAQMD quantitative thresholds. As shown in the response to checklist items b and c (see below), the project would not result in exceedances of BAAQMD 2017 thresholds for criteria air pollutants and thus would not conflict with the 2017 Plan's goal to attain air quality standards. Therefore, consistent with the City's CEQA thresholds, the proposed project would result in a less than significant impact.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project violate any air quality standard or contribute substantially to an existing or projected air quality violation?

Construction Emissions

Construction of the project would include demolition of existing structures, site preparation, grading, excavation, building construction, and other construction-related activities that have the potential to generate air pollutant emissions. California Emissions Estimator Model (CalEEMod) version 2016.3.2 was used to estimate temporary construction emissions from these activities, based on parameters that include the duration of construction activity and area of disturbance. CalEEMod defaults were used for the type and number of construction equipment for each phase of project construction. Based on the applicant's proposed schedule, construction is anticipated to take approximately nine months. In addition, watering of exposed surfaces twice daily was included in construction modeling, as recommended by BAAQMD (BAAQMD 2017c). Table 7 shows the emissions associated with construction. Appendix A provides complete results from CalEEMod.

	ROG	NO _x	PM ₁₀ (exhaust)	PM _{2.5} (exhaust)
2019 maximum pounds/day	2.9	39.8	7.1	3.1
2020 maximum pounds/day	10.9	22.4	1.8	1.2
Maximum pounds/day	10.9	39.8	7.1	3.1
Significance Threshold	54	54	82	54
Exceed Thresholds?	No	No	No	No

Table 7 Construction Emissions (pounds/day)

Source: CalEEMod 2016.3.2

Note: Please see Appendix A for complete modeling results. Winter emissions were used for a conservative estimate.

Table 7 shows the emissions generated during construction of the project would not exceed the BAAQMD's daily construction thresholds for criteria pollutants. Therefore, the project's construction emissions would not significantly affect regional air quality, and this impact would be less than significant.

Environmental Checklist Air Quality

Operational Emissions

Long-term operational emissions associated with the proposed project would result from vehicle trips (mobile emissions) and the use of natural gas and electricity (energy emissions), as well as consumer products, and architectural coatings (area source emissions) upon buildout of the project.

CalEEMod was used to quantify pollutant emissions associated with the project, based on the proposed uses and the number of associated vehicle trips generated by the project. The Fehr & Peers Transportation Impact Analysis (TIA) provided daily trip generation rates, adjusted by 16 percent to comply with the West Berkeley Circulation Master Plan (WBCMP), discussed in the Transportation Section of this IS-MND (Fehr & Peers 2018). Furthermore, daily trips to the café were reduced by 70 percent below ITE rates due to pass-by trips and the trip length was reduced to 2.0 miles.

The proposed project would replace existing development, which includes an automobile care facility, storage facility,² and parking lot. Because the proposed development would replace existing uses, the operational emissions of the current development were also estimated in CalEEMod and then subtracted from the estimated emissions associated with the proposed project in order to understand the expected net change in GHG emissions associated with the project. Table 8 summarizes the estimated net increase in operational emissions from the proposed project. Appendix A provides complete results from CalEEMod.

	ROG	NO _x	PM ₁₀	PM _{2.5}
Proposed Project Maximum Operational Emissions	5.4	21.9	9.1	2.5
Existing Operation	0.6	1.7	0.5	0.1
Net Change	4.8	20.1	8.7	2.4
Net Change Significance Threshold	4.8 54	20.1 54	8.7 82	2.4 54

Table 8 Operational Emissions (pounds/day)

Note: Please see Appendix A for complete modeling results. Winter emissions were used for a conservative estimate. Source: CalEEMod 2016.3.2

Table 8 shows that the emissions generated during operation of the proposed project would not exceed the BAAQMD's daily operational thresholds for criteria pollutants. Therefore, operation of the project would not significantly affect regional air quality.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

² Because the storage facility is exclusively accessible to the automobile facility, it was modeled in CalEEMod as an enclosed parking structure without an elevator to conservatively reflect the emissions.

Page 59 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

c. Would the project result in a cumulatively considerable net increase of any criteria pollutant for which the project region is non-attainment under an applicable federal or state ambient air quality standard (including releasing emissions that exceed quantitative thresholds for ozone precursors)?

Refer to discussion 3b.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Would the project expose sensitive receptors to substantial pollutant concentrations?

Certain population groups are particularly sensitive to air pollution, such as children, the elderly, and people with health problems. Sensitive receptors are defined as land uses that are more likely to be used by these population groups and include health care facilities, retirement homes, schools and playground facilities, and residential areas. The sensitive receptors nearest the medical office project site include three residential units on the second floor of the Missouri Lounge, adjacent to the northeast property line at the corner of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street; residential properties approximately 200 feet to the east; and a church approximately 100 feet to the south along San Pablo Avenue. The rear property line of the church is adjacent to the southernmost portion of the proposed surface parking lot. The sensitive receptors nearest the proposed Pardee Block parking lot include multi-family and single-family residential units located 75 and 115 feet southeast across Tenth Street, multi-family and single family residential units located approximately 140 feet south across Pardee Street, and Global Montessori International School located approximately 950 feet south.

The proposed project would not exceed BAAQMD thresholds for pollutants, but heavily congested intersections can lead to long-term mobile emissions that exceed carbon monoxide (CO) standards and lead to CO hotspots, locations where the federal or state ambient air quality standards could be exceeded because of the concentration of idling motor vehicles. Other factors contributing to a CO hotspot include the configuration of the intersection, distance to sensitive receptors, and patterns of air circulation. The BAAQMD recommends CO "hotspot" analysis for a project if the addition of traffic would increase traffic volumes at affected intersections to more than 44,000 vehicles per hour. According to the June 2017 TIA and the 2018 TIA Addendum, no intersections affected by the project would be required to accommodate more than 44,000 vehicles per hour even during peak hours under future cumulative conditions. Therefore, no intersection-specific CO modeling is required. No substantial pollutant concentrations would be expected because of the project.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

e. Would the project create objectionable odors affecting a substantial number of people?

Medical office and surface parking lot land uses do not typically involve activities that create objectionable odors during operation. Objectionable odors, specifically that generated by diesel exhaust, may result from the operation of diesel-fueled heavy equipment during construction of the project that can include the smells of oil or diesel fuels. Objectionable odors would be sporadic and limited primarily to the time construction equipment operates. As discussed in the project description, project construction is expected to last approximately nine months and related odor impacts would be temporary. In addition, odors emitted from construction equipment would be expected to dissipate quickly as the distance from the equipment source grows. Any odors that

Environmental Checklist Air Quality

would impact people off-site would be limited in duration and frequency. Therefore, this impact would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Page 61 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Biological Resources Less than Significant with Potentially Less than Significant Significant Mitigation Impact Incorporated Impact No Impact Would the project: a. Have a substantial adverse effect, either directly or through habitat modifications, on any species identified as a candidate, sensitive, or special status species in local or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service? b. Have a substantial adverse effect on any riparian habitat or other sensitive natural community identified in local or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service? c. Have a substantial adverse effect on federally protected wetlands as defined by Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (including, but not limited to, marsh, vernal pool, coastal, etc.) through direct removal, filling, hydrological interruption, or other means? d. Interfere substantially with the movement of any native resident or migratory fish or wildlife species or with established native resident or migratory wildlife corridors, or impede the use of native wildlife nursery sites? e. Conflict with any local policies or ordinances protecting biological resources, such as a tree preservation policy or ordinance? f. Conflict with the provisions of an adopted Habitat Conservation Plan, Natural Community Conservation Plan, or other approved local, regional, or state habitat conservation plan?

Environmental Checklist Biological Resources

a. Would the project have a substantial adverse effect, either directly or through habitat modifications, on any species identified as candidate, sensitive, or special status in local or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service?

The project is in an urbanized area of Berkeley. The medical office site consists of a partially paved but otherwise generally vacant lot at the medical office building site, and a fully developed and paved site consisting of several industrial structures at the Pardee Block parking lot site. There are two trees on the medical office building site with scattered, generally non-native vegetation in the unpaved areas. The project sites do not contain substantial areas of native vegetation or biological resources suitable to provide habitat for sensitive or special status species, such as riparian habitat or other sensitive natural communities. No impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

b. Would the project have a substantial adverse effect on any riparian habitat or other sensitive natural community identified in local or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the California Department of Fish and Wildlife or U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service?

Refer to discussion 4a.

NO IMPACT

c. Would the project have a substantial adverse effect on federally protected wetlands as defined by Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (including, but not limited to, marsh, vernal pool, coastal, etc.) through direct removal, filling, hydrological interruption, or other means?

No federally protected wetlands or waters as defined by Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (e.g., marsh, vernal pool, coastal) occur on either project sites. As a result, no impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

d. Would the project interfere substantially with the movement of any native resident or migratory fish or wildlife species or with established native resident or migratory wildlife corridors, or impede the use of native wildlife nursery sites?

The project is in an urbanized area of Berkeley. It is not located in a known regional wildlife movement corridor or other sensitive biological area as indicated by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Critical Habitat portal online mapping tool (accessed April 2017). However, the removal of two trees and construction adjacent to street trees along San Pablo Avenue for the medical office building may affect nesting birds protected under the Migratory Bird Treaty Act. However, according to Policy EM-31 of the City's General Plan, new development should contribute to the urban forest through preservation of existing on-site trees, whenever feasible, replacement of trees on-site, and the addition of new trees in the public right-of-way (ROW). The proposed project would include replacing the street trees and adding more trees on the project site. The replacement and addition of trees on and near the project sites would provide habitat for potential nesting birds.

With implementation of a standard condition of approval that ensure project construction activities avoid disturbance of nesting birds, the project would not substantially interfere with the movement of native resident or migratory fish or wildlife species or with established native resident or migratory wildlife corridors, and would not impede the use of native wildlife nursery sites. Initial site disturbance activities, including vegetation and concrete removal, shall be prohibited during the general avian nesting season (February 1 to August 30), if feasible. If nesting season avoidance is not

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

feasible, the applicant shall retain a qualified biologist to conduct a preconstruction nesting bird survey to determine the presence/absence, location, and activity status of any active nests on or adjacent to the project site. The extent of the survey buffer area surrounding the site shall be established by the qualified biologist to ensure that direct and indirect effects to nesting birds are avoided. To avoid the destruction of active nests and to protect the reproductive success of birds protected by the MBTA and CFGC, nesting bird surveys shall be performed not more than 14 days prior to scheduled vegetation and concrete removal. In the event that active nests are discovered, a suitable buffer (typically a minimum buffer of 50 feet for passerines and a minimum buffer of 250 feet for raptors) shall be established around such active nests and no construction shall be allowed inside the buffer areas until a qualified biologist has determined that the nest is no longer active (e.g., the nestlings have fledged and are no longer reliant on the nest). No ground-disturbing activities shall occur within this buffer until the qualified biologist has confirmed that breeding/nesting is completed and the young have fledged the nest. Nesting bird surveys are not required for construction activities occurring between August 31 and January 31. Therefore, impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

e. Would the project conflict with any local policies or ordinances protecting biological resources, such as a tree preservation policy or ordinance?

Coast live oak (*Quercus agrifolia*) is the only protected tree species in Berkeley. City Ordinance No. 6,905-N.S. protects coast live oaks and prohibits any pruning that would be "excessive and injurious" to the tree. The two trees that would be removed as part of project implementation are not oak trees. Therefore, no conflict with local policies or ordinances protecting biological resources including trees would occur.

NO IMPACT

f. Would the project conflict with the provisions of an adopted Habitat Conservation Plan, Natural Community Conservation Plan, or other approved local, regional, or state habitat conservation plan?

The project is in an urbanized area of Berkeley. No adopted Habitat Conservation Plan, Natural Community Conservation Plan, or other approved state, regional, or local habitat conservation plan apply to the project sites. Therefore, no impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Biological Resources

This page is intentionally left blank.

Page 65 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

5	Cultural Resources							
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact			
Would the project:								
а.	Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historical resource as defined in §15064.5?							
b.	Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of an archaeological resource as defined in §15064.5?			-				
C.	Directly or indirectly destroy a unique paleontological resource or site or unique geological feature?			-				
d.	Disturb any human remains, including those interred outside of formal cemeteries?			-				

a. Would the project cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historical resource as defined in §15064.5?

The proposed medical office site is undeveloped on the southern and central portions of the site and developed with a paved surface parking lot on the northwest portion of the site. The Pardee Block parking lot site is developed with seven structures that total 27,000 square feet and include a contractor's repair shop and wooden lean-to storage shed constructed in 1943, a machine shop constructed in 1951, a welding shop constructed in 1959, and two warehouses constructed in 1962 and 1967, respectively. Historical evaluations were conducted for all structures proposed for demolition to determine their potential historical significance and relationship to the City of Berkeley's Landmarks Preservation Ordinance. The reports concluded that none of the structures are eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places, California Register of Historical Resources, and the City's Landmarks Preservation Ordinance (Appendix G).

The City of Berkeley's Historic Resources Map (2016) does not identify historic resources on the project site, but it does show three mapped landmarks/structures of merit near the project. The Pardee Block parking lot would be located just east, across Ninth Street, from Standard Die and Specialty Company, two blocks southeast of Kawneer Manufacturing Company, and three blocks north of H.S. Heinz Company Plant, all recognized by the City as landmarks. The proposed medical office building and Pardee Block parking lot do not have identified historical resources on site as detailed in Appendix G and would not cause a substantial change in the significance of the surrounding historical resources in the City due to the location and design of the project.

Two dwelling units were located previously in the southern portion of the medical office site (2621 Tenth Street). The potential historic value of the units was assessed under a 2004 Environmental Assessment processed by the City of Berkeley Housing Department for a proposed affordable housing development that never proceeded. At that time, the City found that the development of

Environmental Checklist Cultural Resources

that project would affect no historic properties, including the two units proposed to be demolished (City of Berkeley 2004). In the 2004 report, the dwelling units were described as vacant. The homes were demolished in January 2011, before the property was leased to Urban Adamah for use as an urban farm.

There are no structures of historical merit on the project sites, so no impact to historical resources would occur.

NO IMPACT

b. Would the project cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of an archaeological resource as defined in §15064.5?

The project would entail grading the entire 1.6-acre site of the medical office building and demolishing and grading 43,847 square feet for the Pardee Block parking lot. The depth of ground disturbance would generally be less than 4.0 feet, although trenching for utilities and limited foundation elements may extend up to several feet deeper for the medical office building. No archaeological resources are known to exist on the project sites. Nevertheless, impacts to unrecorded subsurface archaeological resources would be potentially significant unless mitigated, as site grading activities could uncover previously undisturbed resources if they are located on the site.

The City has a standard condition of approval that addresses the potential discovery of archaeological resources during demolition, grading, and/or construction. In the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist, historian or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find. In the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist, historian or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find. In considering any suggested measure proposed by the qualified professional, the project applicant shall determine whether avoidance is necessary or feasible in light of factors such as the uniqueness of the find, project design, costs, and other considerations. If avoidance is unnecessary or infeasible, other appropriate measures (e.g., data recovery) shall be instituted. Work may proceed on other parts of the project site while mitigation for cultural resources is carried out. If significant materials are recovered, the qualified professional shall prepare a report on the findings for submittal to the Northwest Information Center. With the adoption of the standard conditions of approval, the proposed project would not have a significant impact on archaeological resources.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

c. Would the project directly or indirectly destroy a unique paleontological resource or site or unique geological feature?

No paleontological resources are known to exist on the project sites. Nevertheless, as excavation for the project may exceed the depths of excavation for prior development, impacts to unrecorded subsurface paleontological resources would be potentially significant unless mitigated as site grading activities could uncover previously undisturbed resources, if they are located on the sites. However, the City has a standard condition of approval to address the potential discovery of paleontological resources during demolition, grading, and/or construction. In the event of an

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

unanticipated discovery of a paleontological resource during construction, excavations within 50 feet of the find shall be temporarily halted or diverted until the discovery is examined by a qualified paleontologist (per Society of Vertebrate Paleontology standards [SVP 1995,1996]). The qualified paleontologist shall document the discovery as needed, evaluate the potential resource, and assess the significance of the find. The paleontologist shall notify the appropriate agencies to determine procedures that would be followed before construction is allowed to resume at the location of the find. If the City determines that avoidance is not feasible, the paleontologist shall prepare an excavation plan for mitigating the effect of the project on the qualities that make the resource important, and such plan shall be implemented. The plan shall be submitted to the City for review and approval. With the adoption of the standard conditions of approval, the proposed project would not have a significant impact on paleontological resources.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Disturb any human remains, including those interred outside of formal cemeteries?

It is unknown whether or not any human remains may be interred on the project sites. As excavation for the project may exceed the depths of excavation for prior development, impacts to unrecorded subsurface human remains would be potentially significant unless mitigated, as site grading activities could uncover previously undisturbed resources, if they are located on the sites. The City has a standard condition of approval to address the potential discovery of human remains during demolition, grading, and/or construction. In the event that human skeletal remains are uncovered at the project site during ground-disturbing activities, all work shall immediately halt and the Alameda County Coroner shall be contacted to evaluate the remains, and following the procedures and protocols pursuant to Section 15064.5 (e)(1) of the CEQA Guidelines. If the County Coroner determines that the remains are Native American, the City shall contact the California Native American Heritage Commission (NAHC), pursuant to subdivision (c) of Section 7050.5 of the Health and Safety Code, and all excavation and site preparation activities shall cease within a 50foot radius of the find until appropriate arrangements are made. If the agencies determine that avoidance is not feasible, then an alternative plan shall be prepared with specific steps and timeframe required to resume construction activities. Monitoring, data recovery, determination of significance and avoidance measures (if applicable) shall be completed expeditiously. With the adoption of the standard conditions of approval, the proposed project would not have a significant impact on unknown human remains.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Cultural Resources

This page is intentionally left blank.

Page 69 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

6 Geology and Soils							
			Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact	
Wo	ould t	he project:					
a.	Exp sub risk	ose people or structures to potentially stantial adverse effects, including the of loss, injury, or death involving:					
	1.	Rupture of a known earthquake fault, as delineated on the most recent Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zoning Map issued by the State Geologist for the area or based on other substantial evidence of a known fault?				•	
	2.	Strong seismic ground shaking?			-		
	3.	Seismic-related ground failure, including liquefaction?			•		
	4.	Landslides?				•	
b.	Res of to	ult in substantial soil erosion or the loss opsoil?			-		
C.	Be located on a geologic unit or soil that is made unstable as a result of the project, and potentially result in on or off-site landslide, lateral spreading, subsidence, liquefaction, or collapse?						
d.	Be l Tab crea pro	ocated on expansive soil, as defined in le 1-B of the Uniform Building Code, ating substantial risks to life or perty?					
e.	Hav sup alte whe disp	e soils incapable of adequately porting the use of septic tanks or rnative wastewater disposal systems ere sewers are not available for the posal of wastewater?					

Environmental Checklist Geology and Soils

a.1. Expose people or structures to potential substantial adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death involving rupture of a known earthquake fault, as delineated on the most recent Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zoning Map issued by the State Geologist for the area or based on other substantial evidence of a known fault?

The project sites are not located in an identified earthquake fault zone delineated on the most recent Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zoning Map (CGS 2003), nor are any other known fault lines located on the sites. The closest active fault is the Hayward fault, approximately 2.3 miles east. Implementation of the proposed project would not expose people or structures to potentially substantial adverse effects involving rupture of a known earthquake fault. No impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

a.2. Expose people or structures to potential substantial adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death involving strong seismic ground shaking?

The project sites are susceptible to strong seismic ground shaking in the event of a major earthquake. Nearby active faults include the San Andreas Fault, the Calaveras Fault, and the Hayward Fault. These faults are capable of producing strong seismic ground shaking at the project site. However, the 2016 California Building Code (CBC), as adopted in BMC Chapter 19.28, contains requirements for structural design, including seismic design specifications. Compliance with the mandatory building code structural specifications would result in a building that resists adverse effects from seismic ground shaking. The Pardee Block parking lot project site does not propose any structures that would expose people to impacts of strong seismic ground shaking. Therefore, impacts associated with strong seismic ground shaking would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

a.3. Expose people or structures to potential substantial adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death involving seismic-related ground failure, including liquefaction?

Liquefaction is a condition that occurs when unconsolidated, saturated soils change to a near-liquid state during ground shaking. The project sites are located in a mapped Liquefaction Zone as shown on the Earthquake Zones of Required Investigation – Oakland West Quadrangle (CGS 2003). Langan Treadwell Rollo completed a geotechnical investigation for the medical office site in 2016 (Appendix C). It found that the soils encountered at or below the groundwater depth were medium dense silty and clayey sands that could be susceptible to pore-pressure buildup, liquefaction, and strength loss during a major earthquake. However, the report also found that the potentially liquefiable layers appear discontinuous, and estimates that up to 0.75 inch of differential settlement at the ground surface may occur during an earthquake. The report concludes that the likelihood of lateral spreading and the potential for seismic densification during an earthquake is low. Moreover, the report found that the project is feasible from a geotechnical standpoint. The 2016 CBC, as adopted in BMC Chapter 19.28, contains requirements for structural design, including seismic design specifications. Compliance with the mandatory building code structural specifications would result in result in a building that resists adverse effects related to liquefaction, lateral spreading, and seismic densification. Implementation of the proposed project would not expose people or property to major geologic hazards that cannot be mitigated through the use of standard engineering design and seismic safety techniques in accordance with the requirements of the BMC. The Pardee Block

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

parking lot project site is not proposed to be developed with any structures. Therefore, impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

a.4. Expose people or structures to potential substantial adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death involving landslides?

Earthquakes can trigger landslides that may cause injuries and damage to structures. Landslides are typically a hazard on or near slopes or hillside areas, rather than generally level areas like the project site and vicinity. The project sites are not located in a mapped Earthquake-Induced Landslide Zone as shown on the Earthquake Zones of Required Investigation – Oakland West Quadrangle (CGS 2003). There would be no impacts associated with landslides.

NO IMPACT

b. Would the project result in substantial soil erosion or the loss of topsoil?

The development of a medical office building and surface parking lots on these flat urban sites would change the drainage patterns on the project sites. However, runoff associated with the proposed project would be directed either to landscaped areas and/or pre-manufactured storm water quality best management practices (BMPs) for infiltration and water quality purposes or directed to an impervious drainage system. As such, the alteration of the existing drainage pattern would not result in substantial erosion or siltation on-site or off-site. In accordance with BMC § 17.20.050, the City of Berkeley would require use of the applicable portions of the state storm water BMP manual for construction activity, to the maximum extent practicable, as a condition of the required grading permit.

Because the proposed project would disturb more than one acre of land surface, the applicant would be regulated under the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) General Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated with Construction Activity (the Construction General Permit). One requirements of the Construction General Permit is development of a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) that would identify the sources of sediment and other pollutants that affect the quality of storm water discharges and would describe and ensure implementation of BMPs to reduce or eliminate sediment and other pollutants in storm water as well as non-storm water discharges. BMC §17.20.050 requires that the applicant provide evidence of submittal of a notice of intent to the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) per Construction General Permit requirements as a condition of the grading permit. Compliance with the NPDES and City of Berkeley permit requirements would minimize erosion from exposed surfaces and reduce soil erosion impacts to a less than significant level.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

c. Would the project be located on a geologic unit or soil that is made unstable as a result of the project, and potentially result in on or offsite landslide, lateral spreading, subsidence, liquefaction, or collapse?

The Geotechnical Investigation found that the medical office site soil between 19 to 37 feet below ground service could be susceptible to pore-pressure buildup, liquefaction, and strength loss during a major earthquake (Langan Treadwell Rollo 2016). However, the report concludes that both the likelihood of lateral spreading and the potential for seismic densification during an earthquake is low. The 2016 CBC, as adopted in BMC Chapter 19.28, contains requirements for structural design,

including seismic design specifications. Compliance with the mandatory building code structural specifications would result in a building that resists adverse effects related to unstable soils. The proposed project would not expose people or property to major geologic hazards that cannot be mitigated by standard engineering design and seismic safety techniques. The Pardee Block parking lot project site is not proposed to be developed with any structures. Therefore, impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Would the project be located on expansive soil, as defined in Table 1-B of the Uniform Building Code, creating substantial risks to life or property?

Although expansive soils are present at the project sites, the Geotechnical Investigation concluded that the use of standard engineering design and seismic safety techniques reduce the effects of the expansive soils to less than significant levels (Langan Treadwell Rollo 2016). The report included recommendations such as moisture conditioning the expansive soil and providing non-expansive fill material. The 2016 CBC, as adopted in BMC Chapter 19.28, contains requirements for structural design, including seismic design specifications. Compliance with the mandatory building code structural specifications would result in result in a building that resists adverse effects related to expansive soils. Final designs prepared in compliance with the 2016 CBC would include measures to excavate the existing fill materials that are susceptible to expansion and either replace the materials with engineered fill or further evaluate the possible reuse of the materials as engineered fill. Incorporation of the recommendations of the Geotechnical Investigation into the final geotechnical report (required by 2016 CBC 1803.5.5) would ensure that the potential impacts associated with expansive soils would be less than significant. The Pardee Block parking lot project site is not proposed to be developed with any structures. Therefore, risks to life and property from expansive soils would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

e. Would the project have soils incapable of adequately supporting the use of septic tanks or alternative wastewater disposal systems where sewers are not available for the disposal of wastewater?

A sanitary sewer system maintained by the City of Berkeley serves the project sites for the collection system and East Bay Municipal Utility District (EBMUD) provides interceptor lines to a central treatment plant. The proposed project would have access to these systems, and septic systems would neither be required nor permitted. The proposed project would therefore have no impact in this regard.

NO IMPACT
Page 73 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

7	Greenhouse Gas Emissions				
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Generate greenhouse gas emissions, either directly or indirectly, that may have a significant impact on the environment?			•	
b.	Conflict with any applicable plan, policy, or regulation adopted to reduce the emissions of greenhouse gases?			•	

The accumulation of greenhouse gases (GHG) in the atmosphere regulates the earth's temperature. Without the natural heat-trapping effect of GHGs, Earth's surface would be about 93.2°F cooler (California Environmental Protection Agency [CalEPA] 2006). However, emissions from human activities, particularly the consumption of fossil fuels for electricity production and transportation, have elevated the concentration of these gases in the atmosphere beyond the level of naturally occurring concentrations. Carbon dioxide (CO_2), methane (CH_4), and nitrous oxide (N_2O) are the GHGs emitted in the greatest quantities from human activities. Emissions of CO_2 are largely by-products of fossil fuel combustion. CH_4 results from fossil fuel combustion and off-gassing associated with agricultural practices and landfills. Microbial processes in soil and water produce N_2O , and include reactions that occur in fertilizers that contain nitrogen, fossil fuel combustion, and other chemical processes.

Scientific modeling predicts that continued GHG emissions at or above current rates would induce more extreme climate changes during the 21st century than were observed during the 20th century. According to CalEPA's 2010 Climate Action Team Biennial Report, potential impacts of climate change in California may include loss in snow pack, sea level rise, more extreme heat days per year, more high ozone days, more large forest fires, and more drought years (CalEPA 2010). While these potential impacts identify the possible effects of climate change at a global and potentially statewide level, in general scientific modeling tools are currently unable to predict what impacts would occur locally with a similar degree of accuracy.

California Regulations

California Air Resources Board (CARB) is responsible for the coordination and oversight of state and local air pollution control programs in California. California has numerous regulations aimed at reducing the state's GHG emissions. These initiatives are summarized below.

Assembly Bill (AB) 1493 (2002), California's Advanced Clean Cars program (referred to as "Pavley"), requires CARB to develop and adopt regulations to achieve "the maximum feasible and costeffective reduction of GHG emissions from motor vehicles." On June 30, 2009, the USEPA granted the waiver of Clean Air Act preemption to California for its GHG emission standards for motor vehicles beginning with the 2009 model year. Pavley I took effect for model years starting in 2009 to 2016 and Pavley II, now referred to as "LEV (Low Emission Vehicle) III GHG," will cover 2017 to 2025.

Environmental Checklist Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Fleet average emission standards would achieve 22 percent reduction from 2009 levels by 2012 and 30 percent by 2016. The Advanced Clean Cars program coordinates the goals of the Low Emissions Vehicles, Zero Emissions Vehicles, and Clean Fuels Outlet programs and would provide major reductions in GHG emissions. By 2025, when the rules will be fully implemented, new automobiles will emit 34 percent fewer GHGs and 75 percent fewer smog-forming emissions from their model year 2016 levels (CARB 2011).

In 2005, Executive Order (EO) S-3-05 established statewide GHG emissions reduction targets, providing that by 2010, emissions shall be reduced to 2000 levels; by 2020, emissions shall be reduced to 1990 levels; and by 2050, emissions shall be reduced to 80 percent below 1990 levels (CalEPA 2006). In response to EO S-3-05, CalEPA created the Climate Action Team (CAT), which published the Climate Action Team Report (the "2006 CAT Report") in March 2006 (CalEPA 2006). The 2006 CAT Report identified a recommended list of strategies that the state could pursue to reduce GHG emissions. These strategies could be implemented by various state agencies to ensure that the emission reduction targets in EO S-3-05 can be met with existing authority of the state agencies. The strategies include the reduction of passenger and light duty truck emissions, the reduction of idling times for diesel trucks, an overhaul of shipping technology/infrastructure, increased use of alternative fuels, increased recycling, and landfill methane capture, to name a few. In April 2015, EO B-30-15 was issued, calling for a new target of 40 percent below 1990 levels by 2030.

Assembly Bill 32 (AB 32) outlines California's major initiative for reducing GHG emissions; called the "California Global Warming Solutions Act of 2006," it was signed into law in 2006 and codifies the statewide goal of reducing GHG emissions to 1990 levels by 2020 (essentially a 15 percent reduction below 2005 emission levels, the same requirement as under S-3-05). It also requires CARB to prepare a Scoping Plan that outlines the main strategies for reducing GHGs to meet the 2020 deadline. AB 32 requires CARB to adopt regulations to require reporting and verification of statewide GHG emissions.

After completing a comprehensive review and update process, CARB approved a 1990 statewide GHG level and 2020 limit of 427 MMT CO₂e. CARB approved the Scoping Plan on December 11, 2008, and included measures to address GHG emission reduction strategies related to energy efficiency, water use, and recycling and solid waste, among other measures. Many of the GHG reduction measures included in the Scoping Plan (e.g., Low Carbon Fuel Standard, Advanced Clean Car standards, and Cap-and-Trade) have been adopted since approval of the Scoping Plan. Implementation activities are ongoing and CARB is currently the process of updating the Scoping Plan.

In May 2014, CARB approved the first update to the AB 32 Scoping Plan. The 2013 Scoping Plan update defines CARB's climate change priorities for the next five years and sets the groundwork to reach post-2020 goals set forth in EO S-3-05. The update highlights California's progress toward meeting the "near-term" 2020 GHG emission reduction goals defined in the original Scoping Plan. It also evaluates how to align the state's longer-term GHG reduction strategies with other state policy priorities, such as for water, waste, natural resources, clean energy, and transportation, and land use (CARB 2014).

Senate Bill (SB) 97, signed in August 2007, acknowledges that climate change is an environmental issue that requires analysis in CEQA documents. In March 2010, the California Resources Agency (Resources Agency) adopted amendments to the state CEQA Guidelines for the feasible mitigation of GHG emissions or the effects thereof. The adopted guidelines give lead agencies the discretion to

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

set quantitative or qualitative thresholds for the assessment and mitigation of GHGs and climate change impacts.

CARB Resolution 07-54 establishes 25,000 MT of GHG emissions as the threshold for identifying the largest stationary emission sources in California for purposes of requiring the annual reporting of emissions. This threshold is just over 0.005 percent of California's total inventory of GHG emissions for 2004.

Senate Bill (SB) 375, signed in August 2008, enhances the state's ability to reach AB 32 goals by directing CARB to develop regional GHG emission reduction targets to be achieved from passenger vehicles for 2020 and 2035. In addition, SB 375 directs each of the state's 18 major Metropolitan Planning Organizations to prepare a "sustainable communities strategy" for their districts , including a growth strategy to meet these emission targets for inclusion in their regional transportation plans. On September 23, 2010, CARB adopted final regional targets for reducing GHG emissions from 2005 levels by 2020 and 2035.

In April 2011, the governor signed SB 2X, requiring California to generate 33 percent of its electricity from renewable energy by 2020.

In September 2016, SB 32 was signed into law, codifying the 40 percent GHG emission reduction target adopted by Governor Brown in April 2015 through an executive order (B-30-15). SB 32 became effective on January 1, 2017 and requires the CARB to develop technologically feasible and cost effective regulations to achieve the targeted 40 percent GHG emission reduction. CARB adopted an second update to the Scoping Plan in November 2017 to provide a framework for achieving the 2030 target.

BAAQMD Clean Air Plan

As detailed in the Air Quality section of this IS-MND, the Bay Area 2017 Clean Air Plan (2017 Plan) provides a regional strategy to protect public health and protect the climate. Consistent with the GHG reduction targets adopted by the state, the 2017 Plan lays the groundwork for a long-term effort to reduce Bay Area GHG emissions 40 percent below 1990 levels by 2030 and 80 percent below 1990 levels by 2050 (BAAQMD 2017b).

Climate Action Plan

Adopted in June 2009, the City of Berkeley's Climate Action Plan (CAP) (Berkeley 2009) sets a 2020 year target to achieve a 33 percent absolute reduction below year 2000 community-wide emissions and identifies actions to achieve the target with the ultimate goal of 80 percent emission reductions. The Berkeley CAP contains GHG reduction policies for transportation and land use, building energy use, and waste reduction and recycling.

General Plan

The City of Berkeley also addresses GHG emissions in its General Plan, primarily in the Environmental Management Element. Policies in the General Plan that would reduce GHG emissions include developing a green building certification program and encouraging compliance with green building standards (Policy EM-4, Policy EM-5), increasing waste diversion (Policy EM-7), recycling construction and demolition material (Policy EM-8), supporting and implementing local emission reduction programs (Policy EM-19), promoting energy-efficient design techniques (Policy EM-35), and implementing energy conservation techniques (Policy EM-36).

Environmental Checklist Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Methodology

The majority of individual projects do not generate sufficient GHG emissions to create a projectspecific impact through a direct influence to climate change. Therefore, the issue of climate change typically involves an analysis of whether a project's contribution towards an impact is cumulatively considerable. "Cumulatively considerable" means that the incremental effects of an individual project are significant when viewed in connection with the effects of past projects, other current projects, and probable future projects (CEQA Guidelines, §15355).

CalEEMod version 2016.3.2 was used to calculate total annual project emissions that include construction and operational emissions (Appendix A). To combine short-term construction emissions with annual operational emissions, the project's construction emissions are amortized over a 30-year period, consistent with BAAQMD guidance. The analysis focuses on CO₂, N₂O, and CH₄ because these make up 98.9 percent of all GHG emissions by volume (IPCC 2007). Fluorinated gases, such as HFCs, PFCs, and SF₆, were considered for the analysis. However, the project would not generate a significant amount of fluorinated gases because these compounds are primarily associated with industrial processes.

The proposed project would replace existing development, which includes an automobile care facility, storage facility³, and parking lot. Construction emissions would be directly due to the proposed project and thus are 100 percent attributed to new emissions. Because the proposed development would replace existing uses, the operational emissions of the current development were also estimated in CalEEMod and then subtracted from the estimated emissions associated with the proposed project in order to understand the expected net change in GHG emissions associated with the project.

The project's total net annual emissions were compared to BAAQMD's GHG significance thresholds, shown in Table 9 (BAAQMD 2017c). If annual emissions of operational-related GHGs exceed these levels, the proposed project would result in a cumulatively considerable contribution of GHG emissions and a cumulatively significant impact to global climate change.

GHG Emission Source Category	Operational Emissions	
Non-stationary Sources	Compliance with a Qualified GHG Reduction Strategy; or	
	1,100 MT of CO ₂ e/year; or	
	4.6 MT CO ₂ e/SP/year (residents + employees)	
Stationary Sources	10,000 MT/year	
Plan-Level	Compliance with a Qualified GHG Reduction Strategy; or	
	6.6 MT of CO2e/SP/year (residents + employees)	
Notes: SP = Service Population		
Source: BAAOMD 2017c		

Table 9	BAAOMD's GHG Significance T	hresholds
	DAAGIND 3 ONO Significance i	III CSHOIQ3

³ Because the storage facility is exclusively accessible to the automobile facility, it was modeled in CalEEMod as an enclosed parking structure without an elevator to conservatively reflect the emissions.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

a. Would the project generate GHG emissions, either directly or indirectly, that may have a significant impact on the environment?

Construction Emissions

Construction of the project would generate temporary GHG emissions primarily due to the operation of construction equipment and truck trips. Site preparation and grading typically generate the greatest amount of emissions due to the use of grading equipment and soil hauling. CalEEMod was used to estimate emissions associated with the construction period, based on parameters such as the duration of construction activity, area of disturbance, and anticipated equipment used during construction.

Although construction activity is addressed in this analysis, CAPCOA does not discuss whether any of the suggested threshold approaches adequately address impacts from temporary construction activity. As stated in the CEQA and Climate Change whitepaper, "more study is needed to make this assessment or to develop separate thresholds for construction activity" (CAPCOA 2008).Additionally, the BAAQMD does not have specific quantitative thresholds for construction activity. Therefore, although discussed in this analysis, construction activity is not included in the total emissions calculations.

Based on the preliminary construction schedule, this analysis assumes an overall construction period of nine months. Table 10 shows that construction activity associated with the project would generate an estimated 255 metric tons of CO_2e .

Year	Annual Emissions (MT of CO ₂ e)	
2019	177.4	
2020	249.7	
Total Estimated Construction Emissions	427.1	
See Appendix A for CalEEMod Results.		

Table 10 Estimated Construction Emissions of Greenhouse Gases

Operational Emissions

CalEEMod was used to estimate emissions from the long-term operation of the new commercial building. On-site operational emissions included energy use, area sources, solid waste, and water use.

Energy Sources

Operation of the proposed medical office building would consume natural gas and electricity. Operational emissions from energy use for the project were estimated using CalEEMod (see Appendix A for calculations). The default values on which CalEEMod is based include the California Energy Commission-sponsored California Commercial End Use Survey and the statewide 2016 Title 24 standards. A Preliminary Energy Analysis (PEA) of the project was conducted by Interface Engineering (August 2016, see Appendix B). Energy efficient enhancements incorporated into the building design would include features such as a variable refrigerant flow heat-recovery system, roof overhang and shading devices, and daylight harvesting. The PEA concluded that the building, as designed, would result in a 17 percent energy saving beyond that achieved through 2016 Title 24 standards; this was accounted for in the CalEEMod modeling.

Area Sources

Emissions associated with area sources, including consumer products, landscape maintenance, and architectural coatings, were calculated in CalEEMod based on standard emission rates from the USEPA, CARB, and district-supplied emission factor values (CalEEMod User's Guide 2016).

Solid Waste Generation

Emissions from waste generation were calculated in CalEEMod, based on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's methods for quantifying GHG emissions from solid waste using the degradable organic content of waste (CalEEMod User's Guide 2016). Waste disposal rates by land use and overall composition of municipal solid waste in California were primarily based on data provided by the California Department of Resources Recycling and Recovery (CalRecycle). The City of Berkeley is responsible for complying with AB 939, which mandates 50 percent of solid waste diverted from landfills. Between 1995 and 2010, the City diverted 76 percent of waste, meeting the City's goal of 75 percent waste diversion by 2010. The proposed project would participate in the City's waste diversion programs and would continue diverting a minimum of 75 percent of its solid waste, which was included in the CalEEMod estimations.

Water and Wastewater

Emissions from water and wastewater usage calculated in CalEEMod were based on the default electricity intensity from the California Energy Commission's 2006 Refining Estimates of Water-Related Energy Use in California using the average values for Northern and Southern California (CalEEMod User's Guide 2016). The proposed building would be designed to achieve a LEED Silver (or equivalent) rating, but the exact design features are not known and thus excluded for a conservative analysis.

Mobile Emissions

GHG emissions from transportation sources were based on trip generation rates from the Transportation Impact Analysis prepared by Fehr & Peers for the project, updated in June 2018 (see Appendix F). The WBCMP developed a trip generation methodology specific to development projects in the West Berkeley planning area. The methodology reduces national trip generation rates of the Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) *Trip Generation Manual* to better reflect local conditions. ITE trip generation rates are based on national data, often collected in suburban locations with low rates of non-auto travel. The WBCMP adjustments reflect the high density of uses, proximity to transit, and propensity to walk in West Berkeley. Based on the application of the WBCMP, the a.m. and p.m. peak hour trips generation for the project were reduced by approximately 16 percent. Furthermore, daily trips to the café were reduced by 70 percent below ITE rates due to pass-by trips (Fehr & Peers 2018) and the trip length was reduced to 2.0 miles.

For mobile sources, CalEEMod was used to quantify CO_2 and CH_4 emissions from vehicle trips to and from the project sites. Because CalEEMod does not calculate N_2O emissions from mobile sources, California Climate Action Registry General Reporting Protocol (January 2009) was used to quantify direct emissions factors for mobile combustion (Appendix A). Emission rates for N_2O emissions were based on CalEEMod's default vehicle fleet mix output and the emission factors found in the California Climate Action Registry General Reporting Protocol.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Combined Annual Operational and Mobile GHG Emissions

Table 11 summarizes the net increase in GHG emissions associated with the proposed project.

Table 11 Combined Annual Emissions of Greenhouse Gases

	Annual Em	Annual Emissions (MT of CO ₂ e)			
Emission Source	Proposed Project	Existing Pardee Block Buildings to be Demolished			
Operational					
Area	<0.1	<0.1			
Energy	282.2	55.3			
Solid Waste	82.9	17.3			
Water	24.4	3.0			
Mobile					
CO_2 and CH_4	827.6	104.3			
N ₂ O	33.0	4.1			
Project Emission Total	1,250.1	184.0			
Net Change ¹		1,066.1			
BAAQMD Threshold		1,100			
Threshold Exceeded?		No			

Sources: See Appendix A for calculations and for GHG emission factor assumptions for the Proposed Project and Existing Use. ¹ Project Emissions minus Existing Pardee Block Buildings to be Demolished

Table 11 shows the combined net increase in annual emissions from new development on the project sites would total approximately 1,066.1 metric tons of CO₂e per year. This is a conservative estimate because, as discussed in the Project Description, the proposed project is designed to achieve LEED Silver status and some of the specific project features that would allow the project to attain this certification are not included in the analysis, such as: high efficiency lighting, water, and HVAC systems, efficient glazing on the glass exterior, green roof design features, and shade trees in the parking lots. Further, the existing buildings to be demolished were constructed prior to the implementation of Title 24 green building standards, which are used in the CalEEMod calculations and therefore, the calculated existing emissions represent a conservative estimate.

In addition, the applicant would be required to comply with standard conditions of approval related to transportation demand management. A Transportation Demand Management compliance report shall be submitted to the Transportation Division Manager, on a form acceptable to the City, prior to occupancy, and on an annual basis thereafter, which demonstrates that the project is in compliance with the applicable requirements and the following:

- a. Consistent with BMC 23E.68.080.H, and subject to the review and oversight of the Transportation Division Manager, the cost equivalent to an unlimited local bus pass shall be provided on a Clipper Card, or equivalent card that can be used by major Bay Area transit systems, shall be provided, at no cost, to every employee.
- b. A notice describing these transportation benefits shall be posted in a location or locations visible to all employees.

Environmental Checklist Greenhouse Gas Emissions

- c. Transit information shall be provided in the residential lobby, updated at a minimum once a year. The information panels shall be shown in the construction drawings and shall be installed prior to occupancy.
- d. Transportation Information Officer will gather and provide information regarding transit and other alternative transportation to residents and commercial tenants and their employees. Information may pertain to the City, regional transit agencies, car sharing, Spare the Air, 511 and other relevant programs. This information package shall be provided to all residents/employees on arrival plus once a year.
- e. The food service operation, if qualifying for participation in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program (or successor program), shall participate in the "Guarantee Ride Home" program to reduce employee single occupant vehicle trips by providing alternate means of leaving work in an emergency. Enrollment shall be encouraged by providing Guarantee Ride Home information to all employees. An affidavit/statement indicating number of participating employees shall be provided annually to the Transportation Division Manager.

Some traffic reduction measures that are already designed into the project include participation in the West Berkeley shuttle service and the provision of 20 fuel efficient vehicle parking spaces, plus 27 parking spaces designated for clean air/van pool/electric vehicles. Based on the information above, and with the implementation of standard conditions of approval regarding traffic reduction measures, the proposed project would be consistent with BAAQMD's GHG significance thresholds. Therefore, this impact would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project conflict with any applicable plan, policy, or regulation adopted for the purpose of reducing the emissions of greenhouse gases?

The City of Berkeley adopted a CAP in 2009 that includes goals, policies, and implementing actions that are applicable to the project, including the following:

- The Transportation and Land Use Chapter includes policies designed to reduce vehicle miles traveled in Berkeley by making cycling, walking, public transit, and other sustainable mobility modes the mainstream and to increase vehicle fuel efficiency and the utilization of low carbon fuels.
- The Building Energy chapter includes policies that would reduce conventional energy use in existing Berkeley homes, businesses, and institutions through energy efficiency retrofits and a greater reliance on renewable energy, such as solar.
- The Waste Reduction and Recycling chapter includes policies that would eliminate solid waste at the point of production, and to maximize reuse and recycling throughout the community.

City of Berkeley General Plan Environmental Management Element contains policies and actions expected to reduce GHG emissions. As discussed in the Land Use and Planning section of this IS-MND, the proposed project would be consistent with the City's General Plan and zoning requirements assuming the rezone is granted. Table 12 summarizes the proposed project's consistency with the applicable implementation measures in the CAP and General Plan Environmental Management Element.

Page 81 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Table 12 Consistency with Applicable CAP and General Plan Strategies

Goals, Policies, and Actions	Project Consistency			
City of Berkeley CAP: Applicable Sustainable Transportation & Land Use Actions				
 Goal: Increase density along transit corridors Policy: Encourage the development of housing (including affordable housing) retail services, and employment centers in areas of Berkeley best served by transit 	Consistent. The medical office building is located along San Pablo Avenue, which is a major transit corridor in Berkeley, and there are several existing alternative transportation opportunities for reducing project- generated vehicle trips. There are more than ten AC Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the project sites, with the closet stop approximately 150 feet from the project sites at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). There are three BART stations within two miles of the project sites: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).			
 Goal: Increase and enhance urban green and open space, including local food production, to improve the health and quality of life for residents, protect biodiversity, conserve natural resources, and foster walking and cycling Policy: Require new developments in specified areas to contribute to street level open space on-site or in the public realm. Policy: Promote tree planting, landscaping, and the creation of green and open space that is safe and attractive and that helps to restore natural processes. 	Consistent. The medical office building would include 2,150 square feet of public open space comprising two public plazas. One 650 square foot area would be located at the corner of Parker and Tenth Street and a 1,200 square foot plaza would be located along San Pablo Avenue, adjacent to the proposed café/retail space. In addition, although two trees would be removed from the medical office site for construction, approximately 26 trees would be planted, increasing tree cover on the site. Approximately 28 trees would be planted on the Pardee Block parking lot site.			
 3. Goal: Manage parking more effectively to minimize driving demand and to encourage and support alternatives to driving a. Policy: Design and implement parking strategies to create disincentives for driving – especially for single-occupancy commuting – and, where possible, to build revenue for transportation services. 	Consistent. The project includes a request for reduced vehicle parking spaces by providing bicycle parking spaces. In addition, there are multiple existing alternative transportation opportunities for reduced project-generated vehicle trips including nearby AC transit stops and three BART stations within two miles. The new facility operator would also provide shuttle service to one or more of the nearby BART stations.			
 5. Goal: Accelerate Implementation of the City's Bicycle & Pedestrian Plans a. Policy: Continue to expand and improve Berkeley's bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure 	Consistent. The proposed project would include bicycle parking spaces and pedestrian paths between the off-site parking lot and the medical office site. In addition, pedestrian access points would be established from San Pablo Avenue, Parker Street, and Tenth Street for convenient access to the medical office site.			
 6. Goal: Make public transit more frequent, reliable, integrated and accessible d. Policy: Partner with AC Transit, BART, UC Berkeley and other employers to provide subsidized transit passes and fare-free zones. e. Policy: Expand and integrate community shuttle bus networks. 	Consistent. There are multiple existing alternative transportation opportunities for reduced project-generated vehicle trips including nearby AC transit stops and three BART stations within two miles. The new facility operator would also provide shuttle service to one or more of the nearby BART stations.			

f. Policy: Encourage additional passenger rail service and ridership in Berkeley.

Environmental Checklist Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Goals, Policies, and Actions	Project Consistency				
City of Berkeley CAP: Applicable Building Energy Use Actions					
 Goal: Make green building business as usual in the new construction and remodel market Policy: Improve local energy and green building standards 	Consistent. The proposed project would be required to comply with the 2016 Title 24 standards, which are 5 percent more efficient than the 2013 standards for commercial projects. The Preliminary Energy Analysis showed that the project, as designed, would result in 17 percent energy savings beyond that achieved through 2013 Title 24 standards. Therefore, the project would result in an efficiency rating beyond even 2016 Title 24 standards. The project would be designed to achieve a Silver LEED rating as well.				
City of Berkeley CAP: Applicable Waste Reduction and Recy	cling Actions				
 2. Goal: Increase recycling, composting & waste reduction in the commercial sector a. Policy: Enhance recycling and composting outreach and assistance to local businesses 	Consistent. The City of Berkeley is responsible for complying with AB 939, which mandates 50% of solid waste diverted from landfills. Between 1995 and 2010, the City diverted 76% of waste, meeting the City's goal of 75% waste diversion by 2010. The proposed project would participate in the City's waste diversion programs and would continue diverting a minimum of 75% of its solid waste. The project would also be subject to all applicable State and County requirements for solid waste reduction as they change in the future.				
City of Berkeley General Plan Environmental Management	Element				
 Policy EM-4: Green Building Certification. Develop a green building certification program. Applicable Actions: Encourage all private buildings to be Green Building certified. Develop a green design assistance program. Minimize greenhouse gases produced by new buildings especially as related to space hearing efficiencies 	Consistent. The proposed project would be required to comply with the 2016 Title 24 standards, which are 5 percent more efficient than the 2013 standards for commercial projects. The Preliminary Energy Analysis showed that the project, as designed, would result in 17 percent energy savings beyond that achieved through 2013 Title 24 standards. Therefore, the project would result in an efficiency rating beyond even 2016 Title 24 standards. The project would be designed to achieve a Silver LEED rating as well.				
 Policy EM-5: "Green" Buildings. Promote and encourage compliance with "green" building standards. Applicable Actions: Encourage, and where appropriate require, new construction and major remodel projects to be sited, designed, constructed, and operated to enhance the well-being of their occupants, and to minimize present and future impacts on the community and the natural environment. (Also see Policy EM-39.) Encourage landscaping for water and energy efficiency. (Also see Policy EM-26.) 	Consistent. The proposed project would be required to comply with the 2016 Title 24 standards, which are 5 percent more efficient than the 2013 standards for commercial projects. The Preliminary Energy Analysis showed that the project, as designed, would result in 17 percent energy savings beyond that achieved through 2013 Title 24 standards. Therefore, the project would result in an efficiency rating beyond even 2016 Title 24 standards. The project would be designed to achieve a Silver LEED rating as well.				

- Encourage buildings to incorporate renewable energy and energy- and water-efficient technologies. (Also see Policies EM-38 and EM-39.)
- Encourage use of recycled-content construction materials. (Also see Policy EM-6.)
- Encourage efforts to improve indoor air quality and to

Initial Study - Mitigated Negative Declaration

Page 83 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Goals, Policies, and Actions	Project Consistency
 provide a comfortable and healthy environment. Encourage reduction of construction and demolition waste. (Also see Policy EM-6.) Encourage construction of durable buildings. 	
 Policy EM-7: Reduced Wastes. Continue to reduce solid and hazardous wastes. Applicable Actions: Achieve a 64 percent diversion of waste from landfills. Manage wastes locally to the greatest extent feasible to minimize the export of wastes and pollution to other communities. Encourage reduction in the use of toxic materials. Encourage reuse, recycling, and composting. Support programs and incentives to reduce the manufacture and use of materials that are non-recyclable or hazardous to people and the environment. Encourage reusable bags and packaging such as reusable bottles, whether glass or plastic. 	Consistent. The City of Berkeley is responsible for complying with AB 939, which mandates 50 percent of solid waste diverted from landfills. Between 1995 and 2010, the City diverted 76 percent of waste, exceeding the City's General Plan goal of 64 percent waste diversion. In addition, per AB 341, California's goal is 75% diversion by 2020. The Alameda County goal is "Under 10 by 2020" (i.e. less than 10 percent of material sent to Alameda County landfills will be readily recyclable or compostable. The proposed project would participate in the City's waste diversion programs and would continue diverting a minimum of 75% of its solid waste The project would also be subject to all applicable state and County requirements for solid waste reduction as they change in the future.
Policy EM-31 Landscaping. Encourage drought-resistant, rodent-resistant, and fire-resistant plants to reduce water use, prevent erosion of soils, improve habitat, lessen fire danger, and minimize degradation of resources.	Consistent. To achieve LEED Silver or equivalent rating, at least 75 percent of plants in non-turf landscaped areas would be species that require no or little summer watering once established, among other water-saving measures, according to the applicant's Bay-Friendly Basics Landscape Checklist. In addition, the project would be required to comply with the California Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance, which reinforces landscape irrigation and water conservation best practices currently required by EBMUD Section 31 Regulations.
 Policy EM-35: Energy-Efficient Design. Promote high-efficiency design and technologies that provide cost-effective methods to conserve energy and use renewable energy sources. Applicable Actions: Promote statewide code revisions necessary to enable the use of new methods and materials to conserve resources and prevent pollution. 	Consistent. The proposed project would be required to comply with the 2016 Title 24 standards, which are around 5 percent more efficient than the 2013 standards for commercial projects. The Preliminary Energy Analysis showed that the project, as designed, would result in 17 percent energy savings beyond that achieved through 2013 Title 24 standards. Therefore, the project would result in an efficiency rating beyond even 2016 Title 24 standards. The project would be designed to achieve a Silver LEED rating as well.
 Policy EM-36: Energy Conservation. Continue to implement energy conservation requirements for residential and commercial buildings at the time of sale and at time of major improvements. Applicable Actions: Encourage patterns of development, building designs, and construction methods that are energy-efficient and reduce pollution. Encourage the use of lighting that is energy-efficient and non-intrusive. 	Consistent. The proposed project would be required to comply with all standards of Title 24 that are in effect at the time of development. The 2016 Title 24 standards are around 28 percent more efficient than the 2013 Title 24 standards, which are around 30 percent more efficient than the 2008 standards, which in turn are around 15 percent more efficient than the 2005 standards. The Preliminary Energy Analysis showed that the project, as designed, would result in 17 percent energy savings beyond that achieved through 2013 Title 24 standards. Therefore, the project would result in an efficiency rating beyond even 2016 Title 24 standards.

Environmental Checklist Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Based on the information above, the proposed project would be consistent with the applicable CAP and General Plan policies. Therefore, this impact would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Page 85 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Hazards and Hazardous Materials

		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	uld the project:				
a.	Create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through the routine transport, use, or disposal of hazardous materials?			•	
b.	Create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through reasonably foreseeable upset and accident conditions involving the release of hazardous materials into the environment?				
c.	Emit hazardous emissions or handle hazardous or acutely hazardous materials, substances, or waste within 0.25 mile of an existing or proposed school?			•	
d.	Be located on a site that is included on a list of hazardous material sites compiled pursuant to Government Code Section 65962.5 and, as a result, would it create a significant hazard to the public or the environment?				
e.	For a project located in an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project result in a safety hazard for people residing or working in the project area?				
f.	For a project near a private airstrip, would it result in a safety hazard for people residing or working in the project area?				-
g.	Impair implementation of or physically interfere with an adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan?			•	

8

Environmental Checklist Hazards and Hazardous Materials

		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
h.	Expose people or structures to a significant risk of loss, injury, or death involving wildland fires, including where wildlands are adjacent to urbanized areas or where residences are intermixed with wildlands?				

a. Would the project create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through the routine transport, use, or disposal of hazardous materials?

Demolition of the seven structures on the Pardee Block parking lot and construction of the proposed medical office building would require the limited use of heavy machinery and construction equipment. The operation of these vehicles and machinery requires hazardous materials including fuel, engine oil, engine coolant, and lubricants. These materials would be transported to the sites in limited quantities during construction, and could result in a spill or accidental release of small quantities. Construction of the project would be conducted in accordance with applicable federal and state laws, such as the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the California Hazardous Material Management Act, and the California Code of Regulations, Title 22. The project would be subject to preparation and implementation of a SWPPP that would include BMPs for handling of construction equipment and materials and would be subject to standard conditions of the City's Toxics Management Division (TMD) requiring that a Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) be submitted to the TMD with the project's building permit application and be approved by TMD prior to issuance of the building permit. Adherence to these requirements would reduce the potential hazards to the public related to hazardous materials. Construction-related impacts would be less than significant.

During operation, the proposed project would involve medical uses that could involve the use, storage, disposal, or transportation of hazardous materials such as cleaning chemicals and biohazardous medical wastes. These materials would not be substantially different from medical and cleaning supplies in general and are widely used throughout the region and project area. Medical waste is a subset of wastes generated at health care facilities, such as hospitals, physicians' offices, dental practices, blood banks, and veterinary hospitals/clinics, as well as medical research facilities and laboratories. Generally, medical waste is healthcare waste that may be contaminated by blood, body fluids, or other potentially infectious materials and is often referred to as regulated medical waste (USEPA 2017).

State environmental and health departments are the primary regulators for medical waste. Other federal agencies have regulations regarding medical waste as well, including the Centers for Disease Control, Occupational Safety and Health Administration, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, and others. In California, the California Department of Public Health, Medical Waste Management Program regulates the generation, handling, storage, treatment, and disposal of medical waste by providing oversight for the implementation of the Medical Waste Management Act (California Department of Public Health 2017). The Medical Waste Management Program permits and inspects all medical waste off-site treatment facilities and medical waste transfer stations. In addition to the treatment methods specifically allowed in the Medical Waste Management Act, there are

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

alternative medical waste treatment technologies approved for use in California. Medical waste generated or used at the medical office building would be required to meet all Medical Waste Management Act regulations. Therefore, impacts related to medical waste hazards would be less than significant.

As with any commercial activities that involve the storage and use of hazardous materials, on-site activity involving hazardous substances (such as the petrochemicals, polymers, and basic inorganics described above), and the transport, storage, and handling of these substances must adhere to applicable federal, state, and local safety standards, ordinances, or regulations, including a Hazardous Materials Business Plan. Businesses that engage in the use, sale, storage, or transport of hazardous substances are monitored by various state (e.g., Department of Toxic Substance Control [DTSC]) and local (e.g., the City's TMD) entities. Potentially hazardous waste produced during operation would also be collected, stored and disposed of in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

In summary, compliance with existing laws and regulations governing the transport, use, release and storage of hazardous materials and wastes, including the required SWPPP and Hazardous Materials Business Plan, would reduce impacts related to exposure of the public or environment to hazardous materials to less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project create a significant hazard to the public or the environment through reasonably foreseeable upset and accident conditions involving the release of hazardous materials into the environment?

Refer to discussion 8a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

c. Would the project emit hazardous emissions or handle hazardous or acutely hazardous materials, substances, or waste within 0.25 mile of an existing or proposed school?

The proposed medical office building site is located approximately 950 feet from Global Montessori International School. The next nearest school is Longfellow Middle School, approximately 0.5 miles to the east. Waste generated from project operation would mostly entail medical waste, and any hazardous or acutely hazardous materials, substances, or waste would be handled according to applicable federal and state regulations. Waste generated from the proposed medical office building would not impact the nearby schools. Therefore, impacts form hazardous materials on nearby schools would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Would the project be located on a site included on a list of hazardous material sites compiled pursuant to Government Code Section 65962.5 and, as a result, would it create a significant hazard to the public or the environment?

Langan Treadwell Rollo (Langan) conducted a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (Phase I ESA) of the medical office building project site in July 2016 (Langan 2016, Appendix D). As part of the Phase I ESA, Langan reviewed an environmental database report prepared by Environmental Data Resources, Inc. (EDR). The EDR report contains information from the environmental databases maintained by the USEPA, state agencies, and local agencies. The medical office site is not listed on any of the regulatory databases EDR searched. In addition, inquiries were made of files held at the

Environmental Checklist Hazards and Hazardous Materials

City's TMD for the medical office site. These reveal no evidence of past release(s) at the medical office site. Langan also searched online database including the California DTSC's EnviroStor database and the SWRCB's GeoTracker website. No files or records associated with the medical office site were found on the EnviroStor database (Langan 2016). The medical office site is listed on GeoTracker as a "non-case information site," indicating that GeoTracker contains information related to previous Phase I and Phase II ESA's prepared for the medical office site in 2004. However, the medical office site is not identified as a cleanup site or permitted facility. A review of the information in GeoTracker did not reveal evidence or records related to contamination (SWRCB 2017). Finally, Langan observed minor oil stains in the paved parking areas on the medical office site during site reconnaissance, but determined that it represents a *de minimis* condition with no associated hazard or health concerns.

The Phase I ESA prepared by Langan included review of off-site facilities with known contamination in soil and groundwater most likely to represent potential environmental concerns for the medical office site. These included properties or locations that were nearby and/or hydraulically up-gradient of the medical office site. The review of the off-site database found that none of the nearby listings had violations. All were closed by the regulatory agency, were hydrologically cross-gradient or down-gradient, or were determined to be a significant distance (greater than 0.25 mile) from the medical office site. Therefore, no off-site locations are expected to pose an environmental risk to the medical office site. A complete copy of regulatory database information provided by EDR is included in the Phase I report (see Appendix D).

A Phase I ESA was also prepared for the Pardee Block parking lot in June 2018 (Langan 2018) Appendix D. Langan reviewed a database report prepared by EDR that indicated the Pardee Block parking lot site was listed in the EMI, HAZNET, FINDS, RCRA-SQG, and ECHO databases. Additional inquiries were made with the Berkeley Fire Department and the City's TMD. Langan also searched online regulatory databases including GeoTracker and EnviroStor, and reviewed the series of previous environmental investigations (Phase I and Phase II). During the site visit, Langan observed small quantities of hazardous substances and petroleum products at all addresses at the Pardee Block parking lot site except 1010 Carleton Street. Three aboveground storage tanks were observed at the Pardee Block parking lot site that contained used motor oil and various drums containing transmission fluid, used oil filters, and used coolant. (Langan 2018)

Based on the database search, requests made for public documentation related to the Pardee Block parking lot site, review of previous reports, and site reconnaissance, Langan concluded that petroleum hydrocarbons, metals, and VOCs in the Pardee Block are present in the subsurface (Langan 2018). Therefore, the project could create a hazard to the public or environment during site demolition, preparation, and grading.

However, with implementation of standard conditions of approval, the applicant would be required to prepare a Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) to submit to the City for approval prior to issuance of demolition, grading or building permits. The SGMP would outline soil and groundwater handling, transportation, and disposal procedures to be used during excavation on the Pardee Block parking lot site. The SGMP would further require the construction contractor to provide details regarding how hazardous materials would be appropriately handled and disposed of during and following construction. Hazards to the public or environment would be avoided with implementation of this standard condition of approval. The impact from hazardous materials to the public or environment would therefore, be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

e. For a project located within an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project result in a safety hazard for people residing or working in the project area?

There are no private airstrips near the project sites. The closest airport to the project sites is Oakland International Airport, located approximately ten miles to the south. The project sites are located entirely outside of the airport influence zone (Alameda County, 2010). Therefore, no impact related to airport safety would occur.

NO IMPACT

f. For a project near a private airstrip, would it result in a safety hazard for people residing or working in the project area?

Refer to discussion 8e.

NO IMPACT

g. Would the project impair implementation of or physically interfere with an adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan?

The City has designated San Pablo Avenue and Dwight Way as Emergency Access and Evacuation Routes (City of Berkeley 2011). The proposed project would not impede emergency access on Dwight Way. While the project would involve a new curb cut and improvements to the pedestrian environment along San Pablo Avenue, as well as Parker Street and Tenth Street, these actions would not result in street closures that could impede emergency access or evacuation. The new curb cut along San Pablo Avenue is only for emergency vehicle access to the project site. Standard City practice is for the Berkeley Fire Department and Berkeley Police Department to review proposed project plans for access concerns. None have been identified to date. Therefore, the project would not involve the development of structures that could potentially impair implementation of or physically interfere with an adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

h. Would the project expose people or structures to a significant risk of loss, injury, or death involving wildland fires, including where wildlands are adjacent to urbanized areas or where residences are intermixed with wildlands?

The project sites are in an urban area in Berkeley. The sites are near an eclectic mix of land uses including retail, restaurants, automobile services, commercial offices, light industrial, a church, and residences. According to the City's Emergency Access and Evacuation Network map, the project sites are not adjacent to or inside the hill fire hazard area. As a result, there would be no risk of exposing people or structures to a significant risk of loss, injury or death involving wild land fires.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Hazards and Hazardous Materials

This page intentionally left blank.

Page 91 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

9 Hydrology and Water Quality

		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	uld the project:				
a.	Violate any water quality standards or waste discharge requirements?			•	
b.	Substantially deplete groundwater supplies or interfere substantially with groundwater recharge such that there would be a net deficit in aquifer volume or a lowering of the local groundwater table level (e.g., the production rate of pre-existing nearby wells would drop to a level that would not support existing land uses or planned uses for which permits have been granted)?			•	
c.	Substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site or area, including through the alteration of the course of a stream or river, in a manner that would result in substantial erosion or siltation on- or off-site?		-		
d.	Substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site or area, including the course of a stream or river, or substantially increase the rate or amount of surface runoff in a manner that would result in flooding on- or off-site?		-		
e.	Create or contribute runoff water that would exceed the capacity of existing or planned stormwater drainage systems or provide substantial additional sources of polluted runoff?		-		
f.	Otherwise substantially degrade water quality?			•	
g.	Place housing in a 100-year flood hazard area as mapped on a federal Flood Hazard Boundary, Flood Insurance Rate Map, or other flood hazard delineation map?				

		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
h.	Place structures in a 100-year flood hazard area that would impede or redirect flood flows?				•
i.	Expose people or structures to a significant risk of loss, injury, or death involving flooding, including that occurring as a result of the failure of a levee or dam?				•
j.	Result in inundation by seiche, tsunami, or mudflow?				•

a. Would the project violate any water quality standards or waste discharge requirements?

Construction activities on the project sites would have the potential to cause soil erosion from exposed soil, an accidental release of hazardous materials such as vehicle fuels and lubricant, or temporary siltation from storm water runoff. Soil disturbance would occur during excavation for the proposed building foundations, demolition of the existing buildings, and grading of the project sites. However, proponents of development projects are required to comply with BMC Chapter 17.20 relating to the requirements of the City's NPDES permit, and construction contractors are responsible for implementing and monitoring erosion and sedimentation control/drainage plans to ensure that contaminants are not released into urban runoff, in order to prevent significant adverse impacts to water quality. Construction activities that disturb one or more acres of land surface are subject to the NPDES General Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated with Construction and Land Disturbance Activities (Order No. 2012-0006-DWQ) adopted by SWRCB. Compliance with the permit requires each qualifying development project to file a Notice of Intent with the SWRCB. Permit conditions require development of a storm water pollution prevention plan (SWPPP), which must describe the sites, the facility, erosion and sediment controls, runoff water quality monitoring, means of waste disposal, implementation of approved local plans, control of construction sediment and erosion control measures, maintenance responsibilities, and non-storm water management controls. Inspection of construction sites before and after storms is also required to identify storm water discharge from the construction activity and to identify and implement erosion controls, where necessary. In addition, the project would be subject to standard conditions of the City's Toxics Management Division (TMD) requiring that a Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) be submitted to the TMD with the project's building permit application and be approved by TMD prior to issuance of the building permit.

The SGMP is required to identify procedures for soil and groundwater management, including identification of pollutants and disposal methods, and is required to comply with the hazardous materials and waste management standards required by BMC §15.12.100, the San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board's Order No. R2-2015-0049 C.3 and C.6, California hazardous waste generator regulations (Title 22 California Code of Regulations (CCR) 66360 et seq.), and the East Bay Municipal Utility District's Ordinance 311. The project would be required to comply with all City requirements under its NPDES permit. BMC Section 17.20.070 states the following:

Page 93 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

- A. It is unlawful to discharge any matter into the storm drain system such that the discharge results in or contributes to a violation of any National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit issued to the discharger and administered by the State of California under authority of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, including the NPDES permit issued to the City of Berkeley and others (NPDES Permit No. CA0029831, on file in the office of the City Clerk) and any amendment, revision or reissuance thereof, and whether such discharge is separately considered or when combined with other discharges.
- B. Each industrial discharger, discharger associated with construction activity, or any other discharger described in any general NPDES permit regulating stormwater discharges, as may be adopted by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, the State Water Resources Control Board, or the California Regional Water Quality Control Board, San Francisco Bay Region, shall submit to the appropriate agency a notice of intent to comply with said permit and undertake all other activities required by any general stormwater permit applicable to such discharges.
- C. Each discharger identified in any individual NPDES permit regulating stormwater discharges shall comply with and undertake all activities required by such permit.

BMC Section 17.20.050 has the following requirements for construction and development:

- 1. Any construction contractor performing work in the City shall provide filter materials at catch basins to retain any debris, dirt, or other pollutants generated by such work to prevent said pollutants from flowing into the city's storm drain system.
- 2. Any applicant for a building or grading permit from the City shall, as a condition of receiving such permit, sign a certification stating that the applicant has read and shall use, to the maximum extent practicable, applicable portions of the State stormwater best management practices manual for construction activity, a copy of which shall be available to the applicant where building and grading permits are obtained.
- 3. Any applicant for a building or grading permit from the City who is subject to the State NPDES construction general permit shall, as a condition of receiving such permit, provide evidence that the applicant has submitted a notice of intent to the State Water Resources Control Board as required by said permit.
- 4. The City Manager may establish controls on the volume and rate of stormwater runoff from new developments and redevelopments as may be appropriate to minimize the discharge and transport of pollutants into the storm drain system.

Construction contractors are responsible for implementing and monitoring erosion and sedimentation control/drainage plans to ensure that the above requirements are being met, and that contaminants are not released into urban runoff, in order to prevent significant adverse impacts to water quality. For all the reasons stated above, the project would not violate water quality standards or otherwise substantially degrade water quality, and this impact would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Hydrology and Water Quality

b. Would the project substantially deplete groundwater supplies or interfere substantially with groundwater recharge such that there would be a net deficit in aquifer volume or a lowering of the local groundwater table level (e.g., the production rate of pre-existing nearby wells would drop to a level that would not support existing land uses or planned uses for which permits have been granted)?

The proposed project does not include installation of new groundwater wells or use of groundwater from existing wells. Therefore, development under the proposed project would not result in a net deficit in aquifer volume or a lowering of the groundwater table. The project would not result in an exceedance of safe yield or a significant depletion of groundwater supplies. Additionally, the increase in impervious surfaces on the sites would be a nominal percentage of the overall watershed and would therefore not substantially interfere with groundwater recharge. Finally, the proposed bioretention areas would allow for infiltration of storm water runoff. Impacts related to groundwater would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

c. Would the project substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site or area, including through the alteration of the course of a stream or river, in a manner that would result in substantial erosion or siltation on- or off-site?

The medical office building site is not connected to an existing storm water drainage system and storm water runoff leaving the site enters City streets before being intercepted by the storm water drainage system at downstream locations. The proposed project would increase the amount of impervious surface area compared to existing conditions on the medical office building site, which currently contains about 22,900 square feet of impervious surfaces. Under the project, the medical office building site would contain about 54,100 square feet of impervious surfaces. The Pardee Block surface parking lot has about 43,800 square feet of impervious surfaces from the existing structures and development on the site. The proposed surface parking lot would reduce impervious surfaces to approximately 34,300 square feet.

Per BMC §17.20.070, the applicant would be required to comply with the San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board's Municipal Regional Storm Water NPDES Permit (Order No. R2-2015-0049, NPDES Permit No. CAS612008). Provision C.3 of the Municipal Regional Storm Water NPDES Permit contains requirements for new development that creates 10,000 square feet or more of impervious surface. These requirements include Low Impact Development (LID) requirements, including source control requirements and site design and storm water treatment requirements. Source control requirements include, but are not limited to, plumbing certain discharges to the sanitary sewer, installing landscaping that minimizes irrigation and runoff, and stenciling storm drain inlets. Site design and storm water treatment requirements include, but are not limited to, avoiding disturbance of natural water bodies, conserving natural areas, minimizing impervious surfaces, minimizing storm water runoff, and treating 100 percent of the amount of runoff identified in Provision C.3.d.

The runoff from the medical office site would be detained in three biotreatment areas along the western edge of the project site. These biotreatment areas total 1,644 square feet and would be sized to treat the amount of runoff specified in Provision C.3.d. The runoff would be filtered in these areas and then would flow from these areas into the City streets before eventually being intercepted by the existing storm water drainage system downstream of the medical office building site. The Pardee Block parking lot incorporates permeable pavers throughout, which provides self-treating surfaces to meet C.3 requirements. While the biofiltration system and permeable pavers

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

would effectively treat excess runoff to meet the C.3 requirements of the Municipal Regional Storm Water NPDES Permit, the biotreatment areas may not be sufficient to prevent localized flooding of City streets from project-related increases in runoff. Therefore, the implementation of the proposed project would result in a potentially significant impact related to flooding and inadequate storm water drainage capacity.

Mitigation Measures

The following mitigation measures would reduce this impact to a less than significant level.

HYD-1 Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis

The project shall not increase from pre-project to post-construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.

The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.

HYD-2 Storm Water Control Measures

Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed pre-project peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life. Applicant shall design and construct the mitigation method developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the right-of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be completely operational and any facilities located within the right-of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measures HYD-1 and HYD-2 would ensure that the rate and amount of post-development runoff would not exceed the rate and amount of pre-development runoff. Localized flooding and exceedance of existing storm water drainage capacity would be avoided with implementation of this mitigation measure. The impact from project-related runoff would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

Environmental Checklist Hydrology and Water Quality

d. Would the project substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site or area, including the course of a stream or river, or substantially increase the rate or amount of surface runoff in a manner that would result in flooding on or offsite?

Refer to discussion 9c.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

e. Would the project create or contribute runoff water that would exceed the capacity of existing or planned stormwater drainage systems or provide substantial additional sources of polluted runoff?

Refer to discussion 9c.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

f. Would the project otherwise substantially degrade water quality?

Refer to discussion 9a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

g. Would the project place housing in a 100-year flood hazard area as mapped on a federal Flood Hazard Boundary, Flood Insurance Rate Map, or other flood hazard delineation map?

The project sites are located within Flood Zone X (Federal Emergency Management Agency 2009). Zone X describes areas outside the 100-year flood limit or in the 100-year flood limit but shallow enough to not represent a special hazard. The flood potential in this area of Berkeley is relatively minimal. The project sites are not located an inundation hazards zone, as shown in Berkeley General Plan Figure 16 *Reservoir Inundation Hazards*.

NO IMPACT

h. Would the project place structures in a 100-year flood hazard area that would impede or redirect flood flows?

The proposed project includes the development of medical offices and a surface parking lot; it would not involve the construction of housing. The project would not impede or redirect flood flows in a 100-year flood hazard area or an area subject to inundation in the event of a dam or levee failure. The project would therefore have no impact related to these hazards.

NO IMPACT

i. Would the project expose people or structures to a significant risk of loss, injury, or death involving flooding, including that occurring as a result of the failure of a levee or dam?

Refer to discussions 9g and 9h above.

NO IMPACT

j. Would the project result in inundation by seiche, tsunami, or mudflow?

The project sites are not near a major inland body of water, such as a large lake, that could produce a seiche. The project sites are located approximately one half mile east of San Francisco Bay, which is susceptible to tsunamis. However, the project sites are located outside of a Tsunami Inundation Area (California Emergency Management Agency 2009). The project sites are relatively flat and not

Page 97 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

in an area subject to mudflows or landslides. Risk of inundation by seiche, tsunami or mudflow at the project sites would be remote, and would not be increased due of project development. The project would therefore have no impact related to these hazards.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Hydrology and Water Quality

This page intentionally left blank.

Page 99 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

10 Land Use and Planning					
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Physically divide an established community?				•
b.	Conflict with any applicable land use plan, policy, or regulation of an agency with jurisdiction over the project (including but not limited to the general plan, specific plan, local coastal program, or zoning ordinance) adopted for the purpose of avoiding or mitigating an environmental effect?				
c.	Conflict with an applicable habitat conservation plan or natural community conservation plan?				•

a. Would the project physically divide an established community?

The project sites are in an urbanized area of Berkeley and include two properties: a 1.6-acre vacant property and a 1.6-acre parcel developed with multiple commercial and light industrial buildings. The proposed project does not involve street closures, linear features, or development that would separate land uses or neighborhoods. Development of the proposed project would not physically divide an established community. There would be no impact.

NO IMPACT

b. Would the project conflict with any applicable land use plan, policy, or regulation of an agency with jurisdiction over the project (including but not limited to the general plan, specific plan, local coastal program, or zoning ordinance) adopted for the purpose of avoiding or mitigating an environmental effect?

Berkeley General Plan

The medical office site has two General Plan land use designations: Avenue Commercial along San Pablo Avenue (the eastern portion of the property) and Manufacturing along Tenth Street and Parker Street (the western portion of the property). The proposed Pardee Block parking lot has a land use designation of Manufacturing-Mixed Use, which is addressed in the West Berkeley Plan as Mixed Manufacturing, which provides for "a general industrial district, where both heavy and light manufacturers can function, along with "biotech" industries and office users which can recycle the upper stories of buildings."

Environmental Checklist Land Use and Planning

The General Plan describes the Avenue Commercial designation as characterized by "pedestrianoriented commercial development and multi-family residential structures," but refers the reader to the underlying zoning district for specific uses allowed. The project would generally meet the broad definition of this designation in the General Plan, as the development would include a 750-square foot quick-service restaurant and retail space suitable for walk-in customers, a small public plaza with seating and landscaping, and a pedestrian-scale first floor façade with pedestrian access to the medical office building.

The General Plan describes the Manufacturing designation as characterized by "manufacturing and industrial uses necessary for a multi-faceted economy and job growth," and refers the reader to the underlying zoning district for specific uses allowed. The project would generally meet the broad definition of this designation in the General Plan, as the medical office building would provide job growth in the city.

The project would be generally consistent with applicable policies of the 2002 General Plan related to environmental issues addressed by CEQA, including the following:

Policy LU-3–Infill Development: Encourage infill development that is architecturally and environmentally sensitive, embodies principles of sustainable planning and construction, and is compatible with neighboring land uses and architectural design and scale.

Policy LU-7–Neighborhood Quality of Life, Action A: Require that new development be consistent with zoning standards and compatible with the scale, historic character, and surrounding uses in the area.

Policy UD-16–Context: The design and scale of new or remodeled buildings should respect the built environment in the area, particularly where the character of the built environment is largely defined by an aggregation of historically and architecturally significant buildings.

Policy EM-5–"Green" Buildings: Promote and encourage compliance with "green" building standards. (Also see Policies EM-8, EM-26, EM-35, EM-36, and UD-6.)

As discussed in Section 1, *Aesthetics*, the proposed project would be compatible in scale to the greater neighborhood and would require approval by the City's Design Review Committee ensure architectural sensitivity. The project proponent has indicated that the new building would be designed with a goal of LEED certification at a minimum Silver level, and would be required to meet the energy efficiency standards of the CBC (Title 24, California Code of Regulations). As discussed in Section 5, *Cultural Resources*, the project would not result in significant impacts to historic resources and would not be located adjacent to historic buildings.

Policy UD-32–Shadows: New buildings should be designed to minimize impacts on solar access and minimize detrimental shadows.

Shadow-sensitive areas are typically those outdoor areas associated with residential, institutional or recreational land uses. The second floor of the Missouri Lounge building (adjacent to the north boundary of the medical office building site) contains three residential units, considered shadow-sensitive land uses. Based on the shadow analysis completed for the proposed building, the entire Missouri Lounge building would be shaded by the proposed building during the afternoons (after 3:00 p.m.) in December. South-facing windows would presumably receive the most sunlight at that site. However, the Missouri Lounge building does not contain any south-facing windows. There is one window located on the west side of the building on the second floor, which is covered by a five-foot wall extension that currently limits the amount of light coming into the unit from the direction

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

of the proposed project. The three residential units have windows that face Parker Street to the north that would not be affected by the proposed building and seasonal shadows. The Missouri Lounge includes an outdoor patio and storage space that would be shaded seasonally by the proposed building, but that area is not considered a shadow-sensitive area. In addition, the patio area is often shaded intentionally by umbrellas and a tent structure, as well as a six-plus foot fence bordering the subject property. The proposed building would not eliminate the efficacy of solar panels that could be placed on the roof of the Missouri Lounge building since the winter afternoon shadows cast on the building would be seasonal. The Pardee Block parking lot would require removing seven existing buildings that create shadows; no new structures are proposed there.

West Berkeley Plan

The project sites are also located in the West Berkeley Plan Area, defined as the area between San Pablo Avenue (incorporating both sides of the street) and the Eastshore Freeway. The West Berkeley Plan is intended to guide the development of West Berkeley. It sets forth the City's key land use, environmental, economic development, transportation, housing and social services, and physical form (urban design, historic preservation, open space) policies for West Berkeley. The project would be generally consistent with applicable policies of the West Berkeley Plan related to environmental issues addressed by CEQA, including the following:

Land Use Goal 1: Over the economically active area of West Berkeley, provide for a continued economic and land use mix, incorporating manufacturing, other industrial, retail and office/laboratory uses, to benefit Berkeley residents and businesses economically, benefit the City government fiscally, and promote the varied and interesting character of the area.

Land Use Goal 2: Channel development---both new businesses and residences and the expansion of existing businesses---to districts which are appropriate for the various existing elements of the West Berkeley land use mix.

Land Use Goal 3: Protect residential core neighborhoods from adverse impacts of economic growth—especially traffic and parking congestion and noise.

The proposed medical office building would provide for continued economic development as well as provide important services for the City's residents. The project is not located in a residential core neighborhood and would not result in substantially adverse traffic and parking impacts from the economic expansion. In addition, the West Berkeley Plan permits "Parking Lots (for uses located in the district)" in the Mixed Manufacturing designation.

Land Use Goal 4: Assure that new development in any sector is of a scale and design that is appropriate to its surroundings, while respecting the genuine economic and physical needs of the development.

Please see the discussion under General Plan Policy LU-3–Infill Development above.

Environmental Policy 1.6: Avoid the establishment of new uses which pose unmitigable environmental hazards (see Permitted and Prohibited Uses in Land Use Element).

As discussed throughout this Initial Study but in particular in Section 6, *Geology and Soils*, and Section 8, *Hazards and Hazardous Materials*, the project would not result in unmitigable environmental hazards.

Environmental Policy 5.2: Reduce existing traffic and adequately mitigate the impact of future traffic (see Transportation Element)

Environmental Checklist Land Use and Planning

As discussed in Section 16, Transportation, impacts related to traffic would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

Environmental Policy 5.6: Avoid the establishment of new uses which would create immitigable odors in residential districts

As discussed in Section 3, Air Quality, impacts related to odors would be less than significant.

Environmental Policy 5.7: Institute tree planting as an anti-pollution measure (see Physical Form Element for Implementation Measures)

As shown on the proposed landscape plan, the project would increase the number of trees on the proposed medical office site substantially. Although two existing trees on the medical office plan area would be removed, approximately 26 total trees would be planted, including coast live oak trees. An additional 28 trees would be planted on the Pardee Block parking lot site.

Berkeley Municipal Code

The project sites have three zoning designations: West Berkeley Commercial (C-W) along San Pablo Avenue (the eastern portion of the medical office building property), Mixed Use-Light Industrial (MU-LI) along Tenth Street and Parker Street (the western portion of the medical office property), and Mixed Use-Residential (MU-R) along Pardee Street, where the Pardee Block parking lot would be located. To accommodate medical office use throughout the portions of the building approved under Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 for Research and Development, the underlying zoning of approximately two thirds of the medical office site would need to be rezoned from MU-LI to C-W.

Pursuant to BMC Table 23E.64.030, medical offices over 7,500 square feet are allowed in the C-W District with a Use Permit; quick-service restaurants of less than 1,500 square feet are allowed in the C-W District with a Zoning Certificate. The proposed Pardee Block parking lot would comply with BMC Section 23E.84.030 if the Use Permit were issued as it allows construction of parking lots in the MU-R District for uses not exclusively for that district. Table 13 details how the medical office project would comply with specific applicable development standards of the BMC under the proposed C-W zoning.

			Proposed	Required
BMC Section 23E.64.070-080		Existing	Medical Office	C-W
Lot Area (sq. ft.)		68,331	68,331	
Gross Floor Area (sq. ft.)		0	60,670	
Floor Area Ratio		0	0.91	3.0
Building Height	Average (ft.)	0	42	50 max
	Maximum (ft.)	0	44	50 max
	Stories	0	3	3 max
Building Setbacks (ft.)	Front	_	5	0 min
	Rear	-	0	0 min
	Left Side	-	5	0 min
	Right Side	-	27'8"	0 min
Lot Coverage (%)		0	46.9	n/a
Usable Open Space (sq. ft.)		-	2,150	n/a
1 Total Floor Area Ratio is calculated by dividing the gross floor area (61,000 square feet) by the lot area (68,331 square feet).				

Table 13 Berkeley Municipal Code C-W District Development Standards

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Pursuant to BMC Section 23E.64.080, the project is required to provide a total of 238 parking spaces: 203 parking spaces for the medical office (one space per 300 square feet of floor area) and 35 parking spaces for the Pardee Block buildings that would remain after construction of the Pardee Block parking lot (one space per 2000 square feet of floor area). When implemented, the project would provide 238 parking spaces: 115 spaces at the proposed medical office site and 123 spaces at the Pardee Block parking lot for a total of 238 spaces.

The Pardee Block parking lot would provide the 35 parking spaces required for the approximately 24,000 square feet of Pardee Block businesses that would remain intact and operational , and the remaining 88 spaces would serve as off-site parking for the medical office employees. Patients visiting the medical offices would use the 115 proposed on-site parking spaces at the medical office site.

As discussed under Project History, the Berkeley City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider and make recommendations regarding the requested rezoning of the MU-LI portion of the medical office site to C-W, which would allow medical office uses throughout the proposed building. The Planning Commission subsequently held two public meetings in February 2018 and April 2018 and directed City staff to forward its recommendations for the proposed rezone to the City Council. The final determination on the rezone is pending as of the publication of this Initial Study.

As the medical office building site is currently zoned MU-LI, the proposed medical office use is not an allowed use on the eastern portion of the medical office property. Allowing 100 percent medical office uses in the building would result in a potentially significant impact related to Land Use and Planning unless the rezoning is approved.

Mitigation Measures

The following mitigation measure would reduce Land Use and Planning impacts to a less than significant level.

LU-1 Rezone

Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed-Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measures LU-1 would ensure that the proposed use of the sites would not conflict with any applicable land use plan, policy, or regulation. As proposed, the project complies with the development standards in the West Berkeley Commercial zoning district. The impact would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

c. Would the project conflict with an applicable habitat conservation plan or natural community conservation plan?

As discussed in Section 4, Biological Resources, the project sites are not located in a habitat conservation plan or natural community conservation plan area.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Land Use and Planning

This page intentionally left blank.

Page 105 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

11 Mineral Resources				
	Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Would the project:				
Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state?				
Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan?		П	Π	_
	Duld the project: Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state? Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan?	Mineral Resources Potentially significant significant impact ould the project: Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state? Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan?	Mineral Resources Potentially Significant Impact Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated Potentially Significant Impact Mitigation Incorporated ould the project: Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state? □ Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan? □	Mineral Resources Potentially Significant Impact Less than Significant With Mitigation Incorporated Less than Significant Impact ould the project: Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state? Impact Impact Result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan? Impact Impact

a. Would the project result in the loss of availability of a known mineral resource that would be of value to the region and the residents of the state?

The project sites and surrounding properties are part of an urbanized area with no current oil or gas extraction. According to the City's General Plan, Berkeley has no active mineral extraction industries. No mineral resource activities would be altered or displaced by the proposed project. The project would have no impact on mineral resources.

NO IMPACT

b. Would the project result in the loss of availability of a locally important mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan?

Refer to discussion 11a.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Mineral Resources

This page intentionally left blank.

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

12 Noise					
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Result in exposure of persons to or generation of noise levels in excess of standards established in the local general plan or noise ordinance, or applicable standards of other agencies?				
b.	Result in exposure of persons to or generation of excessive groundborne vibration or groundborne noise levels?				
C.	Result in a substantial permanent increase in ambient noise levels above those existing prior to implementation of the project?				
d.	Result in a substantial temporary or periodic increase in ambient noise levels in the project vicinity above those existing prior to implementation of the project?				
e.	For a project located in an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project expose people residing or working in the project area to excessive noise levels?				
f.	For a project near a private airstrip, would it expose people residing or working in the project area to excessive noise?				•

Environmental Setting

Noise

Noise is unwanted sound that disturbs human activity. Environmental noise levels typically fluctuate over time, and different types of noise descriptors are used to account for this variability. Noise level measurements include intensity, frequency, and duration, as well as time of occurrence. Noise level (or volume) is generally measured in decibels (dB) using the A-weighted sound pressure level (dBA). Because of the way the human ear works, a sound must be about 10 dBA greater than the

Environmental Checklist Noise

reference sound to be judged twice as loud. In general, a 3 dBA change in community noise levels is noticeable, while 1–2 dBA changes generally are not perceived.

Noise levels typically attenuate (or drop off) at a rate of 6 dBA per doubling of distance from point sources (such as construction equipment). Noise levels may be reduced by the introduction of intervening structures. The construction style for dwelling units in California generally provides a reduction of exterior-to-interior noise levels of about 30 dBA with closed windows (Federal Highway Administration 2006).

Some land uses are more sensitive to ambient noise levels than other uses due to the amount of noise exposure and the types of activities involved. For example, residences, motels, hotels, schools, libraries, churches, nursing homes, auditoriums, museums, cultural facilities, parks, and outdoor recreation areas are more sensitive to noise than commercial and industrial land uses. The nearest noise-sensitive receptors to the proposed medical office site are the three residential units on the second floor of the Missouri Lounge, adjacent to the northeast property line at the corner of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street; the Covenant Worship Center, a religious institution adjacent to the southern property line; a recording studio approximately 55 feet from the western property line, on the west side of Tenth Street; single-family residences approximately 150 feet south on Carleton Street and east of the medical office site, across San Pablo Avenue; and condominiums approximately 180 feet south of the site on San Pablo Avenue. The nearest noise-sensitive receptors to the Pardee Block parking lot site beyond those mentioned above include multi-family and single-family residential units located 75 and 115 feet southeast across Tenth Street, multi-family and single family residential units located approximately 140 feet south across Pardee Street, and Global Montessori International School located approximately 950 feet to the south.

To characterize existing ambient noise levels at the project sites, Rincon Consultants collected two15-minute noise measurement using an ANSI Type II sound level meter. The first measurement (Measurement #1) was collected on April 19, 2017. This measurement was taken during the afternoon peak hour, between 4:50 p.m. and 5:20 p.m., on the east side of the medical office building site along San Pablo Avenue. The primary source of noise during the study was automobile traffic on project-area roadways, especially San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street. The second measurement (Measurement #2) was collected on August 24, 2018. This measurement was taken during hours of operation of the existing businesses at the Pardee Block parking lot site, between 10:51 a.m. and 11:06 a.m., on the north side of the site along Carleton Street. Table 14 lists the measurement results and Figure 20 shows the noise measurement locations.

Number	Location	Time	Result (Leq)		
1	East side of medical office building site, along San Pablo Avenue	4/19/17, 4:57 p.m. to 5:12 p.m.	68.0		
2	North side of Pardee Block parking lot site, along Carleton Street	8/24/18, 10:51 a.m. to 11:06 a.m.	60.9		
See Appendix E for Noise Measurement Results.					
Source: Rincon Consultants 2017					

Table 14 Noise Measurement Results
City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Figure 20 Noise Measurement Location



Imagery provided by Google and its licensors © 2018.

Environmental Checklist Noise

Vibration

Vibration is a unique form of noise because its energy is carried through buildings, structures, and the ground, whereas noise is simply carried through the air. Thus, vibration is generally felt rather than heard. Some vibration effects can be caused by noise (e.g., the rattling of windows from passing trucks). This phenomenon is caused by the coupling of the acoustic energy at frequencies that are close to the resonant frequency of the material being vibrated. Typically, groundborne vibration generated by manmade activities attenuates rapidly as distance from the source of the vibration increases. The ground motion caused by vibration is measured as particle velocity in inches per second and is referenced as vibration decibels (VdB).

The vibration velocity level threshold of perception for humans is approximately 65 VdB. A vibration velocity of 75 VdB is the approximate dividing line between barely perceptible and distinctly perceptible levels for many people. Most perceptible indoor vibration is caused by sources inside buildings such as operation of mechanical equipment, movement of people, or the slamming of doors. Typical outdoor sources of perceptible groundborne vibration are construction equipment, steel-wheeled trains, and traffic on rough roads.

Regulatory Setting

The Environmental Management Element of the City's General Plan includes policies and actions to address community noise in Berkeley. Policy EM-47 of the Environmental Management Element ensures that new noise-sensitive uses, such as residences and schools, are protected from detrimental noise levels. The policy sets normally acceptable, conditionally acceptable, and unacceptable exterior noise levels that apply to the placement of new noise-sensitive receptors. Table 15 provides a summary of the City's guidelines for noise and land use compatibility.

Table 15	City of Berkeley	Noise and Land Use	Compatibility	Guidelines
----------	------------------	--------------------	---------------	------------

	Exterior Noise Exposure Levels (dBA Ldn)			
Land Use Category	Normally Acceptable ¹	Conditionally Acceptable ²	Unacceptable ³	
Residential, Hotels, and Motels	<55 – 60	60 – 75	75 to >80	
Outdoor Sports and Recreation, Neighborhood Parks and Playgrounds	<55 – 65	65 – 80	>80	
Schools, Libraries, Museums, Hospitals, Personal Care, Meeting Halls, Churches	<55 – 60	60 – 75	75 to >80	
Office Buildings, Business Commercial, and Professional	<55 – 70	70 – 80	>80	
Auditoriums, Concert Halls, Amphitheaters	_	<55 – 70	70 to >80	

¹ Normally Acceptable: noise exposure would be acceptable for intended land use. Development may occur without requiring an evaluation of the noise environment unless the use could generate noise impacts on adjacent uses.

² Conditionally Acceptable: A specified land use may be permitted only after detailed analysis of the noise environment and the project characteristics to determine whether noise insulation or protection features are required.

³Unacceptable: Analysis and mitigation are required. New construction or development should not be undertaken unless all feasible noise mitigation options have been analyzed and appropriate mitigations incorporated.

Source: City of Berkeley 2010.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Section 13.40, *Community Noise*, of the BMC sets the City's standards for on-site operation noise and construction noise. As shown in Table 16, Section 13.40.05, *Exterior Noise Standards*, provides the exterior noise limits not to be exceeded for more than 30 minutes in any hour in various zoning districts. If the measured ambient noise level exceeds these limits, the allowable noise exposure standard would be the existing ambient noise level.

Table 16 City of Berkeley Exterior Noise Limits

Zone	Time Period	L ₅₀ ¹ Noise Level (dBA)
R-1, R-2	7:00 a.m. – 10:00 p.m.	55
	10:00P.M – 7:00 a.m.	45
R-3 and Above	7:00 a.m. – 10:00 p.m.	60
	10:00P.M – 7:00 a.m.	55
Commercial	7:00 a.m. – 10:00 p.m.	65
	10:00 p.m. – 7:00 a.m.	60
Industry	Anytime	70
¹ L ₅₀ is the noise level that cann	not be exceeded for more than 30 minutes in any hour.	

 1 L₅₀ is the noise level that cannot be exceeded for more than 30 minutes in any hour. Source: BMC §13.40.050

Section 13.40.060, *Interior Noise Standards*, of the BMC sets interior noise limits for multiresidential dwellings, as shown in Table 17. These noise limits may not be exceeded for more than five minutes in any hour and may not be exceeded by 5 dBA for more than one minute in an hour or by 10 dBA for any period of time.

Table 17 City of Berkeley Interior Noise Limits

Zone	Time Period	Noise Level (Leq dBA)
All	7:00 a.m. – 10:00 p.m.	45
	10:00 P.M – 7:00 a.m.	40
Source: Berkeley, Municip	al Code, Section 13.40.060	

Section 13.40.070, *Prohibited Acts*, of the BMC sets standards for construction noise. Construction activities are prohibited between the hours of 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. on weekdays, 8:00 p.m. to 9:00 a.m. on weekends and holidays such that the resulting noise creates a noise disturbance across a residential or commercial property line.

Table 18 lists the City's maximum sound levels for mobile and stationary equipment that apply to construction activities when technically and economically feasible during permitted construction hours.

Equipment Type	Day/Times	Residential (R-1, R-2; dBA L _{max})	Multi-Family Residential (R-3; dBA L _{max})	Commercial/ Industrial (dBA L _{max})
Mobile	Weekdays 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.	75	80	85
	Weekends and Holidays 9:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.	60	65	70
Stationary	Weekdays 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.	60	65	70
	Weekends and Holidays 9:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.	50	55	60
Source: BMC §1	13.40.070			

 Table 18 City of Berkeley Construction Noise Standards

Section 13.40.070, *Prohibited Acts*, of the BMC prohibits operating or permitting the operation of any device that creates a vibration, which annoys or disturbs at least two or more reasonable persons of normal sensitiveness who reside in separate residences (including apartments and condominiums) at or beyond the property boundary of the source, if on private property, or at least 150 feet (46 meters) from the source, if on a public space or public ROW.

a. Would the project result in exposure of persons to or generation of noise levels in excess of standards established in the local general plan or noise ordinance, or applicable standards of other agencies?

The proposed medical office and parking areas are not noise-sensitive uses. Therefore, the proposed project would not expose people on-site to noise levels in excess of the City's noise and land use compatibility guidelines.

The project would introduce noise sources typical of a medical office building, including parking lot activity, rooftop ventilation and heating systems, truck deliveries, and trash hauling. These noise sources and levels would be similar to those of surrounding institutional, commercial, and industrial office uses such as the church adjacent to the project sites; retail, restaurant, and automobile service businesses to the east along San Pablo Avenue; and light industrial and automobile service businesses to the south along Carleton Street. Furthermore, noise levels from these sources would not exceed existing ambient traffic noise from San Pablo Avenue, a heavily traveled arterial road, which approaches 70 dBA Leq during peak hours. Therefore, the project's on-site operational noise would not substantially contribute to ambient noise and would have a less than significant impact.

The proposed Pardee Block parking lot would contain 123 vehicle parking spaces. Typical noise sources associated with a parking lot include tire squeal, doors slamming, car alarms, horns, and engine start-ups. However, implementation of the project would replace noise sources typical of automotive repair centers and warehouse uses with noise from a surface parking lot (average ambient noise 60.9 dBA). Peak noise generation for the parking lot would occur during operational hours of the proposed medical office building. Therefore, residential sensitive receptors near the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would not experience increased noise from parking lot activities associated with the project.

Table 19 lists noise levels associated with typical activities in parking lots 50 feet from the source and 75 and 140 feet from the source. The distances of 75 and 140 feet represent the distance between the proposed Pardee Block parking lot and the nearest residential receptors. Table 19

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

shows the maximum noise level generated from a parking lot from car horns and alarms, which generate noise estimated at 66 dBA at a distance of 75 feet and 60 dBA at a distance of 140 feet, and tire squeals that generate an estimated 63 dBA at a distance of 75 feet and 57 dBA at a distance of 140 feet. However, these sources of noise are intermittent and spontaneous and would not affect overall ambient noise. More typical parking lot noises range from 33 dBA at 75 feet from people talking to 47 dBA at 75 feet from vehicles traveling on-site. While the project would increase the frequency of conversations and vehicles traveling on-site as compared to existing uses, noise associated with these sources would be lower than ambient noise along San Pablo Avenue or noise generated at the existing automotive shops (average 60.9 dBA). Parking lot noise would increasely would not be perceptible. Impacts from parking lot activities would be less than significant.

Source	Level at 50 Feet (dBA)	Level at 75 Feet (dBA)	Level at 140 Feet (dBA)
Autos at 14 mph	50	47	41
Car Alarm Signal	69	66	60
Car Alarm Chirp	54	51	45
Car Horns	69	66	60
Door Slams or Radios	64	61	55
Talking	36	33	27
Tire Squeals	66	63	57

Table 19 Typical Parking Lot Noise

Estimates are based on actual noise measurements taken at various parking lots.

Source: Gordon Bricken and Associates 2012.

Vehicle trips associated with the project also would permanently increase ambient noise from traffic on nearby street segments. For traffic-related noise, impacts would be significant if project-generated traffic results in exposure of sensitive receptors to unacceptable noise levels.

Table 20 shows significance thresholds for increases in traffic related noise levels caused by the project.

Table 20	Significance of	Changes in (Operational	Roadway	v Noise Ex	nosure
	Significance of	Changes in	Sperational	Roadway	INDISC LA	posuic

Existing Noise Exposure (Ldn or Leq in dBA)	Noise Exposure Increase Threshold (Ldn or Leq in dBA)	
45-50	7	
50-55	5	
55-60	3	
60-65	2	
65-75	1	
75+	0	
Source: Federal Transit Administration (FTA)2	2006.	

The analysis of roadway noise is based on estimates of vehicle trip generation in the Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) for the project (Fehr & Peers 2017) (Appendix F). As shown in Table 14, the existing peak-hour traffic noise level in the project vicinity is approximately 68 dBA Leq. Therefore, a noise exposure increase of 1 dBA or greater would result in a potentially significant traffic noise impact. Table 21 summarizes the percent changes in daily traffic volumes on nearby roadway segments and the resulting estimated increase in noise levels. The project would result in up to 162 average daily trips at the intersection of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street, with many fewer trips at other local intersections. There would be 141 a.m. peak trips and 189 p.m. peak trips distributed on the local roadway network.

Intersection	Existing ADT	Project ADT	Total ADT	Percent Increase in ADT	Noise Level Increase (dBA)
Sixth Street/University Avenue	7,170	68	7,238	1%	<0.4
San Pablo Avenue/University Avenue	7,096	90	7,186	1%	<0.4
Dwight Crescent/Seventh St/Dwight Way	2,404	68	2,472	3%	<0.4
Tenth Street/Dwight Way	1,667	46	1,713	3%	<0.4
San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way	5,138	116	5,254	2%	<0.4
Seventh Street/Parker Street	2,318	68	2,386	3%	<0.4
Tenth Street/Parker Street	618	114	732	16%	<0.8
San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street	3,834	162	3,996	4%	<0.4
Seventh Street/Carleton Street	2,175	66	2,241	3%	<0.4
Tenth Street/Carleton Street	414	87	501	17%	<0.8
San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (west)	3,707	80	3,787	2%	<0.4
San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (east)	3,826	59	3,885	2%	<0.4
Seventh Street/Ashby Avenue	6,748	66	6,814	1%	<0.4
San Pablo Avenue/Ashby Avenue	6,898	80	6,978	1%	<0.4
Source: Fehr & Peers 2017.					

Table 21 Projected Change in Daily Traffic

As shown in Table 21, the percentage increase in traffic volumes would be highest at the intersections of Tenth Street and Parker Street, and Tenth Street and Carleton Street, both of which provide the main access routes to the medical office site. Traffic noise, because of the project, would not increase by more than an estimated 0.8 dBA at any roadway segment or intersection, which would not exceed the most conservative applicable noise exposure increase threshold of 1 dBA. Therefore, traffic noise impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

b. Would the project result in exposure of persons to or generation of excessive groundborne vibration or groundborne noise levels?

The FTA has set guidelines for evaluating human response to vibration, shown in Table 22. The FTA guidelines are based on the frequency of events as well as the receiving uses. On-site uses and surrounding uses include office and church uses (Category 3), and light industrial uses that are not noise-sensitive. Residential uses exist adjacent to the project sites (Category 2). Table 22 shows that for Category 2 land uses, vibration levels would be significant if they exceed 72 VdB for frequent events, 75 VdB for occasional events, and 80 VdB for infrequent events. For Category 3 land uses, vibration levels would be significant if they exceed 75 VdB for frequent events, 78 VdB for occasional events, or 83 VdB for infrequent events.

Table 22	Groundborne	Vibration	Impact	Criteria	for	Human	Annoya	nce
----------	-------------	-----------	--------	----------	-----	-------	--------	-----

	Threshold Vibration Impact Level (VdB) for:		
	Frequent Events ¹	Occasional Events ²	Infrequent Events ³
Category 1: Buildings where vibration would interfere with interior operations	65	65	65
Category 2: Residences and buildings where people normally sleep	72	75	80
Category 3: Institutional land uses with primary daytime use	75	78	83

¹ "Frequent events" is defined as more than 70 vibration events of the same source per day.

² "Occasional events" is defined as between 30 and 70 vibration events of the same source per day.

³ "Infrequent events" is defined fewer than 30 vibration events of the same source per day.

Source: FTA 2006

Section 13.40.070, *Prohibited Acts*, of the BMC prohibits operating or permitting the operation of any device that creates a vibration, which annoys or disturbs at least two or more reasonable persons of normal sensitiveness, at or beyond the property boundary of the source if on private property, or at least 150 feet from the source if on a public space or public ROW. Medical office and parking lot uses do not typically generate substantial vibration. However, construction activities may cause vibration on properties in the immediate vicinity of the project sites.

Table 23 shows the estimated vibration levels at distances that correspond to the nearest vibration-sensitive receptors to construction activity: the three residential units on the second floor of the Missouri Lounge, located adjacent to the northeast property line at the corner of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street; the Covenant Worship Center and a retail building on San Pablo Avenue, located 25 feet from a proposed surface parking lot that would be paved by vibratory rollers; a recording studio located on Tenth Street, 55 feet to the west; single-family residences located 150 feet to the south and east; and condominiums located 180 feet to the south of the proposed medical office building; multi-family and single-family residential units located 75 and 115 feet southeast, multi-family and single family residential units located approximately 140 feet south, and Global Montessori International School located approximately 950 feet south from the proposed Pardee Block parking lot.

Equipment	Approximate VdB ¹				
Proposed Medical Office Building	25 Feet	75 Feet	150 Feet	180 Feet	
Vibratory Roller	94	80	71	69	
Large Bulldozer	87	80	74	63	
Loaded Trucks	86	79	72	62	
Jackhammer	79	65	55	53	
Small Bulldozer	58	43	34	32	
Proposed Pardee Block Parking Lot	75 Feet	120 Feet	140 Feet	950 Feet	
Vibratory Roller	84	79	76	59	
Large Bulldozer	77	72	71	52	
Loaded Trucks	76	71	70	51	
Jackhammer	67	64	63	44	
Small Bulldozer	48	43	42	23	

Table 23 Vibration Source Levels for Construction Equipment

¹ FTA provides equipment vibration levels in approximate vibration levels (Lv VdB) at a distance of 25 feet. These were converted to VdB at other distances using methods provided in *Transit Noise and Vibration Assessment* (US DOT 1995).

Source: FTA 2006

As shown in Table 23, noise-sensitive receptors would experience the strongest vibration during paving activity (from vibratory rollers) and grading activity (from large bulldozers and loaded trucks). Vibration levels could reach up to 94 VdB at the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge located north of the medical office site, the church south of the medical office site, and up to 80 VdB at the recording studio west of the medical office site from construction activities for the proposed medical office building. Vibration levels could reach up to 84 VdB during the demolition, grading, and paving phases at the residences and church adjacent to the proposed Pardee Block parking lot.

These estimates are conservative because they assume the sustained operation of vibrationgenerating equipment along the property lines. Under this assumption, it is expected that operation of construction equipment for the proposed medical office building along the southern property line, adjacent and 25 feet from sensitive receptors (i.e. the three residential units and church), would generate vibration in excess of the FTA's daytime threshold of 83 VdB for infrequent vibration events at institutional land uses. The use of construction equipment along the western property line, 55 feet from the recording studio, would generate vibration in excess of the FTA's daytime threshold of 78 VdB for occasional vibration events at institutional land uses. Vibration levels at residences, located 150 feet from the medical office site, would reach an estimated 71 VdB, which is below the FTA's daytime threshold of 72 VdB for frequent events. Vibration levels generated during construction activities for the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would exceed the FTA's daytime threshold of 80 VdB for infrequent events near residences.

Vibration levels would not exceed 100 VdB, which is the general threshold where minor damage can occur in fragile buildings. The City restricts construction activity to the daytime hours of 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on weekdays and 9:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. on Saturdays. No construction activity is permitted on Sundays and Federal holidays.

The temporary use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, and loaded trucks may disturb weekday or Saturday church services and recording activities at Fantasy Studios. Therefore, the project would

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

result in a potentially significant temporary vibration impact. Perceptible vibration could be minimized by use of administrative controls such as notifying neighbors of scheduled construction activities and scheduling construction activities with the highest potential to produce vibration to hours with least potential to affect nearby businesses and residents. The limited construction hours would ensure that vibration impacts do not occur during evening hours and would eliminate impacts to normal residential sleep hours. Therefore, the following mitigation measure would be required.

Mitigation Measure

The following mitigation measure would reduce this impact to a less than significant level.

NOI-1 Construction Vibration Reduction Measures

Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:

- The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks that create a vibration disturbance across the Project's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during the regular posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
- The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
- The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
- The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities.

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measure NOI-1 would ensure that construction vibration impacts to nearby sensitive land uses would be reduced to the extent feasible. The impact from project-related construction vibration would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

c. Would the project result in a substantial permanent increase in ambient noise levels above levels existing without the project?

Refer to discussion 12a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Noise

d. Would the project result in a substantial temporary or periodic increase in ambient noise levels in the project vicinity above levels existing without the project?

During the anticipated nine-month construction period, the project would generate temporary noise from concrete and asphalt removal, excavation, grading, demolition, and building construction. This noise was modeled by phase of construction at the nearest noise-sensitive receptors, using reference noise levels from three sources: the FTA's *Noise and Vibration Impact Assessment* (2006), the Federal Railroad Administration's *High Speed Ground Transportation Noise and Vibration Impact Assessment Manual* (2012), and the Federal Highway Administration's *Construction Noise Handbook* (2006). For construction equipment, a standard noise attenuation rate of 6 dBA per doubling of distance was assumed from the reference distance to the distance of noisesensitive receptors. The type of equipment utilized during each phase was based on defaults in CalEEMod used to model air quality and greenhouse gas emissions, since the applicant has not yet prepared a final list of construction equipment for the project. These defaults are listed in Appendix A worksheets, and construction noise model worksheets are included in Appendix E.

Table 24 shows the modeled noise levels at distances that correspond to noise-sensitive receptors near_construction activity: the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge adjacent to a proposed surface parking lot and 40 feet from the proposed building, Covenant Worship Center at 25 feet from a proposed on-site surface parking lot, Fantasy Studio at 55 feet, single-family residences at 150 feet, and condominiums at 180 feet_from the subject property line of the proposed medical office building; multi-family and single-family residential units located 75 and 115 feet southeast, multi-family and single family residential units located approximately 140 feet south, and Global Montessori International School located approximately 950 feet south from the proposed Pardee Block parking lot. This analysis is conservative because construction equipment would not typically operate along the project boundary near sensitive receptors.

Although temporary construction noise levels would impact the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge adjacent to the proposed medical office building site and the residential units in the vicinity of the proposed Pardee Block parking lot, existing City regulations limiting the days and duration of construction are in place to limit impacts to the extent possible. The limited construction hours would ensure that noise impacts do not occur during evening hours and would eliminate impacts to normal residential sleep hours. The existing Missouri Lounge building, including the residential units, does not contain any south-facing windows. There is one residential window located on the west side of the building on the second floor, which is already blocked by a five-foot wall extension, which would provide some level of noise reduction for the western most unit.

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Table 24 Noise Levels from Construction Equipment

Construction Phase	Equipment Distance to Sensitive Receptor				
Proposed Medical	l Office Building	Estimated Noise at 25 feet (dBA Leq)	Estimated Noise at 55 feet (dBA Leg)	Estimated Noise at 150 feet (dBA Leq)	Estimated Noise at 180 feet (dBA Leq)
Site Preparation	Backhoe, dozer, grader	91	84.2	76	74
Grading	Backhoe, dozer, grader	91	84.2	76	74
Building Construction and Architectural Coating ¹	Air compressor, backhoe, crane, forklift, generator, welders	81	74.5	75	71
Paving	Backhoe, cement mixer, paver, roller	91	84.2	76	74
Proposed Pardee	Block Parking Lot	Estimated Noise at 75 feet (dBA Leq)	Estimated Noise at 120 feet (dBA Leg)	Estimated Noise at 140 feet (dBA Leq)	Estimated Noise at 950 feet (dBA Leq)
Demolition	Concrete/Industrial Saw, dozer, tractor/loader/backhoe	81	77	75	57
Grading	Backhoe, dozer, grader	80	76	74	58
Paving	Backhoe, cement mixer, paver, roller	77	72	71	54

¹ Building construction and architectural coating would occur at a greater distance from the nearest receptors than would site preparation, grading, and paving because the proposed building would be set back from the property lines.

Sources: Federal Highway Administration 2006, FTA 2006, Federal Railroad Administration 2012. See Appendix E for data sheets

As shown in Table 24, construction noise levels at the back of the church located 25 feet from the medical office site would range from an estimated 81 to 91 dBA Leq, depending on the phase of construction, 74.5 to 84.2 dBA Leq at Fantasy Studios, and would decrease to an estimated 71 to 74 dBA Leq at the condominiums located 180 feet south of the medical office site. The site preparation, grading, and paving phases of project construction for the medical office building tend to create the highest construction noise levels because of the operation of heavy equipment, although only a limited amount of equipment can operate near a given location at a particular time. In addition, construction vehicles traveling on local roadways can generate intermittent noise levels that affect adjacent receptors.

Construction noise levels for the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would range from an estimated 77 to 81 dBA Leq for the nearest multi- and single-family residences, 72 to 77 dBA Leq for the church, 71 to 75 dBA Leq for the residences located south, and 54 to 57 dBA Leq for the school, depending on phase of construction. The demolition and grading phases of project construction for the Pardee Block parking lot tend to create the highest construction noise levels due to the operation of heavy equipment. Similar to construction activities anticipated for the proposed medical office building, only a limited amount of equipment can operate near a given location at a particular time; therefore, the construction noise level estimates provided in Table 24 are conservative.

Environmental Checklist Noise

The noise-sensitive receptors near the proposed medical office building, including the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, church, recording studio, single-family residences, and condominiums, are located in commercial and industrial zones, where the City's thresholds for construction noise are 85 dBA from mobile equipment and 70 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekdays, and 70 dBA from mobile equipment and 60 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekdays.

The noise-sensitive receptors in proximity to the proposed Pardee Block parking lot, including the multi- and single-family residences, church, and school are located in mixed-use residential zones. There are no specific construction noise thresholds established for mixed-use residential zones. However, the City's thresholds for construction noise in multi-family residential areas are 80 dBA from mobile equipment and 65 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekdays, and 65 dBA from mobile equipment and 55 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekends and holidays.

Based on the estimated construction noise levels in Table 24, construction noise would exceed:

- Weekday and weekend/holiday thresholds for mobile and stationary equipment at the residential units atop the Missouri Lounge adjacent to the proposed medical office building, and the residential buildings adjacent to the proposed Pardee Block parking lot
- Weekday and weekend/holiday thresholds for mobile and stationary equipment at Covenant Worship Center
- The weekday threshold for stationary equipment and weekend/holiday thresholds for mobile and stationary equipment at Fantasy Studios and the nearest single-family residences and condominiums

Construction noise impacts would be temporary, and construction contractors would be required to comply with BMC Section 13.40.070 requirements restricting hours of excessive noise generation, specifically that construction activities are prohibited between the hours of 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. on weekdays, 8:00 p.m. to 9:00 a.m. on weekends, and on holidays. Nonetheless, construction noise would exceed City thresholds at noise-sensitive receptors, resulting in a potentially significant temporary increase in ambient noise levels.

Mitigation Measures

The following mitigation measure would be required, consistent with Mitigation Measure NOI-3 in the West Berkeley Project EIR:

NOI-2 Construction Noise Abatement

Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:

- 1. The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
- 2. The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists.
- 3. The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors.

Page 121 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

- 4. The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines.
- The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue).
- 6. The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
- 7. The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements, are limited to the hours of 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No construction-related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley.
- 8. The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites of the construction schedule in writing at least 7 days before beginning construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site.

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measure NOI-2 would avoid construction noise during posted services at the adjacent church. During the use of construction equipment, this measure would reduce associated noise to the extent feasible for all nearby sensitive receptors. The impact from construction noise would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

e. For a project located in an airport land use plan or, where such a plan has not been adopted, within two miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the project expose people residing or working in the project area to excessive noise levels?

There are no public or private airports or airstrips in or adjacent to the project sites. The closest airport to the project sites is Oakland International Airport, located approximately 10 miles to the south. The project sites are located entirely outside of the airport influence zone (Alameda County 2010). Therefore, there would be no impact related to airport noise.

NO IMPACT

f. For a project within the vicinity of a private airstrip, would the project expose people residing or working in the project area to excessive noise?

Refer to discussion 12e.

NO IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Noise

This page intentionally left blank.

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

13 Population and Housing						
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact	
Wo	ould the project:					
a.	Induce substantial population growth in an area, either directly (e.g., by proposing new homes and businesses) or indirectly (e.g., through extension of roads or other infrastructure)?					
b.	Displace substantial amounts of existing housing, necessitating the construction of replacement housing elsewhere?				•	
C.	Displace substantial numbers of people, necessitating the construction of replacement housing elsewhere?				•	

a. Would the project induce substantial population growth in an area, either directly (for example, by proposing new homes and businesses) or indirectly (for example, through extension of roads or other infrastructure)?

The proposed project involves the construction of 60,670 square feet for medical offices, 750 square feet for a quick service restaurant, and a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot. The project does not include residential units that would cause a direct increase in the city's population. While the project may provide new employment opportunities in the city of Berkeley that could contribute to population growth, this contribution would be nominal. According to Plan Bay Area (Association of Bay Area Governments [ABAG] 2017), the regional forecast (or set of projections) shows that between 2010 and 2040, the Bay Area is projected to grow from 3.4 to 4.7 million jobs. Nearly 600,000 jobs have already been added as of 2015, with an additional 700,000 anticipated by 2040 (ABAG 2017). Employment projections suggest an economy increasingly concentrated in professional services and health and education and less in direct production of goods and wholesale trading, in line with changes expected nationwide (ABAG 2017).

ABAG does not have published ratios of employee per space per sector information. Therefore, comparable information was used from the Southern California Association of Governments (SCAG). Using SCAG average employees per square feet regional calculations (Employment Density Study 2001), the proposed project would be expected to add an average of one employee per 288 square feet of low-rise office space (i.e. medical offices) and one employee per 344 square feet of "other retail" (i.e., quick service restaurant). Thus, the proposed project is expected to employ approximately 212 persons (60,670 square feet /288 square + 750 square feet /344 square feet). Based on these estimates, the project would constitute a minimal percentage of the projected regional employment growth of 700,000 jobs. Based on the anticipated land use and the location of the project in a densely populated and mostly built-out City, it is anticipated that many employees of the proposed project would be primarily drawn from existing Berkeley residents or from nearby

Environmental Checklist Population and Housing

communities. Therefore, the project would not result in substantial direct or indirect population growth in the city of Berkeley or the region.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project displace substantial numbers of existing housing, necessitating the construction of replacement housing elsewhere?

There are no residences on the project sites. Therefore, the proposed project would not result in the displacement of existing housing or people. No impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

c. Would the project displace substantial numbers of people, necessitating the construction of replacement housing elsewhere?

Refer to discussion 13b.

NO IMPACT

Page 125 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

14 Public Services								
			Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact		
Wo	buld	the project:						
a.	a. Result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for any of the public services:							
	1	Fire protection?			-			
	2	Police protection?			-			
	3	Schools?				-		
	4	Parks?				-		
	5	Other public facilities?						

a.1. Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for fire protection?

The City of Berkeley Fire Department (BFD) provides fire protection, including fire suppression, paramedic ambulance service, search and rescue, fire prevention inspections/permits, public education programs, emergency preparedness planning, and other services based on community needs. The proposed project would be required to adhere to conditions of approval and codes set forth by the BFD regarding on-site fire protection measures and emergency access.

The fire station closest to the project sites is Fire Station 1, at 2442 Eighth Street, approximately 1,000 feet northwest of the sites. The sites are in the existing service area of the BFD and on-site construction would be required to comply with applicable Fire Code requirements. The proposed project would not include new residences, and therefore would not increase the permanent population requiring fire services. The project would not require new fire protection facilities to be built, as it can be adequately served by existing facilities, equipment and staff. The project also would not handle large quantities of hazardous materials that could otherwise warrant special consideration. With the continued implementation of existing practices of the City, including

Environmental Checklist Public Services

compliance with the California Fire Code and the Uniform Building Code, the proposed project would not significantly affect community fire protection services and would not result in the need for construction of fire protection facilities.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

a.2. Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for police protection?

Berkeley Police Department provides police protection. The closest police station is located at 2100 Martin Luther King, Jr. Way, which is approximately 1.6 miles from the project sites. The project sites are in the Berkeley Police Department's service area. The proposed project would not include new residences and therefore, would not increase the permanent population requiring police services. There would be no need for new or expanded police protection facilities. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

a.3. Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for schools?

The proposed project involves the construction of a 60,670 square-foot medical office building and a 43, 847 square-foot off-site parking lot, and would not involve new residential uses. Therefore, the project would not directly increase the number of school-aged children in the area and would not result in the need for new or physically altered school facilities elsewhere. No impacts related to construction of other school facilities would occur.

NO IMPACT

a.4. Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for parks?

Refer to Section 15, Recreation.

NO IMPACT

a.5. Would the project result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated with the provision of new or physically altered governmental facilities, or the need for new or physically altered governmental facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental impacts, in order to maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or other performance objectives for other public facilities?

Library services are provided by the Berkeley Public Library. The closest library branch is the West Branch of the Berkeley Public Library located at 1125 University Avenue, which is 0.8 miles away

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

from the project sites. The proposed project would not directly generate population growth through additional residential units, and therefore would not result in the need for new library facilities.

Impacts to other public facilities (e.g., sewer storm drains and roadways) are discussed in Section 16 (Transportation) and Section 18 (Utilities and Service Systems) of this Initial Study. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Public Services

This page intentionally left blank.

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

15	5 Recreation				
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Increase the use of existing neighborhood and regional parks or other recreational facilities such that substantial physical deterioration of the facility would occur or be accelerated				
b.	Include recreational facilities or require the construction or expansion of recreational facilities which might have an adverse physical effect on the environment?				

a. Would the project increase the use of existing neighborhood and regional parks or other recreational facilities such that substantial physical deterioration of the facility would occur or be accelerated?

The City owns and operates approximately 52 parks, comprising 230 acres of urban parks (City of Berkeley General Plan, Open Space and Recreation Element). Berkeley's estimated population is 112,580 residents. Therefore, the ratio of public parks to residents in the city is 10 acres of parkland for every 1,000 residents. The park closest to the project sites is San Pablo Park, approximately 0.5 mile southeast of the sites. It is a 12.95-acre park that includes soccer and baseball/softball fields, tennis and basketball courts, playground areas with play equipment, picnic areas, and a recreation building/clubhouse.

The proposed project would not directly affect existing or planned parks or trails. Development of the proposed project does not include a residential component and would not add housing units to the area. The parkland ratio would remain 10 acres of parkland per 1,000 city residents after development of the proposed project.⁴ Therefore, the project would not substantially alter citywide demand for parks. No impacts to parks or recreational facilities would occur.

NO IMPACT

b. Does the project include recreational facilities or require the construction or expansion of recreational facilities which might have an adverse physical effect on the environment?

Refer to discussion 15a.

NO IMPACT

⁴ If the 198-acre Claremont Canyon Regional Reserve is included in the total amount of park space, the figure increases to over 12 acres per 1,000 residents.

Environmental Checklist Recreation

This page intentionally left blank.

Page 131 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

16	6 Transportation				
		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Conflict with an applicable plan, ordinance or policy establishing a measure of effectiveness for the performance of the circulation system, taking into account all modes of transportation, including mass transit and non-motorized travel and relevant components of the circulation system, including but not limited to intersections, streets, highways, and freeways, pedestrian and bicycle paths, and mass transit?		-		
b.	Conflict with an applicable congestion management program, including, but not limited to level of service standards and travel demand measures, or other standards established by the county congestion management agency for designated roads or highways?		-		
c.	Result in a change in air traffic patterns, including either an increase in traffic levels or a change in location that results in substantial safety risks?				
d.	Substantially increase hazards due to a design feature (e.g., sharp curves or dangerous intersections) or incompatible use (e.g., farm equipment)?		•		
e.	Result in inadequate emergency access?			-	
f.	Conflict with adopted policies, plans, or programs regarding public transit, bikeways, or pedestrian facilities, or otherwise substantially decrease the performance or safety of such facilities?				

This analysis is based upon the Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) prepared for the project by Fehr and Peers in June 2017 and amended in August 2018 (included in Appendix F). Previously, Fehr & Peers had prepared the 1050 Parker Street Transportation Impact Analysis (June 2017 TIA), which

Environmental Checklist Transportation

evaluated the impacts of a project consisting of 100 percent medical office (about 60,670 square feet) on the transportation and circulation system surrounding the project site. Since the uses at the medical office site would remain the same as the scenario analyzed in the June 2017 TIA, the trip generation developed for that TIA would continue to remain valid. In addition, the overall trip distribution (direction of approach and departure) for the project would also remain the same as the ones assumed in the June 2017 TIA. However, the provision of the Pardee Block Parking Lot would change the project traffic assignment in the area surrounding the project site. Considering that the Pardee Block Parking Lot would only be used by the project employees and that about half the project peak hour trips would be site employees, it is expected that about half of the project peak hour trips would begin or end at the Pardee Block Parking Lot. The impact of this aspect of the proposed project was analyzed in the August 2018 TIA Addendum (TIA Addendum). The setting and study methodology for both the June 2017 TIA and the TIA Addendum are outlined below.

Level of Service Methodology

Intersection operations are described using the term "Level of Service" (LOS). LOS is a qualitative description of traffic operations from the vehicle driver perspective and consists of the delay experienced by the driver at the intersection. It ranges from LOS A, with no congestion and little delay, to LOS F, with excessive congestion and delays, based on quantitative tools.

Signalized intersection operations are evaluated using the method provided in the 2010 Highway Capacity Manual (HCM). This method uses intersection characteristics to estimate average control delay and then assigns a LOS value. Control delay is defined as the delay associated with deceleration, stopping, moving up in the queue, and acceleration experienced by drivers at a signalized intersection.

Unsignalized intersection (four-way stop-controlled and side-street stop-controlled) LOS is also analyzed using the 2010 HCM. Delay is calculated for movements that are controlled by a stop sign or that must yield the ROW. This method defines operations by average control delay per vehicle (measured in seconds) for each stop-controlled movement. This incorporates delay associated with deceleration, acceleration, stopping, and moving up in the queue. For side-street stop-controlled intersections, the movement or approach with the highest delay is reported, as well as average intersection delay.

City of Berkeley Significant Criteria

An impact is considered significant in the City of Berkeley if:

- At a signalized or all-way stop-controlled intersection operations degrade from Level of Service (LOS) D to LOS E or worse and more than a two-second increase in delay
- At a signalized or all-way stop-controlled intersection, more than a three-second increase in delay at intersections operating at LOS E without and with the project
- At a signalized or all-way stop-controlled intersection, operations degrade from LOS E to LOS F and more than a three-second increase in delay
- At a signalized or all-way stop-controlled intersection operating at LOS F without the project, a change in the volume-to-capacity (v/c) ratio of more than 0.01
- At an unsignalized intersection, the addition of project-related traffic causes:
- The critical approach to operate at LOS F
- The intersection meets peak hour traffic volume signal warrants

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

- Minimum of 10 peak-hour vehicles added to a critical movement
- No alternative routes are available.

Study Intersections and Scenarios

This analysis evaluates the impacts associated with the project on traffic operations under Pipeline and Cumulative (2040) conditions. The Pipeline scenario accounts for traffic generated by the following approved and proposed projects in the vicinity of the project sites, which are anticipated to be completed in the near future:⁵

- 600 Addison Street, a research and development site
- 2200 Fifth Street, a residential development
- 2100 San Pablo Avenue, a mixed-use development
- 2720 San Pablo Avenue, a mixed-use development
- 2747 San Pablo Avenue, a mixed use development
- 2748 San Pablo Avenue, a mixed use development
- 3020 San Pablo Avenue, a mixed use development
- 3100 San Pablo Avenue, a commercial and office development

Traffic forecasts for the Cumulative scenario (year 2040) were developed based on the results of the most recent (2015) Alameda County Transportation Commission (ACTC) Countywide Travel Demand Model. The Cumulative (2040) No Project analysis assumes the following roadway modifications:

- At the Seventh Street/Ashby Avenue intersection (#12), the signal equipment would be upgraded and signal timings would be coordinated with the planned signal at the Seventh Street/Anthony Street intersection, which would replace the existing signal at Seventh Street/Potter Street intersection.
- At the San Pablo Avenue/Ashby Avenue intersection (#13), a 50-foot left-turn lane would be provided on the westbound approach. Signal equipment at the intersection would also be upgraded to provide protected left-turns for the eastbound and westbound approaches.

For each scenario, Fehr & Peers evaluated existing traffic operations during typical weekday morning (a.m.) and afternoon (p.m.) peak hours at the following 14 intersections in the vicinity of the project. These intersections were selected for analysis because they are most likely to be affected by the proposed project.

- 1. Sixth Street/University Avenue
- 2. San Pablo Avenue/University Avenue
- 3. Seventh Street/Dwight Crescent/Dwight Way
- 4. Tenth Street/Dwight Way
- 5. San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way
- 6. Seventh Street/Parker Street
- 7. Tenth Street/Parker Street
- 8. San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street

 $^{^5}$ The land uses and trip generation associated with these projects are included in Appendix D of the traffic study.

Environmental Checklist Transportation

- 9. Seventh Street/Carleton Street
- 10. Tenth Street/Carleton Street
- 11. San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (west)
- 12. San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (east)
- 13. Seventh Street/Ashby Avenue
- 14. San Pablo Avenue/Ashby Avenue

The existing a.m. and p.m. peak period (7:00 to 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 to 6:00 p.m.) intersection turning movements and the pedestrian and bicycle volumes were collected on June 2, 2015 (intersections 5, 12, and 13), February 2, 2016 (intersections 1, 2, and 3), and September 13, 2016 (intersections 3, 4, and 6 thru 11). All counts were collected on clear days with local schools in normal session. These time periods were selected because trips generated by the proposed project during these hours, in combination with background traffic, are expected to represent typical worst traffic conditions. For each study intersection, the hour with the highest traffic volume within each peak period was selected for analysis. Figures showing existing a.m. and p.m. peak hour intersection vehicle volumes and the lane configurations and controls at the study intersections, as well as existing a.m. and p.m. peak hour bicycle and pedestrian volumes can be found in the TIA (see Appendix F). The TIA appendices include detailed count sheets for the study intersections. Table 25 details existing intersection operations.

		a.m. Peak Hour		p.m. Peak Hour		
Intersection	Control	Delay (seconds) ¹	LOS ²	Delay (seconds) ¹	LOS ²	
1. Sixth Street/University Avenue ³	Signalized	44.1	D	51.9	D	
2. San Pablo Avenue/University Avenue	Signalized	37.2	D	42.7	D	
3. Seventh Street/Dwight Crescent/Dwight Way ³	Signalized	28.9	С	30.7	С	
4. Tenth Street/Dwight Way	Side-Street Stop	1.8 (18.6)	A (C)	2.7 (20.4)	A (C)	
5. San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way	Signalized	30.0	С	41.6	D	
6. Seventh Street/Parker Street ³	Signalized	4.9	А	8.7	А	
7. Tenth Street/Parker Street	All-Way Stop	7.6	А	8.2	А	
8. San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street	Side-Street Stop	1.7 (24.9)	A (C)	3.4 (51.9)	A (F)	
9. Seventh Street/Carleton Street	Side-Street Stop	1.0 (17.5)	A (C)	1.1 (27.3)	A (D)	
10. Tenth Street/Carleton Street	Side-Street Stop	4.4 (10)	A (B)	5.8 (10.1)	A (B)	
11. San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (west)	Side-Street Stop	0.9 (19.4)	A (C)	0.6 (19.9)	A (C)	
12. San Pablo Avenue/Carleton Street (east)	Side-Street Stop	1.1 (19.9)	A (C)	1.5 (34.3)	A (D)	
13. Seventh Street/Ashby Avenue	Signalized	39.1	D	64.8	E	
14. San Pablo Avenue/Ashby Avenue	Signalized	40.3	D	46.3	D	

Table 25 Existing Intersection Operations

¹ Average intersection delay and LOS based on the 2010 HCM method except where noted. Average delay is reported for signalized intersections. Average and worst-approach delays, respectively, are reported for side-street stop controlled intersections.

² Intersections operating at unacceptable levels are shown in **bold.**

³ Average intersection delay and LOS based on HCM 2000 because the intersection cannot be accurately evaluated in the 2010 HCM. Source: Fehr & Peers, 2016; 2018 TIA Addendum

Page 135 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

As shown in Table 25, all study intersections operate at LOS D or better during a.m. peak hour. Most study intersections operate at LOS D or better during the p.m. peak hour, except the following:

- The side-street stop controlled westbound approach at the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection (#8) operates at LOS F.
- The signalized Seventh Street/Ashby Avenue intersection (#13) operates at LOS E.

The peak hour traffic signal warrant was evaluated for the seven unsignalized study intersections. The San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection (#8) meets the California MUTCD peak hour signal warrant under the existing scenario (see Appendix C of the TIA).

Trip Generation

The traffic projections for the proposed project were developed using the following three steps: 1) estimating the trip generation associated with the project; 2) determining trip distribution; and 3) assigning the project traffic to the roadway system. These three steps are described below.

The West Berkeley Circulation Master Plan (WBCMP) includes a trip generation methodology specific to development projects in the West Berkeley planning area. The methodology reduces national trip generation rates of the Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) Trip Generation Manual to better reflect local conditions. ITE trip generation rates are based on national data, often collected in suburban locations with low rates of non-auto travel. The WBCMP adjustments reflect the high density of uses, proximity to transit, and propensity to walk in West Berkeley. Based on the application of the WBCMP, the a.m. and p.m. peak hour trips generation for the project were reduced by approximately 16 percent.

The trip generation also accounted for pass-by trips, which are defined as trips attracted to a site from adjacent roadways as an intermediate stop on the way to a final destination. Pass-by trips alter travel patterns in the immediate study area, but do not add new vehicle trips to the roadway network, and should therefore be excluded from trip generation estimates. Based on field observations by Fehr & Peers as described in the TIA, a 70 percent pass-by rate reduction was applied to the trip generation for the café after accounting for the WBCMP reduction.

In addition, the Pardee Block Parking Lot site is currently occupied by operational auto-related uses and warehouses that would be demolished. Based on observations in May 2018, these uses generate fewer than five trips during either a.m. or p.m. peak hours. Table 26 details the estimated project trip generation rates.

Environmental Checklist Transportation

	Weekday Pea		
Land Use	a.m. Peak Hour p.m. Peak Ho		Total Daily Trips
Medical Office ²	144	215	2,177
Cafe ⁴	81	31	662
Subtotal	225	246	2,838
WBCMP Reductions (-16%)	-36	-39	-454
Café pass-by (-70%)	-48	-18	-389
Demolition of Pardee Block Auto Repair shops	-5	-5	-213
Net New Trips	136	184	1,782

Table 26 Estimated Project Trip Generation with Reductions

¹ AM and PM totals include both anticipated in and out trips.

² ITE *Trip Generation (9th Edition)* land use category 720 (medical-dental office)

AM Peak Hour Average Rate = 2.39 trips per KSF (79% in, 21% out)

PM Peak Hour Average Rate = 3.57 trips per KSF (28% in, 72% out)

⁴ ITE *Trip Generation (9th Edition)* land use category 936 (coffee/donut shop without drive-through window)

AM Peak Hour Average Rate = 108.38 trips per KSF (51% in, 49% out)

PM Peak Hour Average Rate = 40.75 trips per KSF (50% in, 50% out)

Source: Table 4 of the June 2017 TIA (Fehr & Peers, 2017)

The trip distribution and assignment process estimates how the vehicle trips generated by a project sites would distribute across the roadway network. Considering that the Pardee Block Parking Lot would only be used by the project employees and that about half the project peak hour trips would be site employees, it is expected that about half of the project peak hour trips would begin or end at the Pardee Block Parking Lot. Figure 1 in the 2018 TIA Addendum shows the trip distribution for the project sites. The directions of approach and departure of project trips were based on the trip distribution documented in the West Berkeley Environmental Impact Report (EIR), modified to account for the project location, the existing travel patterns and street network serving the project sites, and the location of project driveways on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets.

a. Would the project conflict with an applicable plan, ordinance or policy establishing a measure of effectiveness for the performance of the circulation system, taking into account all modes of transportation, including mass transit and non-motorized travel and relevant components of the circulation system, including but not limited to intersections, streets, highways, and freeways, pedestrian and bicycle paths, and mass transit?

Table 27 summarizes intersection operations at the intersections of San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way and San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street in the p.m. peak hour. Tables 1, 2, and 3 in the 2018 TIA Addendum (see Appendix F) show the LOS evaluation for all other study area intersections under Existing Conditions, Existing plus Project, Pipeline plus Project and Cumulative plus Project conditions. As shown in those tables, the project would not significantly impact intersection operations at any other study area intersections under.

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Table 27 Proposed Project Study Intersection LOS Summary

			No Project		Plus Proposed Project		
Intersection	Traffic Control	Peak Hour	Delay ^{1,2} (seconds)	LOS ^{1,2}	Delay ^{1,2} (seconds)	LOS ^{1,2}	Significant Impact?
Existing Conditions							
5. San Pablo Ave/ Dwight Way	Signalized	PM	41.6	D	47.5	D	No
8. San Pablo Ave/ Parker Street	Side-street stop	PM	3.4 (51.9)	A (F)	19.5 (>120)	C (F)	Yes
Pipeline Conditions							
5. San Pablo Ave/ Dwight Way	Signalized	PM	64.1	E	74.3	E	Yes
8. San Pablo Ave/ Parker Street	Side-street stop	PM	10.8 (>120)	B (F)	48.1 (>120)	E (F)	Yes
Cumulative (2040) Condition	ons						
5. San Pablo Ave/ Dwight Way	Signalized	PM	89.6 (v/c=1.14)	F	97.1 (v/c=1.16)	F	Yes
8. San Pablo Ave/ Parker Street	Side-street stop	PM	>120 (>120)	F (F)	>120 (>120)	F (F)	Yes

¹ Average intersection delay and LOS based on the 2010 HCM method. Average delay is reported for signalized intersections. Average and worst-approach delays, respectively, are reported for side-street stop controlled intersections.

² Intersections operating at unacceptable levels are shown in **bold**.

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2018 TIA Addendum

The project would increase the volume-to-capacity ratio by more than 0.01 at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection (#5), which would operate at LOS F during the p.m. peak hour, causing a significant impact based on City of Berkeley thresholds. In addition, the project would add more than 10 peak hour trips to the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection (#8), cause the intersection to operate at LOS F during the p.m. peak hour, and would meet the California MUTCD peak hour signal warrant under the Cumulative (2040) Plus Project scenario, causing a significant impact based on City of Berkeley thresholds. The proposed project would contribute 19 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection and 29 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection.

In addition to the transportation mitigation measures detailed below, the applicant would be required to comply with standard conditions of approval related to transportation demand management and transit subsidies for employees. A Transportation Demand Management compliance report shall be submitted to the Transportation Division Manager, on a form acceptable to the City, prior to occupancy, and on an annual basis thereafter, which demonstrates that the project is in compliance with the applicable requirements and the following:

- f. Consistent with BMC 23E.68.080.H, and subject to the review and oversight of the Transportation Division Manager, the cost equivalent to an unlimited local bus pass shall be provided on a Clipper Card, or equivalent card that can be used by major Bay Area transit systems, shall be provided, at no cost, to every employee.
- g. A notice describing these transportation benefits shall be posted in a location or locations visible to all employees.

Environmental Checklist Transportation

- h. Transit information shall be provided in the residential lobby, updated at a minimum once a year. The information panels shall be shown in the construction drawings and shall be installed prior to occupancy.
- Transportation Information Officer will gather and provide information regarding transit and other alternative transportation to residents and commercial tenants and their employees. Information may pertain to the City, regional transit agencies, car sharing, Spare the Air, 511 and other relevant programs. This information package shall be provided to all residents/employees on arrival plus once a year.
- j. The food service operation, if qualifying for participation in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program (or successor program), shall participate in the "Guarantee Ride Home" program to reduce employee single occupant vehicle trips by providing alternate means of leaving work in an emergency. Enrollment shall be encouraged by providing Guarantee Ride Home information to all employees. An affidavit/statement indicating number of participating employees shall be provided annually to the Transportation Division Manager.

Mitigation Measures

The following mitigation measures would be required to reduce impacts to these intersections to less than significant levels.

T-1 Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements

A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required building permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.

- a. Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection.
- b. **Signal Installation**. Signalization of the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections on San Pablo Avenue

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measure T-1 would ensure that the necessary traffic improvements are installed to reduce project impacts to less than significant levels.

Providing 100-foot left-turn pockets on both approaches to the Dwight Way / San Pablo Avenue intersection would eliminate approximately three on-street parking spaces on the westbound approach and four on-street parking spaces on the eastbound approach. The removal of parking spaces would not be a significant residual impact under CEQA.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

Signalization and coordinated signal timing of the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection would improve operations to LOS A during the a.m. and p.m. peak hours and would reduce the impact to less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

b. Would the project conflict with an applicable congestion management program, including, but not limited to level of service standards and travel demand measures, or other standards established by the county congestion management agency for designated roads or highways?

Refer to discussion 16a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

c. Would the project result in a change in air traffic patterns, including either an increase in traffic levels or a change in location that results in substantial safety risks?

The closest airport to the project sites is Oakland International Airport, located approximately ten miles to the south. The project sites are located entirely outside of the airport influence zone (Alameda County, 2010). The project is consistent with the zoning designation for the sites and would not affect the airport or airport flight paths such that a change in air traffic patterns would occur. The proposed project would not result in a change in traffic levels near the airport such that a substantial safety risk occurs. No impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

d. Would the project substantially increase hazards due to a design feature (e.g., sharp curves or dangerous intersections) or incompatible use (e.g., farm equipment)?

The proposed project would not use or attract vehicles or equipment, such as farm equipment or tractors, that would be incompatible with the existing land uses or circulation patterns surrounding the project area. The proposed project would not change road designs or alignments and would be required to conform to traffic and safety regulations that specify adequate emergency access measures. The sites are located along existing roadways lacking significant safety hazards.

The proposed medical office site would provide on-site surface parking that site employees and visitors would access through two full-access driveways. A driveway midblock on Parker Street would provide access to and from the north and a driveway midblock on Tenth Street, opposite the driveway for the existing development across the street, would provide access to and from the west. The Pardee Block parking lot would provide parking for employees of the medical office building and employees and customers of the remaining Pardee Block commercial buildings. The Pardee Block parking lot would be accessed through two gate-operated driveways located midblock on Tenth Street and midblock on Ninth Street. All driveways would provide adequate sight distance between the vehicles exiting the driveways and pedestrians in both directions of the adjacent sidewalks. There is an existing pedestrian crossing located at the intersection of Carleton Street and Ninth Street to provide access to the sidewalk along Carleton Street on the same side as the medical office.

Trees planted adjacent to the driveways would not affect visibility of exiting vehicles because the tree canopies typically have at least six feet of canopy clearance from ground level. All driveways would be controlled by gates which would be open during typical business hours and would be closed and controlled by keycard at other times. All driveways provide space between the gates and the adjacent street for at least one automobile, minimizing the potential for blocking through traffic

Environmental Checklist Transportation

on Tenth, Parker, and Ninth Streets. However, vehicles parked on either side of each driveway may block sight distance between vehicles exiting the driveway and motorists or cyclists traveling on either direction of adjacent streets, requiring mitigation.

The following mitigation measures would be required to reduce impacts to motorist and bicyclist safety to less than significant levels.

Mitigation Measures

T-2 Driveway Safety

The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.

Significance After Mitigation

Implementation of Mitigation Measure T-2 would improve the sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and reduce the risk to motorists and bicyclists traveling along Tenth, Ninth, and Parker Streets. The impacts related to driveway safety would be less than significant with mitigation incorporated.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

e. Would the project result in inadequate emergency access?

The project would involve infill development that would not hinder emergency access or evacuation. San Pablo Avenue is a designated evacuation road. The medical office site would have on-site parking accessed from Parker Street and Tenth Street as well as off-site parking at the Pardee Block parking lot accessed from Tenth Street and Ninth Street. An emergency-only vehicle access driveway would be provided on San Pablo Avenue. The project parking lot layout allows fire apparatus access throughout the site. The nearest fire station to the project sites is Berkeley Fire Station #1 located at 2442 8th Street just north of Dwight Way, less than 0.5 miles northwest of the project sites. Although general traffic congestion may delay emergency vehicle response during peak commute times, it would not substantially affect response times. There would be no design features or uses that would increase hazards or restrict emergency access to the project sites or surrounding area. In addition, as is standard City practice, the Berkeley Fire Department and Berkeley Police Department would review proposed project plans for access concerns.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

f. Conflict with adopted policies, plans, or programs regarding public transit, bikeways, or pedestrian facilities, or otherwise substantially decrease the performance or safety of such facilities?

Public Transit

Public transportation that serves the project sites includes Bay Area Rapid Transit (BART) rail service, Alameda-Contra Costa Transit District (AC Transit) bus service, and the West Berkeley Shuttle. Figure 4 of the June 2017 TIA shows the transit routes in the vicinity of the project sites.

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

The Downtown Berkeley and Ashby BART stations are located 1.6 and 1.8 miles from the medical office site, respectively. The West Berkeley Shuttle, which is a free shuttle service funded by the Berkeley Gateway Transportation Management Association (TMA) that provides transit connection between Ashby BART station and major employment centers in West Berkeley, has a stop at 2600 Tenth Street, which is adjacent to the west side of the medical office site. The shuttle operates two buses on weekdays from 5:30 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. and from 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. with approximately 15-minute frequency.

The nearest AC Transit bus stops to the medical office site are on San Pablo Avenue at Parker Street immediately adjacent to the medical office site and on San Pablo Avenue at Dwight, about 0.2 miles north of the medical office site. Lines 72, 72M, and 72R operate along San Pablo Avenue, stopping south of Dwight Way in the southbound direction and north of Parker Street in the northbound direction. Line 49 operates along Dwight Way, stopping just west of San Pablo Avenue in the westbound direction and east of San Pablo Avenue in the eastbound direction.

The West Berkeley Shuttle is a free shuttle, funded by the Berkeley Gateway Transportation Management Association (TMA) that provides transit connection between Ashby BART station and major employment centers in West Berkeley. The shuttle operates two buses on weekdays from 5:30 AM to 10:00 AM and from 3:00 PM to 7:00 PM with approximately 15-minute frequency. The morning and afternoon routes vary slightly, but the nearest stop for both routes is at 2600 Tenth Street, which is adjacent to the west side of the medical office site.

The proposed project would add some riders to the existing transit services. U.S. Census mode share data shows that approximately nine percent of trips generated by the project would be attributed to AC Transit and six percent would be attributed to BART (Fehr and Peers 2017). Calculations by Fehr and Peers concluded that the project would increase AC Transit ridership by about one rider per bus and BART ridership by less than one rider per train during the peak hours. This minimal increase would not have a substantial effect on AC Transit bus or BART ridership.

Bicycle and Pedestrian Circulation

Figure 5 of the June 2017 TIA identifies existing and proposed bicycle facilities in the study area. In the project study area, all non-residential and most residential streets provide sidewalks. Sidewalks are provided on all streets adjacent to the project sites. Signalized intersections in the vicinity of the project sites provide curb ramps and pedestrian signal heads. Unsignalized intersections in the vicinity of the project sites provide curb ramp and marked crosswalks, with the exception of the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection, which only provides curb ramps. The nearest signalized crosswalk across San Pablo Avenue is at Dwight Way, about 0.2 miles north of the project sites.

Currently, bicyclists are allowed on all streets in the study area. However, there are no existing bicycle facilities along San Pablo Avenue near the project. Existing bicycle facilities near the project sites include the Ninth Street Bicycle Lane (Class II) and the Channing Way Bicycle Boulevard (Class III). A mix of bicycle lanes, bicycle boulevards, and bicycle routes connect to these two facilities and provide access east to downtown Berkeley and the UC Berkeley campus, west to the Berkeley Amtrak station and San Francisco Bay Trail, north to the North Berkeley BART station and Albany, and south to Emeryville and Oakland.

Sections 23E.64.080 and 23E.80.080 of the BMC require bicycle parking for new non-residential uses at a rate of one space per 2,000 square feet. Thus, the 60,670 square-foot medical office building would require 31 bicycle parking spaces and the remaining Pardee Block businesses (totaling 27,000 square feet) would require 14 bicycle parking spaces. In addition, the project is providing an

Environmental Checklist Transportation

addition 10 percent bicycle parking spaces to allow for a reduction in vehicle parking spaces for the Pardee Block buildings. This equates to 3 additional bicycle spaces for the Pardee Block. The project would provide 46 bicycle parking spaces at the medical office site and 18 bicycle parking spaces at the Pardee Block parking lot site. Short term and long term parking are provided on both project sites. The proposed bicycle parking supply would exceed the City of Berkeley requirements.

Cyclists would use the surrounding surface streets to travel to and from the project sites. They would use either the project driveways on Parker, Ninth, and Tenth Streets, or the pedestrian access points on San Pablo Avenue, Parker, Ninth, and Tenth Streets, to access the sites and the bicycle parking. The *City of Berkeley Bicycle Master Plan Final Draft* (2017) identifies San Pablo Avenue as a future cycle track and Parker Street between Mable and Ninth Streets as a future bicycle boulevard. The proposed project would not modify San Pablo Avenue or Parker Street and would not conflict with the proposed bicycle improvements. Furthermore, the Bicycle Master Plan recommends a pedestrian hybrid beacon at the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection to improve crossing San Pablo Avenue for pedestrians and cyclists. Mitigation Measure T-2, which would signalize the San Pablo Avenue and would not conflict with the Bicycle Master Street intersection, would also improve pedestrians and cyclists crossing of San Pablo Avenue and would not conflict with the Bicycle Master Plan.

The project would provide pedestrian access points on San Pablo Avenue, Parker, Ninth, and Tenth Streets, and provides designated paths between the pedestrian access points and the main building lobby that minimize potential conflicts between motorists and pedestrians within the project sites. In addition, the café component of the project would be along the San Pablo Avenue frontage with direct access on San Pablo Avenue.

The sidewalks adjacent to the sites are currently approximately 12 feet wide along San Pablo Avenue, and 10 feet on Parker and Tenth Streets. City of BMC §16.18.080 requires a minimum clear space of six feet on all sidewalks. The project would not modify any of the sidewalks along project frontages and the sidewalks adjacent to the project would continue to satisfy the City requirements. The nearest signalized crosswalks across San Pablo Avenue are at Dwight Way, about 0.15 miles north, and at Grayson Street, about 0.2 miles south of the medical office site. Mitigation Measure T-2 would signalize San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and provide a signal-protected crossing of San Pablo Avenue adjacent to the medical office site, improving pedestrian connections across this segment of San Pablo Avenue.

Pedestrian access for the Pardee Block Parking Lot would be provided through a gate just south of the driveway on Tenth Street. The medical office employees that park at the Pardee Block Parking Lot would use this gate and then cross two of the approaches at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection to walk between the project building and the parking lot. The intersection is currently controlled by stop-signs on the Tenth Street approaches, with no controls on the Carleton Street approaches. In addition, none of the four crossings at the intersection are currently marked; however, all four crossings have adequate sight distance. The proposed project has been designed to include an all-way stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection and would mark the intersection with crosswalk striping. This design feature would be ensured through a condition of approval requiring that the project conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. All landscape, site and architectural improvements shall be completed per the approved drawings.

The proposed project would not involve changes in traffic patterns that would impact bicycle or pedestrian routes or that would interrupt bus or shuttle service routes. Impacts to transit facilities would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Page 143 of 358

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170



Would the project cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a tribal cultural resource, defined in a Public Resources Code Section 21074 as either a site, feature, place, cultural landscape that is geographically defined in terms of the size and scope of the landscape, sacred place, or object with cultural value to a California Native American tribe, and that is:



a., b. Would the project cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a tribal cultural resource as defined in Public Resources Code Section 21074 that is (a) listed or eligible for listing in the California Register of Historical Resources, or in a local register of historical resources as defined in Public Resources Code Section 5020.1(k), or (b) a resource determined by the lead agency, in its discretion and supported by substantial evidence, to be significant pursuant to criteria set forth in subdivision (c) of Public Resources Code section 2024.1?

California Assembly Bill 52 of 2014 (AB 52) was enacted on July 1, 2015, and establishes that "a project with an effect that may cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a tribal cultural resource is a project that may have a significant effect on the environment" (Public Resources Code (PRC) §21084.2). It further states that the lead agency shall establish measures to avoid impacts that would alter the significant characteristics of a tribal cultural resource, when feasible (PRC Section 21084.3).

PRC §21074 (a)(1)(A) and (B) defines tribal cultural resources as "sites, features, places, cultural landscapes, sacred places, and objects with cultural value to a California Native American tribe" and meets either of the following criteria:

Environmental Checklist Tribal Cultural Resources

- 1. Listed or eligible for listing in the California Register of Historical Resources, or in a local register of historical resources as defined in Public Resources Code Section 5020.1(k)
- 2. A resource determined by the lead agency, in its discretion and supported by substantial evidence, to be significant pursuant to criteria set forth in subdivision (c) of Public Resources Code Section 5024.1. In applying these criteria, the lead agency shall consider the significance of the resource to a California Native American tribe

AB 52 also establishes a formal consultation process for California tribes regarding tribal cultural resources. The consultation process must be completed before a CEQA document can be certified. Under AB 52, lead agencies are required to "begin consultation with a California Native American tribe that is traditionally and culturally affiliated with the geographic area of the proposed project." Native American tribes to be included in the process are those that have requested notice of projects proposed within the jurisdiction of the lead agency.

According to Appendix G of the CEQA Guidelines, an impact to tribal cultural resources from the project would be significant if the project would cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a tribal cultural resource that meets the criteria listed in Public Resources Code Section 21074.

The City of Berkeley prepared and mailed formal notification letters in accordance with the provisions of AB 52 to one Native American tribe, the Ohlone Tribe, on June 7, 2018. The tribe's representative, Mr. Andrew Galvan responded to the City saying that the tribe was not interested in consultation under AB 52. No tribal cultural resources have been identified on-site. However, proposed excavation of the project sites could potentially result in adverse effects of unanticipated tribal cultural resources. The City has standard conditions of approval to address the potential discovery of cultural resources during demolition, grading, and/or construction. In the event that cultural resources of Native American origin are identified during construction, all work within 50 feet of the discovery shall be redirected. The project applicant and project construction contractor shall notify the City Planning Department within 24 hours. The City will again contact any tribes who have requested consultation under AB 52, as well as contact a gualified archaeologist, to evaluate the resources and situation and provide recommendations. If it is determined that the resource is a tribal cultural resource and thus significant under CEQA, a mitigation plan shall be prepared and implemented in accordance with State guidelines and in consultation with Native American groups. If the resource cannot be avoided, additional measures to avoid or reduce impacts to the resource and to address tribal concerns may be required. Therefore, the proposed project would not have a significant impact on tribal cultural resources.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT
Page 145 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

18 Utilities and Service Systems

		Potentially Significant Impact	Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated	Less than Significant Impact	No Impact
Wo	ould the project:				
a.	Exceed wastewater treatment requirements of the applicable Regional Water Quality Control Board?			•	
b.	Require or result in the construction of new water or wastewater treatment facilities or expansion of existing facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental effects?				
C.	Require or result in the construction of new stormwater drainage facilities or expansion of existing facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental effects?				
d.	Have sufficient water supplies available to serve the project from existing entitlements and resources, or are new or expanded entitlements needed?				
e.	Result in a determination by the wastewater treatment provider which serves or may serve the project that it has adequate capacity to serve the project's projected demand in addition to the provider's existing commitments?	П	П	_	П
f.	Be served by a landfill with sufficient permitted capacity to accommodate the project's solid waste disposal needs?			•	
g.	Comply with federal, state, and local statutes and regulations related to solid waste?				•

a. Would the project exceed wastewater treatment requirements of the applicable Regional Water Quality Control Board?

The City's sanitary sewer lines feed into the wastewater treatment plant operated by EBMUD, which provides secondary treatment for a maximum flow of 168 million gallons per day (MGD), primary treatment for up to 320 MGD, and plant capacity for a short-term hydraulic peak of 415 MGD. On

average, the EBMUD wastewater treatment plant treats 63 MGD of wastewater (EBMUD 2017a). Therefore, on an average day the EBMUD wastewater treatment plant has a remaining secondary treatment capacity of 105 MGD and could accommodate development associated with the proposed project. The project would not require the construction of wastewater infrastructure and would have a less than significant impact.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Would the project require or result in the construction of new water or wastewater treatment facilities or expansion of existing facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental effects?

Refer to discussion 18a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

c. Would the project require or result in the construction of new storm water drainage facilities or expansion of existing facilities, the construction of which could cause significant environmental effects?

As discussed in Item 9, Hydrology and Water Quality, the medical office site is not connected to an existing storm water drainage system and storm water runoff leaving the medical office site enters City streets before being intercepted by the storm water drainage system at downstream locations. The proposed project would increase the amount of impervious surface area compared to existing conditions on the medical office site and would include features that slow the rate of storm water runoff and improve water quality, including three biotreatment areas. The runoff would be filtered in these areas and then would flow from these areas into the City streets before eventually being intercepted by the existing storm water drainage system downstream of the medical office site. The Pardee Block parking lot incorporates permeable pavers throughout the site which would provide self-treating surfaces. While the biofiltration system would effectively treat excess runoff to meet the C.3 requirements of the Municipal Regional Storm Water NPDES Permit, the biotreatment areas may not be sufficient to prevent localized flooding of City streets from project-related increases in runoff, which in turn may require the establishment of additional storm water control measures. Implementation of Mitigation Measures HYD-1 and HYD-2 as detailed in Item 9, Hydrology and Water Quality, would ensure that the rate and amount of post-development runoff would not exceed the rate and amount of pre-development runoff. If mitigation measures include new stormwater infrastructure in the public right-of-way, the construction of this infrastructure shall be required to follow accepted industry practices and therefore would not be expected to cause significant environmental effects. Compliance with the City's NPDES permit and Stormwater Ordinance (Chapter 17.20 of the BMC) would further ensure that any impacts associated with new stormwater infrastructure would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

d. Would the project have sufficient water supplies available to serve the project from existing entitlements and resources, or are new or expanded entitlements needed?

In the 2015 Urban Water Management Plan (UWMP), EBMUD updated its Drought Management Program Guidelines to incorporate new measures such as a staged system of drought rates, new ordinances and penalties, and a supersaver recognition program. With implementation of the updated Drought Management Program, EBMUD predicts that available supply would meet demand

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

during both a one-year and two-year drought through the year 2040. However, EBMUD's 2015 UWMP found that, in the event of a three-year drought, the utility's water supply would be insufficient to meet demand in future years and would require supplementation beyond that already identified (EBMUD 2016). Due to water scarcity, future users of the project sites (and all EBMUD customers) should plan for shortages and both voluntary and mandatory water use reductions in times of drought. EBMUD imposes a system capacity charge on new developments to fund system maintenance and the development of new water sources. The project applicant would be required to pay this fee and undertake measures to conserve water.

The project would reduce water use relative to standard building practices by complying with the California Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance. At least 75 percent of plants in non-turf landscaped areas would be species that require no or little summer watering once established, among other water-saving measures, according to the applicant's Bay-Friendly Basics Landscape Checklist. These water conservation measures would reduce the project's burden on municipal water supply systems. The project also would be required to comply with Section 31 of EBMUD's Water Service Regulations, which describe applicable water-efficiency measures (EBMUD 2017b). Water supply impacts would be less than significant and the construction of new water treatment facilities or the expansion of existing facilities would not be required.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

e. Would the project result in a determination by the wastewater treatment provider which serves or may serve the project that it has adequate capacity to serve the project's projected demand in addition to the provider's existing commitments?

Refer to discussion 18a.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

f. Would the project be served by a landfill with sufficient permitted capacity to accommodate the project's solid waste disposal needs?

Solid waste from the project sites would be disposed of at the Vasco Road Landfill, which has a maximum permitted throughput of 2,518 tons of solid waste per day and a remaining capacity of 7,379,000 cubic yards or 22 percent (CalRecycle 2018). The Vasco Road Landfill is estimated to close in 2022.

The City of Berkeley is responsible for complying with AB 939, which mandates 50 percent of solid waste diverted from landfills. Between 1995 and 2010, the City diverted 76 percent of waste, meeting the City's goal of 75 percent waste diversion by 2010. The proposed project would participate in the City's waste diversion programs and would continue diverting a minimum of 75 percent of its solid waste. The project would also be subject to all applicable State and County requirements for solid waste reduction as they change in the future. According to the CalEEMod V. 2016.3.2 air quality model, which also calculates waste generation, the project is projected to generate 164 tons of waste annually or 0.5 tons of waste on a daily basis (Appendix A). This would account for less than 0.01 percent of the daily permitted throughput for the Vasco Road Landfill. Although some increase in waste generation may occur because of the proposed development, the increase would not be significant, and adequate landfill capacity is available to serve the project. Impacts would be less than significant.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

Environmental Checklist Utilities and Service Systems

g. Would the project comply with federal, state, and local statutes and regulations related to solid waste?

Compliance with Berkeley's Municipal Code Title 11 is required of all businesses in the city. Section 11.60.010 regulates solid waste and recycling and is consistent with the City of Berkeley's 1986 Solid Waste Management Plan, the County of Alameda Solid Waste Management Plan, and the legislative intent and findings of the State of California Solid Waste Management and Resource Recovery Act of 1972 (Government Code §66700 et seq.) Therefore, the project would comply with all applicable regulations related to solid waste and no impact would occur.

NO IMPACT

Page 149 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

human beings, either directly or

indirectly?

Mandatory Findings of Significance Less than Significant with Potentially Less than Significant Significant Mitigation Impact Incorporated Impact No Impact Does the project: a. Have the potential to substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop below self-sustaining levels, eliminate a plant or animal community, reduce the number or restrict the range of a rare or endangered plant or animal or eliminate important examples of the major periods of California history or prehistory? \Box b. Have impacts that are individually limited, but cumulatively considerable? ("Cumulatively considerable" means that the incremental effects of a project are considerable when viewed in connection with the effects of past projects, the effects of other current projects, and the effects of probable future projects) П c. Have environmental effects which will cause substantial adverse effects on

a. Does the project have the potential to substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop below self-sustaining levels, eliminate a plant or animal community, reduce the number or restrict the range of a rare or endangered plant or animal or eliminate important examples of the major periods of California history or prehistory?

As discussed in Item 4, *Biological Resources*, the project does not have the potential to substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop below self-sustaining levels, threaten to eliminate a plant or animal community, or reduce the number or restrict the range of a rare or endangered plant or animal. Furthermore, the City's standard conditions of approval would reduce project impacts to biological, cultural and tribal resources to a less than significant level.

Adverse impacts to archaeological and paleontological resources would not occur since the project sites and vicinity are completely developed and archaeological resources are not known to be present. The project sites are not known to have any association with an important example of

Environmental Checklist Mandatory Findings of Significance

California's history or prehistory as discussed in Section 5, *Cultural Resources*. The Ohlone Tribe was notified of the project, per California AB 52 (*Tribal Cultural Resources*). The tribal contact person did not request consultation during the 30-day notification period.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT IMPACT

b. Does the project have impacts that are individually limited, but cumulatively considerable? ("Cumulatively considerable" means that the incremental effects of a project are considerable when viewed in connection with the effects of past projects, the effects of other current projects, and the effects of probable future projects)

Implementation of the project would result in less than significant environmental impacts with implementation of the identified mitigation measures. Cumulative impact analyses are specifically included for traffic. Impacts would be less than significant with incorporation of identified mitigation measures T-1 and T-2. Other impacts associated with the project would generally be localized at the project sites and would not combine with other projects to cause cumulatively considerable environmental impacts. With mitigation as identified in this Initial Study, the project would not result in impacts that are individually limited, but cumulatively considerable.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

c. Does the project have environmental effects which will cause substantial adverse effects on human beings, either directly or indirectly?

In general, impacts to human beings are associated with air quality, hazards and hazardous materials, and noise impacts. As detailed in the preceding responses, the proposed project would not result, either directly or indirectly, in substantial adverse impacts related to air quality or hazards and hazardous materials.

Noise and vibration impacts would be reduced to less than significant levels with implementation of mitigation measures NOI-1 and NOI-2 to minimize the exposure of noise-sensitive receptors to construction activity noise and vibrations. Therefore, the project would not have substantial adverse effects on people after mitigation.

LESS THAN SIGNIFICANT WITH MITIGATION INCORPORATED

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

References

Bibliography

Alameda County. December 2010. Oakland International Airport, Airport Land Use Compatibility Plan.

https://www.acgov.org/cda/planning/generalplans/documents/OAK_ALUCP_122010_F ULL.pdf. Accessed July 2018.

- Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD). 2017a. "Air Quality Standards and Attainment Status" webpage. http://www.baaqmd.gov/research-and-data/air-qualitystandards-and-attainment-status. Accessed July 2018.
- ——. 2017b. Clean Air Plan. http://www.baaqmd.gov/~/media/files/planning-andresearch/plans/2017-clean-air-plan/attachment-a_-proposed-final-cap-vol-1pdf.pdf?la=en
- -----. 2017c. CEQA Air Quality Guidelines. http://www.baaqmd.gov/~/media/files/planningand-research/ceqa/ceqa_guidelines_may2017-pdf.pdf?la=en

Berkeley, City of. 2003. General Plan. http://www.ci.berkeley.ca.us/contentdisplay.aspx?id=488

- ——. 2004. Environmental Assessment for the Jubilee Village Site Acquisition Section 108 Loan Guarantee for 2612 San Pablo Avenue, 1050 Parker Street, and 2621-27 10th Street in Berkeley, CA. Prepared for U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.
- ——. 2009. Climate Action Plan. http://www.cityofberkeley.info/uploadedFiles/Planning_and_Development/Level_3__ _Energy_and_Sustainable_Development/Berkeley%20Climate%20Action%20Plan.pdf
- -----. 2010. West Berkeley Project EIR. Available at: http://www.ci.berkeley.ca.us/ContentDisplay.aspx?id=49232
- ------. Berkeley Municipal Code (BMC). http://www.codepublishing.com/CA/Berkeley/
- ——. 2011. Emergency Access and Evacuation Network. http://www.ci.berkeley.ca.us/uploadedFiles/IT/Level_3_-_General/Emerg_Access_Evacuation.pdf. Accessed July 2018.
- ------. 2017. Berkeley Bicycle Plan. http://www.bikeberkeley.com/
- California Air Pollution Control Officers Association. 2016. *California Emissions Estimator Model: User's Guide*. http://www.aqmd.gov/docs/defaultsource/caleemod/upgrades/2016.3/01_user-39-s-guide2016-3-1.pdf?sfvrsn=2

- California Air Resources Board (CARB). 2011. Staff Report: Initial Statement of Reasons for Proposed Rulemaking, Public Hearing to Consider the "LEV III" Amendments to the California Greenhouse Gas and Criteria Pollutant Exhaust and Evaporative Emission Standards and Test Procedures and to the On-Board Diagnostic System Requirements for Passenger Cars, Light-Duty Trucks, and Medium-Duty Vehicles, and to the Evaporative Emission Requirements for Heavy-Duty Vehicles. http://www.arb.ca.gov/regact/2012/leviiighg2012/levisor.pdf
- ——. 2014. 2020 BAU Forecast. http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/inventory/data/tables/2020_bau_forecast_by_scoping_cate gory_2014-05-22.pdf
- CA Building Standards Commission, 2016. Webpage. http://www.bsc.ca.gov/codes.aspx. Accessed July 2018.
- California Climate Action Registry (CCAR). 2009. General Reporting Protocol, Reporting Entity-Wide Greenhouse Gas Emissions, Version 3.1.
- California Department of Conservation. 2016. Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program. Alameda County Important Farmland 2014. December, 2016. Map ftp://ftp.consrv.ca.gov/pub/dlrp/FMMP/pdf/2014/ala14.pdf. Accessed July 2018.
- ——. 2017. The "Land Conservation Act" webpage. http://www.conservation.ca.gov/dlrp/lca. Accessed May 2017.
- California Department of Transportation. 2017. California Scenic Highway Mapping System. http://www.dot.ca.gov/hq/LandArch/16_livability/scenic_highways/. (accessed July 2018).
- California Emergency Management Agency. 2009. Tsunami Inundation Map for Emergency Planning – Oakland West Quadrangle. Available at: http://www.conservation.ca.gov/cgs/geologic_hazards/Tsunami/Inundation_Maps/Ala
 - meda/Documents/Tsunami_Inundation_OaklandWest_Quad_Alameda.pdf. Accessed July 2018.
- California Emissions Estimator Model (CalEEMod). 2016. User's Guide Version 2016.3.1. http://www.aqmd.gov/caleemod/user's-guide. Prepared for California Air Pollution Control Officers Association (CAPCOA) by BREEZE Software A Division of Trinity Consultants in collaboration with South Coast Air Quality Management District and the California Air Districts.
- California Energy Commission (CEC). 2015. 2016 Building Energy Efficiency Standards. http://www.energy.ca.gov/title24/2016standards/rulemaking/documents/2015-06-10_hearing/2015-06-10_Adoption_Hearing_Presentation.pdf
- California Geological Survey (CGS). 2003. Earthquake Zones of Required Investigation Oakland West Quadrangle. Available at: http://gmw.conservation.ca.gov/SHP/EZRIM/Maps/OAKLAND_WEST_EZRIM.pdf. Accessed July 2018.

Page 153 of 358

City of Berkeley

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project Use Permit ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit ZP2016-0170

California Department of Public Health. 2017. "Medical Waste Management Program" webpage.

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CEH/DRSEM/Pages/EMB/MedicalWaste/MedicalW aste.aspx. Accessed July 2018.

- California Environmental Protection Agency (CalEPA). 2006. *Climate Action Team Report to Governor Schwarzenegger and the Legislature*.
- ------. 2010. Climate Action Team Biennial Report.
- California Natural Resources Agency. December 2009. 2009 California Climate Adaption Strategy.
- California Department of Resources Recycling and Recovery (CalRecycle). 1995, 2018. Solid Waste Information System Facility Detail. Vasco Road Sanitary Landfill (01-AA-0010). Available at: https://www2.calrecycle.ca.gov/SWFacilities/Directory/01-AA-0010/Detail/. Accessed August 2018.
- Federal Railroad Administration. 2012. High Speed Ground Transportation Noise and Vibration Impact Assessment Manual.
- Federal Emergency Management Agency. 2009. Flood Insurance Rate Map Alameda County, California and Incorporated Areas (Map Number 06001C0056G). August. Available at: https://msc.fema.gov/portal/home. Accessed July 2018.
- Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). 2006. *Construction Noise Handbook*. Available at: https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/environment/noise/construction_noise/handbook/
- Federal Transit Administration (FTA). 2006. *Transit Noise and Vibration Assessment*. https://www.transit.dot.gov/sites/fta.dot.gov/files/docs/FTA_Noise_and_Vibration_Ma nual.pdf
- Fehr & Peers. 2017. Draft Transportation Impact Analysis, 1050 Parker Street. June 2017
 - ——. 2018. Draft Memorandum: 2621 Tenth Street/1050 Parker Street- Pardee Block Parking Lot Transportation Impact Assessment. August 2018.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2007. Summary for Policymakers. In: *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change* [Solomon, S., D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K.B. Averyt, M. Tignor and H.L. Miller (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Langan Treadwell Rollo. July 2016. Phase I Environmental Site Assessment, 1050 Parker Street, Berkeley, California. Prepared for Wareham Development.
- Langan Engineering and Environmental Services, Inc. 2018. Phase I Environmental Site Assessment, Pardee Street Block. Prepared for Wareham Development.
- San Francisco Bay Regional Water Quality Control Board (SFBRWQCB). 2015. Municipal Regional Stormwater Permit (Order No. R2-2015-0049). Available at: http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/rwqcb2/water_issues/programs/stormwater/Municipa l/index.shtml. Accessed May 23, 2017.

References

State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB). 2017. GeoTracker website: 10TH AND PARKER STREETS (T10000007265).

https://geotracker.waterboards.ca.gov/profile_report?global_id=T10000007265. Accessed May 2017.

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA). 2017a. "Criteria Pollutants" webpage. https://www.epa.gov/criteria-air-pollutants. Accessed May 2017.
- ------. 2017b. "Medical Waste" webpage. https://www.epa.gov/rcra/medical-waste. Accessed May 2017.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS). 2017. Critical Habitat portal online mapping tool. http://www.arcgis.com/home/item.html?id=e50d16a6823f499ab63bd35a4f15f369(acc essed April 2017)
- Watson, Shayne. 2018. 2710 Tenth Street Historic Resources Evaluation Report.
- ------. 2018. 1000-1010 Carleton Historic Resources Evaluation.
- ------. 2018. 1014-1016 Carleton Historic Resources Evaluation.

List of Preparers

City of Berkeley

Layal Nawfal, Associate Planner

Rincon Consultants, Inc.

Abe Leider, AICP CEP, Principal Sally Schifman, Senior Environmental Planner Hannah Mize, Sustainability Project Manager Lynette Leighton, Associate Environmental Planner Ryan Russell, Associate Environmental Planner



October 19, 2018

TO: Commenters on the 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and 2700 Tenth Off-Site Parking Lot Project Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration

Subject: Response to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Dear Commenter,

Thank you for providing the City of Berkeley with comments on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) for the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and 2700 Tenth Street Off-Site Parking Lot Project. Your participation is appreciated and considered an essential element in the planning and environmental review process.

In accordance with the California Environmental Quality Act Guidelines, Section 15088, the City of Berkeley as the lead agency has reviewed and considered comments received during the public review period. A copy of your comments and the City's response to your comments are attached to this letter. The complete Final IS-MND, including responses to all comments received, is available on the City's website: https://www.cityofberkeley.info/Planning_and_Development/Zoning_Adjustment_Board/1050_Parker.aspx

The City of Berkeley Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) will conduct a public hearing to consider adoption of the IS-MND on **October 25, 2018**, at 7:00 PM at 2134 Martin Luther King, Jr. Way, 2nd Floor Council Chambers in Berkeley. The ZAB may consider the project at that time or at a date to be determined. For details and to confirm the hearing date, interested parties should check the ZAB's agenda on their website at: <u>http://www.cityofberkeley.info/zoningadjustmentsboard/</u>.

Again, thank you for providing the City with comments. If there are any questions about the responses to comments, please contact Layal Nawfal at Inawfal@cityofberkeley.info or (510) 981-7424.

Sincerely,

Layal Nawfal Associate Planner



Final Mitigated Negative Declaration Response to Comments on Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Project

Subject: Response to Public Review Comment and Final Mitigated Negative Declaration

This document has been prepared to respond to comments received on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) prepared for the 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Project (SCH#2018092001). The Draft IS-MND found that with implementation of the mitigation measures and the City's standard conditions of approval, impacts on the environment from the proposed project were less than significant. The list of comment letters the City received is below.

Individ	uals	
1	Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond	September 8, 2018
2	Janet Hurwich	September 13, 2018
3	Fredic Fierstein	September 14, 2018
4	Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond	September 24, 2018
5	Mitchel Bornstein	September 25, 2018
State, I	₋ocal, and Regional Agencies	and the second of the second
6	State of California Department of Transportation	October 3, 2018

LIST OF COMMENT LETTER(S) RECEIVED

None of the comments received identified new impacts or resulted in a substantial increase in the severity of impacts. Responses to the comments received do not constitute new information that warrants recirculation of the Draft IS-MND. This Response to Comments (RTC) Document provides responses to comments received and minor corrections or clarification of material in the Draft IS-MND. This RTC Document, together with the Draft IS-MND constitutes the Final IS-MND for the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Project.

Mr

Shannon Allen Principal Planner

Date of Issuance of Final Mitigated Negative Declaration

Attachments: Comment Letter(s) Followed by Staff Responses

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 PURPOSE OF THE RESPONSE TO COMMENTS ON THE DRAFT IS-MND

This document has been prepared to respond to comments received on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (Draft IS-MND) prepared for the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Offices and Off-Site Parking Lot Project (project). The Draft IS-MND identifies the likely environmental consequences associated with development of the proposed project, and recommends mitigation measures to reduce potentially significant impacts. This Response to Comments (RTC) Document provides responses to comments on the Draft IS-MND and makes revisions to the Draft IS-MND, as necessary, in response to those comments or to make clarifications to material in the Draft IS-MND. This document, together with the Draft IS-MND, constitutes the Final IS-MND for the proposed project.

1.2 ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW PROCESS

Pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), lead agencies are required to consult with public agencies having jurisdiction over a proposed project and to provide the general public with an opportunity to comment on the Draft IS-MND. The Draft IS-MND was made available for public review on September 4, 2018. Copies of the Notice of Intent to Adopt the Draft IS-MND were mailed to local and state agencies as well as property owners and residential and commercial occupants within 300 feet of the project site. The Draft IS-MND and a Notice of Intent to Adopt a Mitigated Negative Declaration were posted electronically on the City's website, and a paper copy was available for public review at the City of Berkeley Planning and Development Department and at the Berkeley Main Library Reference Desk.

The 30-day Draft IS-MND public comment period began on September 4, 2018 and ended October 4, 2018. The City received six comment letters on the Draft IS-MND. Copies of written comments received during the comment period are included in Chapter 2 of this document.

1.3 DOCUMENT ORGANIZATION

This RTC Document consists of the following chapters:

Chapter 1: Introduction. This chapter discusses the purpose and organization of this RTC Document and the Final IS-MND, and summarizes the environmental review process for the project.

Chapter 2: Comments and Responses. This chapter contains reproductions of the comment letters received on the Draft IS-MND. A written response for each CEQA-related comment received during the public review period is provided. Each response is keyed to the corresponding comment.

Chapter 3: Draft IS-MND Revisions. Corrections to the Draft IS-MND that are necessary in light of the comments received and responses provided, or necessary to amplify or clarify material in the Draft IS-MND, are contained in this chapter. <u>Underlined</u> text represents language that has been added to the Draft IS-MND; text with strikeout has been deleted from the Draft IS-MND.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

2. COMMENTS AND RESPONSES

This chapter includes comments received during the circulation of the Draft IS-MND prepared for the 1050 Parker Street Medical Offices and Off-Site Parking Lot Project.

The Draft IS-MND was circulated for a 30-day public review period that began on September 4, 2018. The City of Berkeley received six comment letters on the Draft IS-MND. The commenters and the page number on which each commenter's letter appear are listed below.

Lette	er No. and Commenter	Page No.
1	Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond	3
2	Janet Hurwich, Ph.D.	9
3	Fredric Fierstein	11
4	Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond	13
5	Mitchel Bornstein	16
6	Patricia Maurice, California Department of Transportation (Caltrans)	19

The comment letters and responses follow. The comment letters have been numbered sequentially and each separate CEQA issue raised by the commenter has been assigned a number. The responses to each comment identify first the number of the comment letter, and then the number assigned to each issue (Response 1.1, for example, indicates that the response is for the first issue raised in Comment Letter 1).

Revisions to the Draft IS-MND necessary in light of the comments received and responses provided, or necessary to amplify or clarify material in the Draft IS-MND, are included in the responses. <u>Underlined</u> text represents language that has been added to the Draft IS-MND; text with strikeout has been deleted from the Draft IS-MND. All revisions are then compiled in the order in which they would appear in the Draft IS-MND (by page number) in Chapter 3, Text Revisions, of this document.

Letter 1

From:	Nawfal, Layal
То:	Sally Schifman
Subject:	FW: Project title: 1050 Parker St Medical office and off-Site Parking lot project USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116
Date:	Monday, September 17, 2018 12:57:46 PM

FYI

Layal Nawfal Associate Planner Land Use Planning Division City of Berkeley 510-981-7424 Lnawfal@cityofberkeley.info

City Holiday and Reduced Service schedule: https://www.cityofberkeley.info/ContentDisplay.aspx?id=148

From: Stephen LaMond [mailto:lamond_stephen@comcast.net]
Sent: Saturday, September 08, 2018 1:38 PM
To: Nawfal, Layal <LNawfal@cityofberkeley.info>
Cc: Carly Personal <carlyjbarker@gmail.com>; Stephen LaMond <lamond_stephen@comcast.net>
Subject: Project title: 1050 Parker St Medical office and off-Site Parking lot project USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116

Layal Nawfal:

We are writing you to request the following information be taken into consideration for the USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116.

We are homeowners directly across the street from the proposed parking lot portion of this development (2709 10th Street, Unit, E Berkeley, CA 94710) Phone: 650-477-4043

We have the following questions/concerns etc.

Carly Barker nor myself (Stephen LaMond) residents at the above listed address are neither FOR or OPPOSED to this new construction. However we have several issues/comments to consider as well as clarify.

We thought it would be good to raise a few issues that MAY or MAY NOT be important to the Residents here.

Issues/Comments:

- Will there be loss of parking for residents of the area? TEMPORARILY or Long-term?
 - All construction should take place on the property itself, no construction equipment should be left in viable parking spaces during this construction phase given parking in

1

Page 160 of 358

1 cont.	 this area is already at a premium. Any loss of parking (Temporarily or permanently is a Major concern) We have witnessed poorly planned construction sites where heavy equipment has been left on main thorough fares (San Pablo is prime example) Temporary- with constructions comes blocked off spaces and access to valuable parking. Please avoid at all costs
	• Longer term parking: what is the impact in our area? Do we gain or lose
	parking? Parking is an expensive commodity in this area currently.
	 What can we do/state in order to get more information and some "protection from a great loss of parking in either situation??"
	 Noise abatement: Will there be restrictive times for construction start and stop?
2	(There is such a thing at the new development on the corner of University and 6 th Street)
3	• Dirt and dust abatement?
	• Is this a good time to request residential parking permits for this area? In the past this was a
4	concern and this brings it up as a major concern now.
	 Intersection lacks 4 way stop at Carleton and 10th Street.
5	 Several accidents have taken place there since we have moved in. Will that get worse?
1	• If this is a health care facility should there be more attention to this issue?
	• Is a parking lot ideal? Is the actual facility being built across from 2600 offer sufficient parking
6	or will it be very congested? How about redesign of that parcel to accommodate more parking? More underground parking?
	 San Pablo ST. Church parking where will that go once that lot is removed?
7	 Sunday's and special events will take up parking possibly in and around our complex if that parking is removed across from 2600.
	 It is nice to have more parking available on weekends vs. always struggling to find parking
	 Missouri Bar Parking may end up down our area due to lost temporary parking
0	 Unlikely but it does draw a late night crowd to our area
0	 More car break-ins occur down by the bar area on a regular basis.
1	 Hopefully the B of A parking lot can pick up the bulk of the parking issues.
9	 Other issues include: Increased traffic flow, more handicap spaces in the area to
	accommodate "medical patients???" Impact on overall area?
10	• Crime prevention in this area? Can we beef up patrols in general?
	• Can we be assured that the construction will return our roads back to the condition they were
11	prior to the construction? It seems that when work crews start digging up our streets the City
	never follows up to make sure the repair and patch work is conducted professionally and
	doesn't create more potholes or other assorted concerns.

Thank you

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 1

COMMENTER:Carly Barker and Stephen LaMondDATE:September 8, 2018

Response 1.1

The commenters state concerns regarding the availability of parking during project construction and project operation, and loss of parking spaces as a result of the project.

Approval of a project construction management plan by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development is required prior to issuance of grading permits. The construction management plan will include construction parking and mobilization sites and routes permitted for construction vehicles to reduce inconvenience to residents in the project area.

As stated in the *Project Description* of the Draft IS-MND, the project would provide a total of 238 vehicle parking spaces. The project is required to provide a total of 238 parking spaces, pursuant to BMC Section 23E.64.080 as noted in Section 10, *Land Use and Planning*, of the IS-MND. Therefore, the project would provide a sufficient amount of parking spaces for the project.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.2

The commenters ask about noise abatement. Section 12, *Noise*, of the Draft IS-MND addresses project noise generation and impacts during construction and operation. Construction activities would be prohibited between the hours of 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. on weekdays and 8:00 p.m. and 9:00 a.m. on weekends and holidays per BMC Section 13.40.070. As discussed in the Draft IS-MND, project construction would exceed City thresholds at noise-sensitive receptors. Therefore, Mitigation Measure NOI-2 contains construction noise abatement measures to be implemented during construction to reduce associated temporary construction noise to the extent feasible for nearby sensitive receptors. With implementation of Mitigation Measure NOI-2, impacts would be less than significant.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.3

The commenters ask about dirt and dust abatement. Section 3, *Air Quality,* of the Draft IS-MND provides analysis pertaining to air pollutants emissions during project construction and operation. The project proponent would be required to comply with all BAAQMD control measures to reduce construction emissions, including watering active construction areas at least twice daily. As discussed in the Draft IS-MND, with required adherence to existing regulations impacts would be less than significant.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Response 1.4

The commenters inquire whether a residential parking permit program would be appropriate due to the proposed project. Parking permit requests are not a CEQA topic of concern, but rather a City policy decision. Please refer to Response 1.1 regarding project parking.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.5

The commenters state that the intersection at Carleton Street and Tenth Street lacks a four-way stop, which the commenters opine poses an issue to public safety. The intersection at Carleton Street and Tenth Street was included as a study intersection for the project Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA; Appendix F of the IS-MND), and the analysis concluded that the existing level of service is acceptable and the project's contributions to this intersection would not result in a significant impact. The study did not determine that the project's traffic impacts warrant installation of a signal at this intersection. As discussed further in Section 16, *Transportation*, of the draft IS-MND, the project as mitigated would not include features that would result in safety hazards.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.6

The commenters inquire about the appropriateness and sufficiency of parking spaces provided as part of the project. Please refer to Response 1.1 regarding project parking.

The commenters inquire about traffic congestion in the project site vicinity once the project is operational. A project Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) was completed and included in its entirety as Appendix F of the Draft IS-MND. As stated in Section 16, *Transportation*, the project would contribute 19 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection and 29 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection, and would cause a potentially significant impact at both intersections based on City of Berkeley thresholds. Therefore, the applicant would be required to comply with standard conditions of approval related to transportation demand management and transit subsidies for employees. The City Transportation Division Manager must approve a Transportation Demand Management compliance report for the project prior to occupancy. In addition, Mitigation Measure T-1 ensures necessary traffic improvements designed to reduce project impacts to less than significant levels.

The commenters inquire about a redesign of the project to accommodate underground parking. Design alternatives were not considered in analyzing the project for the Draft IS-MND. This comment will be forwarded to the City's decision makers for their consideration. The commenters will have further opportunities to comment on the project at the Zoning Adjustments Board hearing for the requested Use Permits.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.7

The commenters speculate there may be parking issues associated with services and special events hosted by a church on San Pablo Avenue (assumed to be the Covenant Worship Center located at

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

2618 San Pablo Avenue). The project site is not an official parking lot for the Covenant Worship Center. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.8

The commenters speculate there may be parking issues associated with patrons of the Missouri Lounge. No parking for the Missouri Lounge would be removed as part of the proposed project. This comment is noted, but does not address analytical deficiencies of the IS-MND. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.9

The commenters inquire about increased traffic as a result of the project, and the project's potential impact on the overall area. Section 16, *Transportation*, of the Draft IS-MND addresses project traffic impacts and summarizes the findings of the TIA (Appendix F of the Draft IS-MND). Mitigation Measures T-1 and T-2, which pertain to a Reimbursement Agreement for traffic improvements to select intersections and driveway safety measures, respectively, are necessary to mitigate traffic impacts to less than significant levels.

As stated in the *Project Description* of the Draft IS-MND, the project would provide a total of 238 vehicle parking spaces. The project is required to provide a total of 238 parking spaces, pursuant to BMC Section 23E.64.080 as noted in Section 10, *Land Use and Planning*, of the IS-MND. Of the 238 vehicle parking spaces to be provided through the project, ten spaces would be ADA accessible; seven ADA accessible spaces in the medical office parking lot and three ADA accessible spaces in the Pardee Block parking lot. Therefore, the project would provide a sufficient amount of parking spaces for the project.

Regarding accessible parking spaces, the project would be required to provide the appropriate number of accessible spaces to comply with the City's Municipal Code and Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

The Draft IS-MND provides project impact analysis based on compatibility with existing uses and site conditions. Based on CEQA analysis, the project would have less than significant impacts with mitigation incorporated for hydrology/water quality, land use and planning, noise, and transportation. All other areas analyzed resulted in less than significant or no impacts from the project.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 1.10

The commenters ask about crime prevention in the project area. Section 14, *Public Services*, of the IS-MND provides analysis pertaining to fire and police protection needs following the implementation of the project. The introduction of a new medical office building would not result in a substantial increase in demand for these services. As discussed in the Draft IS-MND, impacts would be less than significant.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Response 1.11

The commenters ask about future road conditions following project implementation. The City typically requires repair of damage to streets and sidewalks in the public right of way as a result of project construction. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Page 165 of 358

RECEIVED SEP 13 2018

Letter 2

Janet Hurwich Ph.D 2608 9th Street Berkeley, CA 94710

Land Use Planning 1947 Center Street 2nd Floor Berkeley CA 94704

> To whom it may concern Project Title: 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site parking Lot. Use Permit # ZP2018-0116 Modification Permit: ZP2016-0170

As a trustee for property on 9th Street, I am writing to comment on the proposed development. The entire area is struggling with parking issues. Even though parking is included in the plan, I question whether sufficient parking will be provided for a medical building with staff, and a large number of patients coming and going throughout the day. This area cannot accommodate any more street parking, and public transit is sadly lacking. As mentioned in your 9/3/4/18 letter, traffic will also be impacted in this area, and there is no mention of the number of arrivals and departures that are expected each day.

I hope the City will take time to review these issues before allowing the project to proceed.

Sincerely,

1

Janet Hurwich, Ph.D

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 2

COMMENTER:	Janet Hurwich, Ph.D.
DATE:	September 13, 2018

Response 2.1

The commenter states concerns regarding the availability of parking once the project is complete and in operation. As stated in the *Project Description* of the Draft IS-MND, the project would provide a total of 238 vehicle parking spaces. The project is required to provide a total of 238 parking spaces, pursuant to BMC Section 23E.64.080 as noted in Section 10, *Land Use and Planning*, of the IS-MND. Therefore, the project would provide a sufficient amount of parking spaces for the project.

The commenter also states an opinion that project trip generation is not addressed in the Draft IS-MND. A transportation impact study for the project was conducted by Fehr and Peers at the direction of the City's Traffic Engineer. The traffic impact study is included with the Draft IS-MND as Appendix F. As discussed in Section 16, *Transportation*, of the IS-MND, the analysis completed in the traffic impact study included the number of anticipated trips generated by the project (see Table 26 in the Draft IS-MND). Impacts would be less than significant with mitigation identified in the IS-MND.

The commenter also states an opinion that public transit is sadly lacking at the project site. This opinion is acknowledged. However, it should be noted that, as discussed in the IS-MND, the medical office project site abuts San Pablo Avenue, a major transit corridor in Berkeley. There are a number of Alameda-Contra Costa (AC) Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the project site, with the closest one approximately 150 feet from the site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). Additional bus stops are located at the intersection of Dwight Way and San Pablo Avenue, approximately one block north of the project site. There are three Bay Area Rapid Transit (BART) stations within 2.0 miles of the project site: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address these comments.

Page 167 of 358

Letter 3

 From:
 Nawfal, Layal

 To:
 Sally Schifman

 Subject:
 FW: 2600 Tenth st.

 Date:
 Monday, September 17, 2018 12:58:22 PM

FYI

Layal Nawfal Associate Planner Land Use Planning Division City of Berkeley 510-981-7424 Lnawfal@cityofberkeley.info

City Holiday and Reduced Service schedule: https://www.cityofberkeley.info/ContentDisplay.aspx?id=148

From: fredric fierstein [mailto:rjf345@yahoo.com]
Sent: Friday, September 14, 2018 8:43 AM
To: Nawfal, Layal <LNawfal@cityofberkeley.info>
Subject: 2600 Tenth st.

Dear Layal Nawfal ;Thank you for the planning notice for 2600 10th st. I own the building at 1025 Carleton St. We have no parking there for our 18 tenants, using street parking only. This proposal will invite more people than all the new parking proposed, and the parking proposed does not give anyone else access to parking, I suggest that the new parking be made accessible, to all the even if it is paid parking at a reasonable price. The fact that it is private parking excludes my tenants and others that will be displaced by the onslaught of people and workers using the new building at 2600 10th St. this will impact many people who work and live in that area. thank you for your concern to this matter. Sincerely Fredric Fierstein

1

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 3

COMMENTER:	Fredric Fierstein		
DATE:	September 14, 2018		

Response 3.1

The commenter states concerns that there are no on-site parking spaces for the existing tenants of the neighboring building at 1025 Carleton Street and that the project parking demand would exceed the parking spaces provided by the project. The commenter proposes that the project parking lots be made accessible to the public.

As stated in the *Project Description* of the IS-MND, the project would provide a total of 238 vehicle parking spaces. The project is required to provide a total of 238 parking spaces, pursuant to BMC Section 23E.64.080 as noted in Section 10, *Land Use and Planning*, of the IS-MND. Therefore, the project would provide a sufficient amount of parking spaces for the project. Project site plans show that project parking spaces would not encroach on the neighboring building located at 1025 Carleton Street. Nevertheless, these comments and the commenter's suggestion are acknowledged and will be forwarded to the City's decision makers for their consideration.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Letter 4

Lynette Leighton

Subject:

FW: Project title: 1050 Parker St Medical office and off-Site Parking lot project USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116

From: Stephen LaMond [mailto:lamond_stephen@comcast.net]

Sent: Monday, September 24, 2018 4:07 PM

To: Nawfal, Layal <<u>LNawfal@cityofberkeley.info</u>>

Cc: Carly Personal <<u>carlyjbarker@gmail.com</u>>; Stephen LaMond <<u>lamond_stephen@comcast.net</u>>; McCormick, Jacquelyn <<u>JMcCormick@cityofberkeley.info</u>>

Subject: Re: Project title: 1050 Parker St Medical office and off-Site Parking lot project USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116

Layal:

1

I would like to update our comments below. Given your absence for a few days I wanted to give you a chance to re-acclimate to work.

In addition to our comments and rationale below I want to highlight several areas of the Berkeley planning process that is important to our condo group and speficially to myself. It is important to note we are the only residence on the 10th street block that is directing across the street from the parking lot development and this will additional parking concerns.

Under the land use policies of Berkeley, <u>there is policy LU-4 discretionary review section A and Policy LU-5</u> <u>Citizen involvement</u> are important sections for us to consider and would appreciate assistance from you to make sure we have the ability to insure that we are well represented in the planning process. There is also policy LU-7 neighborhood Quality of life that could be impacted. We don't know for the better or worse. We assume for the worse when it comes to "parking." It generally, doesn't get better in Berkeley. In addition, <u>LU-10 specifically states "Protect residential areas from Institutional and commercial parking impacts..."</u>

What we would like to put on the table in addition to the below considerations and questions that we have are the following:

To be fair to the current residents at 2709 10th street HOA that have elderly parent visitors, kids and general parking needs and in general the benefit to our small but vocal community and to the ongoing survival of small business's that we cherish in the area we welcome new development that is well thought out and planned.

As part of this thoughtfulness we are requesting the following:

IN the surface street parking planned for 1050 Parker Street Medical office OFF-SITE parking that is directly across from our residence we request:

5-7 spots of protected/first come first serve with gate access to the off site parking. 24/7 for the residents of our complex, we know that there will always be spaces coming and going within this facility and we feel that the added addition of patients, visitors etc. to the building will take up the demand of off-street parking relegated to first come first serve. We will be losing attempts at parking close to our condominium project.

- At minimum, we are asking for at least 1 spot per unit in our complex.
- The spaces for residential use by 2709 10th HOA association are to be free of charge, at our own risk but with 24/7 access (gate access etc.)

2 cont

• We are also asking that the planning commission/building committee request that 5-7 spaces be offered for rental to ongoing business concerns in the area for a nominal fee. There are several business' operating with larger vehicles parked in the streets year round. In some instances, some of these businesses have 3-5 van's or similar vehicles that have no parking solutions at their business's.

With that said I would like to confirm that you have received our emails and that we be involved in any followup necessary for this project. This will be the smoothest transition and efforts by the developer to avoid any costly or longer term studies, suits, debates etc.

Thanks

Stephen LaMond and Carly Ebenstein 2709 10th Street, Unit E Berkeley, CA 94710 650-477-4043

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 4

COMMENTER:Carly Barker and Stephen LaMondDATE:September 24, 2018

Response 4.1

The commenters state concerns regarding the planning process and public involvement. Though public involvement is a part of the CEQA process, including the 30-day public review period for the Draft IS-MND during which the commenters provided these comments, this comment does not address analytical deficiencies of the IS-MND. The commenters will have further opportunities to comment on the project at the Zoning Adjustments Board hearing for the requested Use Permits. The commenters also state concerns regarding parking impacts, in the context of General Plan Policy LU-10, which calls for the protection of residential areas from Institutional and commercial parking impacts. Please refer to Response 1.1 regarding parking impacts.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 4.2

The commenters propose a scenario in which a select number of parking spaces in the proposed Pardee Block parking lot may be reserved for residential use and a select number of parking spaces are offered as rental parking spaces for businesses in the vicinity. This comment on and suggestion for the proposed project is acknowledged and will be forwarded to the City's decision makers, but does not address any analytical deficiencies of the IS-MND.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Page 172 of 358

Letter 5

 From:
 Nawfal, Layal

 To:
 Sally Schifman

 Subject:
 FW: Comment on 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Project

 Date:
 Tuesday, September 25, 2018 2:35:37 PM

FYI

1

Layal Nawfal Associate Planner Land Use Planning Division City of Berkeley 510-981-7424 Lnawfal@cityofberkeley.info

City Holiday and Reduced Service schedule: https://www.cityofberkeley.info/ContentDisplay.aspx?id=148

From: Mitchel Bornstein [mailto:mitchqqq@gmail.com]
Sent: Tuesday, September 25, 2018 12:18 PM
To: Nawfal, Layal <LNawfal@cityofberkeley.info>
Subject: Comment on 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Project

To Land Use Planning Department of the City of Berkeley:

I would like to formally submit this comment in regards to the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project, Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 and Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170. This comment is specifically in regards to the Off-Site Parking Lot Project at the Pardee Block.

I believe that the idea of demolishing long-standing West Berkeley businesses for parking spaces is a bad idea for West Berkeley. I believe that it goes against the very nature of what makes West Berkeley amazing.

West Berkeley is known for and has thrived because of independent unique small businesses. This project would destroy (without any relocation plan) the following:

Mobility Systems – A 15+ year West Berkeley Business that serves handicap individuals through sales and repair of handicap accessible vehicles. It is the ONLY business in Berkeley that offers these services. It has multiple employees. (There has been a claim by Wareham that Mobility will be able to stay...This claim is false. Mobiliy's office space will not be knocked down, but all of its space for vehicles and repairs will be destroyed thus making it impossible for them to remain).

Saab Replay – A 20+ year West Berkeley Business that repairs Saab cars. It is the ONLY business in Berkeley and very well may be the only business in the East Bay that offers these services. It has multiple employees.

Berkeley Smog and Vehicle Registration Services – A 15+ year West Berkeley Business that

provides smog checks and DMV registration services. It is the ONLY business in Berkeley that offers DMV registration services and while there are other smog stations, this one specializes in the older cars (such as Saabs) that are unique to Berkeley. It has multiple employees. Commercial Titan Wraps – A newer West Berkeley Business that provides high quality industrial and vehicle graphics. It is one of the only businesses in Berkeley to provide these services and the high quality of the artwork makes it a unique business. It has multiple employees.

In short, these businesses are everything that we want in West Berkeley: Small, owneroperated, employee generating, unique businesses. To destroy them for parking spaces is a terrible idea for West Berkeley.

I would like to offer two possible solutions that would allow the main portion of the project to continue, solve the parking problem and keep these excellent businesses:

 Fantasy Studios at 2600 10th Street has an existing parking lot. I would propose that a multi-story garage is built on the existing parking lot at Fantasy Studios.
 Wareham Properties owns this property so there would be no issue getting permission. This property is also closer to the proposed new structure at 1050 Parker which would mitigate traffic and street parking issues. And most importantly, these existing businesses would be allowed to remain. Or...

2) Force Wareham to come up with a relocation plan. I have personally asked Wareham for a relocation plan to which they have responded with no help whatsoever. It can be in the form of help finding new space, re-allocating existing space to save one or more of these businesses, allowing one or more of these businesses to move into the new site or monetary compensation to help move. As of now, Wareham does not care about the existing businesses at all and it will force them to close. As part of the project, please force Wareham to have a relocation solution for all 4 of these existing businesses so that we save them in West Berkeley.

Thank you for your consideration and please feel free to contact me with any questions.

Warmest Regards,

Mitch Bornstein

Owner, Berkeley Smog Test Only and Vehicle Registration Services

1010 Carleton Street, Unit A, Berkeley, CA 94710

Info@berkeley-smog.com

510-549-2355

1 cont.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 5

COMMENTER:

COMMENTER:	Mitchel Bornstein		
DATE:	September 25, 2018		

Response 5.1

The commenter states that the project would demolish existing businesses, and opines that that the loss of these businesses is unfavorable for West Berkeley. This comment does not pertain to the results of the environmental analysis in the IS-MND. However, this comment on the merits of the project is acknowledged and will be forwarded to the City's decision makers for their consideration. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 5.2

The commenter suggests building a multi-story parking garage on the parking lot of Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) or for the project applicant to draft a relocation plan for the existing businesses. This comment does not pertain to the results of the environmental analysis in the IS-MND. Nevertheless, this comment and suggestion are acknowledged and will be forwarded to the City's decision makers for their consideration. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Page 175 of 358

Letter 6

STATE OF CALIFORNIA-CALIFORNIA STATE TRANSPORTATION AGENCY

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

DISTRICT 4 OFFICE OF TRANSIT AND COMMUNITY PLANNING P.O. BOX 23660, MS-10D OAKLAND, CA 94623-0660 PHONE (510) 286-5528 FAX (510) 286-5559 TTY 711 www.dot.ca.gov

1947 Center Street, Third Floor

October 3, 2018

Layal Nawfal City of Berkeley SCH# 2018092001 GTS # 04-ALA-2017-00208 GTS I.D. 8477 ALA - 123 - 2.422

1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project-Mitigated Negative Declaration

Dear Layal Nawfal:

Berkeley, CA 94704

Thank you for including the California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) in the environmental review process for the above referenced project. Our comments are based on the Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND).

Project Understanding

Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 would allow for the previously-approved 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices, rather than medical office and research and development. The Berkeley Municipal Code (BMC) parking requirements for medical office uses are higher than for research and development uses; as such, the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would provide the required overflow parking to meet the full parking requirements of the medical office building. Specific changes to the previously-approved building include the removal of an internal physical separation wall between the portions of the building with different underlying zoning designations, and modifications to meet accessibility requirements: accessible van, clean air/van pool, electric vehicle, and future electric vehicle parking spaces. The project is within the San Pablo Avenue (Berkeley) Priority Development Area.

The medical office building project would combine three parcels into one 68,331 square-foot parcel to allow the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building. The general configuration of the building would be an "L" shape, with each floor staggered in arrangement such that the second floor would contain a green roof along State Route (SR) 123 (San Pablo Avenue). The project would also include a 750- square-foot café/retail space located along SR 123 (San Pablo Avenue).



Making Conservation

a California Way of Life

EDMUND G. BROWN Jr., Governor



Layal Nawfal, City of Berkeley October 3, 2018 Page 2

Building entryways for pedestrians would be located on the ground floor along SR 123 (San Pablo Avenue) and Parker Street. Vehicular access would be provided on Parker Street and Tenth Street. On-site parking would be located under the building and on a surrounding surface lot. On-site parking accommodations would include a total of 115 automobile and 46 bicycle parking spaces.

The project would include nearly 10,000 square feet of landscaped area on the ground level, including 2,150 square feet of public open space comprising two small public plazas with seating and landscaping. A 650-square-foot plaza would be located at the corner of Parker and Tenth Street and a 1,200-square-foot plaza would be located along SR 123 (San Pablo Avenue), adjacent to the proposed café/retail space. Approximately 4,600 square feet of private open space would be provided on a second-floor terrace accessed from the third floor.

Two mechanical penthouses and an elevator penthouse would be constructed on the roof of the proposed building. The two mechanical penthouses would be 14 feet above the roof level, and the elevator penthouse would be 16 feet above the roof level.

ADA Compliance

Please update all existing sidewalk within State right-of-way on SR 123 (San Pablo Ave) to current Caltrans Standards. All pedestrian facilities shall comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

Fair Share Contributions towards SR 123 and Parker Street Intersection Improvements

The Lead Agency should identify project-generated travel demand and estimate the costs of transit and active transportation improvements necessitated by the proposed project; viable funding sources such as development and/or transportation impact fees should also be identified and incorporated in the Conditions of Approval. We encourage a sufficient allocation of fair share contributions toward multimodal and regional transit improvements to fully mitigate cumulative impacts to regional transportation, such as the bicycle and pedestrian improvement on SR 123 at the Parker Street intersection, listed in *Caltrans District 4 Bike Plan's* Appendix A (reference number: Ala-123-X06) and the *Berkeley Bicycle Plan 2017* page 5-18. See link to the Caltrans Bike Plan below. Please submit a final Staff Report to Caltrans.

http://www.dot.ca.gov/d4/bikeplan/docs/D4BikePlan_ProjectList.pdf

Vehicle Trip Reduction

From Caltrans' *Smart Mobility 2010: A Call to Action for the New Decade*, the project site is identified as Place Type 2: Close-in Corridors where location efficiency factors, such as community design, are moderate and regional accessibility is strong. Given the project's intensification of use and increase in vehicular parking, the project should include a robust Transportation Demand Management (TDM) Program to reduce VMT and greenhouse gas emissions. Such measures will be critical in order to facilitate efficient access to and from the project site and reduce transportation impacts associated with the project. The measures listed below will promote smart mobility and reduce regional VMT.

3

1

2

	Layal Nawfal, City of Berkeley October 3, 2018 Page 3
3 cont.	 Project design to encourage walking, bicycling and convenient transit access; Carpool and clean-fuel parking spaces conveniently located to encourage carpooling and clean-fuel vehicles; Lower parking ratios; Charging stations and designated parking spaces for electric vehicles; Secured bicycle storage facilities; Fix-it bicycle repair station(s); Subsidize transit passes on an ongoing basis; Transportation and commute information kiosk; Outdoor areas with patios, furniture, pedestrian pathways, picnic and recreational areas; Showers, changing rooms and clothing lockers for bike commuters; Bicycle route mapping resources and bicycle parking incentives; Employee transportation coordinator; Emergency Ride Home program; Participation/Formation in/of a Transportation Management Association (TMA) in partnership with other developments in the area; and Aggressive trip reduction targets with annual Lead Agency monitoring and enforcement. Transportation Demand Management programs should be documented with annual monitoring reports by an onsite TDM coordinator to demonstrate effectiveness. If the project does not achieve the VMT reducting goals, the reports should also include next steps to take in order to achieve those targets. Also, reducing parking supply can encourage active forms of transportation, reduce regional VMT, and lessen future transportation impacts on SR 123 and I-80 and other nearby State facilities. These smart growth approaches are consistent with the MTC's Regional Transportation Plan/SCS goals and would meet Caltrans Strategic Management Plan sustainability goals.
	For additional TDM options, please refer to the Federal Highway Administration's Integrating Demand Management into the Transportation Planning Process: A Desk Reference (Chapter 8). The reference is available online at:
	http://www.ops.fhwa.dot.gov/publications/fhwahop12035/fhwahop12035.pdf.
	<i>Travel Demand Analysis</i> Please submit a travel demand analysis that provides VMT analysis resulting from the proposed project. With the enactment of Senate Bill (SB) 743, Caltrans is focusing on transportation infrastructure that supports smart growth and efficient development to ensure alignment with State policies through the use of efficient development patterns, innovative travel demand

4

• A vicinity map, regional location map, and site plan clearly showing project access in relation to the STN. Ingress and egress for all project components should be clearly identified. Clearly identify the State right-of-way. Project driveways, local roads and

reduction strategies, multimodal improvements, and VMT as the primary transportation impact

metric. Please ensure that the travel demand analysis includes:

Laval Nawfal, City of Berkeley October 3, 2018 Page 4 intersections, car/bike parking, and transit facilities should be mapped. A VMT analysis pursuant to the Lead Agency's guidelines or, if the Lead Agency has no guidelines, the Office of Planning and Research's Draft Guidelines. Projects that result in automobile VMT per capita greater than 15% below existing (i.e. baseline) city-wide or regional values for similar land use types may indicate a significant impact. If necessary, mitigation for increasing VMT should be identified. Mitigation should support the use of transit and active transportation modes. Potential mitigation measures that include the requirements of other agencies such as Caltrans are fully enforceable through permit cont. conditions, agreements, or other legally-binding instruments under the control of the Lead Agency. A schematic illustration of walking, biking and auto conditions at the project site and study area roadways. Potential issues for all road users should be identified and fully mitigated. The project's primary and secondary effects on pedestrians, bicycles, disabled travelers and transit performance should be evaluated, including countermeasures and trade-offs resulting from mitigating VMT increases. Access to pedestrians, bicycle, and transit facilities must be maintained. **Encroachment Permit** Please be advised that any work or traffic control that encroaches onto the state right-of-way requires an encroachment permit that is issued by the Department. To apply, a completed encroachment permit application, environmental documentation, and six (6) sets of plans clearly indicating state right-of-way must be submitted to: Office of Permits, California DOT, District 4, P.O. Box 23660, Oakland, CA 94623-0660. To download the permit application and obtain more information, visit http://www.dot.ca.gov/hq/traffops/developserv/permits/.

Lead Agency

As the Lead Agency, the City of Berkeley is responsible for all project mitigation, including any needed improvements to the STN. The project's fair share contribution, financing, scheduling, implementation responsibilities and lead agency monitoring should be fully discussed for all proposed mitigation measures.

4

5

Layal Nawfal, City of Berkeley October 3, 2018 Page 5

Thank you again for including Caltrans in the environmental review process. Should you have any questions regarding this letter, please contact Jannette Ramirez at 510-286-5535 or jannette.ramirez@dot.ca.gov.

Sincerely,

PATRICIA MAURICE District Branch Chief Local Development - Intergovernmental Review

c: State Clearinghouse

"Provide a safe, sustainable, integrated and efficient transportation system to enhance California's economy and livability"

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Letter 6

COMMENTER: Patricia Maurice, District Branch Chief, Local Development – Intergovernmental Review, Caltrans District 4

DATE: October 3, 2018

Response 6.1

The commenter asks that the applicant update all existing sidewalk within State right-of-way (ROW) on SR 123 (San Pablo Avenue) to current Caltrans Standards. As stated in Section 16, *Transportation*, of the Draft IS-MND, the sidewalks adjacent to the site are currently approximately 12 feet wide along San Pablo Avenue, and 10 feet on Parker and Tenth Streets. City of Berkeley Municipal Code Section 16.18.080 requires a minimum clear space of six feet on all sidewalks. The project would not modify the sidewalks along project frontages and the sidewalks adjacent to the project would continue to satisfy the City requirements. Mitigation Measure T-2 requires the applicant to provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets. Adherence to ADA requirements will be ensured by the City of Berkeley. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 6.2

The commenter states that the project should estimate fair share contributions toward multimodal and regional transit improvements to mitigate cumulative impacts to regional transportation. A project traffic study was completed and is included as Appendix F and summarized in Section 16, *Transportation*, of the Draft IS-MND. Based on study results, Mitigation Measure T-1 requires that a Reimbursement Agreement be established between the project applicant and the City for the installation of a traffic signal at the intersection of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street. Mitigation Measure T-1 would signalize San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and provide a signal-protected crossing of San Pablo Avenue adjacent to the medical office site, improving pedestrian connections across this segment of San Pablo Avenue. As described on page 123 of the Draft IS-MND, the proposed signalization of the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection is consistent with the City of Berkeley Bicycle Master Plan, which recommends installing a pedestrian hybrid beacon to improve crossing San Pablo Avenue for pedestrians and cyclists at this location. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 6.3

The commenter states an opinion that given the project's intensification of use, the project should include a Transportation Demand Management (TDM) Program to reduce vehicle miles traveled (VMT) and greenhouse gas emissions. The commenter offers a list of measures intended to promote smart mobility and reduce regional VMT. The commenter recommends that the Transportation Demand Management program should be documented with annual monitoring reports by an onsite TDM coordinator to demonstrate effectiveness. The commenter also recommends that if the project does not achieve the VMT reduction goals, "next steps" should be determined in order to achieve those targets. The commenter states that reducing parking supply can encourage active
Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

forms of transportation, reduce regional VMT, and lessen future transportation impacts on SR 123 (San Pablo Avenue) and I-80 and other nearby State facilities. The commenter states that recommended smart growth approaches are consistent with the MTC's Regional Transportation Plan/SCS goals and would meet Caltrans Strategic Management Plan sustainability goals. This information is acknowledged.

As discussed in the Draft IS-MND in Section 16, *Transportation*, the project would increase the volume-to-capacity ratio by more than 0.01 at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection (#5), which would operate at LOS F during the P.M. peak hour, causing a significant impact based on City of Berkeley thresholds. In addition, the project would add more than 10 peak hour trips to the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection (#8), cause the intersection to operate at LOS F during the P.M. peak hour, and would meet the California MUTCD peak hour signal warrant under the Cumulative (2040) Plus Project scenario, causing a significant impact based on City of Berkeley thresholds. The proposed project would contribute 19 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection and 29 percent of the traffic generated at the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection. As described on page 119, implementation of Mitigation Measure T-1 would ensure that the necessary traffic improvements, including intersection improvements at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, are installed to reduce project impacts to less than significant levels.

As the mitigation measures summarized above would reduce impacts to below significance thresholds, no further mitigation is required. However, the City of Berkeley would enforce a standard condition of approval requiring the project to develop and implement a Transportation Demand Management program to encourage reduced VMT, under which the building management company or future employer would 1) provide ways to inform building tenants, employees, and visitors of transit opportunities in the vicinity of the project site, 2) be required to maintain a membership with a West Berkeley Shuttle program, 3) cover the cost of employee car share participation, 4) provide secure, on-site bicycle parking opportunities, 5) encourage enrollment by employees in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program, including participating in the "Guaranteed Ride Home" program to reduce employee single occupant vehicle trips by providing alternate means of leaving work in an emergency 6) provide annual transit pass subsidies to each residential unit, and 7) reimburse employees the maximum non-taxable cost of commuting to and from work on public transportation. No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 6.4

The commenter asks that the applicant submit a travel demand analysis that provides a VMT analysis of the proposed project. The commenter states that with the enactment of Senate Bill (SB) 743, Caltrans is focusing on transportation infrastructure that supports smart growth and efficient development to ensure alignment with State policies through the use of efficient development patterns, innovative travel demand reduction strategies, multimodal improvements, and VMT as the primary transportation impact metric. The commenter lists a series of details that the travel demand analysis should include. The commenter further states that the project's primary and secondary effects on pedestrians, bicycles, disabled travelers and transit performance should be evaluated, including countermeasures and trade-offs resulting from mitigating VMT increases, and

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

that access to pedestrians, bicycle, and transit facilities must be maintained. This information is acknowledged.

While the state's Office of Planning and Research draft guidelines embrace VMT as the new transportation metric, such a standard has not been formally adopted as of the date of the draft IS-MND. Therefore, the obligations under Senate Bill (SB) 743 for analyzing transportation impacts by a methodology other than levels of service (LOS) are not yet requirements for projects under CEQA review. The City of Berkeley has not independently adopted CEQA criteria requiring VMT analysis as part of a project's transportation impacts analysis. As described on page 104 of the draft IS-MND, the Level of Service (LOS) methodology utilized in the transportation impact study was conducted by Fehr and Peers at the direction of the City's Traffic Engineer. The City has full authority to adopt unique and relevant CEQA thresholds of significance. Therefore, the City is not required to conduct VMT analysis for the Project.

However, the project incorporates a number of smart growth features which would reduce VMT, including reduced vehicular parking. Bicycle use would be encouraged through the inclusion of bicycle storage and shower facilities, including changing rooms and lockers on the ground floor for employees, and an onsite bicycle repair station. The project includes approximately 18 short-term and 28 long-term bicycle parking spaces; more than required by zoning standards. In addition, the project would provide pedestrian access points on San Pablo Avenue, Parker Street, and Tenth Street, and provide designated paths between the pedestrian access points and the main building lobby that minimize potential conflicts between motorists and pedestrians within the project site. Public transportation that serves the project site includes Bay Area Rapid Transit (BART) rail service, Alameda-Contra Costa Transit District (AC Transit) bus service, and the West Berkeley Shuttle. The proposed project would add some riders to the existing transit services. U.S. Census mode share data shows that approximately nine percent of trips generated by the project would be attributed to AC Transit and six percent would be attributed to BART (Fehr and Peers 2017). Calculations by Fehr and Peers concluded that the project would increase AC Transit ridership by about one rider per bus and BART ridership by less than one rider per train during the peak hours. This minimal increase would not have a substantial effect on AC Transit bus or BART ridership. Furthermore, the City of Berkeley will enforce the standard condition of approval requiring the project incorporate a Transportation Demand Management program as described in Response 4.3 above.

The commenter does not specify what kind of secondary impacts might occur as a result of the mitigation measures identified for the project. However, no secondary impacts to bicycle or pedestrian facilities were identified in the project traffic study. The sidewalks adjacent to the site are currently approximately 12 feet wide along San Pablo Avenue, and 10 feet on Parker and Tenth Streets. City of Berkeley Municipal Code Section 16.18.080 requires a minimum clear space of six feet on all sidewalks. The project would not modify any of the sidewalks along project frontages and the sidewalks adjacent to the project would continue to satisfy the City requirements.

Mitigation Measure T-2, which would signalize the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and provide a signal-protected crossing of San Pablo Avenue adjacent to the project site, would also improve pedestrians and cyclists crossing of San Pablo Avenue and would not conflict with the Bicycle Master Plan. As described on Page 121 of the IS-MND, the proposed project would not involve changes in traffic patterns that would impact bicycle or pedestrian routes or that would interrupt bus or shuttle service routes. Impacts to transit facilities would be less than significant and no changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

Response 6.5

The commenter states that any work or traffic control that encroaches onto the State right-of-way requires an Encroachment Permit to be issued by Caltrans and that traffic-related mitigation measures should be incorporated into the construction plans prior the encroachment permit process. This information is acknowledged. Plans for construction, including any need for encroachment into Caltrans right-of-way, will be developed based on applicable standards and will be reviewed and approved by the appropriate jurisdiction (City of Berkeley and/or Caltrans). No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

3 DRAFT IS-MND TEXT REVISIONS

Chapter 3 presents specific administrative changes to the text of the Draft IS-MND that are being made to correct minor errors or omissions or clarify information presented in the Draft IS-MND. No revisions to the Draft IS-MND were determined necessary based on review of all comments received during the public review period. Where minor revisions to the main text are called for, the page and paragraph are set forth, followed by the appropriate revision. Added text is indicated with <u>underlined</u> text. Text deleted from the Draft IS-MND is shown in strikeout. Page numbers correspond to the page numbers of the Draft IS-MND.

3.1 DRAFT IS-MND TEXT REVISIONS

- Page 61, Section 7, response 7.a contains the following administrative change:
- 3. Transit information shall be provided in the residential lobby, updated at a minimum once a year. The information panels shall be shown in the construction drawings and shall be installed prior to occupancy.
- 4. Transportation Information Officer will gather and provide information regarding transit and other alternative transportation to residents and commercial tenants and their employees. Information may pertain to the City, regional transit agencies, car sharing, Spare the Air, 511 and other relevant programs. This information package shall be provided to all residents/ employees on arrival plus once a year.
 - Pages 75 and 76, Section 9, response 9.c contain the following administrative change in the third paragraph:

The runoff from the medical office site would be detained in three biotreatment areas along the western edge of the project site. These biotreatment areas total 1,644 square feet and would be sized to treat the amount of runoff specified in Provision C.3.d. The runoff would be filtered in these areas and then would flow from these areas into the City streets before eventually being intercepted by the existing storm water drainage system downstream of the medical office building site. The Pardee Block parking lot incorporates permeable pavers durable surface throughout, which provides self-treating surfaces to meet C.3 requirements. While the biofiltration system and permeable pavers durable surface would effectively treat excess runoff to meet the C.3 requirements of the Municipal Regional Storm Water NPDES Permit, the biotreatment areas may not be sufficient to prevent localized flooding of City streets from project-related increases in runoff. Therefore, the implementation of the proposed project would result in a potentially significant impact related to flooding and inadequate storm water drainage capacity.

Page 89, Section 12, the following sentence was added to the end of the second paragraph
of the page to clarify noise sensitive receptors:

Some land uses are more sensitive to ambient noise levels than other uses due to the amount of noise exposure and the types of activities involved. For example, residences, motels, hotels, schools, libraries, churches, nursing homes, auditoriums, museums, cultural facilities, parks, and outdoor

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

recreation areas are more sensitive to noise than commercial and industrial land uses. The nearest noise-sensitive receptors to the proposed medical office site are the three residential units on the second floor of the Missouri Lounge, adjacent to the northeast property line at the corner of San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street; the Covenant Worship Center, a religious institution adjacent to the southern property line; a recording studio approximately 55 feet from the western property line, on the west side of Tenth Street; single-family residences approximately 150 feet south on Carleton Street and east of the medical office site, across San Pablo Avenue; and condominiums approximately 180 feet south of the site on San Pablo Avenue. The nearest noise-sensitive receptors to the Pardee Block parking lot site beyond those mentioned above include multi-family and single-family residential units located 75 and 115 feet south across Pardee Street, and Global Montessori International School located approximately 950 feet to the south. <u>The Montessori</u> International School is located outside of the area of impact, and is noted as the school nearest to the project site.

Page 89, Section 12, the source to Table 14 was updated:

Number	Location	Time	Result (Leq)
1	East side of medical office building site, along San Pablo Avenue	4/19/17, 4:57 p.m. to 5:12 p.m.	68.0
2	North side of Pardee Block parking lot site, along Carleton Street	8/24/18, 10:51 a.m. to 11:06 a.m.	60.9
See Append Source: Rinc	ix E for Noise Measurement Results. on Consultants 2017; <u>updated 2018</u>		

Table 1 Noise Measurement Results

 Page 101, Section 12, response 12.d contains the following administrative change in the second paragraph:

The noise-sensitive receptors in proximity to the proposed Pardee Block parking lot, including the multi- and single-family residences, church, and school are located in mixed-use residential zones. There are no specific construction noise thresholds established for mixed-use residential zones. However, the City's thresholds for construction noise in multi-family residential areas are 80 dBA from mobile equipment and 65 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekdays, and 65 dBA from mobile equipment and 55 dBA from stationary equipment during permitted construction activity hours on weekends and holidays.

- Page 118 and 119, Section 16, response 16.a contain the following administrative change:
- f.a. Consistent with BMC 23E.68.080.H, and subject to the review and oversight of the Transportation Division Manager, the cost equivalent to an unlimited local bus pass shall be provided on a Clipper Card, or equivalent card that can be used by major Bay Area transit systems, shall be provided, at no cost, to every employee.

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

- <u>g.b.</u> A notice describing these transportation benefits shall be posted in a location or locations visible to all employees.
- h.c. Transit information shall be provided in the residential lobby, updated at a minimum once a year. The information panels shall be shown in the construction drawings and shall be installed prior to occupancy.
- i-d. Transportation Information Officer will gather and provide information regarding transit and other alternative transportation to residents and commercial tenants and their employees. Information may pertain to the City, regional transit agencies, car sharing, Spare the Air, 511 and other relevant programs. This information package shall be provided to all residents/employees on arrival plus once a year.
- j-e. The food service operation, if qualifying for participation in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program (or successor program), shall participate in the "Guarantee Ride Home" program to reduce employee single occupant vehicle trips by providing alternate means of leaving work in an emergency. Enrollment shall be encouraged by providing Guarantee Ride Home information to all employees. An affidavit/statement indicating number of participating employees shall be provided annually to the Transportation Division Manager.
 - Page 119, Section 16, Mitigation Measure T-1(a) was included as follows:

T-1 Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements

A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required building permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.

- a. Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection-, as determined necessary by the City Engineer.
 - Page 123, Section 16, response 16.f contains the following administrative changes in the third and fourth paragraphs of the page:

The sidewalks adjacent to the sites are currently approximately 12 feet wide along San Pablo Avenue, and 10 feet on Parker and Tenth Streets. City of BMC §16.18.080 requires a minimum clear space of six feet on all sidewalks. The project would not modify any of the sidewalks along project frontages and the sidewalks adjacent to the project would continue to satisfy the City requirements. The nearest signalized crosswalks across San Pablo Avenue are at Dwight Way, about 0.15 miles north, and at Grayson Street, about 0.2 miles south of the medical office site. Mitigation Measure T-2-T-1 would signalize San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and provide a signal-protected

Responses to Comments on the Draft IS-MND

crossing of San Pablo Avenue adjacent to the medical office site, improving pedestrian connections across this segment of San Pablo Avenue.

Pedestrian access for the Pardee Block Parking Lot would be provided through a gate just south of the driveway on Tenth Street <u>and a man-gate on Carleton Street</u>. The medical office employees that park at the Pardee Block Parking Lot would use this gate and then cross two of the approaches at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection to walk between the project building and the parking lot. The intersection is currently controlled by stop-signs on the Tenth Street approaches, with no controls on the Carleton Street approaches. In addition, none of the four crossings at the intersection are currently marked; however, all four crossings have adequate sight distance. The proposed project has been designed to include an all-way stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection with crosswalk striping. This design feature would be ensured through a condition of approval requiring that the project conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. All landscape, site and architectural improvements shall be completed per the approved drawings.

Addendum to the Responses to Comments on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration

This document has been prepared as an addendum to the response to comments received on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (Draft IS-MND) prepared for the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Offices and Off-Site Parking Lot Project (project).

The 30-day Draft IS-MND public comment period began on September 4, 2018 and ended October 4, 2018. The City initially received six comment letters on the Draft IS-MND. An additional letter from East Bay Municipal Utility District (EBMUD), dated September 27, 2018, but received after the close of the public review period on October 18, 2018, was accepted as part of the Draft IS-MND public comment record. Review of the letter and the Lead Agency response to EBMUD comments are provided below as an addendum to the Response to Comments (RTC) Document. This Addendum to the RTC Document, together with the Draft IS-MND and original RTC Document, constitutes the Final IS-MND for the proposed project.

Listed below is one letter that received after the public review period closed. A reproduction of the comment letter and a written response for each CEQA-related comment received is provided beginning on page 2. Each response is keyed to the corresponding comment. The other six comment letters received by the Lead Agency were addressed in the original RTC Document.

Lette	er No. and Commenter	Page No.
7	David J. Rehnstrom, East Bay Municipal Utility District	2

The comment letter and responses follow. The responses to each comment identify first the number of the comment letter, and then the number assigned to each issue (Response 7.1, for example, indicates that the response is for the first issue raised in Comment Letter 7).

Page	189 of 358
. ag	Letter 7

EAST BAY MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT

RECEIVED OCT 18 2018 LAND USE PLANNING

September 27, 2018

Layal Nawfal, Associate Planner City of Berkeley Planning and Development Department 1947 Center Street Berkeley, CA 94704

Re: Notice of Intent to Adopt an Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration – 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project, Berkeley

Dear Ms. Nawfal:

East Bay Municipal Utility District (EBMUD) appreciates the opportunity to comment on the Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND) for the 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project located in the City of Berkeley (City). EBMUD has the following comments.

er salphaget a Literary - Trans diff

WATER SERVICE

1

EBMUD's Central Pressure Zone, with a service elevation range between 0 and 100 feet, will serve the proposed development. When the development plans are finalized, the project sponsor should contact EBMUD's New Business Office and request a water service estimate to determine costs and conditions of providing water service to the proposed development. Engineering and installation of water services require substantial lead time, which should be provided for in the project sponsor's development schedule.

The MND indicates the potential for contaminated soils or groundwater to be present within the project site boundaries. The project sponsor should be aware that EBMUD will not install piping or services in contaminated soil or groundwater (if groundwater is present at any time during the year at the depth piping is to be installed) that must be handled as a hazardous waste or that may be hazardous to the health and safety of construction and maintenance personnel wearing Level D personal protective equipment. Nor will EBMUD install piping or services in areas where groundwater contaminant concentrations exceed specified limits for discharge to the sanitary sewer system and sewage treatment plants. The project sponsor must submit copies to EBMUD of all known information regarding soil and groundwater quality within or adjacent to the project boundary and a legally sufficient, complete and specific written remediation plan establishing the methodology, planning and design of all necessary systems for the removal, treatment, and disposal of contaminated soil and groundwater.

EBMUD will not design piping or services until soil and groundwater quality data and remediation plans have been received and reviewed and will not start underground work until remediation has been carried out and documentation of the effectiveness of the remediation has

375 ELEVENTH STREET . OAKLAND . CA 94607-4240 . TOLL FREE 1-866-40-EBMUD

Layal Nawfal, Associate Planner September 27, 2018 Page 2

been received and reviewed. If no soil or groundwater quality data exists, or the information supplied by the project sponsor is insufficient, EBMUD may require the project sponsor to perform sampling and analysis to characterize the soil and groundwater that may be encountered during excavation, or EBMUD may perform such sampling and analysis at the project sponsor's expense. If evidence of contamination is discovered during EBMUD work on the project site, work may be suspended until such contamination is adequately characterized and remediated to EBMUD standards.

WASTEWATER SERVICE

EBMUD's Main Wastewater Treatment Plant (MWWTP) and interceptor system are anticipated to have adequate dry weather capacity to accommodate the proposed wastewater flows from this project and to treat such flows provided that the wastewater generated by the project meets the requirements of the EBMUD Wastewater Control Ordinance. However, wet weather flows are a concern. The East Bay regional wastewater collection system experiences exceptionally high peak flows during storms due to excessive infiltration and inflow (I/I) that enters the system through cracks and misconnections in both public and private sewer lines. EBMUD has historically operated three Wet Weather Facilities (WWFs) to provide primary treatment and disinfection for peak wet weather flows that exceed the treatment capacity of the MWWTP. Due to reinterpretation of applicable law, EBMUD's National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit now prohibits discharges from EBMUD's WWFs. Additionally, the seven wastewater collection system agencies that discharge to the EBMUD wastewater interceptor system ("Satellite Agencies") hold NPDES permits that prohibit them from causing or contributing to WWF discharges. These NPDES permits have removed the regulatory coverage the East Bay wastewater agencies once relied upon to manage peak wet weather flows.

A federal consent decree, negotiated among EBMUD, the Satellite Agencies, the Environmental Protection Agency, the State Water Resources Control Board, and the Regional Water Quality Control Board, requires EBMUD and the Satellite Agencies to eliminate WWF discharges by 2036. To meet this requirement, actions will need to be taken over time to reduce I/I in the system. The consent decree requires EBMUD to continue implementation of its Regional Private Sewer Lateral Ordinance (www.eastbaypsl.com), construct various improvements to its interceptor system, and identify key areas of inflow and rapid infiltration over a 22-year period. Over the same time period, the consent decree requires the Satellite Agencies to perform I/I reduction work including sewer main rehabilitation and elimination of inflow sources. EBMUD and the Satellite Agencies must jointly demonstrate at specified intervals that this work has resulted in a sufficient, pre-determined level of reduction in WWF discharges. If sufficient I/I reductions are not achieved, additional investment into the region's wastewater infrastructure would be required, which may result in significant financial implications for East Bay residents.

To ensure that the proposed project contributes to these legally required I/I reductions, the City should require the project applicant to comply with EBMUD's Regional Private Sewer Lateral Ordinance. Additionally, it would be prudent for the City to require the following mitigation measures for the proposed project: (1) replace or rehabilitate any existing sanitary sewer

1 cont. Layal Nawfal, Associate Planner September 27, 2018 Page 3

collection systems, including sewer lateral lines, to ensure that such systems and lines are free from defects or, alternatively, disconnected from the sanitary sewer system, and (2) ensure any new wastewater collection systems, including sewer lateral lines, for the project are constructed to prevent I/I to the maximum extent feasible while meeting all requirements contained in the Regional Private Sewer Lateral Ordinance and applicable municipal codes or Satellite Agency ordinances.

WATER CONSERVATION

The proposed project presents an opportunity to incorporate water conservation measures. EBMUD requests that the City include in its conditions of approval a requirement that the project sponsor comply with Assembly Bill 325, "Model Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance," (Division 2, Title 23, California Code of Regulations, Chapter 2.7, Sections 490 through 495). The project sponsor should be aware that Section 31 of EBMUD's Water Service Regulations requires that water service shall not be furnished for new or expanded service unless all the applicable water-efficiency measures described in the regulation are installed at the project sponsor's expense.

If you have any questions concerning this response, please contact Timothy R. McGowan, Senior Civil Engineer, Major Facilities Planning Section at (510) 287-1981.

Sincerely,

Daci Muntin

David J. Rehnstrom Manager of Water Distribution Planning

DJR:KKN:dks sb18_168

cc: 2600 Tenth Street, LLC Attention: Christopher Barlow 1120 Nye Street, Suite 400 San Rafael, CA 94901

2 cont.

Page 192 of 358

City of Berkeley **1050 Parker Street Medical Offices and Off-Site Parking Lot Project** Addendum to the Responses to Comments on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration

Letter 7

COMMENTER:	David Rehnstrom, Manager of Water Distribution Planning, East Bay Municipal
	Utility District (EBMUD)

DATE: September 27, 2018, received October 18, 2018

Response 7.1

The commenter states the EBMUD's Aqueduct Pressure Zone will provide water service to the proposed project. The commenter adds that off-site pipeline improvements may be required to meet fire flow requirements set by the local fire department. This information is noted. These potential improvements would include upgrades to existing infrastructure in established utility corridors, and would not result in additional environmental impacts beyond those described in the Draft IS-MND.

The commenter further states that the project sponsor should contact the EBMUD's New Business Office and request a water service estimate to determine costs and conditions for providing water service to the project. Furthermore, the commenter states that EBMUD will not install piping or services until the applicant provides soil and groundwater quality data indicating that soil and groundwater are not contaminated, or remediation plans if contamination is present. This information is acknowledged.

As discussed in Section 18, *Utilities and Service Systems*, of the Draft IS-MND, it is anticipated that the increase in demand for domestic water will not be significant, and adequate water supplies and facilities are available to serve the project. EBMUD imposes a system capacity charge on new developments to fund system maintenance and the development of new water sources. Per the project conditions of approval, the applicant would be required to undertake measures to conserve water through water efficient landscaping. Furthermore, it is not anticipated that excavation at the project site would disturb contaminated soils or groundwater. However, standard conditions of the City's Toxics Management District would require preparation of a Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) including identification of any pollutants and disposal methods. Compliance with these conditions would ensure that the applicant remediates contamination, if present, prior to the installation of water piping or services.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 7.2

The commenter anticipates that EBMUD's Main Wastewater Treatment Plan (MWWTP) and interceptor system will have adequate dry weather capacity to accommodate and treat wastewater flows from the project. However, the commenter notes that the East Bay regional wastewater collection system experiences exceptionally high peak flows during storms due to excessive infiltration and inflow that enters the system through cracks and misconnections in both public and private sewer lines. To ensure the project contributes to legally required infiltration and inflow reductions, the commenter states that the project should be required to comply with EBMUD's Regional Private Sewer Lateral Ordinance and implement mitigation measures. EBMUD's ordinance establishes regulations for the inspection, testing, repair, replacement, and ongoing maintenance of Private Sewer Laterals. This comment is noted.

Page 193 of 358

City of Berkeley **1050 Parker Street Medical Offices and Off-Site Parking Lot Project** Addendum to the Responses to Comments on the Draft Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration

As described on Page 53 of the Draft IS-MND, the project site would have access to the sanitary sewer system maintained by the City of Berkeley for the collection system, and by the EBMUD for interceptor lines. The project will be required to comply with all City requirements under its NPDES permit, as discussed on Page 75 of the draft IS-MND. In addition, the proposed project would be required to comply with the City of Berkeley's Private Sewer Lateral Ordinance (City of Berkeley Municipal Code Chapter 17.24). Similar to the EBMUD's ordinance, the City of Berkeley's ordinance would also require the project to upgrade or verify the condition of private sewer laterals in order to obtain a compliance certificate prior to issuance of a building permit.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Response 7.3

The commenter requests that the project be subject to a condition of approval to comply with Assembly Bill 325, "Model Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance." This comment does not identify an analytical deficiency of the Draft IS-MND; however, the City will consider this comment when preparing the conditions of approval. The commenter adds that EBMUD will not provide water service unless all applicable water-efficiency measures in Section 31 of EBMUD's Water Service Regulations are installed. This comment is noted.

As discussed in Section 18, *Utilities and Service Systems*, of the Draft IS-MND, the project would reduce water use relative to standard building practices by complying with the California Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance. At least 75 percent of plants in non-turf landscaped areas would be species that require no or little summer watering once established, among other water-saving measures, according to the applicant's Bay-Friendly Basics Landscape Checklist. These water conservation measures would reduce the project's burden on municipal water supply and wastewater systems. The project also would be required to comply with Section 31 of EBMUD's Water Service Regulations. Water supply impacts would be less than significant and the construction of new water treatment facilities or the expansion of existing facilities would not be required.

No changes to the IS-MND are necessary to address this comment.

Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program

This Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program (MMRP) was formulated based upon the findings of the Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) prepared for the 1050 Parker Street Project (Use Permits #ZP2018-0116 and #ZP2018-0117). The MMRP, which is provided in the following table, lists mitigation measures required and recommended in the IS-MND for the proposed project and identifies mitigation monitoring requirements. The Final MMRP must be adopted when the City makes a final decision on the project.

This MMRP has been prepared to comply with the requirements of State law (Public Resources Code Section 21081.6). State law requires the adoption of an MMRP when mitigation measures are required to avoid significant impacts. The MMRP is intended to ensure compliance during implementation of the project.

The MMRP is organized in a matrix format. The first column identifies mitigation measures that were identified in the Final IS-MND. The second column, entitled "Action Required," refers to the monitoring action that must be taken to ensure the mitigation measure's implementation. The third column, entitled "Monitoring Timing," refers to when the monitoring will occur to ensure that the mitigation action is complete. The fourth column, "Responsible Agency," refers to the agency responsible for oversight or ensuring that the mitigation measure is implemented. The "Compliance Verification" column is where the Responsible Agency verifies that the measures have been implemented. These mitigation measures include any minor revisions made as a result of the Response to Comments Document.

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Project Use Permits #ZP2018-0116 and #ZP2018-0117

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
HYDROLOGY AND WATER QUALITY						
HYD-1: Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis						
The project shall not increase from pre-project to post- construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.	Conduct a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis	Prior to the issuance of required project permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.						
HYD-2: Storm Water Control Measures						
Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed pre-project peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life.	Develop and install stormwater control measures	During construction activities	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
Applicant shall design and construct the mitigation method developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the right- of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be	Verify installation of all stormwater control measures	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
completely operational and any facilities located within the right- of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.						
LAND USE AND PLANNING						
LU-1: Rezone						
Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed- Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).	Rezone a portion of the project site	Prior to issuance of demolition permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
NOISE						
NOI-1: Construction Vibration Reduction Measures						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks that create a vibration disturbance across the Project's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during the regular posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit 	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Project Use Permits #ZP2018-0116 and #ZP2018-0117

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
 Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500- foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities. 						
NOI-2: Construction Noise Abatement						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment. The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists. The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors. The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines. The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue). The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM. The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements are limited to the hours of the covenant worship center, currently not shall be applied to the point of the covenant worship center sand the point of the point of	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compl	iance Ve	rification
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No construction- related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley. 8. The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500- foot radius of the project sites of the construction schedule in writing at least 7 days before beginning construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site. 						
TRANSPORTATION						
T-1: Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements						
A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required project permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement. a. Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, as determined necessary by the City Engineer	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation Division			
b. Signal Installation. Signalization of the San Pablo						

City of Berkeley 1050 Parker Street Project Use Permits #ZP2018-0116 and #ZP2018-0117

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections on San Pablo Avenue.						
T-2: Driveway Safety						
The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Tenth and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.	Provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation Division			

Page 200 of 358

Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program

This page intentionally left blank.

RESOLUTION NO. ##,###-N.S.

UPHOLD THE APPEAL AND APPROVE USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117 (MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING, 1050 PARKER STREET) TO ALLOW THE 60,670 SQUARE-FOOT BUILDING TO BE USED ENTIRELY FOR MEDICAL OFFICES BASED ON THE FINDINGS AND CONDITIONS PRESENTED BY STAFF TO THE ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD (ZAB) ON JANUARY 24, 2019, FOR A MODIFICATION TO USE PERMIT #ZP2016-0170. APPROVAL OF USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117 IS CONTINGENT ON ZAB APPROVAL OF USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116 FOR OFF-SITE PARKING

WHEREAS, on June 4, 2018 Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group representing 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC ("applicant") filed an application for a Use Permit for a modification to Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices at 1050 Parker Street within the West Berkley Commercial (C-W) Zoning District; and

WHEREAS, on August 22, 2018, staff deemed this application complete and determined that as the project site is included on a list compiled pursuant to Section 65962.5 of the Government Code, and preparations of a Draft Initial Study was begun to determine potential significant effects of the project; and

WHEREAS, on September 4, 2018 an Initial Study and Notice of Intent to Adopt a Draft Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration an Initial Study released for public review and comment and the 30-day public review period began; and

WHEREAS, on October 4, 2018, the public review period concluded and none of the comments received on the Draft Initial Study constituted new information that warranted recirculation of the Draft Initial Study. Comments received did not identify new impacts nor result in a substantial increase in the severity of impacts; and

WHEREAS, on October 19, 2018 a Final Mitigated Negative Declaration and Response to Comments was issued; and

WHEREAS, on October 10, 2018 staff posted the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) Notice of Public Hearing at the site in three locations and mailed 297 notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, October 25, 2018 the ZAB held a public hearing in accordance with BMC Section 23B.32.030, and continued the hearing to December 12, 2018; and WHEREAS, on December 4, 2018, City Council conducted a public hearing on the proposed General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site and continued the public hearing to December 11, 2108; and

WHEREAS, on December 11, 2018, City Council conducted a public hearing on the proposed General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site and adopted the first reading of the General Plan and Zoning amendments; and

WHEREAS, on December 12, 2018, the ZAB public hearing on the project was continued without discussion as the City Council had not yet acted on the General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site; and

WHEREAS, on January 9, staff posted the ZAB Notice of Public Hearing at the site in three locations and mailed 485 notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, on January 22, 2018, City Council adopted the second reading of the General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site; and

WHEREAS, on January 24, 2019, the ZAB re-opened the public hearing in accordance with BMC Section 23B.32.030, and approved the application with modified conditions of approval; and

WHEREAS, on February 1, 2019, staff issued the notice of the ZAB decision; and

WHEREAS, on February 4, 2019 the applicant filed an appeal of the ZAB decision with the City Clerk; and

WHEREAS, on March 20, 2019 the submitted a follow-up letter regarding his appeal of the 1050 Parker and Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) portions of the ZAB actions with the City Clerk; and

WHEREAS, on or before April 16, 2019, staff posted the public hearing notice at the site in three locations and mailed notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, on April 30, 2019, the Council held a public hearing to consider the ZAB's decision, and, in the opinion of this Council, the facts stated in, or ascertainable from the public record, including the staff report and comments made at the public hearing, warrant approving the project.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Berkeley that the City Council hereby adopts the findings in Exhibit A to uphold the appeal and approves Use Permit # ZP2018-0117, subject to the conditions of approval in Exhibit A and the project plans in Exhibit B.

Exhibits A: Findings and Conditions B: Project Plans

ATTACHMENT 2 EXHIBITA

FINDINGS AND CONDITIONS April 30, 2019

1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building

Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 for the modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for a previously approved, but not yet constructed, 60,670 square-foot building with 20,300 square feet of medical office use and 40,300 square feet of research and development use to be used entirely for medical offices. This project is in conjunction with construction of an off-site parking lot to provide for a portion the required parking (Use Permit #ZP2018-0116). A total of 115 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces would be provided on the medical office site; an additional 88 automobile parking spaces would be provided at the off-site parking lot.

1050 Parker Street

Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to construct a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building with 20,370 square-foot medical office and 40,300 square-foot research and development uses on the second and third floors, and a 750 square-foot quick service restaurant on the ground floor, with 117 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces.

PERMITS REQUIRED TO BE MODIFIED:

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a medical office use with more than 5,000 square feet in the C-W District;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.050.B.1 to construct more than 5,000 square feet of new floor area in the C-W District;

PERMITS PREVIOUSLY GRANTED:

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a medical office use with more than 5,000 square feet in the C-W District;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.050.B.1 to construct more than 5,000 square feet of new floor area in the C-W District;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Sections 23E.64.080.J and 23E.80.080.E to allow for the substitution of bicycle or motorcycle parking spaces in place of up to 10% of the required automobile parking spaces;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.80.030 to establish a research and development use with more than 20,000 square feet in the MU-LI District;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.80.050.D to construct more than 20,000 square feet of new floor area in the MU-LI District;

- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.04.040.A to install fences greater than six feet in height;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.04.020.C to construct two mechanical penthouses and one elevator penthouse that would exceed the C-W and the MU-LI District height limit;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.080.B to locate ground level parking space within 20 feet of a street frontage; and
- Zoning Certificate under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a quick service restaurant of less than 1,500 square feet in C-W District.

I. CEQA FINDINGS

 The Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt a CEQA Mitigated Negative Declaration and Initial Study (IS-MND) were published on October 12, 2017, and the public review period ended at 5:00 P.M. on November 13, 2017. The Draft IS-MND was with the Alameda County Clerk and was submitted to the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2017102038) for distribution to interested state and regional agencies.

The Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt a CEQA Mitigated Negative Declaration and Initial Study (IS-MND) were published on September 4, 2018, and the public review period ended at 5:00 P.M. on October 4, 2018. The Draft IS-MND was with the Alameda County Clerk and was submitted to the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2018092001) for distribution to interested state and regional agencies.

The Zoning Adjustments Board has considered the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration together with any comments received during the public review process, and finds, on the basis of the whole record before it, that: (1) no potentially significant effects were identified that could not be addressed by implementation of the mitigation measures and the City's standard conditions of approval which will avoid or reduce the effects to a point where no significant effects will occur, (2) there is no substantial evidence the project will have a significant effect on the environment, and (3) the mitigated negative declaration reflects the lead agency's independent judgment and analysis. The record of proceedings upon which this decision is based is located at the Permit Service Center, 1947 Center Street, 2nd Floor, Berkeley, California 94704.

II. FINDINGS FOR APPROVAL

a. <u>REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR USE PERMIT ZP #2018-0117</u>

- 1. As required by Section 23B.32.040.A of the Zoning Ordinance, the project, under the circumstances of this particular case existing at the time at which the application is granted, would not be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort, and general welfare of the persons residing or working in the neighborhood of such proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to property and improvements of the adjacent properties, the surrounding area or neighborhood, or to the general welfare of the City because:
 - The proposed project is an infill development project that will add 60,670 square feet of medical office and research and development use in a location that is planned for commercial development. The project will replace a vacant commercial site and

increase the employee population, bringing more activity to the street and sidewalk along San Pablo Avenue. Furthermore, the project is designed to conform with the applicable zoning requirements and development standards that apply to the project site; Furthermore, the project complies with the development standards in the West Berkeley Commercial zoning district. Implementation of Mitigation Measures LU-1 would ensure that the proposed use of the sites would not conflict with zoning regulations;

- The project is consistent with, and supports implementation of, relevant policies set out in the adopted West Berkeley Plan in that it will, a) further enhance the San Pablo Avenue commercial corridor with intensification and mixed-use development, b) visually improve the San Pablo Avenue by replacing a vacant property with a new commercial office building with three stories along the San Pablo Avenue frontage, strengthening the "streetwall" of buildings along the corridor, c) enhance the pedestrian experience and commercial activity in the area by creating approximately 750 square feet of quickservice restaurant space on the ground floor, d) add employment and medical care services to the San Pablo Avenue corridor, adjacent to public transit services and, thereby, contributing to the further implementation of the West Berkeley Plan;
- The project will not exceed the amount and intensity of use that can be served by available traffic capacity and potential parking supply. The parking survey and traffic impact analysis prepared for the project complies with the City of Berkeley Guidelines for Development of Traffic Impact Report and the Caltrans Guide for the Preparation of Traffic Impact Studies. The traffic report estimated that the proposed project would generate <u>136103</u> AM peak hour vehicle trips and <u>184103</u>-PM peak hour trips. Based on this study, and the City's threshold of significance, this level of additional traffic would significantly impact nearby intersections. This impact will be reduced to a less than significant level with the implementation of mitigation measures as determined by the Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration. The project is required to provide 115 vehicle and 46 bicycle parking spaces on-site, with the remaining required 88 vehicle parking spaces being provided at the off-site parking lot; The project is required to provide 117 vehicle and 46 bicycle parking spaces;
- The shadow studies submitted as part of the application illustrate studies the proposed three-story 44-foot building will increase shadows on adjacent properties when compared to a lack of shadows cast by the vacant lot. The abutting commercial building with three residential units to the north (2600 San Pablo Avenue [Missouri Lounge]) and to the building to the west (2600 Tenth Street [Fantasy Studios]) will experience shading specifically from this project. Fantasy Studios2600 Tenth Street will encounter shading from the project year round. However, the area of shading will be limited to the east facing façade of the building and will only occur in the morning. Missouri Lounge2600 San Pablo Avenue will experience shading primarily in the winter. However, the area of shading will be limited to the south facing façade of the building and will primarily occur in the evening. Such shading impacts are to be expected in an urbanized area along a major corridor and are not considered significant;
- The immediate surrounding neighborhood includes properties zoned for C-W to the east, northeast, and southeast, and properties zoned for MU-LI to the north and west.

Businesses in the immediate vicinity include research and development labs, offices and media studios, a bank, restaurants and commercial retail, place of worship, and light industrial and automobile services. The project site has General Plan designations of Manufacturing and Avenue Commercial, and is one block south of the Dwight and San Pablo development node in the West Berkeley Plan. This area of Berkeley is characterized by retail, commercial, and mixed use activity along San Pablo Avenue, easily accessible for employees, customers, and residents by mass transit or automobile. Appropriate uses for these areas include: a balance of both smaller and larger commercial retail and food service, larger spaces for medium sized and larger light manufacturers, offices, and laboratory development. The project's proposed land use, therefore, will be consistent with surrounding development and contribute to the continued evolution of the corridor;

- The project is subject to the City's standard conditions of approval regarding construction noise and biological resources, cultural resources, air quality, waste diversion, toxics, and stormwater requirements, thereby ensuring the project would not be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort or general welfare of persons residing or working in the area or neighborhood of such proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to property and improvements of the adjacent properties, the surrounding area or neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.
- 2. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.1, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds that the project will be compatible with the purposes of the C-W West Berkeley Zoning District. The project would create space for medical offices that would largely serve the surrounding neighborhood.
 - The project is consistent with Purpose B of the C-W Zoning District because it will replace a vacant lot with new medical office business space and a neighborhood serving quick service café on Pablo Avenue, bringing more activity to the street and sidewalk along this node corridor; and
 - The project is consistent with Purpose H of the C-W Zoning District, which calls for appropriately intense development in underutilized portions of commercial streets, in that it will replace a vacant lot with a 3-story medical office building, including 750 square feet of quick-service restaurant space.
- **3.** Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.1, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds that the project will be compatible with the purposes of the MU-LI Zoning District. The project would create space for research and development businesses that would bring employment to the surrounding neighborhood.
 - The project is consistent with Purpose F and G of the MU-LI Zoning District because it will replace a vacant lot with new research and development office and laboratory space which will not unduly interfere with light manufacturing uses and/or building stock and is compatible with the surrounding area businesses; and

- The project is consistent with Purpose I of the MU-LI Zoning District because the proposed quick service restaurant/retail space will provide for convenient commercial services for nearby employees and residents which contribute toward maintaining or enhancing the economic viability of the businesses in the district.
- 4. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.2, the City finds that the project is compatible with surrounding uses and buildings, because the project will not conflict with the operations in adjoining commercial buildings, and will provide potential customers for some of these uses and for other commercial operation in the area. In addition, the project has been designed to minimize potential conflicts with the adjoining businesses.
- 5. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.3, the City finds that the project is consistent with the adopted West Berkeley Plan because it will enhance the San Pablo Avenue commercial corridor by providing commercial storefronts along San Pablo Avenue. Furthermore, with intensification through medical office growth, the project is responsive to the West Berkeley Plan's creation of a more intensive corridor. The project will also visually improve this stretch of San Pablo Avenue by developing a vacant lot and surface parking area with a new three-story building along the San Pablo Avenue frontage, strengthening the "streetwall" of buildings along the corridor.
- 6. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.4, the City finds that the project will be supportive of an increase in the continuity of service facilities at the ground level because the project will provide storefront space for a quick-service café, replacing a vacant lot, thereby enhancing the existing and evolving urban fabric of San Pablo Avenue.
- 7. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.5, the City finds that the project will be of an intensity of development that does not underutilize the property. The project meets the development standards allowed by the C-W zoning regulations. Implementation of Mitigation Measures LU-1 would ensure that the proposed use of the sites would not conflict with zoning regulations.
- 8. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.6, the City finds that the project will meet applicable performance standards for off-site impacts related to stormwater runoff, construction noise and vibration, and traffic, with the implementation of required mitigation measures found to be necessary through the Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration. The project will meet applicable performance standards during operation in that its use will not generate significant levels of noise, glare, dust, vibration, hazardous materials, etc. because, as a medical office and research and development project, it will not involve any manufacturing or industrial activities with the potential to generate off-site impacts typically involving regulation through performance standards. Potential construction period impacts, including noise and dust control, are subject to standard conditions of approval as set forth below.
- **9.** Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.B.7, and based on the Traffic Impact Analysis submitted as part of the application, the City finds that a Reimbursement Agreement shall need to be established between the applicant and the City in order to facilitate necessary traffic improvements. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the

proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement. To ensure driveway safety, the applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Tenth and Parker Streets. With the implementation of the required mitigation measures, project impacts will be reduced to less than significant levels. Parking is further discussed in Finding IV below.

10. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.64.090.C, the City finds that the proposed project will support the development of a strong neighborhood-serving medical office and pedestrian oriented environment at this location. The new employees and visitors will provide customers for other nearby commercial businesses.

III. REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR ROOF-TOP PROJECTIONS

Pursuant to BMC Section 23E.04.020.C, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds that the two mechanical penthouses will be 14 feet above the roof level, and the elevator penthouse will be 18 feet above the roof level, which would exceed the maximum district height limit (4550 feet) by approximately <u>4 and 9 feet</u>, 9 and 13 feet, respectively. The rooftop features would be setback a minimum of 28 feet from edge of the building, resulting in a minimal line-of-sight impact; therefore the rooftop projections may be allowed with an Administrative Use Permit, because:

- **1.** The parapet will not provide floor area and is thus not subject to the 15 percent of habitable space limit.
- 2. The mechanical penthouses and elevator penthouse will only provide uninhabitable space and access to the roof for maintenance requirements. The average floor area of all of the building's floors is 26,306 square feet, and 15 percent of this total is 3,946 square feet. The total area of the elevator room/stair access is roughly 3,812 square feet, which is less than the 15 percent maximum (or 3,946) square feet.

IV. REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR PARKING REDUCTION

Pursuant to BMC 23E.64.080.J and 23E.80.080.E, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds reduction of required automobile parking would not lead to an undue shortage of auto parking spaces and that it can be reasonably expected that there will be demand for the bicycle/motorcycle parking spaces because:

- 1. There are a number of AC Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the project site, with the closet one approximately 150 feet from the project site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). The Dwight and San Pablo development node is approximately 750 feet (one block) north of the project site, and contains three AC Transit bus stops. There are three BART stations within two miles of the project site: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).
- 2. The proposed mixed-use project includes a neighborhood serving use (a Food Service Establishment).
- 3. The 10 percent reduction in automobile parking would result in 117 required parking spaces. The 10 percent addition to bicycle parking would result in 45 required spaces. The project would contain a total of 46 bicycle parking spaces, which would exceed the bicycle parking requirement by one space.
- 4. In addition, the parking requirement modification will meet the purposes of the district related to improvement and support for alternative transportation, pedestrian improvements and activity, or similar policies, in that the project would include transportation demand management strategies including providing transit passes, bicycle parking spaces, and a car share parking space.
- 5. The ease of bicycling in the neighborhood, the availability of goods and services nearby, and the proximity of transit, combined with the inherent high cost of car ownership, will reduce auto use and parking demand.

V. STANDARD CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL FOR ALL PROJECTS

The following conditions, as well as all other applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance, apply to this Permit:

1. <u>Conditions</u> and <u>Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program</u> Shall be Printed on Plans The conditions of this Permit shall be printed on the *second* sheet of each plan set submitted for a building permit pursuant to this Use Permit, under the title 'Use Permit Conditions.' *Additional sheets* may also be used if the *second* sheet is not of sufficient size to list all of the conditions. The sheet(s) containing the conditions shall be of the same size as those sheets containing the construction drawings; 8-1/2" by 11" sheets are not acceptable.

2. Applicant Responsible for Compliance with Conditions

The applicant shall ensure compliance with all of the following conditions, including submittal to the project planner of required approval signatures at the times specified. Failure to comply with any condition may result in construction being stopped, issuance of a citation, and/or modification or revocation of the Use Permit.

3. Uses Approved Deemed to Exclude Other Uses (Section 23B.56.010)

- A. This Permit authorizes only those uses and activities actually proposed in the application, and excludes other uses and activities.
- B. Except as expressly specified herein, this Permit terminates all other uses at the location subject to it.

4. Modification of Permits (Section 23B.56.020)

No change in the use or structure for which this Permit is issued is permitted unless the Permit is modified by the Zoning Officer, except that the Zoning Officer may approve changes that do not expand, intensify, or substantially change the use or building.

5. Plans and Representations Become Conditions (Section 23B.56.030)

Except as specified herein, the site plan, floor plans, building elevations and/or any additional information or representations, whether oral or written, indicating the proposed structure or manner of operation submitted with an application or during the approval process are deemed conditions of approval.

6. Subject to All Applicable Laws and Regulations (Section 23B.56.040)

The approved use and/or construction is subject to, and shall comply with, all applicable City Ordinances and laws and regulations of other governmental agencies. Prior to construction, the applicant shall identify and secure all applicable permits from the Building and Safety Division, Public Works Department and other affected City divisions and departments.

7. Exercised Permit for Use Survives Vacancy of Property (Section 23B.56.080)

Once a Permit for a use is exercised and the use is established, that use is legally recognized, even if the property becomes vacant, except as set forth in Standard Condition #8, below.

8. Exercise and Lapse of Permits (Section 23B.56.100)

- A. A permit for the use of a building or a property is exercised when, if required, a valid City business license has been issued, and the permitted use has commenced on the property.
- B. A permit for the construction of a building or structure is deemed exercised when a valid City building permit, if required, is issued, and construction has lawfully commenced.
- C. A permit may be declared lapsed and of no further force and effect if it is not exercised within one year of its issuance, except that permits for construction or alteration of structures or buildings may not be declared lapsed if the permittee has: (1) applied for a building permit; or, (2) made substantial good faith efforts to obtain a building permit and begin construction, even if a building permit has not been issued and/or construction has not begun.

9. Indemnification Agreement

The applicant shall hold harmless, defend, and indemnify the City of Berkeley and its officers, agents, and employees against any and all liability, damages, claims, demands, judgments or other losses (including without limitation, attorney's fees, expert witness and consultant fees and other litigation expenses), referendum or initiative relating to, resulting from or caused by, or alleged to have resulted from, or caused by, any action or approval associated with the project. The indemnity includes without limitation, any legal or administrative challenge, referendum or initiative filed or prosecuted to overturn, set aside, stay or otherwise rescind any or all approvals granted in connection with the Project, any environmental determination made for the project and granting any permit issued in accordance with the project. This indemnity includes, without limitation, payment of all direct and indirect costs associated with any action specified herein. Direct and indirect costs shall include, without limitation, any attorney's fees, expert witness and consultant fees, court costs, and other litigation fees. City shall have the right to select counsel to represent the City at Applicant's expense in the defense of any action specified in this condition of approval. City shall take reasonable steps to promptly notify the Applicant of any claim, demand, or legal actions that may create a claim for indemnification under these conditions of approval.

VI. ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS IMPOSED BY THE ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD

Pursuant to BMC 23B.32.040.D, the Zoning Adjustments Board attaches the following additional conditions to this Permit:

Prior to Submittal of Any Building Permit:

10. <u>Project Liaison</u>. The applicant shall <u>include in all building permit plans and post onsite</u> the name and telephone number of an individual empowered to manage construction-related complaints generated from the project. The individual's name, telephone number, and responsibility for the project shall be posted at the project site for the duration of the project in a location easily visible to the public. The individual shall record all complaints received and actions taken in response, and submit written reports of such complaints and actions to the project planner on a weekly basis. **Please designate the name of this individual below:**

Project Liaison _

- 11. <u>Compliance with Conditions and Environmental Mitigations.</u> All building permits for this project are subject to verification of compliance to the adopted Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program for this project (Attachment 1), applicable Mitigations required for the IS/MND, and all Conditions of Approval contained herein. The applicant shall deposit \$10,000 with the City, or less with the approval of the Zoning Officer, to pay for the cost of monitoring compliance with the adopted Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program for this project, applicable Mitigations required for the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval of the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval of the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval. Should compliance with the adopted for the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval. Should compliance monitoring expenses exceed the initial deposit, the applicant shall deposit additional funds to cover such additional expenses upon the request of the Zoning Officer; any unused deposit will be refunded to the applicant.
- **12.** <u>Address Assignment</u>. The applicant shall file an "Address Assignment Request Application" with the Permit Service Center (1947 Center Street) for any address change or new address associated with this Use Permit. The new address(es) shall be assigned and entered into the City's database prior to the applicant's submittal of a building permit application.
- **13.** <u>Parcel Merger</u>. The applicant shall secure approval of any parcel merger and/or lot line adjustment associated with this Use Permit.
- **14.** <u>Percent for Art</u>: Consistent with BMC §23C.23, prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall either pay the required in-lieu fee or provide the equivalent amount in a financial guarantee to be released after installation of the On-Site Publicly Accessible Art.
- **15.** <u>Affordable Housing Mitigation Fee</u>: Consistent with BMC §22.20.065, the applicant provide a schedule, consistent with a schedule approved by the City Manager or her designee, outlining the timeframe for payment of the AHMF if applicable.
- **16.** <u>Encroachment Permit:</u> To apply, a completed Encroachment Permit application, the adopted environmental document, and five (5) sets of plans clearly indicating State ROW must be submitted to: Office of Permits, California DOT, District 4, P.O. Box 23660, Oakland, CA 94623-0660. Traffic related measures, such as the Transportation Management Plan, should be incorporated into the construction plans prior to the encroachment permit process. See the website link below for more information.

http://www.dot.ca.gov/hq/traffops/developserv/permits/

17. <u>Construction Noise Management - Public Notice Required</u>. At least two weeks prior to initiating any construction activities at the site, the applicant shall provide notice to businesses and residents within 500 feet of the project site. This notice shall at a minimum provide the following: (1) project description, (2) description of construction activities, (3) daily construction schedule (i.e., time of day) and expected duration (number of months), (4) the name and phone number of the Project Liaison for the project that is responsible for responding to any local complaints, (5) commitment to notify neighbors at least four days in advance of authorized extended work hours and the reason for extended hours, and (6) that construction work is about to commence. The liaison would determine the cause of all construction-related complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler, worker parking, etc.) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. A copy of such notice and methodology for distributing the notice shall be provided in advance to the City for review and approval.

- 18. <u>Construction Noise Reduction Program</u>. The applicant shall develop a site specific noise reduction program prepared by a qualified acoustical consultant to reduce construction noise impacts to the maximum extent feasible, subject to review and approval of the Zoning Officer. The noise reduction program shall include the time limits for construction listed above, as measures needed to ensure that construction complies with BMC Section 13.40.070. In addition the requirements detailed in Mitigation Measures NOI-1 and NOI-2, the noise reduction program should include, but shall not be limited to, the following available controls to reduce construction noise levels as low as practical:
 - Construction equipment should be well maintained and used judiciously to be as quiet as practical.
 - Equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers, which are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
 - Utilize "quiet" models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists. Select hydraulically or electrically powered equipment and avoid pneumatically powered equipment where feasible.
 - Locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as possible from sensitive receptors when adjoining construction sites. Construct temporary noise barriers or partial enclosures to acoustically shield such equipment where feasible.
 - Prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines.
 - If impact pile driving is required, pre-drill foundation pile holes to minimize the number of impacts required to seat the pile.
 - Construct solid plywood fences around construction sites adjacent to operational business, residences or other noise-sensitive land uses where the noise control plan analysis determines that a barrier would be effective at reducing noise.
 - Erect temporary noise control blanket barriers, if necessary, along building facades facing construction sites. This mitigation would only be necessary if conflicts occurred which were irresolvable by proper scheduling. Noise control blanket barriers can be rented and quickly erected.
 - Route construction related traffic along major roadways and away from sensitive receptors where feasible.
- 19. Damage Due to Construction Vibration. The project applicant shall submit screening level analysis prior to, or concurrent with demolition building permit. If a screening level analysis shows that the project has the potential to result in damage to structures, a structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall be retained to prepare a vibration impact assessment (assessment). The assessment shall take into account project specific information such as the composition of the structures, location of the various types of equipment used during each phase of the project, as well as the soil characteristics in the project area, in order to determine whether project construction may cause damage to any of the structures identified as potentially impacted in the screening level analysis. If the assessment finds that the project may cause damage to nearby structures, the structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall recommend design means and methods of construction that to avoid the potential damage, if feasible. The assessment and its recommendations shall be reviewed and approved by the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer. If there are no feasible design means and methods to eliminate the potential for damage, the structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall undertake an existing conditions study (study)

of any structures (or, in case of large buildings, of the portions of the structures) that may experience damage. The study will establish the baseline condition of these structures, including, but not limited to, the location and extent of any visible cracks or spalls. The study shall include written descriptions and photographs. The study shall be reviewed and approved by the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer prior to issuance of a grading permit. Upon completion of the project, the structures (or, in case of large buildings, of the portions of the structures) previously inspected will be resurveyed, and any new cracks or other changes shall be compared to pre-construction conditions and a determination shall be made as to whether the proposed project caused the damage. The findings shall be submitted to the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer for review. If it is determined that project construction has resulted in damage to the structure, the damage shall be repaired to the pre-existing condition by the project sponsor, provided that the property owner approves of the repair. The applicant's Geotechnical Investigation shall be peer reviewed by a qualified professional.

- 20. <u>Construction Phases</u>. The applicant shall provide the Zoning Officer with a schedule of major construction phases with start dates and expected duration, a description of the activities and anticipated noise levels of each phase, and the name(s) and phone number(s) of the individual(s) directly supervising each phase. The Zoning Officer or his/her designee shall have the authority to require an on-site meeting with these individuals as necessary to ensure compliance with these conditions. The applicant shall notify the Zoning Officer of any changes to this schedule as soon as possible.
- **21.** <u>Fee Deferrals</u>. **Prior to issuance of any building permit**, all zoning project application fees that were deferred at the time of application submittal shall be paid in full.
- **22.** <u>Affordable Housing</u>. As required by Resolution No. 66,617-N.S., adopted June 3, 2014, Owner shall offset the estimated impacts of the project on affordable housing according to the following formulas:

USE	AFFORDABLE UNITS per SQ.FT.	FEE
Office, Research + Development, Restaurant/Retail, Hotel	1 unit per 52,859 gross square feet	\$4.50 per gross square foot
Industrial/Manufacturing, Warehouse/Storage (except self- storage)	1 unit per 105,719 gross square feet	\$2.25 per gross square foot
Self-Storage	1 unit per 54,432 gross square feet	\$4.37 per gross square foot

The requirement may be satisfied by:

In-Lieu Fee - Owner shall pay an equivalent in-lieu impact fee in the amounts and according to the schedule listed below

Prior to Building Permit	\$91,005
Prior to Occupancy Permit	\$91,005
1 Year from Occupancy Permit	\$91,005

The final payment shall be appropriately secured by the City, e.g., by a letter of credit, bond, Promissory Note, Deed of Trust or another appropriate form of security. Some payments carry

interest from the date they would normally be due. Applicants may request reductions to these fee amounts, under the provisions of BMC Sections 22.20.070 or 22.20.080 relating to lower levels of impact, infeasibility, or overriding benefit to the City.

23. <u>Child Care</u>. As required by Resolution No. 66,618-N.S., adopted June 3, 2014, Owner shall offset the estimated impacts of the project on affordable child care according to the following formulas:

USE	FEE
Office, Restaurant/Retail	\$1.25 per gross square foot
Industrial/Manufacturing	\$0.75 per gross square foot
Hotel/lodging	\$1.50 per gross square foot
Warehouse/Storage	\$0.62 per gross square foot
Research & Development	\$0.80 per gross square foot

In-Lieu Fee. Owner shall pay a fee into the City's Child Care Operating Subsidy account in the amounts and according to the schedule listed below.

Prior to Building Permit	\$19,234<u></u>\$25,279
Prior to Occupancy Permit	\$19,234<u></u>\$25,279
1 Year from Occupancy Permit	\$19,234.50 \$25,279.50

The final payment shall be appropriately secured by the City, e.g., by a letter of credit, bond, Promissory Note, Deed of Trust or another appropriate form of security. Some payments carry interest from the date they would normally be due. Applicants may request reductions to these fee amounts, under the provisions of BMC Sections 22.20.070 or 22.20.080 relating to lower levels of impact, infeasibility, or overriding benefit to the City.

- 24. <u>Green Building Certification.</u> The applicant shall submit documentation demonstrating that the building will attain LEED Gold or higher, or attain a building performance equivalent to this rating that has been approved by the Zoning Officer for this project. Documentation shall include proof of payment of the registration/application fee to the organization administering the green building certification system (e.g. USGBC/GBCI for LEED, Build It Green for GreenPoint Rated, etc.), a copy of the updated green building checklist that reflects anticipated points, and a statement from the appropriate project team professional (e.g. LEED Accredited Professional, GreenPoint Rater, etc.) verifying that the project is on track for certification at the required level or above. The submitted green building checklist must be a type that is appropriate for the project and a version that is being accepted by the organization granting the green building certification at the time of building permit application. Whenever applicable, measures from the green building checklist shall be incorporated and noted on site plans.
- **25.** <u>Savings By Design</u>. The applicant shall submit documentation to the project planner verifying that an application to the <u>Savings By Design</u> program (either the <u>Whole Building form</u> or the <u>Systems Approach form</u>) was submitted to PG&E. This documentation shall include a copy of

follow-up documentation between PG&E and the applicant, including a Savings By Design Energy Efficiency Form with a completed Preliminary Savings Estimate.

- **26.** <u>Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging</u>. At least 10% of the project parking spaces for residential parking and 3% of the parking spaces for non-residential parking shall be pre-wired to allow for future Level 2 (240 Volt/40 amp) plug-in electric vehicle (EV) charging system installation, as specified by the Office of Energy and Sustainable Development. Any Level 2 EV charging systems installed at parking spaces will be counted toward the applicable pre-wiring requirement. Pre-wiring for EV charging and EV charging station installations shall be noted on site plans.
- 27. <u>Recycling and Organics Collection</u>. Applicant shall provide recycling and organics collection areas for occupants, clearly marked on site plans, which comply with the Alameda County Mandatory Recycling Ordinance (ACWMA Ordinance 2012-01).
- **28.** <u>Water Efficient Landscaping</u>. Applicant shall provide an updated Bay-Friendly Basics Landscape Checklist that includes detailed notes of any measures that will not be fully met at the project. Landscape improvements shall be consistent with the current versions of the State's Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance (WELO) and the East Bay Municipal Utility District's Section 31: Water Efficiency Requirements.
- **29.** <u>Construction and Demolition</u>. Applicant shall submit a Waste Diversion Form and Waste Diversion Plan that meet the diversion requirements of BMC Chapters 19.24 and 19.37.
- **30.** <u>Public Works ADA</u>. Plans submitted for building permit shall include replacement of sidewalk, curb, gutter, and other streetscape improvements, as necessary to comply with current City of Berkeley standards for accessibility.
- **31.** <u>Parking for Disabled Persons</u>. Per BMC Section 23E.28.040.D of the Zoning Ordinance, "Notwithstanding any reduction in off-street parking spaces that may be granted for mixeduse projects in non-residential districts listed in Sub-title 23E, the requirement for off-street parking spaces for disabled persons in the project shall be calculated as if there had been no reduction in total parking spaces."
- **32.** <u>First Source Agreement</u>. The applicant and/or end user(s) shall enter into a First Source Agreement with the City of Berkeley. First Source promotes the hiring of local residents on local projects. The agreement requires contractors/employers to engage in good faith efforts to hire locally, including utilizing graduates of local job training programs. Please call (510) 981-4970 for further information, or visit the City's Employment Programs office at 2180 Milvia, 1st Floor.
- **33.** <u>Toxics</u>. The applicant shall contact the Toxics Management Division (TMD) at 1947 Center Street or (510) 981-7470 to determine which of the following documents are required and timing for their submittal:
- A. Environmental Site Assessments:
 - Phase I & Phase II Environmental Site Assessments (latest ASTM 1527-13). A recent Phase I ESA (less than 6 months old*) shall be submitted to TMD for developments for:
 - All new commercial, industrial and mixed use developments and all large improvement projects.
 - All new residential buildings with 5 or more dwelling units located in the Environmental Management Area (or EMA).
 - EMA is available online at:
 - <u>http://www.cityofberkeley.info/uploadedFiles/IT/Level 3 General/ema.pdf</u>
 - 2) Phase II ESA is required to evaluate Recognized Environmental Conditions (REC) identified in the Phase I or other RECs identified by TMD staff. The TMD may require a third party toxicologist to review human or ecological health risks that may be identified. The applicant may apply to the appropriate state, regional or county cleanup agency to evaluate the risks.
 - 3) If the Phase I is over 6 months old, it will require a new site reconnaissance and interviews. If the facility was subject to regulation under Title 15 of the Berkeley Municipal Code since the last Phase I was conducted, a new records review must be performed.
- B. Soil and Groundwater Management Plan:
 - 1) A Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) shall be submitted to TMD for all non-residential projects, and residential or mixed-use projects with five or more dwelling units, that: (1) are in the Environmental Management Area (EMA) and (2) propose any excavations deeper than 5 feet below grade. The SGMP shall be site specific and identify procedures for soil and groundwater management including identification of pollutants and disposal methods. The SGMP will identify permits required and comply with all applicable local, state and regional requirements.
 - 2) The SGMP shall require notification to TMD of any hazardous materials found in soils and groundwater during development. The SGMP will provide guidance on managing odors during excavation. The SGMP will provide the name and phone number of the individual responsible for implementing the SGMP and post the name and phone number for the person responding to community questions and complaints.
 - 3) TMD may impose additional conditions as deemed necessary. All requirements of the approved SGMP shall be deemed conditions of approval of this Use Permit.
- C. Building Materials Survey:
 - Prior to approving any permit for partial or complete demolition and renovation activities involving the removal of 20 square or lineal feet of interior or exterior walls, a building materials survey shall be conducted by a qualified professional. The survey shall include, but not be limited to, identification of any lead-based paint, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PBC) containing equipment, hydraulic fluids in

elevators or lifts, refrigeration systems, treated wood and mercury containing devices (including fluorescent light bulbs and mercury switches). The Survey shall include plans on hazardous waste or hazardous materials removal, reuse or disposal procedures to be implemented that fully comply state hazardous waste generator requirements (22 California Code of Regulations 66260 et seq). The Survey becomes a condition of any building or demolition permit for the project. Documentation evidencing disposal of hazardous waste in compliance with the survey shall be submitted to TMD within 30 days of the completion of the demolition. If asbestos is identified, Bay Area Air Quality Management District Regulation 11-2-401.3 a notification must be made and the J number must be made available to the City of Berkeley Permit Service Center.

- D. Hazardous Materials Business Plan:
 - A Hazardous Materials Business Plan (HMBP) in compliance with BMC Section 15.12.040 shall be submitted electronically at <u>http://cers.calepa.ca.gov/</u> within 30 days if on-site hazardous materials exceed BMC 15.20.040. HMBP requirement can be found at <u>http://ci.berkeley.ca.us/hmr/</u>

Prior to Construction:

- **34.** <u>Construction Meeting</u>. The applicant shall request of the Zoning Officer an on-site meeting with City staff and key parties involved in the early phases of construction (e.g., applicant, general contractor, foundation subcontractors) to review these conditions and the construction schedule. The general contractor or applicant shall ensure that all subcontractors involved in subsequent phases of construction aware of the conditions of approval.
- **35.** <u>Air Quality Diesel Particulate Matter Controls during Construction.</u> All off-road construction equipment used for projects with construction lasting more than 2 months shall comply with <u>one</u> of the following measures:
 - 1. The project applicant shall prepare a health risk assessment that demonstrates the project's on-site emissions of diesel particulate matter during construction will not exceed health risk screening criteria after a screening-level health risk assessment is conducted in accordance with current guidance from BAAQMD and OEHHA. The health risk assessment shall be submitted to the Public Works Department for review and approval prior to the issuance of building permits.
 - 2. All construction equipment shall be equipped with Tier 2 or higher engines and the most effective Verified Diesel Emission Control Strategies (VDECS) available for the engine type as certified by the California Air Resources Board (CARB). The equipment shall be properly maintained and tuned in accordance with manufacturer specifications. In addition, a Construction Emissions Minimization Plan (Emissions Plan) shall be prepared that includes the following:
 - A. An equipment inventory summarizing the type of off-road equipment required for each phase of construction, including the equipment manufacturer, equipment identification number, engine model year, engine certification (tier rating), horsepower, and engine serial number. For all VDECS, the equipment inventory shall also include the

technology type, serial number, make, model, manufacturer, CARB verification number level, and installation date.

B. A Certification Statement that the Contractor agrees to comply fully with the Emissions Plan and acknowledges that a significant violation of the Emissions Plan shall constitute a material breach of contract.

The Emissions Plan shall be submitted to the Public Works Department for review and approval prior to the issuance of building permits.

During Construction:

- **36.** <u>Archaeological Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction)</u>.</u> Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15064.5(f), "provisions for historical or unique archaeological resources accidentally discovered during construction" should be instituted. Therefore:
 - A. In the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist, historian or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find.
 - B. If any find is determined to be significant, representatives of the project proponent and/or lead agency and the qualified professional would meet to determine the appropriate avoidance measures or other appropriate measure, with the ultimate determination to be made by the City of Berkeley. All significant cultural materials recovered shall be subject to scientific analysis, professional museum curation, and/or a report prepared by the qualified professional according to current professional standards.
 - C. In considering any suggested measure proposed by the qualified professional, the project applicant shall determine whether avoidance is necessary or feasible in light of factors such as the uniqueness of the find, project design, costs, and other considerations.
 - D. If avoidance is unnecessary or infeasible, other appropriate measures (e.g., data recovery) shall be instituted. Work may proceed on other parts of the project site while mitigation measures for cultural resources is carried out.
 - E. If significant materials are recovered, the qualified professional shall prepare a report on the findings for submittal to the Northwest Information Center.
- **37.** <u>Archaeological Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction).</u> Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15064.5(f), "provisions for historical or unique archaeological resources accidentally discovered during construction" should be instituted. Therefore, in the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find.</u>

- **38.** <u>Halt Work/Unanticipated Discovery of Tribal Cultural Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction).</u> In the event that cultural resources of Native American origin are identified during construction, all work within 50 feet of the discovery shall be redirected. The project applicant and project construction contractor shall notify the City Planning Department within 24 hours. The City will again contact any tribes who have requested consultation under AB 52, as well as contact a qualified archaeologist, to evaluate the resources and situation and provide recommendations. If it is determined that the resource is a tribal cultural resource and thus significant under CEQA, a mitigation plan shall be prepared and implemented in accordance with State guidelines and in consultation with Native American groups. If the resource cannot be avoided, additional measures to avoid or reduce impacts to the resource and to address tribal concerns may be required
- **39.** <u>Human Remains (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction)</u>. In the event that human skeletal remains are uncovered at the project site during ground-disturbing activities, all work shall immediately halt and the Alameda County Coroner shall be contacted to evaluate the remains, and following the procedures and protocols pursuant to Section 15064.5 (e)(1) of the CEQA Guidelines. If the County Coroner determines that the remains are Native American, the City shall contact the California Native American Heritage Commission (NAHC), pursuant to subdivision (c) of Section 7050.5 of the Health and Safety Code, and all excavation and site preparation activities shall cease within a 50-foot radius of the find until appropriate arrangements are made. If the agencies determine that avoidance is not feasible, then an alternative plan shall be prepared with specific steps and timeframe required to resume construction activities. Monitoring, data recovery, determination of significance and avoidance measures (if applicable) shall be completed expeditiously.
- **40.** Paleontological Resources (*Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction*). In the event of an unanticipated discovery of a paleontological resource during construction, excavations within 50 feet of the find shall be temporarily halted or diverted until the discovery is examined by a qualified paleontologist (per Society of Vertebrate Paleontology standards [SVP 1995,1996]). The qualified paleontologist shall document the discovery as needed, evaluate the potential resource, and assess the significance of the find. The paleontologist shall notify the appropriate agencies to determine procedures that would be followed before construction is allowed to resume at the location of the find. If the City determines that avoidance is not feasible, the paleontologist shall prepare an excavation plan for mitigating the effect of the project on the qualities that make the resource important, and such plan shall be implemented. The plan shall be submitted to the City for review and approval.
- **41.** <u>Avoid Disturbance of Nesting Birds (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction).</u> Initial site disturbance activities, including vegetation and concrete removal, shall be prohibited during the general avian nesting season (February 1 to August 30), if feasible. If nesting season avoidance is not feasible, the applicant shall retain a qualified biologist to conduct a preconstruction nesting bird survey to determine the presence/absence, location, and activity status of any active nests on or adjacent to the project site. The extent of the survey buffer area surrounding the site shall be established by the qualified biologist to ensure that direct and indirect effects to nesting birds are avoided.</u> To avoid the destruction of active nests and to protect the reproductive success of birds protected by the MBTA and CFGC, nesting bird surveys shall be performed not more than

14 days prior to scheduled vegetation and concrete removal. In the event that active nests are discovered, a suitable buffer (typically a minimum buffer of 50 feet for passerines and a minimum buffer of 250 feet for raptors) shall be established around such active nests and no construction shall be allowed inside the buffer areas until a qualified biologist has determined that the nest is no longer active (e.g., the nestlings have fledged and are no longer reliant on the nest). No ground-disturbing activities shall occur within this buffer until the qualified biologist has confirmed that breeding/nesting is completed and the young have fledged the nest. Nesting bird surveys are not required for construction activities occurring between August 31 and January 31.

- **42.** <u>Construction Hours</u>. Construction activity shall be limited to between the hours of 7:00 AM and 6:00 PM on Monday through Friday, and between 9:00 AM and 4:00 PM on Saturday. No construction-related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday.
- **43.** <u>Construction Hours Exceptions</u>. It is recognized that certain construction activities, such as the placement of concrete, must be performed in a continuous manner and may require an extension of these work hours. Prior to initiating any activity that might require a longer period, the developer must notify the Zoning Officer and request an exception for a finite period of time. If the Zoning Officer approves the request, then two weeks prior to the expanded schedule, the developer shall notify businesses and residents within 500 feet of the project site describing the expanded construction hours. A copy of such notice and methodology for distributing the notice shall be provided in advance to the City for review and approval. The project shall not be allowed more than 15 extended working days.</u>
- **44.** <u>Transportation Construction Plan</u>. The applicant and all persons associated with the project are hereby notified that a Transportation Construction Plan (TCP) is required for all phases of construction, particularly for the following activities:
 - Alterations, closures, or blockages to sidewalks, pedestrian paths or vehicle travel lanes (including bicycle lanes);
 - Storage of building materials, dumpsters, debris anywhere In the public ROW;
 - Provision of exclusive contractor parking on-street; or
 - Significant truck activity.

The applicant shall secure the City Traffic Engineer's approval of a TCP. Please contact the Office of Transportation at 981-7010, or 1947 Center Street, and ask to speak to a traffic engineer. In addition to other requirements of the Traffic Engineer, this plan shall include the locations of material and equipment storage, trailers, worker parking, a schedule of site operations that may block traffic, and provisions for traffic control. The TCP shall be consistent with any other requirements of the construction phase.

Contact the Permit Service Center (PSC) at 1947 Center Street or 981-7500 for details on obtaining Construction/No Parking Permits (and associated signs and accompanying dashboard permits). Please note that the Zoning Officer and/or Traffic Engineer may limit off-site parking of construction-related vehicles if necessary to protect the health, safety or convenience of the surrounding neighborhood. <u>A current copy of this Plan shall be available at all times at the construction site for review by City Staff.</u>

- **45.** <u>Project Construction Website</u>. The applicant shall establish a project construction website with the following information clearly accessible and updated monthly or more frequently as changes warrant:
 - Contact information (i.e. "hotline" phone number, and email address) for the project construction manager
 - Calendar and schedule of daily/weekly/monthly construction activities
 - The final Conditions of Approval, Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, Transportation Construction Plan, Construction Noise Reduction Program, and any other reports or programs related to construction noise, air quality, and traffic.
- **46.** <u>Extreme Construction Noise.</u> Construction activities that may generate extreme noise (noise greater than 90 dBA) at nearby sensitive receptors must be limited to the hours between 8 a.m. and 5 p.m., Monday through Friday. Any work that may generate extreme noise at nearby sensitive receptors outside of these hours, or that needs to occur on a Saturday, must first go through the approval and notification process described in SCA-36. Additionally, if complaints regarding noise are received from occupants of buildings potentially exposed to extreme noise during project construction, the noise liaison shall implement noise monitoring, if appropriate and feasible, to determine and document whether the measures instituted to correct the problem are effective. The results of any noise monitoring conducted, as well as a description of the noise reduction measures implemented, shall be provided to the Zoning Officer for review.
- **47.** <u>Stormwater Requirements.</u> The applicant shall demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the City's National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit as described in BMC Section 17.20. The following conditions apply:
 - A. The project plans shall identify and show site-specific Best Management Practices (BMPs) appropriate to activities conducted on-site to limit to the maximum extent practicable the discharge of pollutants to the City's storm drainage system, regardless of season or weather conditions.
 - B. Trash enclosures and/or recycling area(s) shall be covered; no other area shall drain onto this area. Drains in any wash or process area shall not discharge to the storm drain system; these drains should connect to the sanitary sewer. Applicant shall contact the City of Berkeley and EBMUD for specific connection and discharge requirements. Discharges to the sanitary sewer are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the City of Berkeley and EBMUD.
 - C. Landscaping shall be designed with efficient irrigation to reduce runoff, promote surface infiltration and minimize the use of fertilizers and pesticides that contribute to stormwater pollution. Where feasible, landscaping should be designed and operated to treat runoff. When and where possible, xeriscape and drought tolerant plants shall be incorporated into new development plans.
 - D. Design, location and maintenance requirements and schedules for any stormwater quality treatment structural controls shall be submitted to the Department of Public Works for review with respect to reasonable adequacy of the controls. The review does not relieve the property owner of the responsibility for complying with BMC Chapter 17.20 and future

revisions to the City's overall stormwater quality ordinances. This review shall be shall be conducted prior to the issuance of a Building Permit.

- E. All paved outdoor storage areas must be designed to reduce/limit the potential for runoff to contact pollutants.
- F. All on-site storm drain inlets/catch basins *must* be cleaned at least once a year immediately prior to the rainy season. The property owner shall be responsible for all costs associated with proper operation and maintenance of all storm drainage facilities (pipelines, inlets, catch basins, outlets, etc.) associated with the project, unless the City accepts such facilities by Council action. Additional cleaning may be required by City of Berkeley Public Works Engineering Dept.
- G. All private or public projects that create and/or replace 10,000 square feet or more of impervious surface must comply with Provision C.3 of the Alameda County NPDES permit and must incorporate stormwater controls to enhance water quality. Permit submittals shall include a Stormwater Requirement Checklist and detailed information showing how the proposed project will meet Provision C.3 stormwater requirements, including a) Site design measures to reduce impervious surfaces, promote infiltration, and reduce water quality impacts; b) Source Control Measures to keep pollutants out of stormwater runoff; c) Stormwater treatment measures that are hydraulically sized to remove pollutants from stormwater; d) an O & M (Operations and Maintenance) agreement for all stormwater treatment devices and installations; and e) Engineering calculations for all stormwater devices (both mechanical and biological).
- H. All on-site storm drain inlets must be labeled "No Dumping Drains to Bay" or equivalent using methods approved by the City.
- Most washing and/or steam cleaning must be done at an appropriately equipped facility that drains to the sanitary sewer. Any outdoor washing or pressure washing must be managed in such a way that there is no discharge or soaps or other pollutants to the storm drain. Sanitary connections are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the sanitary district with jurisdiction for receiving the discharge.
- J. All loading areas must be designated to minimize "run-on" or runoff from the area. Accumulated waste water that may contribute to the pollution of stormwater must be drained to the sanitary sewer or intercepted and pretreated prior to discharge to the storm drain system. The property owner shall ensure that BMPs are implemented to prevent potential stormwater pollution. These BMPs shall include, but are not limited to, a regular program of sweeping, litter control and spill cleanup.
- K. Restaurants, where deemed appropriate, must be designed with a contained area for cleaning mats, equipment and containers. This contained wash area shall be covered or designed to prevent run-on or run-off from the area. The area shall not discharge to the storm drains; wash waters should drain to the sanitary sewer, or collected for ultimate disposal to the sanitary sewer. Employees shall be instructed and signs posted indicating that all washing activities shall be conducted in this area. Sanitary connections are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the waste water treatment plant receiving the discharge.

- L. Sidewalks and parking lots shall be swept regularly to prevent the accumulation of litter and debris. If pressure washed, debris must be trapped and collected to prevent entry to the storm drain system. If any cleaning agent or degreaser is used, wash water shall not discharge to the storm drains; wash waters should be collected and discharged to the sanitary sewer. Discharges to the sanitary sewer are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the sanitary district with jurisdiction for receiving the discharge.
- M. The applicant is responsible for ensuring that all contractors and sub-contractors are aware of and implement all stormwater quality control measures. Failure to comply with the approved construction BMPs shall result in the issuance of correction notices, citations, or a project stop work order.
- 48. <u>Public Works Construction</u>. Construction activities that involve one or more acres of land disturbance must comply with the State-wide general permit requiring owner to (1) notify the State; (2) prepare and implement a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP); and (3) monitor the effectiveness of the plan. Additional information may be found online at http://www.swrcb.ca.gov. As part of the permit submittal, the Public Works Department will need a) a copy of the "Notice of Intent" filed with the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB)/Division of Water Quality; b) the Waste Discharger Identification (WDID) number issued by the SWRCB for the project; c) a copy of the SWWPP prepared for each phase of the project; and d) the name of the individual who will be responsible for monitoring the site for compliance to the approved SWPPP.
- **49.** <u>Public Works Implement BAAQMD-Recommended Measures during Construction</u>. For all proposed projects, BAAQMD recommends implementing all the Basic Construction Mitigation Measures, listed below to meet the best management practices threshold for fugitive dust:
 - All exposed surfaces (e.g., parking areas, staging areas, soil piles, graded areas, and unpaved access roads) shall be watered two times per day.
 - All haul trucks transporting soil, sand, or other loose material off-site shall be covered.
 - All visible mud or dirt track-out onto adjacent public roads shall be removed using wet power vacuum street sweepers at least once per day. The use of dry power sweeping is prohibited.
 - All vehicle speeds on unpaved roads shall be limited to 15 mph.
 - All roadways, driveways, and sidewalks to be paved shall be completed as soon as possible. Building pads shall be laid as soon as possible after grading unless seeding or soil binders are used.
 - Idling times shall be minimized either by shutting equipment off when not in use or reducing the maximum idling time to 5 minutes (as required by the California airborne toxics control measure Title 13, Section 2485 of California Code of Regulations [CCR]). Clear signage shall be provided for construction workers at all access points.
 - All construction equipment shall be maintained and properly tuned in accordance with manufacturer's specifications. All equipment shall be checked by a certified visible emissions evaluator.
 - Post a publicly visible sign with the telephone number and person to contact at the lead agency regarding dust complaints. This person shall respond and take corrective action

within 48 hours. The Air District's phone number shall also be visible to ensure compliance with applicable regulations.

- **50.** <u>Public Works</u>. All piles of debris, soil, sand, or other loose materials shall be covered at night and during rainy weather with plastic at least one-eighth millimeter thick and secured to the ground.
- **51.** <u>Public Works</u>. The applicant shall ensure that all excavation takes into account surface and subsurface waters and underground streams so as not to adversely affect adjacent properties and rights-of-way.
- **52.** <u>Public Works</u>. The project sponsor shall maintain sandbags or other devices around the site perimeter during the rainy season to prevent on-site soils from being washed off-site and into the storm drain system. The project sponsor shall comply with all City ordinances regarding construction and grading.
- **53.** <u>Public Works</u>. Prior to any excavation, grading, clearing, or other activities involving soil disturbance during the rainy season the applicant shall obtain approval of an erosion prevention plan by the Building and Safety Division and the Public Works Department. The applicant shall be responsible for following these and any other measures required by the Building and Safety Division and the Public Works Department.
- **54.** <u>Public Works</u>. The removal or obstruction of any fire hydrant shall require the submission of a plan to the City's Public Works Department for the relocation of the fire hydrant during construction.
- **55.** <u>Public Works</u>. If underground utilities leading to adjacent properties are uncovered and/or broken, the contractor involved shall immediately notify the Public Works Department and the Building & Safety Division, and carry out any necessary corrective action to their satisfaction.

Prior to Final Inspection or Issuance of Occupancy Permit:

- **56.** <u>Compliance with Conditions and Environmental Mitigation Measures</u>. The project shall conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. The developer is responsible for providing sufficient evidence to demonstrate compliance with the requirements throughout the implementation of this Use Permit. Occupancy is subject to verification of compliance to these Conditions of Approval as well as the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program.</u>
- 57. <u>Compliance with Approved Plan</u>. The project shall conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. All landscape, site and architectural improvements shall be completed per the attached approved drawings dated June 29, 2017 <u>August 30, 2018</u>, except as modified by conditions of approval.
- **58.** <u>Construction and Demolition Diversion</u>. A Waste Diversion Report, with receipts or weigh slips documenting debris disposal or recycling during all phases of the project, must be completed and submitted for approval to the City's Building and Safety Division. The Zoning Officer may request summary reports at more frequent intervals, as necessary to ensure compliance with this requirement. A copy of the Waste Diversion Plan shall be available at all times at the construction site for review by City Staff.

1050 PARKER STREET MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117 April 30, 2019

- **59.** <u>Green Building Certification</u>. The applicant shall submit updated documentation demonstrating that the building will attain LEED Gold or higher, or attain a building performance equivalent to this rating that has been approved by the Zoning Officer for this project. Documentation expected at this stage includes proof of submission of the final application materials and payment of the certification fee. If this submission has not yet occurred, a detailed explanation and timeline indicating when it will it happen must be submitted to the Zoning Officer for review and approval. Once awarded by the organization administering the green building certification system, the applicant shall forward a copy of the certification award to the Zoning Officer.
- **60.** <u>Savings By Design</u>. The applicant shall provide the project planner with an updated Savings By Design Energy Efficiency Form that includes a completed Final Savings for the project. If the applicant has requested that PG&E complete this form and PG&E in unable to do so prior to occupancy permit or final inspection approval, the applicant may satisfy this condition by submitting documentation that PG&E intends to submit the form to the project planner with the expected date.

At All Times:

- **61.** <u>Exterior Lighting</u>. All exterior lighting shall be energy efficient where feasible; and shielded and directed downward and away from property lines to prevent excessive glare beyond the subject property.
- **62.** <u>Rooftop Projections</u>. No additional rooftop or elevator equipment shall be added to exceed the approved maximum roof height without submission of an application for a Use Permit Modification, subject to Board review and approval.
- **63.** <u>Design Review</u>. Signage and any other exterior modifications, including but not limited to landscaping and lighting, shall be subject to Design Review and Landmarks Preservation Commission approval.
- **64.** <u>Drainage Patterns</u>. The applicant shall establish and maintain drainage patterns that do not adversely affect adjacent properties and rights-of-way. Drainage plans shall be submitted for approval of the Building & Safety Division and Public Works Department, if required.
- 65. <u>Electrical Meter</u>. Only one electrical meter fixture may be installed per dwelling unit.
- **66.** <u>Loading</u>. All loading/unloading activities associated with deliveries to all uses shall be restricted to the hours of 7:00 A.M. to 10:00 P.M. daily.
- **67.** <u>Bike Parking</u>. Secure and on-site bike parking for at least 46 bicycles shall be provided for the building.</u>
- **68.** <u>Transportation Demand Management</u>. A Transportation Demand Management compliance report shall be submitted to the Transportation Division Manager, on a form acceptable to the City, prior to occupancy, and on an annual basis thereafter, which demonstrates that the project is in compliance with the applicable requirements and the following:

1050 PARKER STREET MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117 April 30, 2019

- A. <u>Transportation Information Display</u>. The building permit plans shall incorporate a transportation information display in the <u>residential medical office building</u> lobby (and lounges, break rooms and other common areas, if applicable) to provide all <u>residential building</u> occupants with information regarding: 1) Albany, Berkeley, Oakland and Emeryville biking and walking maps; 2) directions to BART & AMTRAK; 3) AC Transit and West Berkeley Shuttle route maps, schedules and fares; and 4) NextBus, 511 and car-share contact information. Building management will ensure that all information regarding transit and alternative transportation is kept current, and that this information is provided to all residents, commercial tenants and employees employees and building visitors, on an annual basis.
- B. <u>West Berkeley Shuttle</u>. Applicant shall fully participate in either (i) the Berkeley Gateway Transportation Management Association (GTMA), or (ii) another private, non-profit agency responsible for administering a West Berkeley Shuttle to North Berkeley and Ashby BART Stations serving West Berkeley and the members participating in the West Berkeley transportation Management Association (WBTMA). Full participation in either the GTMA or the WBTMA requires (i) a one-time start-up payment of \$20,000 to either the GTMA or the WBTMA to establish shuttle services; (ii) annual payments to provide project's fair share of service estimated for initial operating years to be no less than \$20,000 a year; and (iii) participation in the governance of the non-profit on a pro-bono basis.

Prior to the issuance of certificate of occupancy, Applicant shall provide evidence to the Zoning Officer that it has executed a Membership Agreement with either the GTMA or the WBTMA in accordance with the policies, rules and regulations of the organization, and the above.

Applicant, its successors and assignees, shall remain a member of the GTMA or WBTMA, or equivalent, for as long as the GTMA or WBTMA or its successor or assignee operates a shuttle from West Berkeley to BART, or its successors.

- C. <u>CarShare Required</u>. Car share application fees, membership fees, and monthly dues shall be paid in full for all participating employees.
- D. <u>Bike Parking</u>. Secure and on-site bike parking for at least 46 bicycles shall be provided for the building.
- E. <u>Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program.</u> Encourage enrollment by all qualifying employees in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program and submit an annual statement indicating number of participating employees.
- F. <u>Pre-Loaded Clipper Cards.</u> Provide annual transit pass subsidies in the form of pre-loaded Clipper Cards (or other acceptable substitute) for each residential unit <u>employee</u> until such time that applicant's fair share contribution to the West Berkeley Shuttle program is made, and service commences and if and when the West Berkeley Shuttle is not in operation.
- G. <u>Transit Subsidy Condition</u>. The applicant shall reimburse employees the maximum nontaxable cost of commuting to and from work on public transportation (e.g., monthly passes)

if they so commute, and a notice informing employees of the availability of such subsidy shall be permanently displayed in the employee area as per BMC Chapter 9.88.

H. <u>Food Service Operation</u>. The food service operation, if qualifying for participation in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program (or successor program), shall participate in the "Guaranteed Ride Home" program to reduce employee single occupant vehicle trips by providing alternate means of leaving work in an emergency. Enrollment shall be encouraged by providing Guarantee Ride Home information to all employees. An affidavit/statement indicating number of participating employees shall be provided annually to the Transportation Division Manager.

FOOD SERVICE CONDITIONS

(These requirements are in addition to any other requirements under the City's Building, Health or Fire Codes or by agencies such as the Alcoholic Beverage Control Department of the State of California. The applicant is responsible for contacting these and other departments and agencies to identify and secure all applicable permits and licenses).

- **69.** Changes in the nature of the operation including, but not limited to, the addition of seating, changes in hours (except decreased hours in compliance with applicable ABC regulations), and the addition of live entertainment, shall require modification of this permit subject to approval by the Zoning Adjustments Board.
- **70.** The approved floor plan, including the number of seats, shall be followed and the operation shall be conducted as presented to the Board. The maximum occupancy shall be as specified in the application unless otherwise required by applicable regulations.
- **71.** Changes to the building's facade, including doors or windows, site plans, landscaping, signage, and awnings are subject to Design Review and approval prior to issuance of a building permit.
- 72. The hours of operation of the restaurant portion of the business shall be limited to the District hours. Hours of operation refer to arrival of the first patron and departure of the last patron. Any change in the hours of operation (except decreased hours in compliance with applicable ABC regulations) shall be approved by the Zoning Adjustments Board. Hours of operation are subject to review and amendment by the Zoning Adjustments Board as necessary to avoid detriment to the neighborhood or to achieve conformance with revised City standards or policies.
- **73.** Cooking odors, noise, exterior lighting and operation of any parking area shall be controlled so as to prevent verified complaints from the surrounding neighborhood. This shall include noise created by employees working on the premises before or after patrons arrive.
- **74.** Smoke and odor control equipment approved by the City Environmental Health Division and providing adequate protection to residential uses near the restaurant shall be installed (or prior installation verified) prior to issuance of an Occupancy Permit.

- **75.** Garbage and trash containers that are suitably enclosed and screened from view shall be provided subject to approval of the Zoning Officer, the Health Department and, where applicable, the Design Review Planner. Any establishment selling beverages in cans or bottles that are subject to the State of California Container Deposit Law shall provide separate bins or cans for the placement of such cans or bottles to ensure recycling of such containers.
- **76.** Containers used for the dispensing of prepared food shall identify the establishment. Polystyrene foam food packing is prohibited by Section 11.60.030 of the Berkeley Municipal Code.
- **77.** Any establishment selling beverages in cans or bottles that are subject to the State of California Container Deposit Law shall recycle such containers. The operator of the restaurant shall place a waste receptacle near the entry way and shall insure that garbage on the sidewalk in front of the establishment and within 50 feet thereof will be picked up periodically during each day, so that the sidewalk remains clean.
- **78.** <u>Posting Requirements</u>. This Use Permit, including these and all other required conditions, shall be posted in conspicuous location, available for viewing by any interested party.
- **79.** <u>Subject to Review</u>. This permit is subject to review, imposition of additional conditions, or revocation if factual complaint is received by the Zoning Officer that the maintenance or operation of this establishment is violating any of these or other required conditions or is detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort or general welfare of persons residing or working in the neighborhood or is detrimental or injurious to property and improvements in the neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.

Conditions added at ZAB Hearing

- **80.** <u>DRC Conditions Prior to Final Design Review.</u> The following recommendation and conditions shall be incorporated in the final project design:
 - Final Color scheme will be reviewed at FDR. Color accents are too dark. Provide an alternate for further review.
 - Brown color for the accent panels is not successful. Look at eliminating this color or making it more subtle. Review further at FDR.
 - Accents could be stronger at retail.
 - Look at soffits as another opportunity for accent colors.
 - Provide transformer and trach enclosure at FDR, as well as complete fence details.
 - The Off-Site Parking Lot (ZP#2018-0116) Landscape Plans shall be reviewed in conjunction with the architectural design review for the Medical Office Building.
- **81.** Prior to Issuance of the certificate of occupancy, the applicant shall provide assurance for funding improvements for up to two (2) intersections based on traffic performance evaluations at up to four (4) intersections, at the discretion of the City Engineer. The funds shall be held for a period of three years from date of occupancy. Should the funds not be needed for intersection improvements after three years, said funds shall be released back to the applicant.
- 81. Prior to issuance of the certificate of occupancy, the applicant shall provide assurance for funding improvements based on traffic performance evaluations at the intersection of Tenth

Street and Dwight Way. The funds shall be held for a period of three years from date of occupancy. Should the funds not be needed for intersection improvements after three years, said funds shall be released back to the applicant.

- 82. Annual traffic performance monitoring shall occur at up to four (4) intersections at the discretion of the City Engineer. It shall be at the discretion of the City Engineer to determine appropriate traffic performance improvement measures, beyond those required under the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, to be implemented at the expense of the applicant at up to two (2) intersections. Monitoring requirements shall include:
 - A. First monitoring shall take place prior to Occupancy to establish Baseline conditions. Monitoring shall take place annually thereafter, for a period of three (3) years.
 - B. Average Daily Trip traffic counts on Parker between 10th Street and San Pablo Avenue to determine the peak traffic hours.
 - C. Intersection Peak Hour turning movement counts (average over two consecutive days) including bike and pedestrians.
 - D. Traffic performance analysis shall include standard traffic control warrant analysis, as well delay and pedestrian warrants for uncontrolled intersections.
 - E. At the discretion of the City Engineer, the following intersections shall be monitored:
 - a. 10th Street and Dwight Way;
 - b. 9th Street and Parker Street;
 - c. Carleton Street and Mathew Street; and
 - d. 9th Street and Dwight Street.
- 82. After the issuance of certificate of occupancy, annual traffic performance monitoring shall occur at Tenth Street and Dwight Way for a period of three years. It shall be at the discretion of the City Engineer to determine appropriate traffic performance improvement measures, such as additional signage and road markings, beyond those required under the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, to be implemented at the expense of the applicant. Monitoring requirements shall include:
 - A. First monitoring shall take place prior to Occupancy to establish Baseline conditions. Monitoring shall take place annually thereafter, for a period of three (3) years.
 - B. <u>Average Daily Trip traffic counts on Dwight Way between Tenth Street and San Pablo</u> <u>Avenue to determine the peak traffic hours.</u>
 - C. Intersection Peak Hour turning movement counts (average over two consecutive days) including bike and pedestrians.
 - D. Traffic performance analysis shall include standard traffic control warrant analysis, as well delay and pedestrian warrants for uncontrolled intersections.
- 83. After the issuance of certificate of occupancy and prior to the implementation of Mitigation Measure T-1.a., as detailed in the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, annual traffic performance monitoring shall occur at San Pablo Avenue and Dwight Way for a period of three years. It shall be at the discretion of the City Engineer to determine the need for dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection. Monitoring requirements shall include:
 - A. <u>First monitoring shall take place prior to Occupancy to establish Baseline conditions.</u> <u>Monitoring shall take place annually thereafter, for a period of three (3) years.</u>
 - B. <u>Average Daily Trip traffic counts on Dwight Way between Tenth Street and Byron Street</u> to determine the peak traffic hours

- C. <u>Intersection Peak Hour turning movement counts (average over two consecutive days)</u> including bike and pedestrians
- D. <u>Traffic performance analysis shall include standard traffic control warrant analysis, as well</u> <u>delay and pedestrian warrants for uncontrolled intersections</u>
- 84. Prior to the issuance of any permits, the applicant shall present evidence that the require rezone has been processed and approved by City Council. The City Council Resolution number shall be prominently displayed on all plan sheets.
- 85. Prior to the issuance of any permits, the applicant shall present evidence that Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 has been approved. Proof of the decision shall be prominently displayed on all plan sheets.

Page 232 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
HYDROLOGY AND WATER QUALITY						
HYD-1: Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis						
The project shall not increase from pre-project to post- construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.	Conduct a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis	Prior to the issuance of required project permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.						
HYD-2: Storm Water Control Measures						
Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed pre-project peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life.	Develop and install stormwater control measures	During construction activities	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the right- of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be	Verify installation of all stormwater control measures	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Comp	liance Ve	rification
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
completely operational and any facilities located within the right- of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.						
LAND USE AND PLANNING						
LU-1: Rezone						
Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed- Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).	Rezone a portion of the project site	Prior to issuance of demolition permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
NOISE						
NOI-1: Construction Vibration Reduction Measures						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks that create a vibration disturbance across the Project's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during the regular posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the covenant Morship Center, or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit 	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
 Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500- foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities. 						
NOI-2: Construction Noise Abatement						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment. The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists. The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors. The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines. The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue). 	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
6. The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.						
The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements, are limited to the hours of						

Page 235 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification			
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments	
 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No construction-related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley. 8. The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites of the construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site. 							
TRANSPORTATION							
T-1: Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements							
A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required project permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation				

City

permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.

a. Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, as determined necessary by the City Engineer.

b. Signal Installation. Signalization of the San Pablo

Works, Transportation Division

Page 236 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification			
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments	
Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections on San Pablo Avenue.							
T-2: Driveway Safety							
The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Tenth and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.	Provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation Division				

This page intentionally left blank.



Page 238 of 358

1 10)	9	8		7	6	6		5	
ctural Drawing Notes:		PROJECT DESCRIPTION			DRAWING LIST	Г				
D EXISTING CONDITIONS VORK. REPORT ARCHITECT PRIOR TO GCTED WORK. IMENSIONS ARE REFERENCED D, FACE OF CONCRETE, FACE DF FINISHED SURFACE, //SE. N DIMENSIONS ARE SHED SURFACES UNLESS LING HEIGHTS ARE DOR TO FINISHED CEILING FIXTURES, TOILET PARTITIONS, ND EQUIPMENT ARE ISHED SURFACES UNLESS FIELD VERIFY" SHALL BE Y THE CONTRACTOR AND CHITECT BEFORE HE WORK. CLEAR" REQUIRE SPECIFIC N DISCIPLINES AND/OR T.S." ARE NOT TO SCALE. 3. WRITTEN DIMENSIONS TAKE FICATION IS REQUIRED IN HE INTENT OF THE CONTRACT THE ARCHITECT. LABELED "TYPICAL" SHALL HAT ARE THE SAME OR	The site, app shaped split Pablo Avenu Berkeley, Ca consists of o parking on th pocket park order to mate terms of buil surface park remainder of of the buildin form. SITE INFORM ADDRESS: APN: ZONING: TOTAL LOT A	proximately 1.6 acres, is an irregularly zoned parcel with frontage on San ue, Parker Street and 10th Street in alifornia. This 3 story building project office space (Occupancy: B) and he ground level. Retail space and a are provided in San Pablo Ave. in the surrounding neighborhood in lding scale and design. Additional sing and landscaping will occupy the f the site. The general configuration ng is "L" shape with simple variation in PROJECT INFORMATION MATION 2621 Tenth Street Berkeley, CA 054-7863-10, 054-1763-3-3, 054-1763-1-3 C-W AREA: 68,331 SF	, , ,	G0.0 ARCHITECT A0.1 A1.0 A1.1 A1.2 A1.3 A1.4 A1.5 A1.6 A1.7 A1.8 A1.9 A1.10 A1.11 A1.12 A1.13 A2.0 A2.1 A2.2 A2.3 A2.4 A2.5 A3.0 A3.1 CIVIL C0.0 C1.0 C2.0 LANDSCAPE L0.1 L0.2 L1.0 L1.1	PROJECT INFORMAT URE VICINITY MAP SITE PLAN PHOTO MONTAGE PE PHOTO MONTAGE PE SHADOW STUDIES SHADOW STUDIES STREET STRIP ELEV/ AERIAL VIEWS SAN PABLO FRONTA SAN PABLO FLOOR PLAN SAN	TION ERSPECTIVES ERSPECTIVES ATIONS AGE GE ER HOUSE VIEWS HOUSE VIEWS AN AN SAN PABLO AVE. DNS S VEY NS PLAN HING PLAN		Ninth Street sociates at at Production Inc Berkeley Agenc	Steep Hill L Parker St Ninth Street Ninth Street	ab
				L1.1 L2.0	SHADE CANOPY PL	E PLAN _AN				
(<u> </u>	$\langle \rangle \rangle$				Juan's	Place 🦷	Carleton St
DIRECTORY	BUILDING A	AREA					15			Calle
	>	TOTAL					\mathbf{k}	carleton St		
	GROUND	9,920 sf					$\left \right\rangle$	Car		Stree
ITE 400	LEVEL 2	27.100 sf						5		et
1		23,650 ef	_				\mathbb{Q}			
		60,670 sf	_							
		00,070 31					\sum			
ITE 400										
1	>						\sum			
(>						K			
94103	>						\mathbf{K}			
СТ							$ \zeta $			
	>						\mathbf{k}			
NUE							$\left \right\rangle$			
960										
							$\left \right\rangle$			
N ROAD	~						\sum			
Č							\sum			
ER										
	>						6	7		
	>						K			
	>						K			
TE 400							$ \zeta $			
94105	>									
							$\left \right\rangle$			
(>									
ROLLO							$\left \right\rangle$			
NUE, SUITE 210										
Č	×						\sum			
т										
1	>						K			
TE 400										
(\sim			\mathcal{F}			
						\smile \bigcirc			I	
1 10		0	8		7	F	3		5	

Page 241 of 358

Page 242 of 358

NOT TO SCALE

Page 245 of 358

10	9	8	7	6	5	
2600 SAN PABLO AVE.					EET PROPOSED PROJECT —	
						3
 – 1050 PARKER STREET PROPOS PROJECT 	SED		PL	- 2600 SAN PABLO AVE	PARKEF PL	STREET

160 PARKER STREET PROPOSED PROJECT

 1
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 10
 <t

10	0	o 1	71 61	
10	9	O		5

10	9	7	5

and the second		
		NOT TO SCALE
1994 - Contra Co	¹ Second and a second	
		I
·		
		 A second sec second second sec
·		
		and the second
. '		
- 11.		
Sec. 4		
	19 million and	1944 - Alexandre Alex
. * .		
•		
*		
the second se		
	19 million and a second s	19
	• • • •	
. * .		
· · · · ·		
· · · ·		
. *		
. *·.		

	VIEW OF NO	RTHWEST POCKET PA	RK 2
		NOT TO S	
A A			
HE AND			
E HIM			
ATT -			
The second second			
APPENDENCE IN THE			
A CONTRACTOR			
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
RC [*]			

10	9	8	7 6	5

Page 252 of 358


10	9	8. 	7	5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1



· · ·		· .		KEAK ENII	KY	Ζ	
•			· .			·	· · · · · ·
	1999 - Constantino - Consta		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	NOT TO SC	CALE		
					I		
· .		· · · ·		· · · · ·		· .	
· · · ·						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
· .		1.				· .	
		•					
		· · · · ·					
		· · ·	and and a second se	· · ·			
		· · · ·			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · ·	· ·
· · ·				· · ·		• •	
		· · · · · ·					
· .		· .		· .		· .	
		·		•		·	
· .		·		· .		· · ·	
•		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
	1999 - Constanting (1999)		·····		¹ 8		1993 - Constanting (1997)
· · ·				· · ·		• •	
				· · · · ·			
. •				. •			
· .		۰.		۰.		۰.	
		•		•		·	
		· · ·		· · ·			
		· · ·		· ·			
· .		· ·	•		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		•
	1999 - Constantino - Consta		*******		*******		******
*		· .		· .		• •	
· · · · · ·							
· • •		· • •		· • •			
۰.		۰.		· .		۰.	
•		•		•		•	
· · ·		· .		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
			· ·. I	I	· · · · · ·		
	10	9	8	7		6	5











Page 258 of 358



4	EXISTING TREE TO	20" DIA		5	11A ¹⁸ 27' - 0"		6	27' - 0"	7	EXISTI
	SAN PA	ABLO AVI	ENUE							REMAI
					8' - 0"	*			CONCRETE PLANTER W/BENCH	CUSTO PEDES ACCES SALER PUBLIC CUSTO
	CAPE F CAPE NS CAPE F	FOOD S RETAIL	SERVICE (746 SF)					RETAIL JTDOOR EATING		POCKET PARK
	8' - 6"	8' - 0"	, 8' - 6"	8' - 6"	8' - 0"	8' - 6"	(+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+) (+)	9' - 0"		+ + + 9' - 0" 9' - 0"
O	COMPACT 8'-6" x 16" 44	СОМРАСТ 8' x 16'_ 43	COMPACT 8'-6'' x 16' 42	COMPACT 		COMPACT 8'-6" x 16' 39	COMPACT 8'-6" x 16' 38			9' x 18' (2' OH)
	1				Q	5				

1	10	9	8	7	6	5	







1	10	9	8	7	6	5	





PREPARED BY OR UNDER THE SUPERVISION OF RICHARD JAMES HICKENBOTTOM, P.L.S. 8654 LICENSE EXPIRES: 12-31-17





		15	14	13	12 11	10	9	8 7	
	MATERI	<u>als schedule -</u>	– 1050 PARKER					B7 VEHICULAR GATE	
	SYMBO	LDE	SCRIPTION	DETAIL	PRODUCT/ITEM#	FINISH/COLOR	SOURCE/COMMENTS	B8 6" FLUSH BAND	
	PAVIN(<i>3</i> & HEADERS				MED SAND		B9 RETAINING WALL	
	A1	4" CONCRETE PAVING	9 — PED.	1/L-5.0	P.I.P. CONCRETE, TOOL JOINT	BLAST/COLOR TO MATCH ARCH.	TBD	SYMBOL DESCRI	IPT
L	A2	4" CONCRETE PAVING	G — PED.	1/L-5.0	P.I.P. CONCRETE, TOOL JOINT	NATURAL GREY/BROOM	SEE CITY STANDARDS	SITE FURNISHINGS	
	A3	6" CONCRETE PAVING	G – PED.	2/L-5.0	P.I.P. CONCRETE, TOOL JOINT	NATURAL GREY/BROOM	SEE CITY STANDARDS	C1 BENCH	
	A4	CONCRETE UNIT PAVE	ER – PED. (ON GRADE)	5/L-5.0	LARGE FORMAT 18"X36", 8"X16"	PORCELAIN #4713	STEPSTONE, INC.	C2 BIKE RACK	
	A4a	CONCRETE UNIT PAVE	ER – VEH. (ON GRADE)	5/L-5.0	4"X4" HOLLAND II PAVER(80MM)	ANTIQUE PEWTER	ACKERSTONE	C4 STAIR RAIL	
к	A4b	CONCRETE UNIT PAVE	ER – PED. (ON GRADE)	5/L-5.0	4"X4" HOLLAND II PAVER(60MM)	ANTIQUE PEWTER	ACKERSTONE	C5 RAMP RAIL	
	A5	TRUNCATED DOME PA	VER	10/L-5.0	12"X12" ALIGNED PROFILE	CHARCOAL GREY #511	STEPSTONE, INC.	C6 ART PIECE/SIGNAGE	
	A6	6" CONCRETE PAVING	G – VEH.	STANDARDS	IBD	INTEGRAL COLOR	IBD	SYMBOL DESCR	
		ASPHALI PAVING		S.C.D.	- 3" MINUS MATERIAL STARILIZED	CALIFORNIA GOLD DG,		DRAINAGE	
	A8	DECOMPOSED GRANITE	e paving (natural ground)	1/L-5.1	W/ BINDER	STABILIZER SOLUTIONS BINDER	STABILIZER SOLUTIONS	D1 BIORETENTION	
J	A9	CONCRETE UNIT PAVE	ER – PED (ON STRUCTURE)	6/L-5.0	2'X2'	PORCELAIN #4713	STEPSTONE, INC.		
		ADD ALT. DECK PANE	ELS (ON STRUCTURE)	6/L-5.0	BISON PANELS/PEDESTALS				
	A10	LANDSCAPE HEADER ((UN GRADE) Pave (on structure)	9/L-5.0	.125"X4" CLEANLINE	BRONZE FINISH	PERMALOC - CLEANLINE		
	A12	PAVING EDGE RESTRA	INT (ON GRADE)	8,12/L-5.0	4.5"X4.5" STRUCTUREDGE	BRONZE FINISH	PERMALOC		
H	A13	PAVERS/PLANTING ED	IGE RESTRAINT (ON	7/L-5.0	4.5"X4.5" STRUCTUREDGE	GEO EDGE W/ CLEAN LINE EXTENDER MILL	PERMALOC, GEOMAT		
	SYMBO	L DES	SCRIPTION	DETAIL	PRODUCT/ITEM#	FINISH/COLOR	SOURCE/COMMENTS		
	STAIR,	, WALL, FENCE d	& CURB						
	B1	6" CONCRETE CURB		S.C.D.	P.I.P. CONCRETE	NATURAL GREY, BROOM FINISH	SEE CITY STANDARDS		
G	B2	PLANTER WALL - RE	TAINING	X/L-XX	P.I.P. CONCERETE	PEWTER, ACID ETCH	DAVIS COLOR		
	B3	PEDESTRIAN GATE		9,6/L-5.1	ART TBD	TBD	TBD		
	B4	PRIVACY FENCE		2/L-5.1	ARCHITECTURAL PANEL/PICKET	POWDER-COATED PRE-GALVANIZED STEEL FENCE	OMEGA OR APPROVED EQUAL		
	B5	SITE STAIR		X/L-XX	P.I.P. CONCRETE	PEWTER	DAVIS COLOR		
F	B6	ART FENCE		2/L-5.1	ART TBD	TBD	TBD		
	<u> </u>	VEHICULAR GATE			IBD	IBD	IBD		
Е D В	11" MAX. AT BLDG.		PLANTING AMENDED LIGHTWEIGHT SOIL MIX VARIES SEE LAYOUT PLANS	NOTES: 1. PROVIDE SAMPLE LANDSCAPE ARCH REPRESENTATIVE PRIOR TO INSTALL 2. CLEANLINE XL EX WHERE SOIL DEP 3. EXTEND GEO-GRI AREA PER MANUF SPECIFICATIONS 4. EXTEND GEO-GRI CHIP AREA BY A BLDG. PARAPET, 2-4" SLATE CHIF GEO-EDGE ALUMIN HEX BOLT AND NU 8" CLEANLINE XL GEO-GRID APRON PERMALOC CAPTUF FILTER/ PROTECTIV DRAINAGE COMPOS WATERPROOFING PODIUM SLAB, S.A	OF EDGING TO ITECT OR OWNER'S FOR APPROVAL ATION. ITENDER USED ITH EXCEEDS 8.5" D MAT INTO SOIL ACTURER'S D MAT INTO SLATE MIN. OF 12" S.A.D MUM RESTRAINT JT EXTENDER RE PLATE VE FABRIC SITE, S.A.D SYSTEM, S.A.D .D	11 MAY.	PLANTING AMENDED LIGH SOIL MIX	NOTE: 1. PROVIDE SAMPLE OF EDG TO LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE APPROVAL PRIOR TO INST 2. CLEANLINE XL EXTENDER WHERE SOIL DEPTH EXCE 3. EXTEND GEO-GRID MAT I AREA PER MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATIONS UNIT PAVER OR WOOD DE GEO-EDGE ALUMINUM RE HEX BOLT AND NUT ADJUSTABLE PEDESTAL SY 8" CLEANLINE XL EXTEND GEO-GRID APRON PERMALOC CAPTURE PLAT FILTER/ PROTECTIVE FABI DRAINAGE COMPOSITE, S./ WATERPROOFING SS S.A.D PODIUM SLAB, S.A.D	ING FO ALL/ USE EDS NTO ?'S ECK STR/ YSTE ER FE RIC A.D SYST
Δ		EDGE RESTI	raint @ slate c	HIP/PLANTIN(pave edge restraint-P	<u>G (ON</u> STRUCTURE)	SCALE:	GE RESTRAINT @ 3"=1'-0"	PAVERS/PAVING (ON ST pave edge restraint-PAVE-podiu	Im.dw
·		15	14	10	12 11	10	ρ	0 7	

Page 265 of 358

10	9	8	7	6	5	4
		B7 VEHICI	ular gate	X/L-XX	TBD	
H/COLOR	SOURCE/COMMENTS	B8 6" FLI	USH BAND	X/L-XX	TBD	
ND		B9 RETAIN	NING WALL	3/L-5.1	TBD	
OLOR TO RCH.	TBD	SYMBOL	DESCRIPTION	DE	ETAIL PR	oduct/item#
GREY/BROOM	SEE CITY STANDARDS	SITE FURNIS	SHINGS		L	
GREY/BROOM	SEE CITY STANDARDS	C1 BENCH	4	X/L-XX	HARDWOC	D/TUBE STL
INI #1713	STEPSTONE INC	C2 BIKE I	RACK	12/L-5.1	BOLA OR	APPROVED EQUAL
 PFWTER	ACKERSTONE	C3 BIKE	LOCKER	X/L-XX	DERO	
PEWTER	ACKERSTONE	C4 STAIR	RAIL	X/L-XX	TBD	
AL GREY #511	STEPSTONE. INC.	C5 RAMP	RAIL	X/L-XX	TBD	
NDBLAST,	TRD	C6 ART F	PIECE/SIGNAGE	X/L-XX	TBD	
_ COLOR		SYMBOL	DESCRIPTION	[DETAIL F	PRODUCT/ITEN
- NIA GOLD DG, ER SOLUTIONS	LYSINGSO OR SIM. STABILIZER SOLUTIONS	DRAINAGE	TENTION		S.C.D. S.C.D.	FOR DRAINAGE PL
IN #4713	STEPSTONE, INC.				I	
FINISH	PERMALOC – CLEANLINE					
HAM 3"-4"	ESCHEGURON SLATE					
FINISH	PERMALOC					
GE W/ CLEAN TENDER MILL	PERMALOC, GEOMAT					
H/COLOR	SOURCE/COMMENTS					
GREY, BROOM	SEE CITY STANDARDS					
ACID ETCH	DAVIS COLOR					
	TBD					
-COATED VANIZED	OMEGA OR APPROVED EQUAL					
INCE	DAVIS COLOR					
	TBD					
	TBD					
	PLANTING AMENDED LIGHT SOIL MIX	NOTE: 1. PROV TO L OWNE APPR 2. CLEA WHEF 3. EXTE AREA SPEC UNIT GEO-	VIDE SAMPLE OF EDGING ANDSCAPE ARCHITECT OR ER'S REPRESENTATIVE FOR ROVAL PRIOR TO INSTALLATION ANLINE XL EXTENDER USED RE SOIL DEPTH EXCEEDS 8.5" END GEO-GRID MAT INTO SOIL OPER MANUFACTURER'S CIFICATIONS PAVER OR WOOD DECK TILE.		NOTE: 1. PEDESTAL SYSTE REINFORCED WITH PEDESTALS AT ALL POINT LOAD L BENCHES, ETC. 2. 6 ADJUSTABLE PER WOOD TILE 4 FOR CONCRETE PA BISON WOOD TILE BISON ADJUSTABLE PEDESTAL ¹ / ₈ " MAX. TYP.	EM TO BE ADDITIONAL OCATIONS FOR PEDESTALS VER WAUSAU PAVI
		HEX	BOLT AND NUT			
		ADJU	JSTABLE PEDESTAL SYSTEM	×		

EDGE RESTRAINT @ PAVERS/PAVING (ON STRUCTURE) SCALE: 3"=1'-0" pave edge restraint-PAVE-podium.dwg

9

PAVER/WOOD T SCALE: $1 \ 1/2" = 1'-0"$

5

MAX.

11,

6

10

4	3	2	1
	TBD	TBD	
	TBD	TBD	
	TBD	TBD	kansas city • lawrence • new orleans phoenix • san francisco • tampa
JCT/ITEM#	FINISH/COLOR	SOURCE/COMMENT	S © 2014 Gould Evans
JBE STL	WOOD, POWDERCOAT	CUSTOM FABRICATION	1050 PARKER ST
ROVED EQUAL	STAINLESS STEEL	LANDSCAPE FORMS	BERKELEY CA
	POWDERCOAT	DERO	
	TBD	ТВО	
	TBD	TBD	<u>к</u>
	IBD	IBD	
DUCT/ITEM#	FINISH/COL	OR SOURCE/COMMEN	ITS
	_		1050 Parker Street
DRAINAGE PLANS			
			2600 Tenth Street, LLC 1120 Nye Street, Suite 400 San Rafael, CA 94901 415.457.4964 architect: Gould Evans 95 Brady Street San Francisco, CA 94103 415.503.1411 www.gouldevans.com H Iandscape architect: StudioFive Design, Inc. 25 SanAnselmo, CA 94960
O BE 3. TIONAL CI BI TIONS FOR PI 4.	. INSTALLATION MUST BI OMPLETED IN ACCORDAN ISON INNOVATION AND V RODUCT SPECIFICATIONS . FOR ANY QUESTIONS	e NCE WITH VAUSAU	F STUDIO FIVE I Site Planning Studio Five Design, Inc. 25 San Anselmo Avenue San Anselmo, CA 94960 Tel 415.524.8517 Fax 415.524.8518
ESTALS W	WW.BISONIP.COM		Number Revision Description Date
WAUSAU PAVER V	W/ WAUSAU PEDESTAL		2 Revision #1 09/13/16 3 Revision #2 12/05/16 4 Revision #3 02/27/17
		WOOD DECK THE PRO	5 Revision #4 06/29/17
		UNIT PAVER PROFILE	
		AD.ILISTARI F PENESTAI	
		SYSTEM	
		DRAINAGE COMPOSITE	С
		WATERDRAAFING SVSTI	Project No 1116-0040
		S.A.D.	Date: 06/29/17 Sheet:
		PODIUM SLAB, S.A.D	
			MATERIALS SCHEDULE
NOOD TILE	(ON STRUCT	URE)	LU.1
0"		ped pave pod.dwg	
4	3	2	1

PLANT SCHEDUL SIZE ID TREES 24" Box QUE AGR 24" Box QUE VIR	E – 1050 PARKER Botanical name							
PLANTSCHEDULSIZEIDTREES24" BoxQUE AGR24" BoxQUE VIR	BOTANICAL NAME							
TREES 24" Box QUE AGR 24" Box QUE VIR	BUTANICAL NAME							
IKEES24" BoxQUE AGR24" BoxQUE VIR				WUCUL NATIVE	SPACING			
24 Box QUE AGR 24" Box QUE VIR	Quereus agrifelia	Carat Liva Oak						
24 BOX QUE VIR I	Quercus dyniolid Ouercus virginigng	Codst Live Oak			AS SHOWN			
	Cielkas hiloha 'Autumon Cold'	Southern Live Oak						
24 BOX GIN BIL	Ginkgo biloba Autumin Gola							
24 Box CER CAN		Lastern Reabua						
24 Box GLE IRI	Gleaitsia tricantnos skyline							
24° Box ARB MAR	Arbutus marina	Strawberry Tree						
24" Box LAG IND	Lagestreomia indica Natchez	Crape Myrtle						
24" Box ACE RUB	Acer rubrum 'Armstrong'	Red Maple						
15 Gal CAR BET	Carpinus betula 'Fastigata'	European Hornbeam						
GROUNDCOVERS	/GRASSES/FERNS		Ι		1			
1 Gal NC	Nephrolepis cordifolia	Southern Sword Fern			2' O.C.			
4" pot SA	Seslaria autumnalis	Autumn Moor Grass	Green Roof/Bioswale		18"O.C.			
1 Gal PCN	Carex tumilicola	Carex	/		18"O.C.			
1 Gal APM	Arctostaphylus 'Pacific Mist'	Manzanita			2' O.C.			
1 Gal BPP	Baccharis 'Pigeon Point'	Dwarf Coyote Bush	Bioswale		30" O.C.			
1 Gal ADS	Asparagus densiflorus 'Sprengeri'	Asparagus fern			24" O.C.			
1 Gal NC	Nephrolepis cordifolia	Sword Fern	Green Roof		36" O.C.			
1 Gal CHT	Chondropetalum tectorum	Cape Rush			24" O.C.			
SHRUBS/PEREN	NNIALS							
15 Gal PIB	Podocarpus elongatus Monmal	Icee Blue Podocarpus						
15 Gal PL	Prunus laurocerasus	Cherry laurel						
5 Gal SGA	Salvia greggi 'Alba'	White Sage	Green Roof					
1 Gal SBB	Salvia sonomensis 'Bees Bliss'	Taro						
5 Gal OLE	Olea europaea 'Little Ollie'	Little Ollie Olive	Green Roof					
5 Gal PCN	Pittosporum crassifolium 'nana'	Taro	Green Roof					
5 Gal CS	Cistus spp.	Rockrose						
1 Gal VB	Verbena bonariensis	Verbena						
1 Gal LS I	Liatris spicata — white/purple	Gayfeather	Green Roof					
5 Gal ARS	Arctostaphylos 'Sunset'	Sunset Manzanita						
1 Gal AM	Achillea millefolium 'white'	Yarrow						
5 Gal AF	Anigozanthos flavidus 'red'	Kangaroo Paw						
1 Gal GL	Guara lindheimer 'Whirling Butterflies'	Guara						
1 Gal HM	Heuchera maxima 'Alba'	Island Alum Root	Green Roof		18"O.C.			
VINES								
1 Gal FP	Ficus pumila	Fig vine						
SUCCULENTS		1						
15 Gal YG	Yucca gloroius	Spanish Dagger						
5 Gal ALO	Aloe arborescens	Aloe						
1 Gal AJG	Aeonium canariensis. 'Velvet Rose'	Aeonium						
1 Gal SM	Scenecio mandraliscae	Blue Fingers						
1 Gal BF	Bulbine fruiticans	Bulbine						
PLANT LIST INCLUDES: SELECTIONS FROM EAS DISTRICT (EBMUD) AND MANAGEMENT AUTHORI	ST BAY MUNICIPAL UTILITY D ALAMEDA COUNTY WASTE TY PUBLICATIONS.	PUBLICATIONS INCLUDE: PLANTS & LANDSCAPES FO BAY FRIENDLY GARDENING	OR SUMMER DRY	CLIMATES OF SF BAY				

G

Page 266 of 358





Page 267 of 358



Date

06/28/16

09/13/16 12/05/16 02/27/17

06/29/17

1116-0040

06/29/17

PLAN



7 10 9 8 6

kansas city • lawrence • new orleans phoenix • san francisco • tampa © 2014 Gould Evans 1050 PARKER ST. BERKELEY, CA 1050 Parker Street Berkeley, CA owner: **2600 Tenth Street, LLC** 1120 Nye Street, Suite 400 San Rafael, CA 94901 415.457.4964

gouldevans

architect: **Gould Evans** 95 Brady Street San Francisco, CA 94103 415.503.1411 www.gouldevans.com

landscape architect: StudioFive | Design, Inc. 25 SanAnselmo Ave SanAnselmo, CA 94960

UNLESS A PROFESSIONAL SEAL WITH SIGNATURE AND DATE IS AFFIXED, THIS DOCUMENT IS PRELIMINARY AND IS NOT INTENDED FOR CONSTRUCTION, RECORDING PURPOSES OR IMPLEMENTATION

STUDIO FIVE I DESIGN Landscape Architecture + Site Planning

Studio Five Design, Inc. 25 San Anselmo Avenue San Anselmo, CA 94960 Tel 415.524.8517 Fax 415.524.8518

Number	Revision Description	Date
1	Zoning Submission	06/28/16
2	Revision #1	09/13/16
3	Revision #2	12/05/16
4	Revision #3	02/27/17
5	Revision #4	06/29/17
1 2 3 4 5	Zoning Submission Revision #1 Revision #2 Revision #3 Revision #4	06/28/16 09/13/16 12/05/16 02/27/17 06/29/17

Sheet:

Project No

Date:

SHADE CANOPY PLAN L2.0

1116-0040

06/29/17

ZONING APPLICATION

RESOLUTION NO. ##,###-N.S.

UPHOLD THE APPEAL AND APPROVE USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116 (PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT, 2700 TENTH STREET) TO CONSTRUCT A 43,847 SQUARE-FOOT SURFACE PARKING LOT WITH A TOTAL OF 123 AUTOMOBILE AND 18 BICYCLE PARKING SPACES TO MEET A PORTION OF THE REQUIRED PARKING FOR THE MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING AT 1050 PARKER STREET (USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117) BASED ON THE FINDINGS AND CONDITIONS PRESENTED BY STAFF TO THE ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD (ZAB) ON JANUARY 24, 2019

WHEREAS, on June 4, 2018 Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group representing 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC ("applicant") filed an application for a Use Permit to construct a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot with a total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided to meet a portion of the required parking for the medical office building at 1050 Parker Street (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117) at 2700 Tenth Street within the Mixed Use Residential (MUR) Zoning District; and

WHEREAS, on August 22, 2018, staff deemed this application complete and determined that as the project site is included on a list compiled pursuant to Section 65962.5 of the Government Code, and preparations of a Draft Initial Study was begun to determine potential significant effects of the project; and

WHEREAS, on September 4, 2018 an Initial Study and Notice of Intent to Adopt a Draft Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration an Initial Study released for public review and comment and the 30-day public review period began; and

WHEREAS, on October 4, 2018, the public review period concluded and none of the comments received on the Draft Initial Study constituted new information that warranted recirculation of the Draft Initial Study. Comments received did not identify new impacts nor result in a substantial increase in the severity of impacts; and

WHEREAS, on October 19, 2018 a Final Mitigated Negative Declaration and Response to Comments was issued; and

WHEREAS, on October 10, 2018 staff posted the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) Notice of Public Hearing at the site in three locations and mailed 297 notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, October 25, 2018 the ZAB held a public hearing in accordance with BMC Section 23B.32.030, and continued the hearing to December 12, 2018; and

WHEREAS, on December 4, 2018, City Council conducted a public hearing on the proposed General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site and continued the public hearing to December 11, 2108; and

WHEREAS, on December 11, 2018, City Council conducted a public hearing on the proposed General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site and adopted the first reading of the General Plan and Zoning amendments; and

WHEREAS, on December 12, 2018, the ZAB public hearing on the project was continued without discussion as the City Council had not yet acted on the General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site; and

WHEREAS, on January 9, staff posted the ZAB Notice of Public Hearing at the site in three locations and mailed 485 notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, on January 22, 2018, City Council adopted the second reading of the General Plan and Zoning Amendments at the 1050 Parker Street site; and

WHEREAS, on January 24, 2019, the ZAB re-opened the public hearing in accordance with BMC Section 23B.32.030, and approved the application with modified conditions of approval; and

WHEREAS, on February 1, 2019, staff issued the notice of the ZAB decision; and

WHEREAS, on February 4, 2019 the applicant filed an appeal of the ZAB decision with the City Clerk; and

WHEREAS, on March 20, 2019 the submitted a follow-up letter regarding his appeal of the 1050 Parker and Initial Study – Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) portions of the ZAB actions with the City Clerk; and

WHEREAS, on or before April 16, 2019, staff posted the public hearing notice at the site in three locations and mailed notices to property owners and occupants within 300 feet of the project site, and to interested neighborhood organizations; and

WHEREAS, on April 30, 2019, the Council held a public hearing to consider the ZAB's decision, and, in the opinion of this Council, the facts stated in, or ascertainable from the public record, including the staff report and comments made at the public hearing, warrant approving the project.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Berkeley that the City Council hereby adopts the findings in Exhibit A to uphold the appeal and approves Use Permit # ZP2018-0116, subject to the conditions of approval in Exhibit A and the project plans in Exhibit B.

Exhibits A: Findings and Conditions B: Project Plans Page 272 of 358

ATTACHMENT 3 EXHIBITA

FINDINGS AND CONDITIONS April 30, 2019

Pardee Block Parking Lot Project (2700 Tenth)

Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 for construction of a 43,847 square foot surface parking lot to provide for a portion of the required parking for the medical office building at 1050 Parker Street (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117) as well as parking for existing businesses. A total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided.

PERMITS REQUIRED

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23C.08.050.A to demolish a main building used for nonresidential purposes;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.84.030 to construct a parking lot in the MU-R District that is not exclusively for uses located in the district;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.030.B to allow off-street parking beyond 300 feet from the structure it is intended to serve;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.84.080.H to allow for the substitution of bicycle or motorcycle parking spaces in place of up to 10% of the required automobile parking spaces; and
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.080.B to locate ground level parking space within 20 feet of street frontage.

I. CEQA FINDINGS

 The Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt a CEQA Mitigated Negative Declaration and Initial Study (IS-MND) were published on September 4, 2018, and the public review period ended at 5:00 P.M. on October 4, 2018. The Draft IS-MND was with the Alameda County Clerk and was submitted to the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2018092001) for distribution to interested state and regional agencies.

The Zoning Adjustments Board has considered the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration together with any comments received during the public review process, and finds, on the basis of the whole record before it, that: (1) no potentially significant effects were identified that could not be addressed by implementation of the mitigation measures and the City's standard conditions of approval which will avoid or reduce the effects to a point where no significant effects will occur, (2) there is no substantial evidence the project will have a significant effect on the environment, and (3) the mitigated negative declaration reflects the lead agency's independent judgment and analysis. The record of proceedings upon which this decision is based is located at the Permit Service Center, 1947 Center Street, 2nd Floor, Berkeley, California 94704.

II. FINDINGS FOR APPROVAL

A. REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR DEVELOPMENT OF AN OFF-SITE PARKING LOT

- 1. As required by Section 23B.32.040.A of the Zoning Ordinance, the project, under the circumstances of this particular case existing at the time at which the application is granted, would not be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort, and general welfare of the persons residing or working in the neighborhood of such proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to property and improvements of the adjacent properties, the surrounding area or neighborhood, or to the general welfare of the City because:
 - The proposed 43,847 square foot, surface parking lot would provide the balance of required parking for the associated medical office building. The Pardee Block parking lot would provide 88 parking spaces for employees of the medical office building and up to 35 parking spaces for employees of the remaining Pardee Block commercial buildings. The project will support existing businesses by providing parking that does not current exist and will support a new use that will improve and support commercial uses along San Pablo Avenue.
 - The parking lot is located 500 feet from the nearest medical office building entrance. Accessible pedestrian pathways between the parking lot and the medical office building currently exist. There is an existing pedestrian crossing located at the intersection of Carleton Street and Ninth Street to provide access to the sidewalk along Carleton Street on the same side as the medical office. Pedestrian access for the Pardee Block Parking Lot would be provided through a gate just south of the driveway on Tenth Street. The medical office employees that park at the Pardee Block Parking Lot would use this gate and then cross two of the approaches at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection to walk between the medical office building and the Pardee Block parking lot. The intersection is currently controlled by stop-signs on the Tenth Street approaches, with no controls on the Carleton Street approaches. The proposed project has been designed to include an all-way stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection and would mark the intersection with crosswalk striping.
 - To ensure driveway safety, the applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Ninth and Tenth Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the parking lot driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Ninth and Tenth Streets. With the implementation of the required mitigation measures, project impacts will be reduced to less than significant levels.
 - The project is subject to the City's standard conditions of approval regarding construction noise and biological resources, cultural resources, air quality, waste diversion, toxics, and stormwater requirements, thereby ensuring the project would not be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort or general welfare of persons residing or working in the area or neighborhood of such proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to property and improvements of the adjacent properties, the surrounding area or neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.
- **2.** Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.84.090.B.1, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds that the project will be compatible with the purposes of the MU-R Mixed Use-

Residential Zoning District. The project would create a parking lot that would provide the balance of required parking for the associated medical office building, to be used by medical office employees and employees of the remaining Pardee Block commercial buildings. The project would support local, existing businesses along Pardee Street by providing off-street employee parking thereby opening up on-street parking spaces for the surrounding community.

- **3.** Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Sections 23E.84.090.B.2 and B.5, the City finds the project to be compatible with surrounding uses and buildings and supportive of the character of the MU-R District, because the project will not conflict with the operations in adjoining buildings, and will provide designated parking for some of these uses in addition to the associated medical office building employees.
- 4. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.84.090.B.3, the City finds that the project is consistent with the adopted West Berkeley Plan because it will create a parking lot that will provide the balance of required parking for the associated medical office building and provide designated parking for the businesses to remain at Pardee Block. The associated medical office building will enhance the San Pablo Avenue commercial corridor by providing commercial storefronts along San Pablo Avenue. Furthermore, with intensification through medical office growth, the project is responsive to the West Berkeley Plan's creation of a more intensive corridor. The project will also visually improve this stretch of San Pablo Avenue by developing a vacant lot and surface parking area with a new three-story building along the San Pablo Avenue frontage, strengthening the "streetwall" of buildings along the corridor. The project would support local, existing businesses along Pardee Street by providing off-street employee parking.
- 5. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.84.090.B.4, the City finds that the project is not likely, under reasonably foreseeable circumstances, to either induce or contribute to a cumulative change of use in buildings away from residential; live/work; light industrial, or arts and crafts uses. The buildings to be demolished are currently operating as vehicle repair services.
- 6. Pursuant to Berkeley Municipal Code Section 23E.84.090.B.6, the City finds that the project will meet applicable performance standards as set forth in Section 23E.84.070.H. The project meets the development standards allowed by the MU-R zoning regulations.

C. REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR DEMOLITION OF NON-RESIDENTIAL BUILDINGS OR STRUCTURES

Pursuant to BMC 23C.08.050.D, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds that the demolition of the buildings at Pardee Block will not be materially detrimental to the commercial needs and public interest of the West Berkeley neighborhood or the City:

- **1.** The demolition will total approximately 27,000 square feet of building area, and will be required in order to facilitate construction of the 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot.
- 2. The buildings to be demolished are located at 1000-1010, 1014-1016, and 1020 Carleton Street, and 2710 Tenth Street. The buildings do not appear on the National Register of Historic Places, the California Register of Historical Resources, or the State Historic

Resources Inventory. The buildings do not meet the LPO criteria for consideration as a City Landmark or Structure of Merit (BMC Section 3.24.110). The LPO criteria closely aligns with the National and State Register criteria, giving value to architectural merit as well as historical, educational and cultural significance. As described in the historic resource evaluations, the buildings do not have a significant architectural style or design and are not outstanding examples of their time period or building typology (BMC Section 3.24.110 A, Paragraph 1). None of the buildings on the block are associated with persons of City-wide or national importance, significant businesses, or social or cultural movements as described in BMC 3.24.110 A, Paragraph 2 and 4. No available information from the California Historical Resources Information System indicates that the property is expected to provide information about this area's pre-history (BMC 3.24.110 A, Paragraph 3). And, due to its lack of significant associations with design, events, businesses, or people important to Berkeley during the period of significance, the subject buildings are not an exemplary visual representation of Berkeley's commercial development during that time. As a potential Structure of Merit (BMC Section 3.24.110.B, Paragraph 2), the buildings on the block do not meet the LPO criteria related to exemplifying good architectural design; similarly with the age, style and size of nearby City Landmarks; and associations with events that are historically significant to the City or to West Berkeley

3. Current land uses include vehicle repair and service businesses. Pursuant to BMC 23E.84.030, Automobile Repair and Service, including Automobile Restoration, is permitted in the MU-R District with issuance of Use Permit. There are dozens of other existing automobile repair and service businesses in West Berkeley. None of the existing buildings are actively being used for manufacturing, warehousing, or wholesale trade.

D. REQUIRED FINDINGS FOR PARKING REDUCTION

Pursuant to BMC 23E.84.090.J, the Zoning Adjustments Board finds reduction of required automobile parking will not lead to an undue shortage of auto parking spaces and that it can be reasonably expected that there will be demand for the bicycle/motorcycle parking spaces because:

- 1. The employees and visitors of the businesses that are to remain at Pardee Block currently use on-street parking. The project will provide up to 35 designated parking spaces for use by these businesses, thereby opening up more on-street parking opportunities than currently exist for area residents, businesses, and visitors.
- 2. The 10 percent reduction in automobile parking will only occur in the event of final design adjustments related to required trash enclosure size and placement standards. Should the 10 percent reduction in automobile parking be needed, this will result in a minimum of 32 required parking spaces for the buildings to remain at Pardee Block. The 10 percent addition to bicycle parking results in 14 required bicycle or motorcycle spaces. The project will contain a total of 18 bicycle parking spaces, which will exceed this requirement by four spaces.
- **3.** There are a number of AC Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the project site, with the closet one approximately 1,000 feet (0.2 miles) from the project site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). The Dwight and San Pablo development node is approximately three blocks north of the project site, and

contains three AC Transit bus stops. There are three BART stations within two miles of the project site: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).

- 4. The parking requirement modification will meet the purposes of the district related to improvement and support for alternative transportation, pedestrian improvements and activity, or similar policies, in that the project will include transportation demand management strategies including providing transit passes, bicycle parking spaces, and a car share parking space.
- **5.** The ease of bicycling in the neighborhood, the availability of goods and services nearby, and the proximity of transit, combined with the inherent high cost of car ownership, will reduce auto use and parking demand.

III. STANDARD CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL FOR ALL PROJECTS

The following conditions, as well as all other applicable provisions of the Zoning Ordinance, apply to this Permit:

 <u>Conditions</u> and <u>Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program</u> Shall be Printed on Plans The conditions of this Permit shall be printed on the *second* sheet of each plan set submitted for a building permit pursuant to this Use Permit, under the title 'Use Permit Conditions.' *Additional sheets* may also be used if the *second* sheet is not of sufficient size to list all of the conditions. The sheet(s) containing the conditions shall be of the same size as those sheets containing the construction drawings; 8-1/2" by 11" sheets are not acceptable.

2. Applicant Responsible for Compliance with Conditions

The applicant shall ensure compliance with all of the following conditions, including submittal to the project planner of required approval signatures at the times specified. Failure to comply with any condition may result in construction being stopped, issuance of a citation, and/or modification or revocation of the Use Permit.

3. Uses Approved Deemed to Exclude Other Uses (Section 23B.56.010)

- A. This Permit authorizes only those uses and activities actually proposed in the application, and excludes other uses and activities.
- B. Except as expressly specified herein, this Permit terminates all other uses at the location subject to it.

4. Modification of Permits (Section 23B.56.020)

No change in the use or structure for which this Permit is issued is permitted unless the Permit is modified by the Zoning Officer, except that the Zoning Officer may approve changes that do not expand, intensify, or substantially change the use or building.

5. Plans and Representations Become Conditions (Section 23B.56.030)

Except as specified herein, the site plan, floor plans, building elevations and/or any additional information or representations, whether oral or written, indicating the proposed structure or manner of operation submitted with an application or during the approval process are deemed conditions of approval.

6. Subject to All Applicable Laws and Regulations (Section 23B.56.040)

The approved use and/or construction is subject to, and shall comply with, all applicable City Ordinances and laws and regulations of other governmental agencies. Prior to construction, the applicant shall identify and secure all applicable permits from the Building and Safety Division, Public Works Department and other affected City divisions and departments.

7. Exercised Permit for Use Survives Vacancy of Property (Section 23B.56.080)

Once a Permit for a use is exercised and the use is established, that use is legally recognized, even if the property becomes vacant, except as set forth in Standard Condition #8, below.

8. Exercise and Lapse of Permits (Section 23B.56.100)

- A. A permit for the use of a building or a property is exercised when, if required, a valid City business license has been issued, and the permitted use has commenced on the property.
- B. A permit for the construction of a building or structure is deemed exercised when a valid City building permit, if required, is issued, and construction has lawfully commenced.
- C. A permit may be declared lapsed and of no further force and effect if it is not exercised within one year of its issuance, except that permits for construction or alteration of structures or buildings may not be declared lapsed if the permittee has: (1) applied for a building permit; or, (2) made substantial good faith efforts to obtain a building permit and begin construction, even if a building permit has not been issued and/or construction has not begun.

9. Indemnification Agreement

The applicant shall hold harmless, defend, and indemnify the City of Berkeley and its officers, agents, and employees against any and all liability, damages, claims, demands, judgments or other losses (including without limitation, attorney's fees, expert witness and consultant fees and other litigation expenses), referendum or initiative relating to, resulting from or caused by, or alleged to have resulted from, or caused by, any action or approval associated with the project. The indemnity includes without limitation, any legal or administrative challenge, referendum or initiative filed or prosecuted to overturn, set aside, stay or otherwise rescind any or all approvals granted in connection with the Project, any environmental determination made for the project and granting any permit issued in accordance with the project. This indemnity includes, without limitation, payment of all direct and indirect costs associated with any action specified herein. Direct and indirect costs shall include, without limitation, any attorney's fees, expert witness and consultant fees, court costs, and other litigation fees. City shall have the right to select counsel to represent the City at Applicant's expense in the defense of any action specified in this condition of approval. City shall take reasonable steps to promptly notify the Applicant of any claim, demand, or legal actions that may create a claim for indemnification under these conditions of approval.

IV. ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS IMPOSED BY THE ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD

Pursuant to BMC 23B.32.040.D, the Zoning Adjustments Board attaches the following additional conditions to this Permit:

Prior to Submittal of Any Building Permit:

10. <u>Project Liaison</u>. The applicant shall <u>include in all building permit plans and post onsite</u> the name and telephone number of an individual empowered to manage construction-related complaints generated from the project. The individual's name, telephone number, and responsibility for the project shall be posted at the project site for the duration of the project in a location easily visible to the public. The individual shall record all complaints received and actions taken in response, and submit written reports of such complaints and actions to the project planner on a weekly basis. **Please designate the name of this individual below:**

Project Liaison _

- 11. <u>Compliance with Conditions and Environmental Mitigations.</u> All building permits for this project are subject to verification of compliance to the adopted Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program for this project (Attachment 1), applicable Mitigations required for the IS/MND, and all Conditions of Approval contained herein. The applicant shall deposit \$10,000 with the City, or less with the approval of the Zoning Officer, to pay for the cost of monitoring compliance with the adopted Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program for this project, applicable Mitigations required for the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval. Should compliance with the adopted for the IS-MND, and all Conditions of Approval. Should compliance-monitoring expenses exceed the initial deposit, the applicant shall deposit additional funds to cover such additional expenses upon the request of the Zoning Officer; any unused deposit will be refunded to the applicant.
- **12.** <u>Address Assignment</u>. The applicant shall file an "Address Assignment Request Application" with the Permit Service Center (1947 Center Street) for any address change or new address associated with this Use Permit. The new address(es) shall be assigned and entered into the City's database prior to the applicant's submittal of a building permit application.

Prior to Issuance of Any Demolition Permit:

- **13.** <u>Rezone.</u> Prior to the issuance of any permits, the applicant shall present evidence that the General Plan re-designation and rezone required for implementation of Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 has been processed and approved by City Council. The City Council Resolution number shall be prominently displayed on all plan sheets.
- **14.** <u>Medical Office Building Approval.</u> Prior to the issuance of any permits, the applicant shall present evidence that the Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 has been processed and approved. The approval Resolution number shall be prominently displayed on all plan sheets.
- **15.** <u>Construction Noise Management Public Notice Required</u>. At least two weeks prior to initiating any construction activities at the site, the applicant shall provide notice to businesses and residents within **500 feet** of the project site. This notice shall at a minimum provide the following: (1) project description, (2) description of construction activities, (3) daily construction schedule (i.e., time of day) and expected duration (number of months), (4) the name and phone number of the Project Liaison for the project that is responsible for responding to any local complaints, (5) commitment to notify neighbors at least four days in advance of authorized extended work hours and the reason for extended hours, and (6) that construction work is about to commence. The liaison would determine the cause of all construction-related complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler, worker parking, etc.) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. A copy of such notice and methodology for distributing the notice shall be provided in advance to the City for review and approval.
- 16. <u>Construction Noise Reduction Program</u>. The applicant shall develop a site specific noise reduction program prepared by a qualified acoustical consultant to reduce construction noise impacts to the maximum extent feasible, subject to review and approval of the Zoning Officer. The noise reduction program shall include the time limits for construction listed above, as measures needed to ensure that construction complies with BMC Section 13.40.070. In addition the requirements detailed in Mitigation Measures NOI-1 and NOI-2, the noise reduction program should include, but shall not be limited to, the following available controls to reduce construction noise levels as low as practical:

- Construction equipment should be well maintained and used judiciously to be as quiet as practical.
- Equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers, which are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
- Utilize "quiet" models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists. Select hydraulically or electrically powered equipment and avoid pneumatically powered equipment where feasible.
- Locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as possible from sensitive receptors when adjoining construction sites. Construct temporary noise barriers or partial enclosures to acoustically shield such equipment where feasible.
- Prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines.
- If impact pile driving is required, pre-drill foundation pile holes to minimize the number of impacts required to seat the pile.
- Construct solid plywood fences around construction sites adjacent to operational business, residences or other noise-sensitive land uses where the noise control plan analysis determines that a barrier would be effective at reducing noise.
- Erect temporary noise control blanket barriers, if necessary, along building facades facing construction sites. This mitigation would only be necessary if conflicts occurred which were irresolvable by proper scheduling. Noise control blanket barriers can be rented and quickly erected.
- Route construction related traffic along major roadways and away from sensitive receptors where feasible.
- 17. <u>Damage Due to Construction Vibration</u>. The project applicant shall submit screening level analysis prior to, or concurrent with demolition building permit. If a screening level analysis shows that the project has the potential to result in damage to structures, a structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall be retained to prepare a vibration impact assessment (assessment). The assessment shall take into account project specific information such as the composition of the structures, location of the various types of equipment used during each phase of the project, as well as the soil characteristics in the project area, in order to determine whether project construction may cause damage to any of the structures identified as potentially impacted in the screening level analysis. If the assessment finds that the project may cause damage to nearby structures, the structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall recommend design means and methods of construction that to avoid the potential damage, if feasible. The assessment and its recommendations shall be reviewed and approved by the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer. If there are no feasible design means and methods to eliminate the potential for damage, the structural engineer or other appropriate professional shall undertake an existing conditions study (study) of any structures (or, in case of large buildings, of the portions of the structures) that may experience damage. The study will establish the baseline condition of these structures, including, but not limited to, the location and extent of any visible cracks or spalls. The study shall include written descriptions and photographs. The study shall be reviewed and approved by the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer prior to issuance of a grading permit. Upon completion of the project, the structures (or, in case of large buildings, of the

portions of the structures) previously inspected will be resurveyed, and any new cracks or other changes shall be compared to pre-construction conditions and a determination shall be made as to whether the proposed project caused the damage. The findings shall be submitted to the Building and Safety Division and the Zoning Officer for review. If it is determined that project construction has resulted in damage to the structure, the damage shall be repaired to the pre-existing condition by the project sponsor, provided that the property owner approves of the repair. The applicant's Geotechnical Investigation shall be peer reviewed by a qualified professional.

- 18. <u>Construction Phases</u>. The applicant shall provide the Zoning Officer with a schedule of major construction phases with start dates and expected duration, a description of the activities and anticipated noise levels of each phase, and the name(s) and phone number(s) of the individual(s) directly supervising each phase. The Zoning Officer or his/her designee shall have the authority to require an on-site meeting with these individuals as necessary to ensure compliance with these conditions. The applicant shall notify the Zoning Officer of any changes to this schedule as soon as possible.
- **19.** <u>Fee Deferrals</u>. **Prior to issuance of any building permit**, all zoning project application fees that were deferred at the time of application submittal shall be paid in full.
- **20.** <u>Demolition</u>. Demolition of the existing buildings cannot commence until a complete application is submitted for the replacement building. In addition, all plans presented to the City to obtain a permit to allow the demolition are subject to these conditions.

Prior to Issuance of Any Building Permit:

- **21.** <u>Parcel Merger</u>. The applicant shall secure approval of any parcel merger and/or lot line adjustment associated with this Use Permit.
- 22. <u>Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging</u>. At least 10% of the project parking spaces for residential parking and 3% of the parking spaces for non-residential parking shall be pre-wired to allow for future Level 2 (240 Volt/40 amp) plug-in electric vehicle (EV) charging system installation, as specified by the Office of Energy and Sustainable Development. Any Level 2 EV charging systems installed at parking spaces will be counted toward the applicable pre-wiring requirement. Pre-wiring for EV charging and EV charging station installations shall be noted on site plans.
- **23.** <u>Recycling and Organics Collection</u>. Applicant shall provide recycling and organics collection areas for occupants, clearly marked on site plans, which comply with the Alameda County Mandatory Recycling Ordinance (ACWMA Ordinance 2012-01).
- 24. <u>Water Efficient Landscaping</u>. Applicant shall provide an updated Bay-Friendly Basics Landscape Checklist that includes detailed notes of any measures that will not be fully met at the project. Landscape improvements shall be consistent with the current versions of the State's Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance (WELO) and the East Bay Municipal Utility District's Section 31: Water Efficiency Requirements.
- **25.** <u>Construction and Demolition</u>. Applicant shall submit a Waste Diversion Form and Waste Diversion Plan that meet the diversion requirements of BMC Chapters 19.24 and 19.37.

Page 282 of 358

- **26.** <u>Public Works ADA</u>. Plans submitted for building permit shall include replacement of sidewalk, curb, gutter, and other streetscape improvements, as necessary to comply with current City of Berkeley standards for accessibility.
- **27.** <u>Parking for Disabled Persons</u>. Per BMC Section 23E.28.040.D of the Zoning Ordinance, "Notwithstanding any reduction in off-street parking spaces that may be granted for mixeduse projects in non-residential districts listed in Sub-title 23E, the requirement for off-street parking spaces for disabled persons in the project shall be calculated as if there had been no reduction in total parking spaces."
- 28. <u>First Source Agreement</u>. The applicant and/or end user(s) shall enter into a First Source Agreement with the City of Berkeley. First Source promotes the hiring of local residents on local projects. The agreement requires contractors/employers to engage in good faith efforts to hire locally, including utilizing graduates of local job training programs. Please call (510) 981-4970 for further information, or visit the City's Employment Programs office at 2180 Milvia, 1st Floor.
- **29.** <u>Toxics</u>. The applicant shall contact the Toxics Management Division (TMD) at 1947 Center Street or (510) 981-7470 to determine which of the following documents are required and timing for their submittal:
 - A. Environmental Site Assessments:
 - Phase I & Phase II Environmental Site Assessments (latest ASTM 1527-13). A recent Phase I ESA (less than 6 months old*) shall be submitted to TMD for developments for:
 - All new commercial, industrial and mixed use developments and all large improvement projects.
 - All new residential buildings with 5 or more dwelling units located in the Environmental Management Area (or EMA).
 - EMA is available online at:
 - http://www.cityofberkeley.info/uploadedFiles/IT/Level 3 General/ema.pdf
 - 2) Phase II ESA is required to evaluate Recognized Environmental Conditions (REC) identified in the Phase I or other RECs identified by TMD staff. The TMD may require a third party toxicologist to review human or ecological health risks that may be identified. The applicant may apply to the appropriate state, regional or county cleanup agency to evaluate the risks.
 - 3) If the Phase I is over 6 months old, it will require a new site reconnaissance and interviews. If the facility was subject to regulation under Title 15 of the Berkeley Municipal Code since the last Phase I was conducted, a new records review must be performed.
 - B. Soil and Groundwater Management Plan:
 - 1) A Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) shall be submitted to TMD for all non-residential projects, and residential or mixed-use projects with five or more dwelling units, that: (1) are in the Environmental Management Area (EMA) and (2)

propose any excavations deeper than 5 feet below grade. The SGMP shall be site specific and identify procedures for soil and groundwater management including identification of pollutants and disposal methods. The SGMP will identify permits required and comply with all applicable local, state and regional requirements.

- 2) The SGMP shall require notification to TMD of any hazardous materials found in soils and groundwater during development. The SGMP will provide guidance on managing odors during excavation. The SGMP will provide the name and phone number of the individual responsible for implementing the SGMP and post the name and phone number for the person responding to community questions and complaints.
- 3) TMD may impose additional conditions as deemed necessary. All requirements of the approved SGMP shall be deemed conditions of approval of this Use Permit.
- C. Building Materials Survey:
 - 1) Prior to approving any permit for partial or complete demolition and renovation activities involving the removal of 20 square or lineal feet of interior or exterior walls, a building materials survey shall be conducted by a gualified professional. The survey shall include, but not be limited to, identification of any lead-based paint, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PBC) containing equipment, hydraulic fluids in elevators or lifts, refrigeration systems, treated wood and mercury containing devices (including fluorescent light bulbs and mercury switches). The Survey shall include plans on hazardous waste or hazardous materials removal, reuse or disposal procedures to be implemented that fully comply state hazardous waste generator requirements (22 California Code of Regulations 66260 et seg). The Survey becomes a condition of any building or demolition permit for the project. Documentation evidencing disposal of hazardous waste in compliance with the survey shall be submitted to TMD within 30 days of the completion of the demolition. If asbestos is identified, Bay Area Air Quality Management District Regulation 11-2-401.3 a notification must be made and the J number must be made available to the City of Berkeley Permit Service Center.
- D. Hazardous Materials Business Plan:
 - A Hazardous Materials Business Plan (HMBP) in compliance with BMC Section 15.12.040 shall be submitted electronically at <u>http://cers.calepa.ca.gov/</u> within 30 days if on-site hazardous materials exceed BMC 15.20.040. HMBP requirement can be found at <u>http://ci.berkeley.ca.us/hmr/</u>

Prior to Construction:

30. <u>Construction Meeting</u>. The applicant shall request of the Zoning Officer an on-site meeting with City staff and key parties involved in the early phases of construction (e.g., applicant, general contractor, foundation subcontractors) to review these conditions and the construction schedule. The general contractor or applicant shall ensure that all subcontractors involved in subsequent phases of construction aware of the conditions of approval.

During Construction:

- **31.** <u>Construction Hours</u>. Construction activity shall be limited to between the hours of 7:00 AM and 6:00 PM on Monday through Friday, and between 9:00 AM and 4:00 PM on Saturday. No construction-related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday.
- **32.** <u>Construction Hours Exceptions</u>. It is recognized that certain construction activities, such as the placement of concrete, must be performed in a continuous manner and may require an extension of these work hours. Prior to initiating any activity that might require a longer period, the developer must notify the Zoning Officer and request an exception for a finite period of time. If the Zoning Officer approves the request, then two weeks prior to the expanded schedule, the developer shall notify businesses and residents within 500 feet of the project site describing the expanded construction hours. A copy of such notice and methodology for distributing the notice shall be provided in advance to the City for review and approval. The project shall not be allowed more than 15 extended working days.</u>
- **33.** <u>Transportation Construction Plan</u>. The applicant and all persons associated with the project are hereby notified that a Transportation Construction Plan (TCP) is required for all phases of construction, particularly for the following activities:
 - Alterations, closures, or blockages to sidewalks, pedestrian paths or vehicle travel lanes (including bicycle lanes);
 - Storage of building materials, dumpsters, debris anywhere in the public ROW;
 - Provision of exclusive contractor parking on-street; or
 - Significant truck activity.

The applicant shall secure the City Traffic Engineer's approval of a TCP. Please contact the Office of Transportation at 981-7010, or 1947 Center Street, and ask to speak to a traffic engineer. In addition to other requirements of the Traffic Engineer, this plan shall include the locations of material and equipment storage, trailers, worker parking, a schedule of site operations that may block traffic, and provisions for traffic control. The TCP shall be consistent with any other requirements of the construction phase.

Contact the Permit Service Center (PSC) at 1947 Center Street or 981-7500 for details on obtaining Construction/No Parking Permits (and associated signs and accompanying dashboard permits). Please note that the Zoning Officer and/or Traffic Engineer may limit off-site parking of construction-related vehicles if necessary to protect the health, safety or convenience of the surrounding neighborhood. <u>A current copy of this Plan shall be available at all times at the construction site for review by City Staff.</u>

- **34.** <u>Project Construction Website</u>. The applicant shall establish a project construction website with the following information clearly accessible and updated monthly or more frequently as changes warrant:
 - Contact information (i.e. "hotline" phone number, and email address) for the project construction manager
 - Calendar and schedule of daily/weekly/monthly construction activities

- The final Conditions of Approval, Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, Transportation Construction Plan, Construction Noise Reduction Program, and any other reports or programs related to construction noise, air quality, and traffic.
- **35.** <u>Extreme Construction Noise.</u> Construction activities that may generate extreme noise (noise greater than 90 dBA) at nearby sensitive receptors must be limited to the hours between 8 a.m. and 5 p.m., Monday through Friday. Any work that may generate extreme noise at nearby sensitive receptors outside of these hours, or that needs to occur on a Saturday, must first go through the approval and notification process described in SCA-36. Additionally, if complaints regarding noise are received from occupants of buildings potentially exposed to extreme noise during project construction, the noise liaison shall implement noise monitoring, if appropriate and feasible, to determine and document whether the measures instituted to correct the problem are effective. The results of any noise monitoring conducted, as well as a description of the noise reduction measures implemented, shall be provided to the Zoning Officer for review.
- **36.** <u>Air Quality Diesel Particulate Matter Controls during Construction.</u> All off-road construction equipment used for projects with construction lasting more than 2 months shall comply with <u>one</u> of the following measures:
 - 1. The project applicant shall prepare a health risk assessment that demonstrates the project's on-site emissions of diesel particulate matter during construction will not exceed health risk screening criteria after a screening-level health risk assessment is conducted in accordance with current guidance from BAAQMD and OEHHA. The health risk assessment shall be submitted to the Public Works Department for review and approval prior to the issuance of building permits.
 - 2. All construction equipment shall be equipped with Tier 2 or higher engines and the most effective Verified Diesel Emission Control Strategies (VDECS) available for the engine type as certified by the California Air Resources Board (CARB). The equipment shall be properly maintained and tuned in accordance with manufacturer specifications.

In addition, a Construction Emissions Minimization Plan (Emissions Plan) shall be prepared that includes the following:

- A. An equipment inventory summarizing the type of off-road equipment required for each phase of construction, including the equipment manufacturer, equipment identification number, engine model year, engine certification (tier rating), horsepower, and engine serial number. For all VDECS, the equipment inventory shall also include the technology type, serial number, make, model, manufacturer, CARB verification number level, and installation date.
- B. A Certification Statement that the Contractor agrees to comply fully with the Emissions Plan and acknowledges that a significant violation of the Emissions Plan shall constitute a material breach of contract.

The Emissions Plan shall be submitted to the Public Works Department for review and approval prior to the issuance of building permits.

37. <u>Archaeological Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction)</u>.</u> Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15064.5(f), "provisions for historical or unique archaeological resources accidentally discovered during construction" should be instituted. Therefore:

- A. In the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist, historian or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find.
- B. If any find is determined to be significant, representatives of the project proponent and/or lead agency and the qualified professional would meet to determine the appropriate avoidance measures or other appropriate measure, with the ultimate determination to be made by the City of Berkeley. All significant cultural materials recovered shall be subject to scientific analysis, professional museum curation, and/or a report prepared by the qualified professional according to current professional standards.
- C. In considering any suggested measure proposed by the qualified professional, the project applicant shall determine whether avoidance is necessary or feasible in light of factors such as the uniqueness of the find, project design, costs, and other considerations.
- D. If avoidance is unnecessary or infeasible, other appropriate measures (e.g., data recovery) shall be instituted. Work may proceed on other parts of the project site while mitigation measures for cultural resources is carried out.
- E. If significant materials are recovered, the qualified professional shall prepare a report on the findings for submittal to the Northwest Information Center.
- **38.** <u>Archaeological Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction).</u> Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15064.5(f), "provisions for historical or unique archaeological resources accidentally discovered during construction" should be instituted. Therefore, in the event that any prehistoric or historic subsurface cultural resources are discovered during ground disturbing activities, all work within 50 feet of the resources shall be halted and the project applicant and/or lead agency shall consult with a qualified archaeologist or paleontologist to assess the significance of the find.</u>
- **39.** <u>Halt Work/Unanticipated Discovery of Tribal Cultural Resources (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction).</u> In the event that cultural resources of Native American origin are identified during construction, all work within 50 feet of the discovery shall be redirected. The project applicant and project construction contractor shall notify the City Planning Department within 24 hours. The City will again contact any tribes who have requested consultation under AB 52, as well as contact a qualified archaeologist, to evaluate the resources and situation and provide recommendations. If it is determined that the resource is a tribal cultural resource and thus significant under CEQA, a mitigation plan shall be prepared and implemented in accordance with State guidelines and in consultation with Native American groups. If the resource cannot be avoided, additional measures to avoid or reduce impacts to the resource and to address tribal concerns may be required

- **40.** <u>Human Remains (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction)</u>. In the event that human skeletal remains are uncovered at the project site during ground-disturbing activities, all work shall immediately halt and the Alameda County Coroner shall be contacted to evaluate the remains, and following the procedures and protocols pursuant to Section 15064.5 (e)(1) of the CEQA Guidelines. If the County Coroner determines that the remains are Native American, the City shall contact the California Native American Heritage Commission (NAHC), pursuant to subdivision (c) of Section 7050.5 of the Health and Safety Code, and all excavation and site preparation activities shall cease within a 50-foot radius of the find until appropriate arrangements are made. If the agencies determine that avoidance is not feasible, then an alternative plan shall be prepared with specific steps and timeframe required to resume construction activities. Monitoring, data recovery, determination of significance and avoidance measures (if applicable) shall be completed expeditiously.
- **41.** Paleontological Resources (*Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction*). In the event of an unanticipated discovery of a paleontological resource during construction, excavations within 50 feet of the find shall be temporarily halted or diverted until the discovery is examined by a qualified paleontologist (per Society of Vertebrate Paleontology standards [SVP 1995,1996]). The qualified paleontologist shall document the discovery as needed, evaluate the potential resource, and assess the significance of the find. The paleontologist shall notify the appropriate agencies to determine procedures that would be followed before construction is allowed to resume at the location of the find. If the City determines that avoidance is not feasible, the paleontologist shall prepare an excavation plan for mitigating the effect of the project on the qualities that make the resource important, and such plan shall be implemented. The plan shall be submitted to the City for review and approval.
- 42. Avoid Disturbance of Nesting Birds (Ongoing throughout demolition, grading, and/or construction). Initial site disturbance activities, including vegetation and concrete removal, shall be prohibited during the general avian nesting season (February 1 to August 30), if feasible. If nesting season avoidance is not feasible, the applicant shall retain a qualified biologist to conduct a preconstruction nesting bird survey to determine the presence/absence, location, and activity status of any active nests on or adjacent to the project site. The extent of the survey buffer area surrounding the site shall be established by the qualified biologist to ensure that direct and indirect effects to nesting birds are avoided. To avoid the destruction of active nests and to protect the reproductive success of birds protected by the MBTA and CFGC, nesting bird surveys shall be performed not more than 14 days prior to scheduled vegetation and concrete removal. In the event that active nests are discovered, a suitable buffer (typically a minimum buffer of 50 feet for passerines and a minimum buffer of 250 feet for raptors) shall be established around such active nests and no construction shall be allowed inside the buffer areas until a qualified biologist has determined that the nest is no longer active (e.g., the nestlings have fledged and are no longer reliant on the nest). No ground-disturbing activities shall occur within this buffer until the qualified biologist has confirmed that breeding/nesting is completed and the young have fledged the nest. Nesting bird surveys are not required for construction activities occurring between August 31 and January 31.
- **43.** <u>Stormwater Requirements.</u> The applicant shall demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the City's National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit as described in BMC Section 17.20. The following conditions apply:

- A. The project plans shall identify and show site-specific Best Management Practices (BMPs) appropriate to activities conducted on-site to limit to the maximum extent practicable the discharge of pollutants to the City's storm drainage system, regardless of season or weather conditions.
- B. Trash enclosures and/or recycling area(s) shall be covered; no other area shall drain onto this area. Drains in any wash or process area shall not discharge to the storm drain system; these drains should connect to the sanitary sewer. Applicant shall contact the City of Berkeley and EBMUD for specific connection and discharge requirements. Discharges to the sanitary sewer are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the City of Berkeley and EBMUD.
- C. Landscaping shall be designed with efficient irrigation to reduce runoff, promote surface infiltration and minimize the use of fertilizers and pesticides that contribute to stormwater pollution. Where feasible, landscaping should be designed and operated to treat runoff. When and where possible, xeriscape and drought tolerant plants shall be incorporated into new development plans.
- D. Design, location and maintenance requirements and schedules for any stormwater quality treatment structural controls shall be submitted to the Department of Public Works for review with respect to reasonable adequacy of the controls. The review does not relieve the property owner of the responsibility for complying with BMC Chapter 17.20 and future revisions to the City's overall stormwater quality ordinances. This review shall be shall be conducted prior to the issuance of a Building Permit.
- E. All paved outdoor storage areas must be designed to reduce/limit the potential for runoff to contact pollutants.
- F. All on-site storm drain inlets/catch basins *must* be cleaned at least once a year immediately prior to the rainy season. The property owner shall be responsible for all costs associated with proper operation and maintenance of all storm drainage facilities (pipelines, inlets, catch basins, outlets, etc.) associated with the project, unless the City accepts such facilities by Council action. Additional cleaning may be required by City of Berkeley Public Works Engineering Dept.
- G. All private or public projects that create and/or replace 10,000 square feet or more of impervious surface must comply with Provision C.3 of the Alameda County NPDES permit and must incorporate stormwater controls to enhance water quality. Permit submittals shall include a Stormwater Requirement Checklist and detailed information showing how the proposed project will meet Provision C.3 stormwater requirements, including a) Site design measures to reduce impervious surfaces, promote infiltration, and reduce water quality impacts; b) Source Control Measures to keep pollutants out of stormwater runoff; c) Stormwater treatment measures that are hydraulically sized to remove pollutants from stormwater; d) an O & M (Operations and Maintenance) agreement for all stormwater treatment devices and installations; and e) Engineering calculations for all stormwater devices (both mechanical and biological).
- H. All on-site storm drain inlets must be labeled "No Dumping Drains to Bay" or equivalent using methods approved by the City.
- I. Most washing and/or steam cleaning must be done at an appropriately equipped facility that drains to the sanitary sewer. Any outdoor washing or pressure washing must be managed in such a way that there is no discharge or soaps or other pollutants to the
storm drain. Sanitary connections are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the sanitary district with jurisdiction for receiving the discharge.

- J. All loading areas must be designated to minimize "run-on" or runoff from the area. Accumulated waste water that may contribute to the pollution of stormwater must be drained to the sanitary sewer or intercepted and pretreated prior to discharge to the storm drain system. The property owner shall ensure that BMPs are implemented to prevent potential stormwater pollution. These BMPs shall include, but are not limited to, a regular program of sweeping, litter control and spill cleanup.
- K. Sidewalks and parking lots shall be swept regularly to prevent the accumulation of litter and debris. If pressure washed, debris must be trapped and collected to prevent entry to the storm drain system. If any cleaning agent or degreaser is used, wash water shall not discharge to the storm drains; wash waters should be collected and discharged to the sanitary sewer. Discharges to the sanitary sewer are subject to the review, approval and conditions of the sanitary district with jurisdiction for receiving the discharge.
- L. The applicant is responsible for ensuring that all contractors and sub-contractors are aware of and implement all stormwater quality control measures. Failure to comply with the approved construction BMPs shall result in the issuance of correction notices, citations, or a project stop work order.
- 44. <u>Public Works Construction</u>. Construction activities that involve one or more acres of land disturbance must comply with the State-wide general permit requiring owner to (1) notify the State; (2) prepare and implement a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP); and (3) monitor the effectiveness of the plan. Additional information may be found online at <u>http://www.swrcb.ca.gov</u>. As part of the permit submittal, the Public Works Department will need a) a copy of the "Notice of Intent" filed with the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB)/Division of Water Quality; b) the Waste Discharger Identification (WDID) number issued by the SWRCB for the project; c) a copy of the SWWPP prepared for each phase of the project; and d) the name of the individual who will be responsible for monitoring the site for compliance to the approved SWPPP.
- **45.** <u>Public Works Implement BAAQMD-Recommended Measures during Construction</u>. For all proposed projects, BAAQMD recommends implementing all the Basic Construction Mitigation Measures, listed below to meet the best management practices threshold for fugitive dust:
 - All exposed surfaces (e.g., parking areas, staging areas, soil piles, graded areas, and unpaved access roads) shall be watered two times per day.
 - All haul trucks transporting soil, sand, or other loose material off-site shall be covered.
 - All visible mud or dirt track-out onto adjacent public roads shall be removed using wet power vacuum street sweepers at least once per day. The use of dry power sweeping is prohibited.
 - All vehicle speeds on unpaved roads shall be limited to 15 mph.
 - All roadways, driveways, and sidewalks to be paved shall be completed as soon as possible. Building pads shall be laid as soon as possible after grading unless seeding or soil binders are used.
 - Idling times shall be minimized either by shutting equipment off when not in use or reducing the maximum idling time to 5 minutes (as required by the California airborne

toxics control measure Title 13, Section 2485 of California Code of Regulations [CCR]). Clear signage shall be provided for construction workers at all access points.

- All construction equipment shall be maintained and properly tuned in accordance with manufacturer's specifications. All equipment shall be checked by a certified visible emissions evaluator.
- Post a publicly visible sign with the telephone number and person to contact at the lead agency regarding dust complaints. This person shall respond and take corrective action within 48 hours. The Air District's phone number shall also be visible to ensure compliance with applicable regulations.
- **46.** <u>Public Works</u>. All piles of debris, soil, sand, or other loose materials shall be covered at night and during rainy weather with plastic at least one-eighth millimeter thick and secured to the ground.
- **47.** <u>Public Works</u>. The applicant shall ensure that all excavation takes into account surface and subsurface waters and underground streams so as not to adversely affect adjacent properties and rights-of-way.
- **48.** <u>Public Works</u>. The project sponsor shall maintain sandbags or other devices around the site perimeter during the rainy season to prevent on-site soils from being washed off-site and into the storm drain system. The project sponsor shall comply with all City ordinances regarding construction and grading.
- **49.** <u>Public Works</u>. Prior to any excavation, grading, clearing, or other activities involving soil disturbance during the rainy season the applicant shall obtain approval of an erosion prevention plan by the Building and Safety Division and the Public Works Department. The applicant shall be responsible for following these and any other measures required by the Building and Safety Division and the Public Works Department.
- **50.** <u>Public Works</u>. The removal or obstruction of any fire hydrant shall require the submission of a plan to the City's Public Works Department for the relocation of the fire hydrant during construction.
- **51.** <u>Public Works</u>. If underground utilities leading to adjacent properties are uncovered and/or broken, the contractor involved shall immediately notify the Public Works Department and the Building & Safety Division, and carry out any necessary corrective action to their satisfaction.

Prior to Final Inspection or Issuance of Occupancy Permit:

- **52.** <u>Compliance with Conditions and Environmental Mitigation Measures</u>. The project shall conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. The developer is responsible for providing sufficient evidence to demonstrate compliance with the requirements throughout the implementation of this Use Permit. Occupancy is subject to verification of compliance to these Conditions of Approval as well as the Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program.</u>
- **53.** <u>Compliance with Approved Plan</u>. The project shall conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. All landscape, site and architectural improvements shall be completed per the attached approved drawings dated August 17, 2018, except as modified by conditions of approval.

54. <u>Construction and Demolition Diversion</u>. A Waste Diversion Report, with receipts or weigh slips documenting debris disposal or recycling during all phases of the project, must be completed and submitted for approval to the City's Building and Safety Division. The Zoning Officer may request summary reports at more frequent intervals, as necessary to ensure compliance with this requirement. A copy of the Waste Diversion Plan shall be available at all times at the construction site for review by City Staff

At All Times:

- **55.** <u>Exterior Lighting</u>. All exterior lighting shall be energy efficient where feasible; and shielded and directed downward and away from property lines to prevent excessive glare beyond the subject property.
- **56.** <u>Design Review</u>. Signage and any other exterior modifications, including but not limited to landscaping and lighting, shall be subject to Design Review and Landmarks Preservation Commission approval.
- **57.** <u>Drainage Patterns</u>. The applicant shall establish and maintain drainage patterns that do not adversely affect adjacent properties and rights-of-way. Drainage plans shall be submitted for approval of the Building & Safety Division and Public Works Department, if required.
- **58.** <u>Bike Parking</u>. Secure and on-site bike parking <u>for at least</u> 18 bicycles shall be provided for the life of the building.
- **59.** <u>Transit Subsidy Condition</u>. The applicant shall reimburse employees the maximum nontaxable cost of commuting to and from work on public transportation (e.g., monthly passes) if they so commute, and a notice informing employees of the availability of such subsidy shall be permanently displayed in the employee area as per BMC Chapter 9.88.
- **60.** <u>Transportation Demand Management</u>. A Transportation Demand Management compliance report shall be submitted to the Transportation Division Manager, on a form acceptable to the City, prior to occupancy, and on an annual basis thereafter, which demonstrates that the project is in compliance with the applicable requirements and the following:
 - A. <u>Transportation Information Display</u>. The applicant shall provide a transportation information display to each remaining Pardee Block business to provide Pardee Block building occupants with information regarding: 1) Albany, Berkeley, Oakland and Emeryville biking and walking maps; 2) directions to BART & AMTRAK; 3) AC Transit and West Berkeley Shuttle route maps, schedules and fares; and 4) NextBus, 511 and car-share contact information. Building management will ensure that all information regarding transit and alternative transportation is kept current, and that this information is provided to all commercial tenants and employees, on an annual basis.
 - B. <u>West Berkeley Shuttle</u>. Applicant shall fully participate in either (i) the Berkeley Gateway Transportation Management Association (GTMA), or (ii) another private, non-profit agency responsible for administering a West Berkeley Shuttle to North Berkeley and Ashby BART Stations serving West Berkeley and the members participating in the West Berkeley transportation Management Association (WBTMA). Full participation in either the GTMA or the WBTMA requires (i) a one-time start-up payment of \$20,000 to either the GTMA or

the WBTMA to establish shuttle services; (ii) annual payments to provide project's fair share of service **estimated for initial operating years to be no less than \$20,000 a year**; and (iii) participation in the governance of the non-profit on a pro-bono basis.

Prior to the issuance of certificate of occupancy, Applicant shall provide evidence to the Zoning Officer that it has executed a Membership Agreement with either the GTMA or the WBTMA in accordance with the policies, rules and regulations of the organization, and the above.

Applicant, its successors and assignees, shall remain a member of the GTMA or WBTMA, or equivalent, for as long as the GTMA or WBTMA or its successor or assignee operates a shuttle from West Berkeley to BART, or its successors.

- C. <u>CarShare Required</u>. Car share application fees, membership fees, and monthly dues shall be paid in full for all participating employees.
- D. <u>Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program.</u> Encourage enrollment by all qualifying employees in the Alameda County Guaranteed Ride Home program and submit an annual statement indicating number of participating employees.
- E. <u>Pre-Loaded Clipper Cards.</u> Provide annual transit pass subsidies in the form of pre-loaded Clipper Cards (or other acceptable substitute) for each employee until such time that applicant's fair share contribution to the West Berkeley Shuttle program is made, and service commences and if and when the West Berkeley Shuttle is not in operation.
- **61.** <u>Subject to Review</u>. This permit is subject to review, imposition of additional conditions, or revocation if factual complaint is received by the Zoning Officer that the maintenance or operation of this establishment is violating any of these or other required conditions or is detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort or general welfare of persons residing or working in the neighborhood or is detrimental or injurious to property and improvements in the neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.
- 62. <u>Existing Commercial Tenants</u>. Per the Applicant's statements to the City Council on December 11, 2018, the applicant has committed to allow the existing commercial tenants to remain until October 31, 2019.

Page 293 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
HYDROLOGY AND WATER QUALITY						
HYD-1: Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis						
The project shall not increase from pre-project to post- construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.	Conduct a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis	Prior to the issuance of required project permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.						
HYD-2: Storm Water Control Measures						
Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed pre-project peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life.	Develop and install stormwater control measures	During construction activities	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the right- of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be	Verify installation of all stormwater control measures	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Comp	liance Ve	rification
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
completely operational and any facilities located within the right- of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.						
LAND USE AND PLANNING						
LU-1: Rezone						
Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed- Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).	Rezone a portion of the project site	Prior to issuance of demolition permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
NOISE						
NOI-1: Construction Vibration Reduction Measures						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks that create a vibration disturbance across the Project's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during the regular posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the covenant Worship Center, or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit 	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Comp	liance Ve	rification
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
 Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND. The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500- foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities. 						
NOI-2: Construction Noise Abatement						
 Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City: The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion engine-driven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment. The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists. The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors. The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines. The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue). 	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development			
6. The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.						
The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements, are limited to the hours of						

Page 296 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No construction-related activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley. 8. The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites of the construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site. 						
TRANSPORTATION						
T-1: Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements						
A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required project permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the	Create a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the	Prior to the issuance of grading permits	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation			

City

improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.

a. Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, as determined necessary by the City Engineer.

b. Signal Installation. Signalization of the San Pablo

Division

Page 297 of 358

Mitigation Measure/			Responsible	Compliance Verification		
Condition of Approval	Action Required	Monitoring Timing	Agency	Initial	Date	Comments
Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections on San Pablo Avenue.						
T-2: Driveway Safety						
The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Tenth and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.	Provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Tenth and Parker Streets	Prior to occupancy clearance	City of Berkeley Department of Public Works, Transportation Division			

This page intentionally left blank.



VICINITY MAP







2621 TENTH STREET/1050 PARKER STREET PROJECT PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT

PARKING PLAN

BERKELEY, CALIFORNIA AUGUST 17, 2018



SHEET INDEX

<u>CI VIL</u> CV

- COVER SHEET BOUNDARY/TOPOGRAPHIC SURVEY C1.1
- SITE PLAN C2.1
- DEMOLITION PLAN C3.1
- CONCEPTUAL GRADING PLAN C4.1

<u>LANDSCAPE</u>

- L1.0 LANDSCAPE PLAN L2.0 SHADE CANOPY PLAN
- L3.0 BIKE PARKING & SITE DETAILS





Page 300 of 358



LEGEND

<u> </u>
COMPACT
CLEAN AIR VANPOOL EV
(Ja
68
▼

PROPERTY LINE COMPACT PARKING STALL TRAFFIC DIRECTION

CLEAN AIR/VAN POOL/EV PARKING STALL PER CALGREEN REQUIREMENTS SITE LIGHTING WALL PACK LIGHTING MOUNTED ON EXISTING BUILDING

FUTURE ELECTRICAL CHARGING STATION PARKING COUNT NUMBER & TAG

EXISTING BUILDINGS TO REMAIN

CONCRETE DRIVEWAY PAVEMENT SECTION PER CITY STDS. CONCRETE WALK

KEY NOTES

- *NO PARKING" AREA FOR VEHICLE ACCESS TO TENANT SPACE.*
- (2) "VAN" ACCESSIBLE SPACE.
- $\langle 3 \rangle$ "ACCESSIBLE" SPACE.
- 4 PLANTING AREA ADJACENT TO EXISTING BUILDING.
- 5 EXISTING DRIVEWAY TO BE REMOVED AND REPLACED WITH CITY STD. 20' WIDE CONCRETE DRIVEWAY.
- $\langle 6 \rangle$ CONCRETE WHEEL STOP.
- $\langle 7 \rangle$ EXISTING ROLL-UP DOOR.
- B PERMEABLE DURABLE SURFACES FOR PARKING AND DRIVE AISLE AREAS.
- $\langle g \rangle$ BICYCLE RACK TWO BIKES EACH.
- (10) BICYCLE LOCKER TWO BIKES EACH.
- (11) EXISTING DRIVEWAY TO BE REMOVED AND REPLACED WITH CITY STD. CONCRETE CURB AND SIDEWALK.
- (12) FUTURE EV CHARGING STATION PARKING SPACES WITH CALGREEN ELECTRICAL REQUIREMENT PROVIDED.
- AUTOMATED SLIDING GATE ON A TIMER, WHICH WILL BE OPEN FROM APPROXIMATELY 7:30AM 6PM. IT IS ACCESSIBLE BY KEYCARD AFTER HOURS.
- 6' HIGH BLACK POWDER–COATED PRE–GALVANIZED STEEL FENCE.
- (15) 6' WIDE CONCRETE PEDESTRIAN PATH TO ACCESSIBLE PARKING SPACES.
- $\langle 16 \rangle$ 3' WIDE ADA MAN GATE AT FENCE.
- $\langle 17
 angle$ SITE LIGHTING & WALL PACKS
- $\langle 18 \rangle$ 3' WIDE MAN GATE AT FENCE.
- (19) PEDESTRIAN ACCESS TO BICYCLE PARKING PAD AREA.
- THE FENCE AND GATE WILL BE CONSTRUCTED WITH A MATERIAL THAT WILL PROVIDE ADEQUATE VISIBILITY THROUGH THE FENCE SO THAT DRIVERS CAN SEE PEDESTRIANS, AND PEDESTRIANS CAN SEE ON-COMING VEHICLES.
- $\langle 21 \rangle$ Accessible signage will be placed on the building wall.
- 22) PEDESTRIAN PATH TO TENTH STREET GATE WILL BE SIGNED AND COMMENCE AT THIS POINT.
- 23) THE "NO PARKING ZONE" WILL INDICATE THAT THE SPACE IS FOR LOADING/UNLOADING ONLY.
- 24 HANDRAILS AT 12" WIDE CONCRETE STEP





DESCRIPTION	DETAIL	PRODUCT/	ITEM#	FINISH	/COLOR	SOURCE/C	COMMENTS
ADERS							
RETE PAVING – PED.	SEE CITY STANDARDS	P.I.P. CONCRETE, TO	UL JOINT	FINISH		SEE CITY STAN	IDARDS
E UNIT PAVER – VEH. (ON GRADE)	SEE MFR. STANDARDS	4"X8" AQUA-VIA PAV	/ER(8CM)	ANTIQUE P	EWTER	EQUAL	JR APPROVED
NCATED DOMES	S.C.D.	12"X12" CONCRETE	PAVER	CHARCOAL	GREY	ACKERSTONE	
						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
DESCRIPTION	DETAIL	PRODUCT/I	tem#	FINISH,	/COLOR	SOURCE/C	COMMENTS
FENCE & CURB							
AN GATE	5/L-3.0	ULTRA FENCE/ UAF-	200	BLACK POWDER-CO	JATED	EQUAL)R APPROVED
FENCE	5/1 - 30	UITRA FENCE/ UAF-	200	BLACK		ULTRA FENCE	or approved
			200	POWDER-CO	JATED	EQUAL	
r gate	5/L-3.0	ULTRA FENCE/ UAF-:	200	BLACK POWDER-CO		ULTRA FENCE	OR APPROVED
	1/1-30	P.I.P. CONCRETE, PTC) STL. RAIL	NATURAL G	REY,	SEE CITY STAN	
		AND BAR STOCK		METALIC SIL	_VER		
DESCRIPTION	DETAIL	PRODUCT/ITE	[M# F	INISH/CO)LOR S	SOURCE/CC	MMENTS
NGS							
K	4,6/L-3.0	BOLA OR APPROVED EQU	JAL ST	AINLESS STEE	EL LANE)SCAPE FORMS	
KER	4,6/L-3.0	DERO 40- DOUBLE-SI	DED PC)WDERCOAT—I REY	RON DER) / KEY LOCK	
LOT POLE LIGHT-SINGLE HEAD	3/L-3.0		TOP LED GR	APHITE	BEG	Д	
LOT POLE LIGHT- DOUBLE HEAD	3/L-3.0		TOP LED GR	APHITE	BEG	Α	
DULE – PARDEE PARKING L	.OT						
BOTANICAL NAME	COMMON NAM	<u>e</u> comment	WUCOL	NATIVE	SPAC	ING	
	Red Oak				Ac Shown		
T Chionanthus retusus	Fringe Tree				As Shown		
RENNIALS/GROUNDCOVFRS/(GRASSES	I					
Seslaria autumnalis	Autumn Moor Grass				18"0		
Carex tumilicola	Carex				18"0		
Baccharis 'Pigeon Point'	Dwarf Coyote Bush).C	
Chondropetalum tectorum	Cape Rush				As Sh	own	
Podocarpus elongatus 'Monmal'	Icee Blue Podocarpus				As Sh	IOWN	
Prunus laurocerasus	White Sage				As Sh	IOWN	
Salvia greggi Alba	Creeping Sage				AS Sh	iown	
Oleg europaeg 'Little Ollie'	Little Ollie Olive				AS SI		
Pittosporum crassifolium 'nana'	Taro				As Sh		
Cistus spp.	Rockrose				As Sh	iown	
Verbena bonariensis	Verbena				As Sh	iown	
_SP Liatris spicata — white/purple	Gayfeather				As Sh	iown	
Achillea millefolium 'white'	Yarrow				As Sh	IOWN	
Anigozanthos flavidus 'red'	Kangaroo Paw				As Sh	IOWN	
Guara lindheimer 'Whirling Butterflies	' Guara				As Sho	wn	
Aloe arborescens	Aloe				As Sh	IOWN	
	Blue Fingers				As Sh		
Bulbine fruitioans	Bulbing				AS Sh		
					T A2 DU		
	PUBLICATIONS INCLUDE:	S FOR SLIMMER DRY (CLIMATES OF	SF RAY			
AND ALAMEDA COUNTY WASTE	-BAY FRIENDLY GARDEN	VING	JLINIAILJ UF	JIDAI			
HURIIY PUBLICATIONS.							
PE DESIGN WILL MEET OR EXCEED CITY OF B	BERKELEY WATER EFFICIENT	LANDSCAPE ORDINANCE					
	S	GCALE:1/16"=1'-0"					
pe square foutage = 5,668 SF							
	0	' 8' 16'	32'		64' NORTH		















;\A06632-4\DWG\A06632-4-PG-GP.dwg 10-03-18 12:17:37 PM mfri

Page 304 of 358







06\A06632-4\DWG\A06632-4-PG-TS.dwg 10-03-18 10:32:21 AM mfrit:

Page 305 of 358



LEGEND

7 7 7 7
vv
— E———
G
— — — • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
OH
—
₩
- } - + -
+0+
¢
T
▲ \$\overline\$
• 12"TP

BUILDING LINE CENTERLINE CONCRETE/BLOCK/RETAINING WALL CONCRETE CURB & GUTTER DRIVEWAY EASEMENT LINE EDGE OF PAVEMENT ELECTRIC LINE FENCE LINE GAS LINE-VALVE & METER LOT LINE MONUMENT/MONUMENT LINE OVERHEAD POWER LINE PROPERTY LINE SANITARY SEWER-MANHOLE & CLEANOUT SIDEWALK SPOT ELEVATION STORM DRAIN-MANHOLE & CATCH BASIN TELEPHONE LINE WATER LINE & VALVE ELECTROLIER FIRE HYDRANT GUY ANCHOR POWER POLE/JOINT POLE TRANSFORMER TRAFFIC SIGNAL POLE TRAFFIC SIGN TREE UTILITY BOX WATER VALVE

ABBREVIATIONS



NOTES

- 1. THIS SURVEY WAS PREPARED FROM INFORMATION FURNISHED IN A PRELIMINARY TITLE REPORT, PREPARED BY CHICAGO TITLE INSURANCE COMPANY DATED AS OF DECEMBER 28, 2007, TITLE NUMBER 07–58202079–A–MG AMENDED, FURNISHED TO KIER & WRIGHT CIVIL ENGINEERS & SURVEYORS, INC. BY WAREHAM DEVELOPMENT, INC. ON JANUARY 23, 2008. NO LIABILITY IS ASSUMED FOR MATTERS OF RECORD NOT STATED IN SAID REPORT THAT MAY AFFECT THE TITLE LINES, OR EXCEPTIONS, OR EASEMENTS OF THE PROPERTY.
- 2. ALL DISTANCES AND ELEVATIONS SHOWN HEREON ARE IN FEET AND DECIMALS THEREOF.
- 3. THE TYPES, LOCATIONS, SIZES AND/OR DEPTHS OF EXISTING UNDERGROUND UTILITIES AS SHOWN ON THIS TOPOGRAPHIC SURVEY WERE OBTAINED FROM SOURCES OF VARYING RELIABILITY. THE CONTRACTOR IS CAUTIONED THAT ONLY ACTUAL EXCAVATION WILL REVEAL THE TYPES, EXTENT, SIZES, LOCATIONS AND DEPTHS OF SUCH UNDERGROUND UTILITIES. (A REASONABLE EFFORT HAS BEEN MADE TO LOCATE AND DELINEATE ALL KNOWN UNDERGROUND UTILITIES). HOWEVER, THE ENGINEER CAN ASSUME NO RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE COMPLETENESS OR ACCURACY OF ITS DELINEATION OF SUCH UNDERGROUND UTILITIES WHICH MAY BE ENCOUNTERED, BUT WHICH ARE NOT SHOWN ON THESE DRAWINGS.
- 4. THIS SURVEY DOES NOT SHOW THE LOCATIONS OF THE FOLLOWING UNDERGROUND UTILITY LINES DUE TO THE FACT THAT THE CLIENT HAS NOT FURNISHED KIER & WRIGHT CIVIL ENGINEERS & SURVEYORS, INC. WITH ANY PLANS THAT DELINEATE THEIR LOCATIONS: ELECTRIC LINES, GAS LINES, WATER LINES, TELEPHONE LINES, CABLE TELEVISION LINES, NITROGEN LINES, (IF ANY) FIBER OPTIC LINES (IF ANY). ALL PARTIES SHOULD CONSIDER THIS SURVEY AS PRELIMINARY WITH REGARDS TO THE LOCATION OF THE UTILITY FACILITIES. UPON RECEIPT OF THIS INFORMATION KIER & WRIGHT WILL UPDATE THIS SURVEY AND REISSUE IT.



PREPARED BY OR UNDER THE SUPERVISION OF DATE RODNEY A. STEWART II P.L.S. 9225 LICENSE EXPIRES: 9–30–19





2019 FEB -4 PM 4:23

VIA HAND DELIVERY

February 4, 2019

Mr. Mark Numainville City Clerk City of Berkeley 2180 Milvia Street, 1st Floor Berkeley, CA 94704

RE: Pardee Block Parking Lot Project (2700 Tenth) – Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building - Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) – 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Dear Mr. Numainville,

With the filing of this letter and the payment of the required fee, we are hereby appealing the following January 24, 2019 decisions of the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB):

- 1. Denial of Pardee Block Parking Lot Project (2700 Tenth) Use Permit #ZP2018-0116
- 2. Approval of 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building Use Permit #ZP2018-0117
- 3. Approval of Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

We are appealing all three of these items since they together make up the "Project."

Our reason for the appeal is that the ZAB should have followed the recommendations of staff on both agenda items. Those recommendations were formulated based on the professional opinion of Planning Department and Traffic Department staff with input from expert outside planning and traffic consultants (Rincon Consulting and Fehr & Peers respectively).

At the ZAB meeting on October 25, 2018, the applicant was denied a vote and asked instead to provide additional clarification and parking analysis work. This work was done at the applicant's expenses and the determination was that the original traffic and parking conclusions were valid. The staff recommendation and determination were ignored by the ZAB on January 24, 2019.

The approval by the ZAB of Use Permit ZP2018-0117 alone does <u>not</u> allow the medical office project to proceed because the applicant still has to provide 88 off-site spaces at a location to be determined. Assuming such spaces could be located, that process alone would add many months to the process.

February 4, 2019 Page 2

We encourage City Council to review the recording of the ZAB meeting of January 24, 2019, in particular the comments made by the Chair pro-tem, Ms. Denise Pinkston, in support of the Project. Ms. Pinkston very eloquently laid out the significant community benefits of the combined Project (2621 Tenth Street plus parking on the Pardee Block). Those benefits include the provision of quality local primary medical services to Berkeley residents and employees, as well as the creation of approximately 135 new jobs.

Subsequent to the January 24th meeting, the owner of the Berkeley Smog Only Test Center exercised his lease termination option, which was provided to him by Landlord, and will be leaving the Pardee Block property at the end of February 2019.

Therefore, the only business that will be required to terminate its lease early on the October 31, 2019 date that we have agreed to is "Titan Commercial Wraps." This tenant, which places plastic advertising wraps on commercial vehicles, has an original lease expiration date of March 31, 2020 and occupies a single approximately 2,000 square feet building in the center of the future lot. The remaining seven structures, totaling approximately 30,000 square feet, will be vacant on November 1, 2019.

The detriment of removing eight old single-story industrial and storage structures on the Pardee Block site, which are at or beyond their useful life, is far exceeded by the benefit to be gained by addition of of a medical office facility on 2621 Tenth Street.

Please do not hesitate to contact me should you require further information.

We reserve the right to add information and detail to our appeal at a later date.

Sincerely,

Christopher Barlow Applicant for 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC

VIA HAND DELIVERY

March 20, 2019

CITY OF BERKELEY CITY CLERK DEPT

2019 MAR 20 PM 12: 49

Mr. Mark Numainville City Clerk City of Berkeley 2180 Milvia Street, 1st Floor Berkeley, CA 94704

RE: Pardee Block Parking Lot Project (2700 Tenth) – Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building - Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) – 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Dear Mr. Numainville,

Further to my letter dated February 4, 2019, please accept this letter as formal notification that Applicant is <u>withdrawing</u> the appeal of the January 24, 2019 decisions of the Zoning Adjustments Board with regard to two of the three items:

- 1. Approval of 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building Use Permit #ZP2018-0117
- Approval of Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) 1050 Parker Street Medical Office and Off-Site Parking Lot Project

Our appeal still stands with regard to the Zoning Adjustment Board's Denial of Pardee Block Parking Lot Project (2700 Tenth) – Use Permit #ZP2018-0116.

We are in receipt of the City's notification that the appeal will be held on April 30, 2019 and look forward to the opportunity to resolving this critical matter with the City Council.

Our reason for appeal is that the Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) should have followed the recommendations of staff to approve the Pardee Use Permit. Those recommendations were formulated based on the professional opinion of Planning Department and Traffic Department staff with input from expert outside planning and traffic consultants (Rincon Consulting and Fehr & Peers respectively).

At the ZAB meeting of October 25, 2018, we were denied a vote and asked instead to provide additional clarification and parking analysis work. This work was done at applicant's expenses and the conclusions were that the original traffic and parking conclusions were valid. This verification was ignored by the ZAB on January 24, 2019.

We encourage the council to review the recording of the ZAB meeting of January 24, 2019, in particular the comments made by the Chair pro-tem, Ms. Denise Pinkston in support of the project. Ms. Pinkston very eloquently laid out the significant community benefits of the combined Project (2621 Tenth Street plus parking on the Pardee block). Those benefits include the provision of local quality primary medical services to Berkeley residents and employees as well as the creation of approximately 135 new jobs.

As referenced in my previous letter, the tenant Berkeley Smog Only Test Center accepted Landlord's offer to terminate its lease early and this tenant vacated the property at the end of February 2019.

Therefore, the only business that will be remaining in the area to be converted to a parking lot and thus required to terminate its lease early on the October 31, 2019 date that we have agreed to is "Titan Commercial Wraps". This company places plastic advertising wraps on commercial vehicles. This tenant occupies a single 2,000 square feet building in the center of the lot under a lease that had an original expiration date of 3/31/2020. The remaining seven structures, totaling 25,000 square feet will be vacant on November 1, 2019.

The detriment of removing eight old single story industrial and storage structures that are at, or beyond, their useful life on the Pardee Block is far exceeded by the benefit to be gained by the construction of a medical office on 2621 Tenth Street.

Please do not hesitate to contact me should you require further information.

We reserve the right to add information and detail to our appeal at a later date.

Sincerely,

Christopher Barlow Wareham Development Applicant for 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC



[Text that has been revised or added from the October 25, 2018, ZAB Staff Report is indicated in bold text.]

1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building

Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 for the modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for a previously approved, but not yet constructed, 60,670 square foot building with 20,300 square feet of medical office use and 40,300 square feet of research and development use to be used entirely for medical offices. This project is in conjunction with construction of an off-site parking lot to provide for a portion the required parking (Use Permit #ZP2018-0116). A total of 115 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces would be provided on the medical office site; an additional 88 automobile parking spaces would be provided be provided at the off-site parking lot.

I. Background

A. Land Use Designations:

- General Plan: Manufacturing and Avenue Commercial
- Area Plan: West Berkeley Plan
- Current Zoning: Mixed Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) and Commercial West Berkeley (C-W)
- Pending Zoning: Commercial West Berkeley (C-W)¹

B. Zoning Permits Required:

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a medical office use with more than 5,000 square feet in the C-W District; and
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.050.B.1 to construct more than 5,000 square feet of new floor area in the C-W District.

¹ Scheduled City Council second reading on January 22, 2019.

C. Permits Previously Granted:

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a medical office use with more than 5,000 square feet in the C-W District;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.64.050.B.1 to construct more than 5,000 square feet of new floor area in the C-W District;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Sections 23E.64.080.J and 23E.80.080.E to allow for the substitution of bicycle or motorcycle parking spaces in place of up to 10% of the required automobile parking spaces;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.80.030 to establish a research and development use with more than 20,000 square feet in the MU-LI District;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.80.050.D to construct more than 20,000 square feet of new floor area in the MU-LI District;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.04.040.A to install fences greater than six feet in height;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.04.020.C to construct two mechanical penthouses and one elevator penthouse that would exceed the C-W District height limit;
- Administrative Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.080.B to locate ground level parking space within 20 feet of a street frontage; and
- Zoning Certificate under BMC Section 23E.64.030 to establish a quick service restaurant of less than 1,500 square feet in C-W District.
- **C. CEQA Determination:** An Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was prepared for this project, **including the medical office building and off-site parking lot (ZP#2018-0116),** pursuant to the provisions of CEQA, and circulated for public review from September 4, 2018 to October 4, 2018. See Section VI.A below. The IS-MND, and all related analysis, is available on the City's website via the link that is provided below.

D. Parties Involved:

- Applicant/Property Owner: 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC, c/o Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group
- E. Application Materials, Staff Reports and Correspondence are available on the Internet:

https://www.cityofberkeley.info/Planning and Development/Zoning Adjustment Boa rd/1050 Parker.aspx



Figure 1: Vicinity Map and Existing Zoning

Legend:

	C-W
	MU-LI
	MU-R
	R-1A
	R-1
	R-2
1	MM

Figure 2: Aerial Image



Imagery provided by Google and its licensors © 2018.

Page 314 of 358



Figure 4: Exterior Elevations



Table 1: Land Use Information

Location Existing Use		Zoning District	General Plan Designation	
Medical Offic	e Building	Vacant – former community MU-LL and C-W		Manufacturing and
Property	1	garden		Avenue Commercial
	North	Missouri Lounge (bar); residential units above Missouri Lounge; Bank of America		Manufacturing and
Surrounding Properties	South	Former book store; Covenant Worship Center; Far Leaves Tea; Alward Construction; Fredric Electric	MU-LI and C-W	Avenue Commercial
	East	Orozco's Tires; Red Sea (retail); Ecohome Design Studio; Ecohome Improvement	C-W	Avenue Commercial
	West	Recording Studio	MU-LI	Manufacturing

Table 2: Special Characteristics

Characteristic	Applies to Project?	Explanation
Affordable Child Care Fee for qualifying non-residential projects (Per Resolution 66,618-N.S.)	Yes	The proposed non-residential floor area is greater than 7,500 square feet. Therefore, this project is subject to this resolution.
Affordable Housing Fee for qualifying non-residential projects (Per Resolution 66,617-N.S.)	Yes	The proposed non-residential floor area is greater than 7,500 square feet. Therefore, this project is subject to this resolution.
Affordable Housing Mitigations for rental housing projects (Per BMC Chapter 22.20.065)	No	The proposed project would not include residential units.
Alcohol Sales/Service (Per BMC § 23E.16.040)	No	The proposed project does not include the sale of alcohol.
Creeks (Per BMC Chapter 17.08)	No	No open creek or culvert exists within 40 feet of the project site.
Coast Live Oaks (Per BMC § 6.52.010)	No	There are no Coast Live Oak trees on or abutting the project site.
Density Bonus (Per Gov't Code Chapter 65915)	No	The proposed project would not include residential units.
Green Building Score	Yes	The applicant submitted a GreenPoint checklist for the project. The minimum required points are 40 out of a possible 110 points. The project checklist indicates a score of 56.
Historic/Cultural Resources (Per Gov't Code §15064.5 or BMC Chapter 3.24)	No	The medical office site is not listed as a Landmark or Structure of Merit nor has it on any survey.
Percent for Art (Per BMC Chapter 23C.23)	Yes	The project is subject to the City's <u>Public Art on Private</u> <u>Projects</u> Ordinance.
Rent Controlled Units (Per BMC Chapter 13.76)	No	The project sites do not include residential units.
Residential Preferred Parking (Per BMC Chapter 14.72)	No	The Residential Preferred Parking Program does not occur in or near this neighborhood.

Characteristic	Applies to Project?	Explanation
Seismic Hazards (Per State Hazards Mapping Act)	Yes	The project site is located within an area susceptible to liquefaction as shown on the State Seismic Hazard Zones map. The applicant submitted a geotechnical report, which determined that expansive soils are present at the site. The Geotechnical Investigation concluded that the use of standard engineering design and seismic safety techniques reduce the effects of the expansive soils to less than significant levels. Standard Conditions of Approval used to address construction in a liquefaction zone will apply. No structures are proposed for the off-site parking lot.
Soil/Groundwater Contamination	No	The medical office building site not listed on the Cortese list but is located within the City's Environmental Management Area. A Phase I Environmental Assessment was submitted as part of the application. The assessment revealed no evidence of any recognized environmental conditions in connection with the subject property. This topic was examined in the Initial Study and was found to have less than significant impacts.
Transit	Yes	There are a number of AC Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the medical building site, with the closest one approximately 150 feet from the project site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). There are additional bus stops at the intersection of Dwight Way and San Pablo Avenue approximately one block north of the project site. There are three BART stations within two miles of the project site, including North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).

Table 3: Project Chronology

Date	Action				
September 16, 2016	Original application submitted				
April 29, 2017	Application deemed complete				
October 12, 2017	CEQA Public Review Period began				
October 19, 2017	DRC Hearing				
November 13, 2017	CEQA Public Review Period ended				
November 30, 2017	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted				
December 14, 2017	ZAB public hearing – Project Approved 8-1-0-0				
December 2017	City Council requested that Planning Commission make a recommendatio on a rezoning and re-designation of two parcels on the project site to allow for expanded medical office use				
January 17, 2018	Notice of Decision mailed/posted				
January 31, 2018	Appeal period ended				
February 7, 2018	Effective Date of Original Use Permit				
February 2018	Planning Commission public meeting held to discuss rezone and General Plan re-designation (1 of 2)				
April 2018	il 2018 Planning Commission public meeting held to discuss rezone and General Plan re-designation (2 of 2)				
June 4, 2018	Applications for Modification of Use Permit and Off-site Parking submitted				
July 5, 2018	Demolition request referred to LPC (#ZP2018-0116)				
September 4, 2018	CEQA Public Review Period began				
September 17, 2018	Application deemed complete				
October 4, 2018	CEQA Public Review Period ended				
October 10, 2018	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted				
October 25, 2018	ZAB hearing, item continued to December 13, 2018				
December 4, 2018	City Council hearing on proposed rezone and General Plan re-designation, continued to December 11, 2018				
December 11, 2018 Continued City Council hearing on proposed rezone and Gene re-designation					
December 13, 2018	Continued ZAB hearing without discussion				
January 9, 2019	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted				
January 22, 2019	Scheduled City Council second reading on proposed rezone and General Plan re-designation				
January 24, 2019	ZAB Hearing				

Standard BMC Sections 23E.64.070-080		Previously Approved		Proposed	Permitted/ Required
		Medical Office	Research and Development	100% Medical	C-W ¹
Lot Area		68,331 sf total		60 221 of	
		23,157 sf	41,174 sf	00,331 81	
Gross Floor Area		60,670 sf total		60.670 of	nla
		20,370 sf	40,300 sf	00,070 SI	n/a
Floor Area Ratio ²		0.9		0.9 ³	3.0 max
Duilding	Average	41 feet		41 feet	
Height	Maximum	44 feet		44 feet	50 max ⁴
	Stories	3		3	3 max
Building Setbacks	Front	5 feet		5 feet	0 min
	Rear	0 feet		0 feet	0 min
	Left Side	5 feet		5 feet	0 min
	Right Side	27 feet 8 inches		27 feet 8 inches	0 min
Lot Coverage		46.9%		46.9%	n/a
Landscaping	Landscaped Area	n	/a	9,968 sf	
	Hardscaped Area	n/a		<u>+</u> 26,311 sf	
Parking⁵	Automobile	117 ⁶ total		115 on site	202
		61	56	88 off site	203
	Diavala	46 ⁷ total		46	20
	ысусіе	18	28	40	30

Table 4: Development Standards – Medical Office Building

sf = square feet

¹ Contingent on the approval of a General Plan Re-designation and Zoning Map Amendment of the project site (Assessor Parcel Numbers (APN) 054-1763-001-03 and 054-1763-010-00 from Manufacturing to Commercial. ² FAR for C-W and MU-LI are calculated based on zone-specific gross floor area divided by zone-specific lot area. For C-W: 20,370 square feet / 23,157 square feet. For MU-LI: 40,300 square feet / 41,174 square feet. ³ Proposed Floor Area Ratio (FAR) is calculated based on gross floor area (60,670 square feet) divided by the lot area (68,331 square feet).

⁴ Contingent on the approval of a Text Amendment to the C-W Chapter related to APN 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00, and 054-1763-003-03.

⁵ See Table 5 Development Standards – Parking for details.

⁶ The total number of automobile parking spaces was reduced by 10 percent due to the provision of an adequate number of bicycle parking spaces, as per BMC 23E.64.080.J and 23E.80.080.E for C-W and MU-LI, respectively.

⁷ Permitted/Required bicycle parking is 1 per 2000 square feet. The total number of bicycle parking spaces is increased to 45 required spaces for C-W and MU-LI, respectively, due to the 10 percent automobile parking reduction as per BMC 23E.64.080.J and 23E.80.080.E for C-W and MU-LI, respectively.

Table 5: Development Standard	s – Parking
-------------------------------	-------------

Project Component	Medical Office Building	Off-Site Parking Lot	Total Proposed				
Vehicle Parking							
Standard (8'x18' to 9'x18')	71	72	143				
Clean Air/Vanpool/EV (8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	10	10	20				
Fuel Efficient ¹ (8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	7	7	14				
ADA Accessible (9'x18')	7	3	10				
Compact (8'x16' to 9'x16')	20 (17% of parking)	31 (25% of parking)	51 (21% of total parking)				
Vehicle Parking Totals	115	123 ²	238				
Bicycle Parking⁵							
Short-Term	18	16	34				
Long-Term (secured/lockers)	28	2	30				
Bicycle Parking Totals	46	18	64				
¹ Fuel efficiency refers to the average number of miles traveled per gallon of fuel consumed (https://www.driveclean.ca.gov/Do_Your_Research/Glossary_of_Terms.php). These parking spaces would be							

(<u>https://www.driveclean.ca.gov/Do Your Research/Glossary of Terms.php</u>). These parking spaces would reserved for vehicles designated as fuel efficient by the EPA.

² Eighty-eight (88) Pardee Block parking spaces would be designated for use by the medical office building; 35 parking spaces would be designated for use by the remaining Pardee Block businesses.

II. Project Setting

- **A. Neighborhood/Area Description:** The project site is located in West Berkeley, along the south side of Parker Street and the east side of Tenth Street, with a small portion fronting the west side of San Pablo Avenue. Surrounding building heights vary from one to seven stories, with the majority being two stories. The parking lot (Pardee Block parking lot) property is approximately 500 feet southwest of the medical office site. Surrounding land uses are listed in Table 1 above. Nearby transit facilities are detailed in Table 2 above.
- **B.** Site Conditions: The project site comprises three parcels and is generally level, irregular in shape. The northwest portion of the site is mostly paved and occasionally used as a surface parking lot. The southern portion of the site along Tenth Street and the central portion along San Pablo Avenue consist of vacant dirt lots, most recently leased to Urban Adamah for interim use as a community garden through November 2016.

III. Modification Request Description

Use Permit #ZP2018-0117, for the modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170, would allow for the previously approved 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for

medical offices, rather than medical office and research and development. The approval of this Use Permit is contingent on the approval of the General Plan re-designation and rezone, and on the approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116, as briefly described in the project history below.

Implementation of the Use Permit would only result in changes to the interior of the previously approved building. Specific changes include the removal of an internal physical separation wall between the portions of the building which currently different underlying zoning designations and modifications to the required on-site parking spaces. On-site parking accommodations would include a total of 115 automobile parking and 46 bicycle parking spaces. Vehicular access would still be provided from driveways on Parker Street and Tenth Street for the medical office site.

IV. Project History

On December 14, 2017, the City of Berkeley Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building with 20,370 square feet of medical office and 40,300 square feet of research and development uses, and a 750 square-foot quick service restaurant, with 117 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces. An Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND; State Clearinghouse #2017102038) was prepared for the original project, pursuant to the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), and circulated for public review from October 12, 2017 to November 13, 2017. The IS-MND was adopted by ZAB on December 14, 2017 in conjunction with the approval of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170.

As originally approved, the project would combine three parcels into one 68,331 squarefoot parcel to allow the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, three-story building. The general configuration of the building would be an "L" shape, with each floor staggered in arrangement such that the second floor would contain a green roof along San Pablo Avenue and by the pedestrian entrance along Parker Street. The project would also include a 750-square-foot café/retail space located along San Pablo Avenue.

The project would also include nearly 10,000 square feet of landscaped area on the ground level, including 2,150 square feet of public open space comprising two small public plazas with seating and landscaping. A 650-square-foot plaza would be located at the corner of Parker and Tenth Street and a 1,500-square-foot plaza would be located along San Pablo Avenue, adjacent to the proposed café/retail space. Approximately 3,500 square feet of private open space would be provided on a second floor terrace accessed from the third floor. Two mechanical penthouses and an elevator penthouse would be constructed on the roof of the proposed building. The two mechanical penthouses would be 14 feet above the roof level, and the elevator penthouse would be 18 feet above the roof level. Building entryways for pedestrians would be located on the ground floor along San Pablo Avenue and Parker Street.

During the approval process of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170, a major health care organization approached the property owner seeking to lease the entire proposed

60,670 square-foot building for medical office uses. In order to accommodate medical office use through the portions of the building that are approved for research and development, the underlying zoning of approximately two thirds of the site must be changed from MU-LI to C-W and additional parking spaces need to be provided.

In December 2017, the Berkeley City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider, and make recommendations on, the necessary rezoning of the two MU-LI parcels on the site to allow expanded medical office use. The Planning Commission subsequently held two public meetings in February 2018 and April 2018 and, without taking action on the matter, recommended that the City Council take into account a number of considerations regarding the rezone and General Plan re-designation of Assessor Parcel Numbers (APN) 054-1763-001-03 and 054-1763-010-00, from General Plan designation Manufacturing Mixed Use to Avenue Commercial and from Zoning District Mixed Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W). The rezone would include a Text Amendment to the BMC C-W Chapter related to APN 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00, and 054-1763-003-03 to allow for a maximum building height of 50 feet for medical office buildings.

Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 to allow for the construction of a new 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot approximately 500 feet south of the medical office building site is being processed simultaneously with, but separately from, the Use Permit #ZP2018-0117. Parking accommodations at the off-site property, commonly referred to as the Pardee Block, would include 88 parking spaces for use by the medical office staff, 35 parking spaces for use by the businesses that are to remain at the Pardee Block, and 18 bicycle parking spaces. Approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 is contingent on the approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116, as specified in Condition #85.

The application for Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 was considered at the October 25, 2018 ZAB hearing. After a presentation by the applicant team, public comment, and discussion by the ZAB, the ZAB continued the project to the December 13, 2018 hearing. However, the ZAB continued the item on December 13, 2018 without discussion as the City Council hearing regarding General Plan re-designation and rezone was continued on December 4, 2019 to December 11, 2019. The ZAB had discussed on October 25, 2018 the need for the Council to take action on the proposed General Plan and Zone Change prior to the consideration of the Use Permit by ZAB. The City Council had not acted upon the proposed General Plan and Zone Change before them prior to the publication of the Staff Report for the December 13, 2018 ZAB hearing.

On October 25, 2018, ZAB directed the applicant team to provide additional analysis and information on the following items:

- Parking needs of the medical facility upon occupancy;
- Available on-street public parking supply in the surrounding neighborhood;
- Potential for alternative off-site parking locations that would not require the demolition of businesses;
- Detailed explanation of the West Berkeley Shuttle service;

- Potential for relocation assistance for the businesses slated for demolition; and
- Potential for street trees surrounding the off-site parking lot.

As these concerns were all directly related to the off-site parking lot, details of applicant responses to ZAB and staff analysis of those responses are addressed in full in the Staff Report for the Pardee Block Parking Lot Project.

On December 4, 2018 the City Council conducted a public hearing regarding reclassification of the Zoning as well as the General Plan and West Berkeley Plan designations of 1050 Parker Street and amending the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story, 50-foot tall building on the subject property. The City Council took public testimony, discussed the resolution and ordinance and continued the public hearing to December 11, 2018.

On December 11, 2018 the City Council reopened the public hearing and adopted Resolution No. 68,724–N.S. amending the General Plan land use designations for a portion of 1050 Parker Street from a Manufacturing designation to Avenue Commercial, and amending the West Berkeley Plan land use designation from Mixed Use Light Industrial to General Commercial (APNs 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00). Additionally, the City Council introduced and adopted the first reading of Ordinance No. 7,638–N.S to rezone a portion of the project site from Mixed Use – Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W) (APNs 054-1763-001-03 and 054-1763-010-00); and to amend the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story, 50-foot tall building on the subject property (APNs 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00, and 054-1763-003-03).

The City Council's second reading of the General Plan re-designation and rezone is scheduled for January 22, 2019. Staff will provide a verbal summary of the January 22, 2019 City Council meeting for the ZAB at the January 24, 2019 public hearing. Implementation of the Modification of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 is contingent on the approval of the General Plan re-designation and rezone, as specified in Condition #84.

V. Community Discussion

- A. Neighbor Notification: Prior to submitting this application to the City in 2018, the applicant erected a pre-application poster on the project site. As the hearing was continued from December 13, 2018 to a date uncertain, a new notice was required. On January 9, 2019 the City mailed 485 public hearing notices to property owners and occupants, and to interested neighborhood organizations of the public hearing on January 9, 2019. In addition, the City posted notices within the neighborhood in six locations. As of the writing of this report, Staff has received one email following the October 25, 2018 public hearing regarding the issues discussed by ZAB at that hearing.
- B. Design Review Committee Review: Committee review is not required for the

proposed change of use.

VI. Issues and Analysis

- **A.** Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration: Pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), an Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was prepared to inform the ZAB and the general public of potential project impacts. The IS-MND found that the project would result in impacts related to hydrology and water quality, land use and planning, construction noise, and transportation and traffic. All findings were consistent with the original IS-MND completed for the project in 2017, with the exception of a new potential impact related to land use and planning due to the need for the rezone and land use redesignation. In addition, the noise and transportation mitigation measures have been expanded to account for the inclusion of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 in the larger project. The IS-MND provided the following mitigation measures to be incorporated into the project conditions of approval in order to reduce project impacts to less than significant levels:
 - Mitigation Measure HYD-1 Hydrology and Hydrologic Mitigation Analysis. The project shall not increase from pre-project to post-construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.

The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.

 Mitigation Measure HYD-2 Stormwater Control Measures. Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed preproject peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life. Applicant shall design and construct the mitigation method developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the
right-of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be completely operational and any facilities located within the right-of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.

- *Mitigation Measure LU-1 Rezone.* Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed-Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).
- *Mitigation Measure NOI-1 Construction Vibration Reduction.* Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:
 - The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks do not occur during posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue), currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
 - 2) The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
 - 3) The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
 - 4) The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities.
- *Mitigation Measure NOI-2 Construction Noise Abatement.* Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:
 - 1) The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion enginedriven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
 - 2) The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and other stationary noise sources where technology exists.
 - 3) The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors.
 - 4) The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal

combustion engines.

- 5) The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue).
- 6) The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
- 7) The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements are limited to the hours of 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 AM and 8:00 PM on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No constructionrelated activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley.
- 8) The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites of the construction schedule in writing at least 7 days before beginning construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site.
- Mitigation Measure T-1 Reimbursement Facilitate Traffic Agreement to Improvements. A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required building permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.
 - 1) Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, as determined necessary by the City Engineer.
 - 2) Signal Installation. Signalization of the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections on San Pablo Avenue.
- Mitigation Measure T-2 Driveway Safety. The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red

curb on either side of the project driveways on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.

The Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt the IS-MND was published on September 4, 2018 and was mailed to adjoining property owners and occupants, and to interested neighborhood organizations. In addition, the applicant filed the NOI with the County Clerk; and the Draft IS-MND was submitted with the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2018092001) for distribution to interested state and regional agencies. The public comment period began on September 4, 2018 and closed on October 4, 2018.

Following the release of the Initial Study and the NOI, the City received six comment letters: A synopsis of each comment letter is provided below; full responses are included in the Final IS-MND.

- Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond, residents at 2709 Tenth Street, are concerned with the availability of parking during project construction and operation, the potential loss of parking spaces as a result of the project, temporary impacts from project construction, pedestrian safety at the crosswalks, general public safety in the project vicinity, and increased traffic as result of the project.
- 2) Janet Hurwich, resident at 2609 Ninth Street, is concerned with traffic and transportation impacts of the project and the availability of parking in the neighborhood once the medical office building is in operation.
- 3) Fredric Fierstein, owner of building at 1025 Carleton Street, is also concerned with the availability of parking in the vicinity of the medical office building and requested that the Pardee Block Parking Lot be made available to the public.
- 4) Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond, residents at 2709 Tenth Street, submitted a second comment letter in which they recommended a scenario in which a select number of parking spaces in the proposed Pardee Block parking lot may be reserved for residential use and a select number of parking spaces are offered as rental parking spaces for businesses in the vicinity.
- 5) Mitchel Bornstein, owner of business at 1010 Carleton Street, states that the project would demolish existing businesses, and opines that that the loss of these businesses is unfavorable for West Berkeley. He further suggested building a multi-story parking garage on the parking lot of 2600 Tenth Street or for the project applicant to draft a relocation plan for the existing business.
- 6) Caltrans requested additional modes for encouraging smart mobility and reduced regional vehicle miles traveled be added to the required Transportation Management Plan. The recommendations have been incorporated into the City's standard condition of approval (Condition 68).

The comment letters, the City's responses, and any revisions to the IS-MND are outlined in Chapter 3 of the Response to Comments of the Final IS-MND (See

attachment 4). The mitigation measures have been documented in a Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program, and incorporated by reference in the Conditions of Approval. With the implementation of the mitigation measures, project impacts will be reduced to less than significant levels.

B. Zoning Compatibility: As discussed under Section III. Project History, the City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider and make recommendations regarding the requested rezoning of the MU-LI portion of the medical office site to C-W, which would allow medical office uses throughout the proposed building. The final determination on the rezone is pending as of the publication of this staff report. As some of the medical office building site is currently zoned MU-LI, the proposed medical office use is not an allowed use on the eastern portion of the medical office property. Allowing 100 percent medical office uses in the building would not be compatible with the underlying zoning regulations unless the rezone is approved.

Staff Analysis: Pursuant to BMC Table 23E.64.030, medical offices over 7,500 square feet are allowed in the C-W District with a Use Permit. Table 4 details how the medical office project would comply with specific applicable development standards of the BMC under the proposed C-W zoning. As proposed, the project complies with the development standards in the West Berkeley Commercial zoning district. Implementation of Mitigation Measure LU-1 would ensure that the proposed use of the sites would not conflict with zoning regulations.

C. Off-Site Parking and Pedestrian Safety: Parking requirements for medical office uses are higher than for research and development uses and not all required medical office parking could be accommodated on-site, within the previously approved project. As such, the proposed Pardee Block parking lot would provide the balance of the required parking to meet the full parking requirements of the medical office building.

Staff Analysis: As detailed in Table 4, the project would meet the requirements for parking for the medical office building. Pedestrian access to and from the Pardee Block parking lot would be provided through multiple pedestrian gates on Ninth Street, Tenth Street, and Carleton Street.

The medical office employees that park at the Pardee Block Parking Lot would use any of the pedestrian gates to access Tenth Street along existing sidewalks and then cross either of two existing approaches at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection to walk to the medical office building. The intersection is currently controlled by stop-signs on the Tenth Street approaches, with no controls on the Carleton Street approaches. In addition, none of the four crossings at the intersection are currently marked/striped; however, all four crossings have adequate sight distance. However, the proposed project has been designed to include an allway stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection and would mark the intersection with crosswalk striping. This design feature would be ensured through a condition of approval requiring that the project conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit.

D. Compatibility with Surrounding Neighborhood: The surrounding neighborhood zoning designations and land uses are detailed in Table 1 above. The medical office building site is one block south of the Dwight and San Pablo development node in the West Berkeley Plan. This area of Berkeley is characterized by retail, commercial, and mixed use activity along San Pablo Avenue, easily accessible for employees, customers, and residents by mass transit or automobile. Appropriate uses for these areas include: a balance of both smaller and larger commercial retail and food service, larger spaces for medium sized and larger light manufacturers, offices, and laboratory development.

Staff Analysis: Implementation of the project would only result in changes to the interior of the building. As with the original project, ground level parking areas would not be visible from the street front due to recessed wall elements that provide a divider between the pocket park and garage. The building façade would be composed on glass and aluminum paneling, and only the ground and second floors would be visible from the pedestrian viewpoint, traversing San Pablo Avenue. The rooftop of the second floor would contain a green terrace to soften the distinct lines of the building while increasing visible greenery along San Pablo Avenue. The third floor of the building would be set back approximately 60 feet from the San Pablo Avenue street front in order to decrease perceivable massing at the pedestrian scale, which would create a more inviting pocket park for pedestrians due to the landscaping and sunlight available in the southeastern portion of the site.

Therefore, staff concludes that the ZAB may find that the project which increases medical office use on the site is still compatible with the visual character and form, and commercial intensity of the C-W District. The proposed building and uses do not underutilize the property and do provide adequate elements suited for the pedestrian scale. Staff believes that the Board can find that allowing for 100 percent medical office use in the proposed building, along with the original 750 square feet of quick service restaurant, would meet the requirements of BMC Section 23E.64.090.B for compatibility with the surrounding neighborhood.

- **E. General Plan Consistency:** The 2002 General Plan contains several policies applicable to the project, including the following:
 - 1. <u>Policy LU-3–Infill Development</u>: Encourage infill development that is architecturally and environmentally sensitive, embodies principles of sustainable planning and construction, and is compatible with neighboring land uses and architectural design and scale.
 - 2. <u>Policy LU-7–Neighborhood Quality of Life, Action A</u>: Require that new development be consistent with zoning standards and compatible with the scale, historic character, and surrounding uses in the area.
 - 3. <u>Policy UD-24–Area Character</u>: Regulate new construction and alterations to ensure that they are truly compatible with and, where feasible, reinforce the desirable design characteristics of the particular area they are in.
 - 4. Policy UD-26-Pedestrian-Friendly Design: Architecture and site design should

give special emphasis to enjoyment by, and convenience and safety for, pedestrians.

- 5. <u>Policy LU-27–Avenue Commercial Areas</u>: Maintain and improve Avenue Commercial areas, such as University, San Pablo, Telegraph, and South Shattuck, as pedestrian-friendly, visually attractive areas of pedestrian scale and ensure that Avenue areas fully serve neighborhood needs as well as a broader spectrum of needs.
 - A. Require ground-floor commercial uses to be oriented to the street and sidewalks to encourage a vital and appealing pedestrian experience.
 - D. Provide bicycle facilities and ample and secure bicycle parking wherever appropriate and feasible.
 - F. Encourage sensitive infill development of vacant or underutilized property that is compatible with existing development patterns.
- Policy UD-28–Commercial Frontage: Commercial buildings on streets with public transit generally should have no appreciable setback from that street's sidewalk, except in the case of occasional plazas or sitting areas that enhance the area's pedestrian environment.

Staff Analysis: The project area is characterized by a mix of small and large commercial and light industrial uses, highlighted by pedestrian accessibility and mass transit along San Pablo Avenue. ZAB previously found that this building with 33 percent medical office and 66 percent research and development would activate a vacant site on San Pablo Avenue with the addition of a café and pocket park on the ground level, and medical offices on the second and third floors. The 100 percent medical office building would still include the café and ground-level pocket park. The modified project would also still encourage commercial land uses at a site that is currently underutilized and vacant. Staff believes the project complies with the above General Plan policies and that ZAB can make a finding of compatibility.

- 7. <u>Policy LU-33–West Berkeley Plan</u>: Implement the West Berkeley Plan and take actions that will achieve the three purposes of the Plan:
 - 1. Maintain the full range of land uses and economic activities including residences, manufacturing, services, retailing, and other activities in West Berkeley.
 - 2. Maintain the ethnic and economic diversity of West Berkeley's resident population.
 - 3. Maintain and improve the quality of urban life, environmental quality, public and private service availability, transit and transportation, and aesthetic and physical qualities for West Berkeley residents and workers.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: See Discussion G. West Berkeley Plan Consistency below.

<u>Policy UD-34–Public Art</u>: Support, present, and encourage others to support or present works of public art.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: The project is still conditioned to pay an in lieu fee for public art.

- **F. West Berkeley Plan Consistency:** The West Berkeley Area Plan, adopted in 1993, also contains several goals and policies applicable to the project, including the following:
 - 1. <u>Land Use Goal 1</u>: Over the economically active area of West Berkeley, provide for a continued economic and land use mix, incorporating manufacturing, other industrial, retail and office/laboratory uses, to benefit Berkeley residents and businesses economically, benefit the City government fiscally, and promotes the varied and interest character of the area.
 - D. Providing space for, and designating appropriate locations for, office, service, and laboratory businesses, particularly growing Berkeley based businesses which are particularly suited to West Berkeley's physical environment.
 - Land Use Goal 2: Channel development both new businesses and residences and the expansion of existing businesses – to districts various which are appropriate for the various existing elements of the West Berkeley land use mix.
 - B. Create a Mixed Manufacturing district as a general industrial district, where both heavy and light manufacturers can function, along with "biotech" industries and office users which can recycle the upper stories of buildings.
 - C. Create a Light Manufacturing district which allows a wide range of light manufacturers to continue to operate and expand and limits loss of their spaces to other uses, while providing an opportunity for office development where it will not unduly interfere with light manufacturing uses, and for laboratory development in appropriate locations.
 - E. Create a Commercial district which will foster the continued vitality of West Berkeley's neighborhood and regional serving retail trade, in as pedestrian-friendly a manner as possible.
 - 3. <u>Land Use Goal 4</u>: Assure that new development in any sector is of a scale and design that is appropriate to its surroundings, while respecting the genuine economic and physical needs of the development.
 - 4. <u>Economic Development Goal 4</u>: Continue to support the growth of advanced technology manufacturing (such as biotechnology) and advanced technology services (such as research laboratories) in appropriate locations, under appropriate environmental safeguards.
 - 5. <u>Physical Form Goal 5</u>: Development on major sites of one acre or more should be both internally cohesive and sensitively designed on the site's publicly used edges.
 - 5.1 Development on major sites should use building scale, architecture, building placement, landscaping, and other site elements to create the sense of a cohesive development which is integrated with its surroundings.
 - 5.2 Such major projects should--to the greatest degree possible--reinforce the existing street pattern, development pattern, and overall fabric of an area, rather than being isolated from these patterns.
 - 5.3 Major developments should--to the greatest degree possible--be compatible with existing development on the edges of their sites, particularly on those edges which are heavily used by the public.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: ZAB found the original project to be consistent with these policies and goals. The modified project would not change the building design or features

and would create space for medical offices that would largely serve the surrounding neighborhood. As discussed above, the project would meet parking requirements between the on-site and off-site parking lots, while also providing 46 bicycle spaces on-site. The San Pablo Avenue frontage would still include a neighborhood café that would encourage pedestrian activity along the street frontage. Staff believes ZAB can find that the project meets the goals and policies of the West Berkeley Plan.

VII. Recommendation

Because of the project's consistency with the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan, and minimal impact on surrounding properties, staff recommends that the Zoning Adjustments Board:

- A. ADOPT the proposed mitigated negative declaration; and
- B. APPROVE #ZP2018-0117 to MODIFY Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 pursuant to Section 23B.32.040 and 23E.64.090, and subject to the attached Findings and Conditions (see Attachment 1).

Attachments:

- 1. Findings and Conditions, Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program
- 2. Project Plans received October 16, 2018 and dated August 30, 2018
- 3. Notice of Public Hearing, dated January 9, 2019
- 4. Final Mitigated Negative Declaration Response to Comments provided on October 25, 2018 and available online
- 5. Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration provided on October 25, 2018 and available online
- 6. Correspondence Received

*All documents are available online:

https://www.cityofberkeley.info/Planning and Development/Zoning Adjustment Board/1050 Parker.aspx

Staff Planner: Layal Nawfal, <u>Inawfal@cityofberkeley.info</u>, (510) 981-7424 and Sally Schifman, contract planner, <u>sschifman@rinconconsultants.com</u>, (760) 517-9141.



[Text that has been revised or added from the October 25, 2018, ZAB Staff Report is indicated in bold text.]

Pardee Block Parking Lot Project 2700 Tenth Street

Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 for construction of a 43,847 square foot surface parking lot to provide for a portion of the required parking for the medical office building at 1050 Parker Street (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117) as well as parking for existing businesses. A total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces would be provided.

I. Background

A. Land Use Designations:

- General Plan: Manufacturing Mixed Use
- Area Plan: West Berkeley Plan
- Zoning: Mixed Use Residential (MU-R)

B. Zoning Permits Required:

- Use Permit under BMC Section 23C.08.050.A to demolish main buildings used for non-residential purposes;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.84.030 to construct a parking lot in the MU-R District that is not exclusively for uses located in the district;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.030.B to allow off-street parking beyond 300 feet from the structure it is intended to serve;
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.84.080.H to allow for the substitution of bicycle or motorcycle parking spaces in place of up to 10% of the required automobile parking spaces; and
- Use Permit under BMC Section 23E.28.080.B to locate ground level parking spaces within 20 feet of two street frontages.

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 2 of 24

C. CEQA Determination: An Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was prepared for this project, including the medical office building (ZP#2018-0117) and off-site parking lot, pursuant to the provisions of CEQA, and circulated for public review from September 4, 2018 to October 4, 2018. See Section VI.A below. The IS-MND, and all related analysis, is available on the City's website link that is provided below.

D. Parties Involved:

- Applicant/Property Owner: 2621 Tenth Street, LLC and Pardee I, LLC, c/o Christopher Barlow with Wareham Property Group
- E. Application Materials, Staff Reports and Correspondence are available on the Internet:

https://www.cityofberkeley.info/Planning and Development/Zoning Adjustment Boa rd/1050 Parker.aspx ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 3 of 24



Figure 1: Vicinity Map and Existing Zoning

Legend:

	C-W
	MU-LI
	MU-R
	R-1A
	R-1
H	R-2
	MM

Page 336 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 4 of 24

Figure 2: Aerial Image



Imagery provided by Google and its licensors © 2018.

ig 2 Project Locatio

Page 337 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 5 of 24



Page 338 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 ______ Page 6 of 24





ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 7 of 24

Table 1	Land	Use	Inform	nation
---------	------	-----	--------	--------

Location		Existing Use	Zoning District	General Plan Designation
Pardee Block Parking Lot		Vehicle repair services: Mobility Systems; Saab Replay; Berkeley Smog and Vehicle Registration Services; Commercial Titan Wraps	MU-R	Manufacturing Mixed Use
	North	Recording studio, offices and associated surface parking lot	MU-LI	Manufacturing
Surrounding		Pardee Block Buildings to remain: Verducci Entertainment Services; Community Energy Services; Wise Auto Tech	MU-R	Manufacturing Mixed Use
Properties E	East	Vehicle repair services (Oceanworks Auto Repair); multi- family and single-family residential	MU-R	Manufacturing Mixed Use
West		Berkeley East Bay Humane Society; multi-family residential	MU-R	Manufacturing Mixed Use

Table 2: Special Characteristics

Characteristic	Applies to Project?	Explanation
Affordable Child Care Fee for qualifying non-residential projects (Per Resolution 66,618-N.S.)	No	The proposed project would not include new gross floor area. Therefore, this use permit is not subject to this resolution.
Affordable Housing Fee for qualifying non-residential projects (Per Resolution 66,617-N.S.)	No	The proposed project would not include new gross floor area. Therefore, this use permit is not subject to this resolution.
Affordable Housing Mitigations for rental housing projects (Per BMC Chapter 22.20.065)	No	The proposed project would not include residential units.
Alcohol Sales/Service (Per BMC § 23E.16.040)	No	The proposed project does not include the sale of alcohol.
Creeks (Per BMC Chapter 17.08)	No	No open creek or culvert exists within 40 feet of the project site.
Coast Live Oaks (Per BMC § 6.52.010)	No	There are no Coast Live Oak trees on or abutting the project site.
Density Bonus (Per Gov't Code Chapter 65915)	No	The proposed project would not include residential units.
Green Building Score	No	No new buildings are proposed as part of this Use Permit.
Historic/Cultural Resources (Per Gov't Code §15064.5 or BMC Chapter 3.24)	Yes	On July 5, 2018, the Landmarks Preservation Commission (LPC) held a hearing to consider the request to demolish commercial buildings located at 1000-1010 Carleton Street, 1014-1016 Carleton Street, 1020 Carleton Street, and 2710 Tenth Street that are more than 40 years old, in accordance with BMC Section 23C.08.050.C. LPC took no action on the demolition referral.
Percent for Art (Per BMC Chapter 23C.23)	No	The proposed project does not include new residential, commercial, or industrial land uses.
Rent Controlled Units (Per BMC Chapter 13.76)	No	The project site does not include residential units.

Page 340 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 8 of 24

Table 2: Special Characteristics

Characteristic	Applies to Project?	Explanation	
Residential Preferred Parking (Per BMC Chapter 14.72))	No	The Residential Preferred Parking Program does not occur in or near this neighborhood.	
Seismic Hazards (Per State Hazards Mapping Act)	Yes	The proposed project is located within an area susceptible to liquefaction as shown on the State Seismic Hazard Zones map. The applicant submitted a geotechnical report, which determined that expansive soils are present at the project site. The Geotechnical Investigation concluded that the use of standard engineering design and seismic safety techniques reduce the effects of the expansive soils to less than significant levels. Standard Conditions of Approval used to address construction in a liquefaction zone will apply. No new structures are proposed for the off-site parking lot.	
Soil/Groundwater Contamination	Yes	A Phase I Environmental Assessment was prepared for the Pardee Block parking lot in June 2018 (Langan 2018). Langan concluded that, the project could create a hazard to the public or environment during site demolition, preparation, and grading. Implementation of standard conditions of approval, the applicant would be required to prepare a Soil and Groundwater Management Plan (SGMP) to submit to the City for approval prior to issuance of demolition, grading or building permits. Hazards to the public or environment would be avoided with implementation of this standard condition of approval. This topic was examined in the Initial Study and was found to have less than significant impacts.	
Transit	Yes	There are a number of AC Transit bus stops within 0.25 mile of the Pardee Block Parking Lot site, with the closest one approximately 800 feet from the project site at the corner of Parker Street and San Pablo Avenue (serving the 72, 72M, and 802 lines). There are additional bus stops at the intersection of Dwight Way and San Pablo Avenue approximately 3 blocks north of the project site. There are three BART stations within two miles of the project site: North Berkeley (1.5 miles northeast), Ashby (1.7 miles southeast), and Downtown Berkeley (1.9 miles east).	

Table 3: Project Chronology

Date	Action
September 16, 2016	Original application for #ZP2016-0170 submitted
April 29, 2017	Application deemed complete
October 12, 2017	CEQA Public Review Period began
October 19, 2017	DRC Hearing
November 13, 2017	CEQA Public Review Period ended
November 30, 2017	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted
December 14, 2017	ZAB public hearing – Project Approved #ZP2016-0170 8-1-0-0

Page 341 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 9 of 24

Table 3: Project Chronology

Date	Action		
	City Council requested that Planning Commission make a recommendation		
December 2017	on a rezoning and re-designation of two parcels on the project site to allow		
	for expanded medical office use		
January 17, 2018	Notice of Decision for #ZP2016-0170 mailed/posted		
January 31, 2018	Appeal period ended		
February 7, 2018	Effective Date of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170		
February 2018	Planning Commission public meeting held to discuss rezone and General Plan re-designation (1 of 2)		
April 2019	Planning Commission public meeting held to discuss rezone and General		
	Plan re-designation (2 of 2)		
Juno 4, 2018	Applications for Modification of Use Permit (#ZP2018-0117) and Off-site		
Julie 4, 2018	Parking (#ZP2018-0116) submitted		
July 5, 2018	Demolition request referred to LPC (#ZP2018-0116)		
September 4, 2018	CEQA Public Review Period began		
September 17, 2018	Application deemed complete		
October 4, 2018	CEQA Public Review Period ended		
October 10, 2018	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted		
October 25, 2018	ZAB hearing, item continued to a date certain, December 13, 2018		
December 4, 2019	City Council hearing on proposed rezone and General Plan re-designation,		
	continued to December 11, 2018		
December 11 2019	Continued City Council hearing on proposed rezone and General Plan		
	re-designation of 1050 Parker Street		
December 13, 2018	Continued ZAB hearing without discussion		
January 9, 2019	ZAB public hearing notices mailed/posted		
January 22, 2010	Scheduled City Council second reading on proposed rezone and		
January 22, 2019	General Plan re-designation of 1050 Parker Street		
January 24, 2019	ZAB Hearing		

Table 4: Development Standards – Pardee Block Parking Lot

Standard BMC Section 23E.28.080		Existing ¹	Proposed	Permitted/Required
Total Pardee B	lock Lot Area	68,000 sf	No change	
Pardee Block E	Building Area			
1000	0-1010 Carleton Street	6,400 sf	0 of:	
	1014 Carleton Street	8,400 sf	all buildings proposed	
	1016 Carleton Street	4,200 sf	to be demolished	
	2700 Tenth Street	8,000 sf		
1001-1013 Pardee Street and 2712-2714 Tenth Street		27,000 sf	No change; buildings to remain	n/a
Parking Lot Area		10,000 sf (assoc. w/ existing businesses)	43,847 sf	
	Front (Ninth Street)	0 feet	20 feet	20 feet
	Rear (Tenth Street)	n/a	6 feet	20 feet
Setbacks	Left Side (Carleton Street)	0 feet	5 feet	20 feet
	Right Side (Pardee Block buildings to remain)	0 feet	2 foot planter	2 foot planter ²

Page 342 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 Page 10 of 24 January 24, 2019

Standard BMC Section 2	23E.28.080	Existing ¹	Proposed	Permitted/Required
	Landscaped Area	0 sf	5,668 sf	n/a
Landscaping	Hardscaped Area	68,000 sf (buildings and parking)	62,332 sf (buildings and parking	n/a
Vehicle Parking	g ³	20	123 ⁴	32 ⁵
Bicycle Parking	g ³	0	18	14

sf = square feet

¹ Existing conditions have been approximated using existing topographic survey maps and Google Earth ² BMC 23E.28.080.E

³ See Table 5 Vehicle and Bicycle Parking Details

⁴ Eighty-eight (88) Pardee Block parking spaces would be designated for use by the medical office building; 35 parking spaces would be designated for use by the remaining Pardee Block businesses

⁵ The total number of automobile parking spaces required for the remaining Pardee Block businesses is reduced by 10 percent due to the provision of an adequate number of bicycle parking spaces, as per BMC 23E.84.080.H. Parking for Pardee Block businesses:1 parking space per 1,000 square feet of warehouse space and 1 parking space per 500 square feet of office space. 19,700/1,000 = 20 and 7,300/500 = 15, therefore 20+15 = 35*0.90 = 32 parking spaces.

Table 5: Parking Details

Project Component	Medical Office Building Parking Lot	Pardee Block Parking Lot	Total Proposed
Vehicle Parking			
Standard	71	72	1/3
(8'x18' to 9'x18')	7 1	12	145
Clean Air/Vanpool/EV	10	10	20
(8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	10	10	20
Fuel Efficient ¹	7	7	14
(8'x18' and 8'6"x18')	7	I	17
ADA Accessible (9'x18')	7	3	10
Compact $(8'x16' to 0'x16')$	20	31	51
	(17% of parking)	(25% of parking)	(21% of total parking)
Vehicle Parking Totals	115	123	238
Bicycle Parking ²			
Short-Term	18	16	34
Long-Term (secured/lockers)	28	2	30
Bicycle Parking Totals	46	18	64
¹ Fuel efficiency refers to the average number of miles traveled per gallon of fuel consumed			

(https://www.driveclean.ca.gov/Do Your Research/Glossary of Terms.php). These parking spaces would be reserved for vehicles designated as fuel efficient by the EPA.

² Bicycle parking spaces shall be provided at the ratio of one space per 2,000 square feet of gross floor area of non-residential space, and in accordance with the requirements of Section 23E.28.070.

П. Project Setting

- A. Neighborhood/Area Description: The project site is located in West Berkeley. The site is approximately 500 feet southwest of the associated medical office site and is bound by Carleton Street to the north, Pardee Street to the south, Ninth Street to the west, and Tenth Street to the east. Surrounding land uses are listed in Table 1 above. Nearby transit facilities are detailed in Table 2 above.
- **B.** Site Conditions: The project site comprises one parcel and currently consists of multiple structures as detailed in Table 4 above. The structures proposed for

demolition are greater than 40 years old; historic evaluations were conducted for all structures proposed for demolition. The structures consist of a contractor's repair shop, a wooden lean-to storage shed, a machine shop, and two warehouses, plus associated outbuilding structures. See Section VI. Item B. for further detail.

III. Project Description

Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 is for the construction of a new 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot on the northern two-thirds of a single 68,000 square-foot parcel. The construction of the surface parking lot would require the demolition of multiple occupied structures, described above. The remainder of the site includes approximately 27,000 square feet of commercial buildings; these buildings would remain intact and operational.

The Pardee Block Parking Lot would include a total of 123 automobile parking and 18 bicycle parking spaces. The parking lot would include 88 parking spaces for use by the medical office staff at the proposed 1050 Parker Street Medical Office (#ZP2018-0117). The employees of the businesses that are to remain at Pardee Block currently use onstreet parking. The project will provide up to 35 designated parking spaces for use by these businesses.

Vehicular access would be provided from driveways on Ninth Street and Tenth Street for the proposed parking lot. Vehicular access would be gate-controlled and provided on Tenth and Ninth Streets. The entire parking lot would be surrounded by a six-foot, black aluminum fence. Three pedestrian gates would be installed for access and would be located along Carleton Street, in the northeast corner of the lot, and at Tenth and Ninth Streets adjacent the vehicle gates. The parking lot would also include 11 single- and double-head light poles.

Landscaping in the Pardee Block parking lot would include native and adaptive plantings that would incorporate trees, evergreen shrubs, perennials, and grasses to provide seasonal interest along the three street frontages.

IV. Project History

On December 14, 2017, the City of Berkeley Zoning Adjustments Board (ZAB) approved Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow for the construction of a 60,670 square-foot, threestory building with 20,370 square feet of medical office and 40,300 square feet of research and development uses, and a 750 square-foot quick service restaurant, with 117 automobile parking spaces and 46 bicycle parking spaces at 1050 Parker Street. An Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND; State Initial Clearinghouse #2017102038) was prepared for the original project, pursuant to the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), and circulated for public review from October 12, 2017 to November 13, 2017. The IS-MND was adopted by ZAB on December 14, 2017 in conjunction with the approval of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170.

During the approval process of Use Permit #ZP2016-0170, a major health care

organization approached the property owner seeking to lease the entire proposed 60,670 square-foot building for medical office uses. In order to accommodate medical office use through the portions of the building that are approved for research and development, the underlying zoning of approximately two thirds of the site must be changed from MU-LI to C-W and additional parking spaces need to be provided.

In December 2017, the Berkeley City Council requested that the Planning Commission consider, and make recommendations on, the necessary rezoning of the two MU-LI parcels at 1050 Parker street to allow expanded medical office use. The Planning Commission subsequently held two public meetings in February 2018 and April 2018 and, without taking action on the matter, recommended that the City Council take into account a number of considerations regarding the rezone and General Plan redesignation of Assessor Parcel Numbers (APN) 054-1763-001-03 and 054-1763-010-00, from General Plan designation Manufacturing Mixed Use to Avenue Commercial and from Zoning District Mixed Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W). The rezone would include a Text Amendment to the BMC C-W Chapter related to APN 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00, and 054-1763-003-03 to allow for a maximum building height of 50 feet for medical office buildings.

On June 4, 2018, the property owner submitted a request to the City of Berkeley for a modification to Use Permit #ZP2016-0170 to allow the 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices (Use Permit #ZP2018-0117) at 1050 Parker Street. Because of the need to increase the number of parking spaces provided, the project applicant has simultaneously applied for a new Use Permit to allow for off-site parking (Use Permit #ZP2018-0116, Pardee Block parking lot). Approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 is contingent on the approval of the Use Permit #ZP2018-0117, as specified in Condition 14. Implementation of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 is contingent on the approval of the General Plan re-designation and rezone, as specified in Condition 13. The second reading of the General Plan re-designation and rezone of 1050 Parker Street is scheduled for the January 24, 2019 City Council meeting.

The applications for Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 at 2700 Tenth Street and Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 at 1050 Parker Street were considered at the October 25, 2018 ZAB hearing. After a presentation by the applicant team, public comment, and discussion by the ZAB, the ZAB continued the project to the December 13, 2018 hearing. However, the ZAB continued the item on December 13, 2018 without discussion as the City Council hearing regarding General Plan re-designation and rezone was continued on December 4, 2019 to December 11, 2019. The ZAB had discussed on October 25, 2018 the need for the Council to take action on the proposed General Plan and Zone Change for 1050 Parker Street prior to the consideration of the Use Permits by ZAB. The City Council had not acted upon the proposed General Plan and Zone Change at 1050 Parker Street before them prior to the publication of the Staff Report for the December 13, 2018 ZAB hearing.

At the October 25, 2018 public hearing ZAB directed the applicant team to provide additional analysis and information on the following items:

- Parking needs of the medical facility upon occupancy;
- Available on-street public parking supply in the surrounding neighborhood;

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 13 of 24

- Potential for alternative off-site parking locations that would not require the demolition of businesses;
- Detailed explanation of the West Berkeley Shuttle service;
- Potential for relocation assistance for the businesses slated for demolition; and
- Potential for street trees surrounding the off-site parking lot.

On December 4, 2018 the City Council conducted a public hearing regarding reclassification of the Zoning as well as the General Plan and West Berkeley Plan designations of 1050 Parker Street and amending the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story, 50-foot tall building on the subject property. The City Council took public testimony, discussed the resolution and ordinance and continued the public hearing to December 11, 2018.

On December 11, 2018 the City Council reopened the public hearing and adopted Resolution No. 68,724–N.S. amending the General Plan land use designations for a portion of 1050 Parker Street from a Manufacturing designation to Avenue Commercial, and amending the West Berkeley Plan land use designation from Mixed Use Light Industrial to General Commercial (APNs 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00). Additionally, the City Council introduced and adopted the first reading of Ordinance No. 7,638–N.S to rezone a portion of the project site from Mixed Use – Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W) (APNs 054-1763-001-03 and 054-1763-010-00); and to amend the C-W District development standards to allow for a 4-story, 50-foot tall building on the subject property (APNs 054-1763-001-03, 054-1763-010-00, and 054-1763-003-03).

The City Council's second reading of the General Plan re-designation and rezone of 1050 Parker Street is scheduled for January 22, 2019. Staff will provide a verbal summary of the January 22, 2019 City Council meeting for the ZAB at the January 24, 2019 public hearing presentation for Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 at 2700 Tenth Street and Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 at 1050 Parker Street.

V. Community Discussion

- A. Neighbor Notification: Prior to submitting this application to the City in 2018, the applicant erected a pre-application poster on the project site. As the hearing was continued from December 13, 2018 to a date uncertain, a new notice was required. On January 9, 2019 the City mailed 485 public hearing notices to property owners and occupants, and to interested neighborhood organizations of the public hearing on January 9, 2019. In addition, the City posted notices within the neighborhood in six locations. As of the writing of this report, Staff has received one email following the October 25, 2018 public hearing regarding the issues discussed by ZAB at that hearing.
- **B. Landmarks Preservation Commission (LPC) Review:** On July 5, 2018, the Landmarks Preservation Commission (LPC) held a hearing to consider the request to demolish commercial buildings that are more than 40 years old, in accordance

with BMC Section 23.C.08.050. LPC took no action on the demolition referral. One of the remaining Pardee Block buildings, 1013 Pardee Street, was voted to be placed on the Potential Initiations List by a 7-1-0-0 vote.

C. Design Review Committee Review: Committee review is not required for the proposed parking lot as no structures are proposed. Design Review staff reviewed the plans regarding landscaping and lighting as part of the Use Permit review.

VI. Issues and Analysis

- A. Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration: Pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), an Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) was prepared to inform the ZAB and the general public of potential project impacts. The IS-MND found that the project, in its entirety (i.e. 1050 Parker Street Medical Office Building and Pardee Block Parking Lot), would result in impacts related to hydrology and water quality, land use and planning, construction noise, and transportation and traffic. All findings were consistent with the original IS-MND completed for the 1050 Parker Street project in 2017, with the exception of a new potential impact related to land use and planning due to the need for the rezone and land use re-designation. The IS-MND provided the following mitigation measures to be incorporated into the project conditions of approval in order to reduce project impacts to less than significant levels:
 - Mitigation Measure HYD-1 Hydrology and Hydrologic Mitigation Analysis. The project shall not increase from pre-project to post-construction conditions peak flow and flow duration to existing gutters, and shall not raise from pre-project to post-construction the hydraulic grade line in existing storm drains at all times throughout the life of the project. The applicant shall demonstrate through a hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis to show how this performance standard will be achieved and used to provide the basis of design for the implementing this mitigation.

The hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis shall be submitted to and approved by the City of Berkeley Department of Planning and Development prior to issuance of required project permits. The analysis shall identify existing and post-construction drainage patterns, magnitudes, and durations within the project limits and also identify existing off-site discharge locations, durations, and magnitudes from the project site. The mitigation actions to meeting the performance standard may include conveyance pipeline (minimum 12-inch diameter, reinforced concrete pipe) in the right-of-way, and the pipe shall not be used to attenuate peak flows. The mitigation method shall be designed to operate in conjunction with MRP Provision C3 requirements. The applicant shall make up front payment for City staff and consultant costs related to reviewing the hydrology and hydraulics mitigation analysis.

• *Mitigation Measure HYD-2 Stormwater Control Measures.* Discharges of any water from the project site shall be controlled at all times and shall not exceed pre-

Page 347 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 15 of 24

project peak flow or duration in existing storm drains and gutters throughout the project life. Applicant shall design and construct the mitigation method developed through the Hydrology and Hydraulic Mitigation Analysis performed in HYD-1 and as approved by the City. The mitigation actions to meet the performance standards may include conveyance within the right-of-way but storage within the right-of-way is not allowed. The identified method(s) shall be completely operational and any facilities located within the right-of-way shall be approved by and dedicated to the City prior to issuance of certificate of occupancy.

- *Mitigation Measure LU-1 Rezone.* Demolition permits shall not be issued unless and until a rezone is approved by the City of Berkeley that would change the zoning on the western portion of the medical office building site from Mixed-Use Light Industrial (MU-LI) to West Berkeley Commercial (C-W).
- *Mitigation Measure NOI-1 Construction Vibration Reduction Measures.* Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:
 - 1) The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities involving vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks do not occur during posted services times at the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue), currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
 - 2) The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of vibratory rollers, large bulldozers, or loaded trucks within 75 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center or Fantasy Studios (2600 Tenth Street) to no more than 30 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
 - 3) The applicant or contractor shall, to the extent technically and economically feasible, limit the use of jackhammers within 25 feet of the nearest wall of the Covenant Worship Center or Fantasy Studios to no more than 70 vibration events per day, as defined by the Federal Transit Administration and detailed in Table 22 Groundborne Vibration Impact Criteria for Human Annoyance of the MND.
 - 4) The applicant or contractor shall provide tenants of the three residential units atop the Missouri Lounge, the Covenant Worship Center, Fantasy Studios, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites with a notification at least 24 hours prior to vibration-generating construction activities.
- *Mitigation Measure NOI-2 Construction Noise Abatement.* Prior to issuance of grading permits, the applicant shall incorporate the following actions into a construction management plan subject to review and approval by the City:
 - 1) The applicant or contractor shall equip all internal combustion enginedriven equipment with mufflers that are in good condition and appropriate for the equipment.
 - 2) The applicant or contractor shall use quiet models of air compressors and

Page 348 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 16 of 24

other stationary noise sources where technology exists.

- 3) The applicant or contractor shall locate stationary noise-generating equipment as far as feasible from the nearest noise-sensitive receptors.
- 4) The applicant or contractor shall prohibit unnecessary idling of internal combustion engines.
- 5) The applicant or contractor shall construct solid plywood fences around the construction site adjacent to operational businesses, including the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue).
- 6) The applicant or contractor shall ensure that construction activities that generate excessive noise that creates noise disturbance across the Project site's shared property line with the Covenant Worship Center (2622 San Pablo Avenue) do not occur during regular posted services at the Covenant Worship Center, currently listed as Sundays at 10:30 AM and 6:00 PM and Wednesdays at 7:00 PM.
- 7) The applicant or contractor shall ensure that supporting construction activities, including the loading and unloading of materials and truck movements are limited to the hours of 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM on weekdays and between the hours of 9:00 AM and 8:00 PM on Saturdays, or as stipulated in the conditions of approval if more restrictive. No constructionrelated activity shall occur on Sunday or any Federal Holiday without explicit permission from the City of Berkeley.
- 8) The applicant or contractor shall notify adjacent businesses, the Covenant Worship Center, and residents within a 500-foot radius of the project sites of the construction schedule in writing at least 7 days before beginning construction. The applicant or contractor also shall designate a "construction liaison" responsible for responding to any local complaints about construction noise. The liaison shall determine the cause of noise complaints (e.g., starting too early, bad muffler) and institute reasonable measures to correct the problem. The applicant or contractor shall conspicuously post a telephone number for the liaison on-site.
- Mitigation Measure T-1 Reimbursement Agreement to Facilitate Traffic Improvements. A Reimbursement Agreement shall be established between the applicant and the City prior to the issuance of required building permits. The Reimbursement Agreement shall specify the improvements to be accomplished as set forth below, the timing of the improvements, the proportionate share of improvement costs, the timing of the reimbursement payments, and a mutual commitment to use best efforts to coordinate and expedite the installation of the improvements with the goal of providing them before the project receives its first certificate of occupancy. Upon completion of the traffic improvements, the City shall then reimburse the applicant the City's pro-rata share of the traffic improvements over a multi-year period as shall be more specifically described in the Reimbursement Agreement.
 - 1) Intersection Improvements. Dedicated westbound and eastbound left-turn lanes at the San Pablo Avenue/Dwight Way intersection, as determined necessary by the City Engineer.
 - 2) Signal Installation. Signalization of the San Pablo Avenue/Parker Street intersection and coordinated signal timing with the adjacent intersections

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 17 of 24

on San Pablo Avenue.

 Mitigation Measure T-2 Driveway Safety. The applicant shall provide 10 feet of red curb on either side of the project driveways on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets to improve sight distance between vehicles exiting the project driveways and motorists and bicyclists on Ninth, Tenth, and Parker Streets. Improvements shall occur prior to certificate of occupancy.

The Notice of Intent (NOI) to adopt the IS-MND was published on September 4, 2018 and was mailed to adjoining property owners and occupants, and to interested neighborhood organizations. In addition, the applicant filed the NOI with the County Clerk; and the Draft IS-MND was submitted with the State Clearinghouse (SCH #2018092001) for distribution to interested state and regional agencies. The public comment period began on September 4, 2018 and closed on October 4, 2018.

Following the release of the Initial Study and the NOI, the City received six comment letters: 1) Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond, residents at 2709 Tenth Street, 2) Dr. Janet Hurwich, resident at 2608 Ninth Street, 3) Fredric Fierstein, owner of the building at 1025 Carleton Street, , 4) Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond, residents at 2709 Tenth Street, 5) Mitchel Bornstein, owner of Berkeley Smog Test Only and Vehicle Registration Services at 1010 Carleton Street, and 6) Patricia Maurice, California Department of Transportation (Caltrans). A synopsis of each comment letter is provided below. Full responses are included in the Final IS-MND.

- Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond are concerned with the availability of parking during project construction and operation, the potential loss of parking spaces as a result of the project, temporary impacts from project construction, pedestrian safety at the crosswalks, general public safety in the project vicinity, and increased traffic as result of the project.
- 2) Janet Hurwich is concerned with traffic and transportation impacts of the project and the availability of parking in the neighborhood once the medical office building is in operation.
- 3) Fredric Fierstein is also concerned with the availability of parking in the vicinity of the medical office building and requested that the Pardee Block Parking Lot be made available to the public.
- 4) Carly Barker and Stephen LaMond submitted a second comment letter in which they recommended a scenario in which a select number of parking spaces in the proposed Pardee Block parking lot may be reserved for residential use and a select number of parking spaces are offered as rental parking spaces for businesses in the vicinity.
- 5) Mitchel Bornstein states that the project would demolish existing businesses, and opines that that the loss of these businesses is unfavorable for West Berkeley. He further suggested building a multi-story parking garage on the parking lot of 2600 Tenth Street or for the project applicant to draft a relocation plan for the existing business.

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 18 of 24

6) Caltrans requested additional modes for encouraging smart mobility and reduced regional vehicle miles traveled be added to the required Transportation Management Plan. The recommendations have been incorporated into the City's standard conditions of approval as part of #ZP2018-0117 (Condition 68).

Appropriate mitigation measures have been incorporated into the Final IS-MND and documented in a Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program. The comment letters, the City's responses, and any revisions to the IS-MND are outlined in Chapter 3 of the Response to Comments of the Final IS-MND (See Attachment 4). The mitigation measures have been incorporated by reference in the Conditions of Approval. With the implementation of the mitigation measures, project impacts will be reduced to less than significant levels.

B. Demolition of Existing Buildings: Pursuant to BMC Section 23C.08.050.D, a use permit for demolition of non-residential buildings may be approved only if the Board finds that the demolition will not be materially detrimental to the commercial needs and public interest of any affected neighborhood or the City. The demolition would total approximately 27,000 square feet of building area, and would be required in order to facilitate construction of the 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot.

Staff Analysis: The buildings to be demolished are located at 1000-1010, 1014-1016, and 1020 Carleton Street, and 2710 Tenth Street. The buildings do not appear on the National Register of Historic Places, the California Register of Historical Resources, or the State Historic Resources Inventory. The buildings do not meet the LPO criteria for consideration as a City Landmark or Structure of Merit (BMC Section 3.24.110). On July 5, 2018, the Landmarks Preservation Commission (LPC) held a hearing to consider the request to demolish commercial buildings located at 1000-1010 Carleton Street, 1014-1016 Carleton Street, 1020 Carleton Street, and 2710 Tenth Street that are more than 40 years old, in accordance with BMC Section 23.C.08.050. LPC took no action on the demolition referral.

The buildings to be demolished are currently operating as vehicle repair services. Pursuant to BMC 23E.84.030, Automobile Repair and Service, including Automobile Restoration, is permitted in the MU-R District with issuance of Use Permit. There are dozens of other existing automobile repair and service businesses in West Berkeley. None of the existing buildings are actively being used for manufacturing, warehousing, or wholesale trade. Staff believes ZAB can find that the demolition of these buildings would not be materially detrimental to the commercial needs and public interest of the neighborhood.

C. Construction of a Parking Lot: The proposed lot would provide a portion of the required parking for the 1050 Parker Medical Office Building (500 feet to the northeast, in the MU-LI and C-W zoning districts) and for businesses fronting Pardee Street. The proposed project requires a Use Permit for constructing a parking lot in the MU-R District that is not exclusively for uses located in the district (BMC Section 23E.84.030), a use permit to allow off-street parking beyond 300 feet from the structure it is intended to serve (BMC Section 23E.28.030.B), and a Use Permit to locate ground level parking space within 20 feet of street frontage (BMC Section

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 19 of 24

23E.28.080.B). In addition, a use permit is required to allow for the substitution of bicycle or motorcycle parking spaces in place of up to 10% of the required automobile parking spaces (BMC Section 23E.84.080.H). These use permits require the finding of non-detriment.

Staff Analysis: The proposed medical office site would provide 115 on-site surface parking spaces for site visitors and some employees. The Pardee Block Parking Lot would provide 88 parking spaces for employees of the medical office building and up to 35 parking spaces for employees of the remaining Pardee Block commercial buildings. The proposed medical office building would be northeast of the site, across Carleton Street and Tenth Street. The parking lot would be located approximately 500 feet from the nearest medical office building entrance.

Accessible pedestrian pathways between the parking lot and the medical office building currently exist. Pedestrian access for the Pardee Block Parking Lot would be provided through two pedestrian gates at the northeast and southeast corners of the parking lot. Pedestrian access to the remaining Pardee Block Parking Lot buildings would be provided through either the pedestrian gate at the southeast corner of the parking lot or a gate on the west side of the parking lot, adjacent to the bicycle parking area.

The medical office employees that park at the Pardee Block Parking Lot could use any of the pedestrian gates to access Tenth Street along existing sidewalks and then cross two of the approaches at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection to walk between the medical office building and the Pardee Block Parking Lot. The intersection is currently controlled by stop-signs on the Tenth Street approaches, with no controls on the Carleton Street approaches. In addition, none of the four crossings at the intersection are currently marked/striped; however, all four crossings have adequate sight distance. The proposed project includes an all-way stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection and would mark the intersection with crosswalk striping. This design feature would be ensured through Condition #52 requiring that the project conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit.

The project is designed to conform with the applicable zoning requirements and development standards that apply to the project site. The parking lot and associated landscaping would be non-detrimental to light, air, privacy and views. In addition, the project approval is subject to the City's standard conditions of approval regarding construction noise and air quality, waste diversion, toxics, and stormwater requirements, thereby ensuring the project would not be detrimental to the health, safety, peace, morals, comfort or general welfare of persons residing or working in the area or neighborhood of such proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to property and improvements of the adjacent properties, the surrounding area or neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.

- **D. General Plan Consistency:** The 2002 General Plan contains several policies applicable to the project, including the following:
 - 1. <u>Policy LU-10–Parking</u>: Protect residential areas from institutional and commercial parking impacts by encouraging use of alternative modes of transportation and

Page 352 of 358

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 20 of 24

strictly enforcing residential parking permit regulations.

- Policy LU-11–Pedestrian- and Bicycle-Friendly Neighborhoods: Ensure that neighborhoods are pedestrian- and bicycle-friendly with well-maintained streets, street trees, sidewalks, and pathways.
- 3. <u>Policy T-32 Shared Parking</u>: Encourage Berkeley businesses and institutions to establish share parking agreements, which would make the most efficient use of existing and new parking areas.
- 4. <u>Policy T-33 Disabled Parking and Passenger Zones</u>: Ensure adequate disabled parking and passenger drop off zones.
- 5. <u>Policy T-50 Sidewalks</u>: Maintain and improve sidewalks in residential and commercial pedestrian areas throughout Berkeley and in the vicinity of public transportation facilities so that they are safe, accessible, clean, attractive, and appropriately lighted.
- 6. <u>Policy T-52 Pedestrian Safety and Accessibility:</u> Provide safe and convenient pedestrian crossings throughout the city.

Staff Analysis: The off-site parking lot is required in order to provide the required number of parking spaces for the associated medical office building. The proposed project has been designed to also include an all-way stop at the Tenth Street/Carleton Street intersection and would mark the intersection with crosswalk striping. This design feature would be ensured through Condition #52 requiring that the project conform to the plans and statements in the Use Permit. This parking lot is within feasible walking distance of the associated medical office building and all sidewalks and curb cuts at intersections are ADA accessible. Staff believes the project complies with the above General Plan policies and that ZAB can make a finding of compatibility.

- **E. West Berkeley Plan Consistency:** The West Berkeley Area Plan, adopted in 1993, also contains several goals and policies applicable to the project, including the following:
 - 1. <u>Land Use Goal 1</u>: Over the economically active area of West Berkeley, provide for a continued economic and land use mix, incorporating manufacturing, other industrial, retail and office/laboratory uses, to benefit Berkeley residents and businesses economically, benefit the City government fiscally, and promotes the varied and interest character of the area.
 - D. Providing space for, and designating appropriate locations for, office, service, and laboratory businesses, particularly growing Berkeley based businesses which are particularly suited to West Berkeley's physical environment.
 - 2. <u>Land Use Goal 4</u>: Assure that new development in any sector is of a scale and design that is appropriate to its surroundings, while respecting the genuine economic and physical needs of the development.
 - 3. <u>Economic Development Goal 4</u>: Continue to support the growth of advanced technology manufacturing (such as biotechnology) and advanced technology services (such as research laboratories) in appropriate locations, under appropriate environmental safeguards.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: The off-site parking lot would support the larger project, a medical office building, which would largely serve the surrounding neighborhood. Staff

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 21 of 24

believes ZAB can find that the project meets the goals and policies of the West Berkeley Plan.

F. ZAB Concerns from October 25, 2018 Hearing – Parking Demand and On-Street Parking Supply, Potential Alternative Off-Site Parking Lot Locations: A series of questions related to this off-site parking lot and the associated demolition of existing buildings and relocation of businesses were raised during the October 25, public hearing. ZAB directed the applicant to provide additional information and analysis of the parking needs of the proposed medical office building tenant upon occupancy (assumed to be Kaiser Permanente), an assessment of available on-street parking in the vicinity of the project site, and the availability of alternative off-site parking lot sites.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: The applicant worked with Kaiser Permanente to obtain parking demands for the proposed medical office building upon occupancy. This information was then incorporated into the Parking Needs and Supply Assessment prepared by Fehr & Peers (see Attachment 7).

It is estimated that the medical office building would have a peak parking demand of about 199 to 209 parking spaces under typical conditions, which would be within three percent of the parking to be reserved for this use (203 parking spaces; see Table 6).

Use	Size	Parking Demand
Project Parking Demand		
Medical Office		
Employees	136 employees ¹	114 ²
Patients	80-90 patients ¹	80-90 ³
Subtotal		194-204
Café	750 sq. ft.	5 ⁴
Total Parking Demand		199-209
Parking Supply		203
Parking Surplus/Deficit		Deficit of 4 to Surplus of 6

Table 6: Estimated Parking Space Demand

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2018

Notes:

1 Based on information provided by project applicant of facilities with similar staffing and patient loads and buildings of similar size and use. (see Attachment 7)

² Consistent with the Transportation Impact Analysis for the project (June 2017), it is assumed that 84 percent of the site employees would drive to and from the site.

³ Assumes all patients would drive to and from the site.

⁴ Based on Institute of Transportation Engineers' (ITE) *Parking Generation (4th Edition)* land use category 932 (High-Turnover Sit-Down Restaurant) in an urban setting, weekdays average rate of 5.55 spaces per KSF.

ZONING ADJUSTMENTS BOARD PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT (2700 TENTH STREET): #ZP2018-0116 January 24, 2019 Page 22 of 24

In addition, as shown in Table 7, the estimated parking demand rate for the site is comparable with the demand rate for the similar land use BayHealth project at 3100 San Pablo Avenue and the average rate in Institute of Transportation Engineers' (ITE) *Parking Generation (4th Edition)* for medical-dental office buildings.

Table 7: Parki	ing Demand Rate	Comparison
----------------	-----------------	------------

Source	Parking Rate (spaces per KSF)
BayHealth (3100 San Pablo Avenue) ¹	3.50
Proposed Medical Office Building – High Estimate ²	3.41
Proposed Medical Office Building – Low Estimate ²	3.24
City of Berkeley Municipal Code 23E.64.080	3.33
ITE ³	3.20
Source: Fehr & Peers, 2018	
Notes:	
¹ Estimate presented in 3100 San Pablo Avenue Transportation Impact Analysis, April 2017	
² See Table 6 above	
³ Based on Institute of Transportation Engineers' (ITE) <i>Parking Generation (4th Edition)</i> land use category 720 (Medical-Dental Office)	

Fehr & Peers conducted an on-street parking supply assessment and found that on-street parking is at or near capacity during the mid-day periods on most streets within two blocks of the project site. Appendix A of the Parking Need and Supply Assessment (attachment 7) shows the on-street parking supply and the parking occupancies by block face during the times assessed for parking availability. Overall parking demand in the area was found to be highest at 11:00 a.m. and 1:00 p.m., when overall parking occupancy is 93 percent and 90 percent, respectively. Therefore, it is infeasible to assume that parking demand from the medical office building could be easily accommodated through on-street public parking.

The applicant also provided a written response to ZAB regarding the availability of site other than the Pardee Block that might be used to provide the required off-site parking spaces (see Attachment 8). The applicant asserts that 2621 Tenth Street, LLC, nor any other affiliated property owner, owns any undeveloped land in the area that could be converted to a parking lot in lieu of the Pardee Block. Existing off-street parking lots in the vicinity are owned by affiliated property owners are unavailable due to existing contractual obligations.

Given the information provided, staff believes that the project would provide the appropriate number of parking spaces to meet the demand of the medical office building and a reduction is parking would not be recommended due to the low availability of on-street parking in the area. The amount of parking proposed is consistent with City Code requirements both in terms of the number of spaces being proposed (203 total) as well as the location of the offsite parking lot (within 500 feet of the served use; BMC Section 23E.64.080.F). Furthermore, there are no feasible alternative off-site parking lot locations that could be utilized instead of this site that would mitigate any of ZABs concerns over business closures, demolition, or on-street parking impacts.

G. ZAB Concerns from October 25, 2018 Hearing – West Berkeley Shuttle Service: During the October 25, 1028 public hearing, ZAB requested a detailed description of the West Berkeley Shuttle Service.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: The applicant submitted a letter providing additional information on the West Berkeley Shuttle program (see Attachment 9). The shuttle is privately funded through the Berkeley Gateway Transportation Management Association (TMA) by Bayer HealthCare and Wareham Development, to provide "last mile" transit connection from the Ashby BART Station to tenants and employees in the West Berkeley area. This system provides two shuttles that run Monday through Friday between the hours of 5:34 a.m. and 7:18 p.m. and makes stops at nine locations around the West Berkeley area. There is currently a shuttle stop to the east of the proposed medical office building at 2600 Tenth Street. Through October 2018, the West Berkeley Shuttle provided rides to 60,253 people, for an average of 283 people per day. The applicant submitted the full Shuttle schedule, ridership information for 2018 and route map as part of the West Berkeley Shuttle program letter. (Attachment 9)

H. ZAB Concerns from October 25, 2018 Hearing – Tenant Relocation Assistance: During the October 25, 1028 public hearing, ZAB requested a formal response to the request from Pardee Block tenants for relocation assistance.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: The applicant also provided a formal response regarding the request to provide relocation assistance to existing Pardee Block tenants in building set for demolition (see Attachment 10). The landlord is not offering any relocation assistance. Instead, the applicant provided a summary of notifications that have been provided to the tenants over the course of the project application process (three publicly noticed meetings since April 2018).

The applicant details that the landlord has extended the termination notice period to give the tenants additional time to find alternative business locations. In addition, the landlord has provided the tenants with the right to terminate leases at any time, with 30 days' written notice. This could allow the tenant to avoid having to pay rent in two locations. In addition, the applicant provided details regarding the current lease agreements and termination clauses held with the four businesses leasing space to be demolished.

Following submittal of the applicant's response to ZAB's concerns, at the City Council hearing on December 11, 2018, the applicant committed to allow the existing commercial tenants to remain until October 31, 2019. This commitment has been included as Condition #62 per the City Council's request.

I. ZAB Concerns from October 25, 2018 Hearing – Addition of Street Trees: During the October 25 public hearing, ZAB directed staff to assess the potential for street trees along Carleton, Tenth, and/or Ninth Streets.

<u>Staff Analysis</u>: A one inch gas line exists under the sidewalk on the Tenth Street. Overhead high voltage power lines exist on both the Carleton and Ninth Street sides. Due to these factors, the City Forester has determined that street trees would not be approved for this site. No street trees are proposed as part of the project. The Landscape Plan shows 26 red oak trees and 2 fringe trees are to be planted at the Pardee Block Parking Lot site. Three red oaks and one fringe tree are to be planted along both Ninth and Tenth Streets. Eight other red oak trees are proposed to be planted along the Carleton Street side of the parking lot. These trees will form a closed canopy that should grow over most of the sidewalk.

VII. Recommendation

Because of the project's consistency with the Zoning Ordinance and General Plan, and minimal impact on surrounding properties, staff recommends that the Zoning Adjustments Board:

- A. ADOPT the proposed mitigated negative declaration; and
- B. APPROVE Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 pursuant to 23B.32.040 and 23E.84.090, and subject to the attached Findings and Conditions (see Attachment 1).

Attachments:

- 1. Findings and Conditions, Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program
- 2. Project Plans received October 15, 2018 and dated August 17, 2018
- 3. Notice of Public Hearing, dated January 9, 2019
- 4. Final Mitigated Negative Declaration Response to Comments, see #ZP2018-117 (1050 Parker Street) provided on October 25, 2018 and available online
- 5. Initial Study-Mitigated Negative Declaration, see #ZP2018-0117 (1050 Parker Street) provided on October 25, 2018 and available online
- 6. Correspondence Received
- 7. Parking Needs and Supply Assessment
- 8. Alternative Site Evaluation Letter
- 9. West Berkeley Shuttle Service Summary Letter
- 10. Relocation Assistance Plan Request Response Letter

*All documents are available online:

https://www.cityofberkeley.info/Planning and Development/Zoning Adjustment Board/1050 Parker.aspx

Staff Planner: Layal Nawfal, <u>Inawfal@cityofberkeley.info</u>, (510) 981-7424 and Sally Schifman, contract planner, <u>sschifman@rinconconsultants.com</u>, (760) 517-9141.



Administrative Record: Appeal of ZAB Decisions: Denial of Use Permit #ZP2018-0116 (Pardee Block Parking Lot, 2700 Tenth Street), Approval of Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 (Medical Office Building, 1050 Parker Street), and Associated Environmental Review

This attachment is on file and available for review at the City Clerk Department, or can be accessed from the City Council Website. Copies of the attachment are available upon request.

> **City Clerk Department** 2180 Milvia Street Berkeley, CA 94704 (510) 981-6900

or from:

The City of Berkeley, City Council's Web site http://www.cityofberkeley.info/citycouncil/

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING - BERKELEY CITY COUNCIL

SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD ROOM, 1231 ADDISON STREET

APPEAL OF ZAB DECISIONS: DENIAL OF USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0116 (PARDEE BLOCK PARKING LOT, 2700 TENTH STREET), APPROVAL OF USE PERMIT #ZP2018-0117 (MEDICAL OFFICE BUILDING, 1050 PARKER STREET), AND ASSOCIATED ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW.

Notice is hereby given by the City Council of the City of Berkeley that on **TUESDAY, APRIL 30**, **2019** at **6:00 P.M.** a public hearing will be conducted to consider an appeal of the decision by the Zoning Adjustments Board to deny Use Permit # ZP2018-0116 to construct of a 43,847 square-foot surface parking lot with a total of 123 automobile and 18 bicycle parking spaces to meet a portion of the required parking for the medical office building at 1050 Parker Street, and to approve Use Permit #ZP2018-0117 to allow the previously approved 60,670 square-foot building to be used entirely for medical offices, and to adopt the Initial Study / Mitigated Negative Declaration for the project.

A copy of the agenda material for this hearing will be available on the City's website at <u>www.CityofBerkeley.info</u> as of April 18, 2019.

For further information, please contact <u>Layal Nawfal</u>, <u>Land Use Planning</u>, <u>510-781-7424 or</u> <u>Lnawfal@cityofberkeley.info</u>

Written comments should be mailed or delivered directly to the <u>City Clerk, 2180 Milvia Street,</u> <u>Berkeley, CA 94704</u>, in order to ensure delivery to all Councilmembers and inclusion in the agenda packet.

Communications to the Berkeley City Council are public record and will become part of the City's electronic records, which are accessible through the City's website. **Please note: e-mail addresses, names, addresses, and other contact information are not required, but if included in any communication to the City Council, will become part of the public record.** If you do not want your e-mail address or any other contact information to be made public, you may deliver communications via U.S. Postal Service or in person to the City Clerk. If you do not want your contact information included in the public record, please do not include that information in your communication. Please contact the City Clerk at 981-6900 or clerk@cityofberkeley.info for further information.

Mark Numainville, City Clerk

Mailed: April 16, 2019

NOTICE CONCERNING YOUR LEGAL RIGHTS: If you object to a decision by the City Council relating to a land use matter, the following requirements and restrictions apply: 1) Pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 1094.6, no lawsuit challenging a City decision may be filed more than 90 days after the date the action of the City Council. Any lawsuit not filed within that 90-day period will be barred. 2) In any lawsuit that may be filed against a City Council decision, the issues and evidence will be limited to those raised by you or someone else, orally or in writing, at a public hearing or prior to the close of the last public hearing on the project.